### UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, D.C. 20549

**FORM 10-Q** 

		101111	- · · · ·	
(Mark (	One)			
X	QUARTERLY RE 1934	PORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OF	R 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE A	CT OF
		For the quarterly perio	d ended May 31, 2015	
		Ol		
	TRANSITION RE 1934	PORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OF	R 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE A	CT OF
		Commission Fil	e No. 1-11288	
		ACTUANT CO (Exact name of registrant		
	,	Wisconsin	39-0168610	
	(State	of incorporation)	(I.R.S. Employer Id. No.)	
		N86 W12500 WESTB MENOMONEE FALL: Mailing address: P. O. Box 3241 (Address of principa	S, WISCONSIN 53051 , Milwaukee, Wisconsin 53201	
		(262) 29		
		(Registrant's telephone nun	nber, including area code)	
months			by Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 d (2) has been subject to such filing requirements for the past	
posted p		gulation S-T (§232.405 of this chapter) during the prec	its corporate Web site, if any, every Interactive Data File requeding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant	
		e registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated f ted filer" and "smaller reporting company" in Rule 12b	iler, a non-accelerated filer, or a smaller reporting company. So-2 of the Exchange Act. (Check one):	ee definition of
Large a	ccelerated filer	$\overline{\mathbf{x}}$	Accelerated filer	
Non-acc	celerated filer	☐ (Do not check if a smaller reporting company)	Smaller reporting company	
Indicate	by check mark whether the	e registrant is a shell company (as defined in Rule 12b	-2 of the Exchange Act.): Yes □ No ⊠	

The number of shares outstanding of the registrant's Class A Common Stock as of June 30, 2015 was 59,478,846.

#### TABLE OF CONTENTS

	<u>Page No.</u>
Part I—Financial Information	
Item 1—Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements (Unaudited)	
Condensed Consolidated Statements of Operations	3
Condensed Consolidated Statements of Comprehensive Income (Loss)	4
Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets	5
Condensed Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows	6
Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements	7
Item 2—Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations	23
Item 3—Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk	29
Item 4—Controls and Procedures	29
Part II—Other Information	
Item 2—Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds	31
Itam 6 Exhibits	21

#### FORWARD LOOKING STATEMENTS AND CAUTIONARY FACTORS

This quarterly report on Form 10-Q contains certain statements that constitute forward-looking statements within the meaning of the Private Securities Litigation Reform Act of 1995 that involve risks and uncertainties. Such forward-looking statements include statements regarding expected financial results and other planned events, including, but not limited to, anticipated liquidity, and capital expenditures. Words such as "may," "should," "could," "anticipate," "believe," "estimate," "expect," "plan," "project" and similar expressions are intended to identify such forward-looking statements. These statements are not guarantees of future performance and involve certain risks, uncertainties and assumptions that are difficult to predict. Therefore, actual future events or results may differ materially from these statements. We disclaim any obligation to publicly update or revise any forward-looking statements as a result of new information, future events or any other reason.

The following is a list of factors, among others, that could cause actual results to differ materially from the forward-looking statements:

- economic uncertainty or a prolonged economic downturn;
- challenging end market conditions in the truck, automotive, agricultural, industrial, production automation, oil & gas, energy, maintenance, power generation and infrastructure industries:
- failure to realize anticipated cost savings from restructuring activities and cost reduction afforts:
- increased competition in the markets we serve and market acceptance of existing and new products;
- our ability to successfully identify and integrate acquisitions and realize anticipated benefits/results from acquired companies:
- operating margin risk due to competitive pricing, operating inefficiencies, reduced production levels and material, labor and overhead cost increases:
- our international operations present special risks, primarily from currency exchange rate fluctuations, exposure to local economic and political conditions, export and import restrictions and controls on repatriation of cash;
- regulatory and legal developments including changes to United States taxation rules, health care reform, conflict mineral supply chain compliance and governmental climate change initiatives;
- the potential for a non-cash asset impairment charge, if operating performance at one or more of our businesses were to fall significantly below current levels:
- our ability to execute our share repurchase program, which depends in part, on our free cash flow, liquidity and changes in the trading price of our common stock.

- a significant failure in information technology (IT) infrastructure and systems, unauthorized access to financial and other sensitive data or cybersecurity threats:
- litigation, including product liability and warranty claims;
- inadequate intellectual property protection or if our products are deemed to infringe on the intellectual property of others:
- our level of indebtedness, ability to comply with the financial and other covenants in our debt agreements and fluctuations in interest rates;
- numerous other matters including those of a political, economic, business, competitive and regulatory nature contained from time to time in U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission ("SEC") filings, including, but not limited to, those factors listed in the "Risk Factors" section within Item 1A of Part I of the Form 10-K filed with the SEC on October 27, 2014.

When used herein, the terms "Actuant," "we," "us," "our" and the "Company" refer to Actuant Corporation and its subsidiaries. Actuant Corporation provides free-of-charge access to its Annual Report on Form 10-K, quarterly reports on Form 10-Q, current reports on Form 8-K, and all amendments thereto, through its website, www.actuant.com, as soon as reasonably practical after such reports are electronically filed with the SEC.

#### PART I—FINANCIAL INFORMATION

#### **Item 1—Financial Statements**

## ACTUANT CORPORATION CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF OPERATIONS

(In thousands, except per share amounts)
(Unaudited)

	•	Three Months Ended May 31,			ľ	Nine Months Ended May 31,			
		2015		2014		2015		2014	
Net sales	\$	320,100	\$	378,187	\$	948,870	\$	1,045,513	
Cost of products sold		201,540		229,637		593,573		640,737	
Gross profit		118,560		148,550		355,297		404,776	
Selling, administrative and engineering expenses		69,569		83,498		227,809		244,655	
Amortization of intangible assets		5,989		6,272		18,362		18,713	
Impairment charge		_		_		84,353		_	
Operating profit		43,002		58,780		24,773		141,408	
Financing costs, net		7,462		5,932		20,683		18,944	
Other (income) expense, net		569		620		(489)		3,087	
Earnings from continuing operations before income taxes		34,971		52,228		4,579		119,377	
Income tax expense (benefit)		(2,987)		1,671		6,785		13,511	
Earnings (loss) from continuing operations		37,958		50,557		(2,206)		105,866	
Earnings from discontinued operations, net of income taxes		_		_		_		22,120	
Net earnings (loss)	\$	37,958	\$	50,557	\$	(2,206)	\$	127,986	
Earnings (loss) from continuing operations per share:									
Basic	\$	0.64	\$	0.72	\$	(0.04)	\$	1.47	
Diluted	\$	0.63	\$	0.70	\$	(0.04)	\$	1.44	
Earnings (loss) per share:									
Basic	\$	0.64	\$	0.72	\$	(0.04)	\$	1.78	
Diluted	\$	0.63	\$	0.70	\$	(0.04)	\$	1.74	
Weighted average common shares outstanding:									
Basic		59,617		70,432		61,911		71,915	
Diluted		60,243		71,770		61,911		73,518	

# ACTUANT CORPORATION CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF COMPREHENSIVE INCOME (LOSS) (In thousands) (Unaudited)

	Three Months Ended May 31,				Nine Months Ended May 31,			
	2015			2014	2015			2014
Net earnings (loss)	\$	37,958	\$	50,557	\$	(2,206)	\$	127,986
Other comprehensive income (loss), net of tax								
Foreign currency translation adjustments		(10,882)		25		(131,249)		21,342
Pension and other postretirement benefit plans		143		51		895		151
Cash flow hedges		40		96		(56)		79
Total other comprehensive (loss) income, net of tax		(10,699)		172		(130,410)		21,572
Comprehensive (loss) income	\$	27,259	\$	50,729	\$	(132,616)	\$	149,558

ACTUANT CORPORATION
CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEETS
(In thousands, except share and per share amounts)
(Unaudited)

	N	May 31, 2015		August 31, 2014		
ASSETS						
Current assets						
Cash and cash equivalents	\$	108,125	\$	109,012		
Accounts receivable, net		219,408		227,008		
Inventories, net		155,196		162,620		
Deferred income taxes		10,548		11,050		
Other current assets		64,672		33,300		
Total current assets		557,949		542,990		
Property, plant and equipment						
Land, buildings and improvements		48,729		52,989		
Machinery and equipment		269,656		281,763		
Gross property, plant and equipment		318,385		334,752		
Less: Accumulated depreciation		(169,940)		(165,651)		
Property, plant and equipment, net		148,445		169,101		
Goodwill		612,232		742,770		
Other intangibles, net		316,909		365,177		
Other long-term assets		25,483		36,841		
Total assets	\$	1,661,018	\$	1,856,879		
LIABILITIES AND SHAREHOLDERS' EQUITY						
Current liabilities						
Trade accounts payable	\$	129,689	\$	145,798		
Accrued compensation and benefits		42,433		52,964		
Current maturities of debt		_		4,500		
Income taxes payable		3,430		38,347		
Other current liabilities		57,281		57,512		
Total current liabilities		232,833		299,121		
Long-term debt, less current maturities		600,000		385,500		
Deferred income taxes		87,067		96,970		
Pension and postretirement benefit liabilities		12,971		15,699		
Other long-term liabilities		54,842		57,878		
Total liabilities		987,713		855,168		
Shareholders' equity						
Class A common stock, \$0.20 par value per share, authorized 168,000,000 shares, issued 78,900,471 and 78,480,780 shares, respectively		15,780		15,695		
Additional paid-in capital		102,143		93,449		
Treasury stock, at cost, 19,405,317 and 12,195,359 shares, respectively		(593,254)		(388,627)		
Retained earnings		1,347,454		1,349,602		
Accumulated other comprehensive loss		(198,818)		(68,408)		
Stock held in trust		(3,497)		(4,083)		
Deferred compensation liability		3,497		4,083		
Total shareholders' equity		673,305		1,001,711		
		,		, , ,,		

# ACTUANT CORPORATION CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS (In thousands) (Unaudited)

Adjustments to reconcile net earnings (loss) to cash provided by operating activities:  Impairment charge  Net gain on disposal of business  Depreciation and amortization  Provision (benefit) for deferred income taxes  Stock-based compensation expense  Amortization of debt discount and debt issuance costs  Other non-cash adjustments	\$ (2,206) \$ 43,53 	\$ 2014  127,986  — (26,339) 46,934 (11,545) 14,006 1,406 (346)
Net earnings (loss)  Adjustments to reconcile net earnings (loss) to cash provided by operating activities:  Impairment charge  Net gain on disposal of business  Depreciation and amortization  Provision (benefit) for deferred income taxes  Stock-based compensation expense  Amortization of debt discount and debt issuance costs  Other non-cash adjustments	84,353 — 40,235 1,948 9,237 1,329 413	\$ (26,339) 46,934 (11,545) 14,006 1,406
Adjustments to reconcile net earnings (loss) to cash provided by operating activities:  Impairment charge  Net gain on disposal of business  Depreciation and amortization  Provision (benefit) for deferred income taxes  Stock-based compensation expense  Amortization of debt discount and debt issuance costs  Other non-cash adjustments	84,353 — 40,235 1,948 9,237 1,329 413	\$ (26,339) 46,934 (11,545) 14,006 1,406
Impairment charge Net gain on disposal of business Depreciation and amortization Provision (benefit) for deferred income taxes Stock-based compensation expense Amortization of debt discount and debt issuance costs Other non-cash adjustments	40,235 1,948 9,237 1,329 413	46,934 (11,545) 14,006 1,406
Net gain on disposal of business Depreciation and amortization Provision (benefit) for deferred income taxes Stock-based compensation expense Amortization of debt discount and debt issuance costs Other non-cash adjustments	40,235 1,948 9,237 1,329 413	46,934 (11,545) 14,006 1,406
Depreciation and amortization Provision (benefit) for deferred income taxes Stock-based compensation expense Amortization of debt discount and debt issuance costs Other non-cash adjustments	1,948 9,237 1,329 413	46,934 (11,545) 14,006 1,406
Provision (benefit) for deferred income taxes Stock-based compensation expense Amortization of debt discount and debt issuance costs Other non-cash adjustments	1,948 9,237 1,329 413	(11,545) 14,006 1,406
Stock-based compensation expense  Amortization of debt discount and debt issuance costs  Other non-cash adjustments	9,237 1,329 413	14,006 1,406
Amortization of debt discount and debt issuance costs Other non-cash adjustments	1,329 413	1,406
Other non-cash adjustments	413	,
,		(216)
	(11,315)	(346)
Sources (uses) of cash from changes in components of working capital and other:	(11.315)	
Accounts receivable	( ) )	(26,271)
Inventories	(5,076)	(25,676)
Trade accounts payable	(8,278)	1,464
Prepaid expenses and other assets	(15,593)	(1,342)
Income taxes payable/refundable	(47,983)	(25,939)
Accrued compensation and benefits	(11,564)	8,553
Other accrued liabilities	5,780	(9,705)
Cash provided by operating activities	41,280	73,186
Investing Activities		
Capital expenditures	(17,234)	(33,839)
Proceeds from sale of property, plant and equipment	886	44,036
Proceeds from sale of business, net of transaction costs	_	252,773
Business acquisition, net of cash acquired	_	(30,500)
Cash (used in) provided by investing activities	(16,348)	 232,470
Financing Activities		
Net repayments on revolver and other debt	_	(125,000)
Principal repayments on term loan	(3,375)	_
Proceeds from term loan	213,375	_
Purchase of treasury shares	(204,627)	(183,152)
Payment of contingent acquisition consideration	_	(1,585)
Debt issuance cost	(1,875)	_
Stock option exercises, related tax benefits and other	5,046	29,849
Cash dividend	(2,598)	(2,919)
Cash provided by (used in) financing activities	5,946	(282,807)
Effect of exchange rate changes on cash	(31,765)	 2,790
Net (decrease) increase in cash and cash equivalents	(887)	25,639
Cash and cash equivalents – beginning of period	109,012	103,986
Cash and cash equivalents – end of period	\$ 108,125	\$ 129,625

#### NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

#### Note 1. Basis of Presentation

#### General

The accompanying unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements of Actuant Corporation ("Actuant," or the "Company") have been prepared in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles for interim financial reporting and with the instructions of Form 10-Q and Article 10 of Regulation S-X. Accordingly, they do not include all of the information and footnotes required by generally accepted accounting principles for complete financial statements. The condensed consolidated balance sheet data as of August 31, 2014 was derived from the Company's audited financial statements, but does not include all disclosures required by the United States generally accepted accounting principles. For additional information, including the Company's significant accounting policies, refer to the consolidated financial statements and related footnotes in the Company's fiscal 2014 Annual Report on Form 10-K.

In the opinion of management, all adjustments considered necessary for a fair statement of financial results have been made. Such adjustments consist of only those of a normal recurring nature. The condensed consolidated statement of cash flows for the nine months ended May 31, 2015 includes an adjustment to properly state the foreign currency impact on cash during the first half of the fiscal year. The impact of this adjustment is a \$10.4 million increase in cash provided by operating activities and in the effect of exchange rate changes on cash. This adjustment had no impact on the results of operations, financial position or cash balances. Operating results for the three and nine months ended May 31, 2015 are not necessarily indicative of the results that may be expected for the entire fiscal year endingAugust 31, 2015.

#### New Accounting Pronouncements

In April 2014, the Financial Accounting Standards Board ("FASB") issued Accounting Standard Update (ASU) 2014-08, Reporting Discontinued Operations and Disclosures of Disposals of Components of an Entity, which includes amendments that change the requirements for reporting discontinued operations and requires additional disclosures about discontinued operations. Under the new guidance, only disposals representing a strategic shift in operations should be presented as discontinued operations. The guidance is effective for annual periods beginning on or after December 15, 2014. The adoption of this standard is not expected to have a material impact on the financial statements of the Company.

In May 2014, the FASB issued ASU 2014-09, Revenue from Contracts with Customers. Under ASU 2014-09, an entity will recognize revenue when it transfers promised goods or services to customers in an amount that reflects what it expects in exchange for the goods or services. It also requires more detailed disclosures to enable users of financial statements to understand the nature, amount, timing, and uncertainty of revenue and cash flows arising from contracts with customers. This guidance is currently effective for annual periods beginning on or after December 15, 2016, subject to an additional one year deferral as recently proposed by the FASB. The Company is currently evaluating the impact of adopting this standard.

In April 2015, the FASB issued ASU 2015-03, Interest-Imputation of Interest (Subtopic 835-30): Simplifying the Presentation of Debt Issuance Costs, which includes amendments that require that debt issuance costs related to a recognized debt liability be presented in the balance sheet as a direct deduction from the carrying amount of that debt liability, consistent with debt discounts. Under the new guidance, the recognition and measurement of debt issuance costs is not affected. This guidance is effective for annual periods beginning on or after December 15, 2015. The Company is currently evaluating the impact of adopting this standard.

#### Significant Accounting Policies (Goodwill and Intangible Assets)

Intangible assets with definite lives, consisting primarily of purchased customer relationships, patents, trademarks and non-compete agreements, are amortized over periods from two to twenty-five years. Goodwill and intangible assets with indefinite lives are not subject to amortization, but are subject to annual impairment testing.

The Company's goodwill is tested for impairment annually, in the fourth quarter, or more frequently if events or changes in circumstances indicate that goodwill might be impaired. The Company performs impairment reviews for its reporting units using the fair value method based on management's judgments and assumptions. In estimating the fair value, the Company generally utilizes a discounted cash flow model, which is dependent on a number of assumptions including estimated future revenues and expenses, weighted average cost of capital, capital expenditures and other variables. The estimated fair value of the reporting unit is compared to the carrying amount of the reporting unit, including goodwill. If the carrying value of the reporting unit exceeds its fair value, the goodwill is potentially impaired and the Company then determines the implied fair value of goodwill, which is compared to the carrying value to determine if an impairment charge is required. Indefinite lived intangible assets (tradenames) are also subject to impairment testing. On an annual basis, or more frequently if events or changes in circumstances indicate that indefinite lived intangible assets might not be recoverable, the fair value of the indefinite lived intangible assets (using the relief of royalty valuation approach) are compared to the carrying value to determine if an impairment charge is required.

A considerable amount of management judgment and assumptions are required in performing the impairment tests, principally in determining the fair value of each reporting unit and the indefinite lived intangible assets. While management believes the judgments and assumptions are reasonable; different assumptions or adverse market developments could change the estimated fair values and ultimately result in future impairment charges.

As discussed in Note 4, "Goodwill and Other Intangible Assets," the Company recognized an\$84.4 million non-cash pre-tax impairment charge in the second quarter of fiscal 2015.

#### Note 2. Acquisitions

The Company completed one business acquisition during fiscal 2014, which resulted in the recognition of goodwill in the condensed consolidated financial statements because its purchase price reflects the future earnings and cash flow potential of the acquired company, as well as the complementary strategic fit and resulting synergies the acquisition is expected to bring to existing operations.

The Company makes an initial allocation of the purchase price at the date of acquisition, based upon its understanding of the fair value of the acquired assets and assumed liabilities. If additional information is obtained about these assets and liabilities within the measurement period (not to exceed one year from the date of acquisition), including through asset appraisals and other sources, the Company will refine its estimates of fair value and adjust the initial purchase price allocation.

The Company acquired Hayes Industries Ltd. ("Hayes") onMay 23, 2014 for \$30.5 million plus up to \$4.0 million of potential contingent consideration. This Industrial segment acquisition is headquartered in Sugar Land, Texas and maintains a leading position in the domestic concrete tensioning market. Its products include patented encapsulated anchor systems, wedges and customized extruded cables. The purchase price allocation resulted in \$14.3 million of goodwill (which is deductible for tax purposes) and \$10.6 million of intangible assets, including \$5.0 million of patents, \$3.3 million of customer relationships, \$2.0 million of tradenames and \$0.3 million for non-compete agreements. During fiscal 2015, goodwill related to this acquisition decreased by \$3.2 million, the result of adjustments to reflect the fair value of acquired fixed assets. Hayes generated net sales of \$7.6 million and \$21.7 million during the three and nine months ended May 31, 2015, respectively.

#### Note 3. Discontinued Operations and Divestiture Activities

On June 13, 2014, the Company completed the divestiture of its Recreational Vehicle ("RV") business for\$36.5 million in cash. This product line divestiture resulted in a \$13.5 million pre-tax gain on sale (\$2.8 million net of tax) during the fourth quarter of fiscal 2014. The results of the RV business (which had sales of\$7.7 million and \$20.8 million for the three and nine months ended May 31, 2014 respectively) are included in the results from continuing operations, but are not material to the consolidated financial results.

On December 13, 2013, the Company completed the sale of its former Electrical segment for net cash proceeds of \$252.4 million, which resulted in a pre-tax gain on disposal of \$34.5 million (\$26.3 million net of tax). The Electrical segment was primarily involved in the design, manufacture and distribution of a broad range of electrical products to the retail DIY, wholesale, OEM, solar, utility, marine and other harsh environment markets. The following table summarizes the results of discontinued operations (in thousands):

	- ,	Months Ended by 31, 2014
Net sales	\$	72,139
Operating loss		(4,873)
Gain on disposal		34,459
Income tax expense		(7,466)
Income from discontinued operations, net of income taxes	\$	22,120

#### Note 4. Goodwill and Other Intangible Assets

The Energy segment provides products and services to the global energy markets, where safety, reliability, up-time and productivity are key value drivers. The dramatic decline in oil prices since the start of the current fiscal year has caused customers to reduce the scope of maintenance activities or extend intervals between scheduled maintenance. In addition, a slowdown in upstream oil & gas activity has occurred as asset owners hesitate on starting new oil & gas projects, existing projects are sometimes deferred or canceled and capital spending is reduced. While the Company believes in the long-term growth prospects of the global energy markets, it has taken several actions to adjust the cost structure of the Energy segment in response to current unfavorable market demand.

The Energy segment contains three reporting units for goodwill impairment testing (Hydratight, Cortland and Viking). The Hydratight business is primarily tied to downstream production and maintenance activities and therefore is less impacted by changes in customer capital spending patterns or oil & gas prices. However, customer demand at the more recent Cortland and Viking acquisitions are more susceptible to changes in oil & gas prices and capital spending reductions. The persistence of unfavorable market conditions (a "triggering event" in the second quarter that required an interim impairment review) is expected to have an adverse impact on the future financial results of the Energy segment. During the second quarter of fiscal 2015, the Company recognized a \$84.4 million non-cash pre-tax impairment charge related to the goodwill and indefinite-lived intangible assets of the Cortland and Viking businesses. The impairment charge (as a result of lower projected near-term sales and profits) consisted of a \$78.0 million write-down of goodwill and \$6.4 million impairment of indefinite-lived intangible assets (tradenames).

The changes in the carrying value of goodwill for thenine months ended May 31, 2015 are as follows (in thousands):

				Engineered	
	In	dustrial	Energy	Solutions	Total
Balance as of August 31, 2014	\$	100,265	\$ 350,628	\$ 291,877	\$ 742,770
Purchase accounting adjustments		(3,244)	_	_	(3,244)
Impairment charge		_	(78,530)	_	(78,530)
Impact of changes in foreign currency rates		(5,058)	(31,382)	(12,324)	(48,764)
Balance as of May 31, 2015	\$	91,963	\$ 240,715	\$ 279,553	\$ 612,232

The gross carrying value and accumulated amortization of the Company's other intangible assets are as follows (in thousands):

Net ted Book ion Value
7,706 \$ 207,458
7,494 14,184
5,201 17,040
5,783 590
125,905
\$,184 \$ 365,177
17 17 6

The Company estimates that amortization expense will be\$5.9 million for the remaining three months of fiscal 2015. Amortization expense for future years is estimated to be: \$23.6 million in fiscal 2016, \$22.7 million in 2017, \$22.3 million in fiscal 2018, \$22.1 million in fiscal 2019, \$21.5 million in fiscal 2020 and \$86.0 million thereafter. These future amortization expense amounts represent estimates and may be impacted by potential future acquisitions and divestitures or changes in foreign currency exchange rates.

#### **Note 5. Product Warranty Costs**

The Company generally offers its customers a warranty on products they purchase, although warranty periods vary by product type and application. The reserve for future warranty claims is based on historical claim rates and current warranty cost experience. The following is a rollforward of the product warranty reserve (in thousands):

	Nine Months Ended May 31,					
	 2015	2014				
Beginning balance	\$ 4,056 \$	7,413				
Provision for warranties	4,198	2,923				
Warranty reserve of acquired business	_	50				
Warranty payments and costs incurred	(3,505)	(5,311)				
Impact of changes in foreign currency rates	(589)	30				
Ending balance	\$ 4,160 \$	5,105				

#### Note 6. Debt

The following is a summary of the Company's long-term indebtedness (in thousands):

	Ma	May 31, 2015		gust 31, 2014
Senior Credit Facility				
Revolver	\$	_	\$	_
Term Loan		300,000		90,000
Total Senior Credit Facility	'	300,000		90,000
5.625% Senior Notes		300,000		300,000
Total Senior Indebtedness	'	600,000		390,000
Less: current maturities of long-term debt		_		(4,500)
Total long-term debt, less current maturities	\$	600,000	\$	385,500

The Company's Senior Credit Facility, which was amended and restated during the third quarter of fiscal 2015, matures onMay 8, 2020 and includes a \$600 million revolver, \$300 million term loan and a \$450 million expansion option. Borrowings are subject to a pricing grid, which can result in increases or decreases to the borrowing spread above LIBOR, depending on the Company's net leverage ratio, ranging from 1.00% to 2.25% in the case of loans bearing interest at LIBOR and from0.00% to 1.25% in the case of loans bearing interest at the base rate. At May 31, 2015, the borrowing spread on LIBOR based borrowings was 1.75% (aggregating to 1.94%). In addition, a non-use fee is payable quarterly on the average unused credit line under the revolver ranging from 0.15% to 0.35% per annum. At May 31, 2015, the unused credit line under the revolver was \$590.8 million, of which \$250.5 million was available for borrowings. Quarterly principal payments of\$3.8 million begin on the term loan on June 30, 2016, increasing to \$7.5 million per quarter beginning on June 30, 2017, with the remaining principal due at maturity. The Senior Credit Facility is secured by substantially all of the Company's domestic personal property assets and contains customary limits and restrictions concerning investments, sales of assets, liens on assets, dividends and other payments. The two financial covenants included in the Senior Credit Facility agreement are a maximum leverage ratio of 3.75 to 1 and a minimum interest coverage ratio of 3.50 to 1. The Company was in compliance with all financial covenants atMay 31, 2015.

On April 16, 2012, the Company issued \$300 million of 5.625% Senior Notes due 2022 (the "Senior Notes"). The Senior Notes require no principal payments prior to their June 15, 2022 maturity, require semiannual interest payments in December and June of each year and contain certain financial and non-financial covenants. The Senior Notes include a call feature that allows the Company to repurchase them anytime on or after June 15, 2017 at stated redemption prices (ranging from 100.0% to 102.8%), plus accrued and unpaid interest. As required under the indenture governing the Senior Notes, on June 19, 2015, the Company initiated an offer to repurchase, at par value, an amount of Senior Notes equal to the net proceeds from the Electrical segment and RV divestitures that exceed the amounts reinvested in capital expenditures and business acquisitions since the divestitures. The maximum principal amount of Senior Notes that will be repurchase offer (which will expire on July 20, 2015) is \$165.0 million. The Company has adequate capacity under its Senior Credit Facility revolver to fund the repurchase offer. However, if the Senior Notes continue to trade in excess of par value (102.8% on May 31, 2015) through the expiration of the repurchase offer, it is unlikely that Senior Note holders will accept the par repurchase offer.

#### Note 7. Fair Value Measurement

The Company assesses the inputs used to measure the fair value of financial assets and liabilities using a three-tier hierarchy. Level 1 inputs include quoted prices for identical instruments and are the most observable. Level 2 inputs include quoted prices for similar assets and observable inputs such as interest rates, foreign currency exchange rates, commodity rates and yield curves. Level 3 inputs are not observable in the market and include management's own judgments about the assumptions market participants would use in pricing the asset or liability. The following financial assets, measured at fair value, are included in the condensed consolidated balance sheet (in thousands):

	May 31	1, 2015	A	ugust 31, 2014
Level 1 Valuation:				
Cash equivalents	\$	1,971	\$	1,207
Investments		1,669		2,118
Level 2 Valuation:				
Foreign currency derivatives		202	\$	(966)

The fair value of the Company's cash, accounts receivable, accounts payable, short-term borrowings and its variable rate long-term debt approximated book value at both May 31, 2015 and August 31, 2014 due to their short-term nature and the fact that

the interest rates approximated market rates. The fair value of the Company's outstanding\$300 million of 5.625% Senior Notes was \$308.3 million and \$315.8 million at May 31, 2015 and August 31, 2014, respectively. The fair value of the Senior Notes was based on quoted inactive market prices and are therefore classified as Level 2 within the valuation hierarchy.

#### Note 8. Derivatives

The Company is exposed to market risk for changes in foreign currency exchange rates due to the global nature of its operations. In order to manage this risk the Company hedges certain portions of its recognized balances and forecasted cash flows that are denominated in non-functional currencies. All derivatives are recognized in the balance sheet at their estimated fair value. On the date it enters into a derivative contract, the Company designates the derivative as a hedge of a recognized asset or liability ("fair value hedge") or a hedge of a forecasted transaction or of the variability of cash flows to be received or paid related to a recognized asset or liability ("cash flow hedge"). The Company does not enter into derivatives for speculative purposes. Changes in the value of fair value hedges and non-designated hedges are recorded in earnings along with the gain or loss on the hedged asset or liability, while changes in the value of cash flow hedges are recorded in accumulated other comprehensive loss, until earnings are affected by the variability of cash flows.

The U.S. dollar equivalent notional value of short duration foreign currency forward contracts (fair value hedges or non-designated hedges) was 186.4 million and \$219.9 million, at May 31, 2015 and August 31, 2014, respectively. Net foreign currency gains (losses) related to these derivative instruments are as follows (in thousands):

	 Three Month	s End	led May 31,	Nine Months 1	Ended May 31,		
	2015		2014	2015		2014	
Foreign currency gain (loss)	\$ 2,310	\$	(2,141)	\$ 304	\$	(13,452)	

These derivative gains and losses offset foreign currency gains and losses from the related revaluation of non-functional currency assets and liabilities (amounts included in other income and expense in the condensed consolidated statement of operations).

#### Note 9. Capital Stock and Share Repurchases

The Company's Board of Directors has authorized the repurchase of shares of the Company's common stock under publicly announced share repurchase programs. At May 31, 2015, the Company could repurchase an additional 8,594,683 shares under existing share repurchase authorizations. The following table summarizes the total capital deployed for share repurchases:

Period	Shares Repurchased	Average Price Paid per Share				
Fiscal 2012	2,658,751	\$ 23.70				
Fiscal 2013	1,324,762	31.55				
Fiscal 2014	8,211,846	34.52				
Fiscal 2015 (September 1 - May 31)	7,209,958	28.35				
	19,405,317	\$ 30.54				

The reconciliation between basic and diluted earnings (loss) per share from continuing operations is as follows (in thousands, except per share amounts):

	Th	ree Months	Ende	d May 31,	N	d May 31,		
		2015	2014		2015			2014
Numerator:								
Earnings (loss) from continuing operations	\$	37,958	\$	50,557	\$	(2,206)	\$	105,866
Denominator:								
Weighted average common shares outstanding - basic		59,617		70,432		61,911		71,915
Net effect of dilutive securities—stock based compensation plans (1)		626		1,338		_		1,603
Weighted average common shares outstanding - diluted		60,243		71,770		61,911		73,518
			_					
Earnings (loss) per common share from continuing operations:								
Basic	\$	0.64	\$	0.72	\$	(0.04)	\$	1.47
Diluted	\$	0.63	\$	0.70	\$	(0.04)	\$	1.44
Anti-dilutive securities stock based compensation plans (excluded from earnings per share calculation)		2,256		463		4,662		558

<sup>(1)</sup> As a result of the impairment charge in the second quarter of fiscal 2015 which caused a loss from continuing operations for the nine months ended May 31, 2015, shares from stock based compensation plans are excluded from the calculation of diluted earnings (loss) per share, as the result would be anti-dilutive.

#### Note 10. Income Taxes

The Company's income tax expense is impacted by a number of factors, including the amount of taxable earnings derived in foreign jurisdictions with tax rates that are higher or lower than the U.S. Federal statutory rate, permanent items, state tax rates and the ability to utilize various tax credits and net operating loss carryforwards. The Company adjusts the quarterly provision for income taxes based on the estimated annual effective income tax rate and facts and circumstances known at each interim reporting period. Comparative pre-tax income, income tax expense (benefit) and effective income tax rates from continuing operations are as follows:

	T	Three Month	s Ende	N	d May 31,			
		2015		2014		2015		2014
Earnings from continuing operations before income taxes	\$	34,971	\$	52,228	\$	4,579	\$	119,377
Income tax expense (benefit)		(2,987)		1,671		6,785		13,511
Effective income tax rate	(8.5)%		6	3.2%		148.2%		11.3%

The income tax provision for the current and prior year periods reflects the benefits of tax minimization planning, taxable earnings derived in foreign jurisdictions with tax rates that are lower than the U.S. Federal statutory rate and foreign tax credits. The effective income tax rate for the third quarter of fiscal 2015 was (8.5)% compared to 3.2% in the comparable prior year period. Income tax expense for the three months ended May 31, 2015 includes \$19.2 million of tax reserve benefits from the lapsing of income tax statutes of limitations and the favorable resolution of income tax audits, which were partially offset by a \$5.0 million increase to the reserve for uncertain tax positions and a \$5.2 million increase in valuation allowances due to uncertainty regarding utilization of foreign net operating losses. Similarly, income tax expense for thethree months ended May 31, 2014 included a \$10.5 million income tax benefit from tax planning and a \$6.8 million tax reserve benefit from the lapsing of income tax statues of limitations. The effective income tax rate for the nine months ended May 31, 2015 was 148.2%, primarily the result of the second quarter impairment charge \$1.7 million tax benefit on \$84.4 million pre-tax charge).

The gross liability for unrecognized income tax benefits, excluding interest and penalties, decreased tt\$21.2 million at May 31, 2015 from \$32.3 million at August 31, 2014. Substantially all of these unrecognized tax benefits, if recognized, would reduce the effective income tax rate. In addition, at May 31, 2015 and August 31, 2014, the Company had liabilities totaling \$2.1 million and \$2.0 million, respectively, for the payment of interest and penalties related to unrecognized income tax benefits.

#### Note 11. Segment Information

The Company is a global manufacturer of a broad range of industrial products and systems and is organized inthree reportable segments: Industrial, Energy and Engineered Solutions. The Industrial segment is primarily engaged in the design, manufacture and distribution of branded hydraulic and mechanical tools to the maintenance, industrial, infrastructure and production automation markets. The Energy segment provides joint integrity products and services, customized offshore vessel mooring solutions, as well as rope and cable solutions to the global oil & gas, power generation and energy markets. The Engineered Solutions segment provides highly engineered position and motion control systems to OEMs in various vehicle markets, as well as a variety of other products to the industrial and agricultural markets. The following tables summarize financial information by reportable segment and product line (in thousands):

	T	hree Months	Ende	d May 31,	Nine Months Ended May 3				
		2015		2014		2015		2014	
Net Sales by Segment:									
Industrial	\$	103,546	\$	109,809	\$	302,448	\$	302,022	
Energy		99,297		125,231		311,029		339,187	
Engineered Solutions		117,257		143,147		335,393		404,304	
	\$	320,100	\$	378,187	\$	948,870	\$	1,045,513	
Net Sales by Reportable Product Line:									
Industrial	\$	103,546	\$	109,809	\$	302,448	\$	302,022	
Energy		99,297		125,231		311,029		339,187	
Vehicle Systems		59,673		75,442		170,122		214,369	
Other		57,584		67,705		165,271		189,935	
	\$	320,100	\$	378,187	\$	948,870	\$	1,045,513	
Operating Profit (Loss):									
Industrial	\$	29,165	\$	34,123	\$	79,386	\$	87,496	
Energy		12,774		19,936		(50,457)		38,363	
Engineered Solutions		8,313		13,560		16,601		36,297	
General Corporate		(7,250)		(8,839)		(20,757)		(20,748)	
	\$	43,002	\$	58,780	\$	24,773	\$	141,408	
		May 31,		5		August	August 31, 2		
Assets:									
Industrial	\$			289,849	\$			307,058	
Energy				619,514				788,915	
Engineered Solutions				624,289				643,323	
General Corporate				127,366				117,583	
	\$			1,661,018	\$			1,856,879	

In addition to the impact of foreign currency exchange rate changes, the comparability of segment and product line information is also impacted by acquisition/divestiture activities and the second quarter fiscal 2015 Energy segment impairment charge. Corporate assets, which are not allocated, principally represent cash and cash equivalents, capitalized debt issuance costs and deferred income taxes.

#### Note 12. Contingencies and Litigation

The Company had outstanding letters of credit of \$16.4 million and \$14.0 million at May 31, 2015 and August 31, 2014, respectively, the majority of which secure self-insured workers compensation liabilities.

The Company is a party to various legal proceedings that have arisen in the normal course of business. These legal proceedings typically include product liability, environmental, labor, patent claims and other disputes. Operating results for the nine months ended May 31, 2015 include a \$3.0 million charge for adverse litigation matters. The Company has recorded reserves for loss contingencies based on the specific circumstances of each case. Such reserves are recorded when it is probable that a loss has been incurred as of the balance sheet date and can be reasonably estimated. In the opinion of management, the resolution of these contingencies, individually

and in the aggregate, are not expected to have a material adverse effect on the Company's financial condition, results of operations or cash flows.

The Company has facilities in numerous geographic locations that are subject to a range of environmental laws and regulations. Environmental expenditures over the past two years have not been material. Management believes that such costs will not have a material adverse effect on the Company's financial position, results of operations or cash flows.

The Company remains contingently liable for lease payments of businesses that it previously divested or spun-off, in the event that such businesses are unable to fulfill their lease payment obligations. The discounted present value of future minimum lease payments for these leases was \$18.5 million at May 31, 2015 (including \$13.7 million related to the divested Electrical segment).

#### Note 13. Guarantor Subsidiaries

As discussed in Note 6, "Debt" on April 16, 2012, Actuant Corporation (the "Parent") issued\$300 million of 5.625% Senior Notes. All material domestic wholly owned subsidiaries (the "Guarantors") fully and unconditionally guarantee (except for certain customary limitations) such debt on a joint and several basis. There are no significant restrictions on the ability of the Guarantors to make distributions to the Parent. The following tables present the results of operations, financial position and cash flows of Actuant Corporation and its subsidiaries, the Guarantor and non-Guarantor entities, and the eliminations necessary to arrive at the information for the Company on a consolidated basis.

Certain assets, liabilities and expenses have not been allocated to the Guarantors and non-Guarantors and therefore are included in the Parent column in the accompanying condensed consolidating financial statements. These items are of a corporate or consolidated nature and include, but are not limited to, tax provisions and related assets and liabilities, certain employee benefit obligations, prepaid and accrued insurance and corporate indebtedness. Intercompany activity primarily includes loan activity, purchases and sales of goods or services, investments and dividends. Intercompany balances also reflect certain non-cash transactions including transfers of assets and liabilities between the Parent, Guarantor and non-Guarantor, allocation of non-cash expenses from the Parent to the Guarantors and non-Guarantors and the impact of foreign currency rate changes.

## CONDENSED CONSOLIDATING STATEMENTS OF OPERATIONS AND COMPREHENSIVE LOSS (in thousands)

Three Months Ended May 31, 2015

	Three Months Ended Way 51, 2015										
		Parent	G	Guarantors	Non	-Guarantors		Eliminations	C	onsolidated	
Net sales	\$	40,011	\$	58,896	\$	221,193	\$	_	\$	320,100	
Cost of products sold		11,749		40,360		149,431		_		201,540	
Gross profit		28,262		18,536		71,762		_		118,560	
Selling, administrative and engineering expenses		16,560		11,228		41,781		_		69,569	
Amortization of intangible assets		318		2,394		3,277		_		5,989	
Operating profit		11,384		4,914		26,704		_		43,002	
Financing costs, net		7,769		_		(307)		_		7,462	
Intercompany expense (income), net		(3,559)		(1,187)		4,746		_		_	
Other expense, net		123		27		419				569	
Earnings before income taxes		7,051		6,074		21,846		_		34,971	
Income tax expense (benefit)		(11,957)		914		8,056				(2,987)	
Net earnings before equity in earnings (loss) of subsidiaries		19,008		5,160		13,790		_		37,958	
Equity in earnings (loss) of subsidiaries		18,950		12,757		(340)		(31,367)		_	
Net earnings	\$	37,958	\$	17,917	\$	13,450	\$	(31,367)	\$	37,958	
Comprehensive income	\$	27,259	\$	13,244	\$	7,930	\$	(21,174)	\$	27,259	

## CONDENSED CONSOLIDATING STATEMENTS OF OPERATIONS AND COMPREHENSIVE INCOME (in thousands)

Three Months Ended May 31, 2014

					ins Bilded ii.	,	, = 0 - 1		
	 Parent			Non	-Guarantors	Eliminations		(	Consolidated
Net sales	\$ 54,219	\$	84,870	\$	239,098	\$		\$	378,187
Cost of products sold	14,841		58,152		156,644		_		229,637
Gross profit	 39,378		26,718		82,454				148,550
Selling, administrative and engineering expenses	21,554		16,128		45,816		_		83,498
Amortization of intangible assets	 318		2,575		3,379		_		6,272
Operating profit	17,506		8,015		33,259		_		58,780
Financing costs, net	6,122		_		(190)		_		5,932
Intercompany expense (income), net	(5,620)		560		5,060		_		_
Other expense (income), net	 1,597		23		(1,000)				620
Earnings before income taxes	15,407		7,432		29,389		_		52,228
Income tax expense (benefit)	 (9,755)		2,306		9,120				1,671
Net earnings before equity in earnings of subsidiaries	25,162		5,126		20,269		_		50,557
Equity in earnings of subsidiaries	 25,395		20,151		683		(46,229)		_
Net earnings	\$ 50,557	\$	25,277	\$	20,952	\$	(46,229)	\$	50,557
Comprehensive income	\$ 50,729	\$	25,621	\$	20,970	\$	(46,591)	\$	50,729

## CONDENSED CONSOLIDATING STATEMENTS OF OPERATIONS AND COMPREHENSIVE LOSS (in thousands)

Nine Months Ended May 31, 2015

							,	
	Parent	Guarantors		No	on-Guarantors	Eliminations		Consolidated
Net sales	\$ 119,612	\$	207,162	\$	622,096	\$		\$ 948,870
Cost of products sold	33,792		145,800		413,981		_	593,573
Gross profit	85,820		61,362		208,115			355,297
Selling, administrative and engineering expenses	52,062		45,062		130,685		_	227,809
Amortization of intangible assets	954		7,964		9,444		_	18,362
Impairment charge	_		20,249		64,104		_	84,353
Operating profit (loss)	 32,804		(11,913)		3,882			24,773
Financing costs, net	21,583		_		(900)		_	20,683
Intercompany expense (income), net	(14,389)		896		13,493		_	_
Intercompany dividend income	(212)		(243)		(31)		486	_
Other expense (income), net	 342		(133)		(698)			(489)
Earnings (loss) before income taxes	25,480		(12,433)		(7,982)		(486)	4,579
Income tax expense (benefit)	(8,133)		1,413		13,589		(84)	6,785
Net earnings (loss) before equity in earnings (loss) of subsidiaries	 33,613		(13,846)		(21,571)		(402)	 (2,206)
Equity in earnings (loss) of subsidiaries	(35,819)		(1,673)		177		37,315	_
Net loss	\$ (2,206)	\$	(15,519)	\$	(21,394)	\$	36,913	\$ (2,206)
Comprehensive loss	\$ (132,616)	\$	(58,603)	\$	(80,728)	\$	139,331	\$ (132,616)

## CONDENSED CONSOLIDATING STATEMENTS OF OPERATIONS AND COMPREHENSIVE INCOME (in thousands)

Nine Months Ended May 31, 2014

			1 11110	1,101	itiis Ended May	J.,		
	Parent		Guarantors	No	on-Guarantors		Eliminations	Consolidated
Net sales	\$ 142,905	\$	239,709	\$	662,899	\$	_	\$ 1,045,513
Cost of products sold	38,905		165,416		436,416		_	640,737
Gross profit	104,000		74,293		226,483		_	404,776
Selling, administrative and engineering expenses	57,811		45,833		141,011		_	244,655
Amortization of intangible assets	 954		7,726		10,033			18,713
Operating profit	45,235		20,734		75,439		_	141,408
Financing costs, net	19,400		3		(459)		_	18,944
Intercompany expense (income), net	(22,770)		5,555		17,215		_	_
Other expense (income), net	 12,683		(395)		(9,201)			3,087
Earnings from continuing operations before income taxes	35,922		15,571		67,884		_	119,377
Income tax expense (benefit)	 (3,862)		4,580		12,793			13,511
Net earnings before equity in earnings of subsidiaries	39,784		10,991		55,091		_	105,866
Equity in earnings of subsidiaries	 109,714		9,488		4,750		(123,952)	_
Earnings from continuing operations	149,498		20,479		59,841		(123,952)	105,866
Earnings (loss) from discontinued operations, net of income								
taxes	 (21,512)	_	56,494		(12,862)		_	22,120
Net earnings	\$ 127,986	\$	76,973	\$	46,979	\$	(123,952)	\$ 127,986
Comprehensive income	\$ 149,558	\$	99,361	\$	42,837	\$	(142,198)	\$ 149,558

## CONDENSED CONSOLIDATING BALANCE SHEETS (in thousands)

May 31, 2015

						ay 31, 2013				
		Parent	(	Guarantors	No	n-Guarantors	E	liminations	C	onsolidated
ASSETS										
Current assets										
Cash and cash equivalents	\$	9,821	\$	964	\$	97,340	\$	_	\$	108,125
Accounts receivable, net		15,863		31,347		172,198		_		219,408
Inventories, net		25,373		34,098		95,725		_		155,196
Deferred income taxes		7,559		_		2,989		_		10,548
Other current assets		37,391		1,681		25,600		_		64,672
Total current assets		96,007		68,090		393,852		_		557,949
Property, plant and equipment, net		6,851		20,902		120,692		_		148,445
Goodwill		38,847		175,045		398,340		_		612,232
Other intangibles, net		11,020		102,705		203,184		_		316,909
Investment in subsidiaries		2,056,121		1,076,426		31,019		(3,163,566)		_
Intercompany receivable		_		601,999		584,965		(1,186,964)		_
Other long-term assets		19,620				5,863				25,483
Total assets	\$	2,228,466	\$	2,045,167	\$	1,737,915	\$	(4,350,530)	\$	1,661,018
LIABILITIES & SHAREHOLDERS' EQUITY	<u> </u>									
Current liabilities										
Trade accounts payable	\$	15,440	\$	20,953	\$	93,296	\$	_	\$	129,689
Accrued compensation and benefits		13,269		2,426		26,738		_		42,433
Income taxes payable		(273)		(550)		4,253		_		3,430
Other current liabilities		19,886		3,180		34,215		_		57,281
Total current liabilities		48,322		26,009		158,502		_		232,833
Long-term debt, less current maturities		600,000		_		_		_		600,000
Deferred income taxes		48,635		_		38,432		_		87,067
Pension and postretirement benefit liabilities		6,919		_		6,052		_		12,971
Other long-term liabilities		44,927		2,090		7,825		_		54,842
Intercompany payable		806,358		_		380,606		(1,186,964)		_
Shareholders' equity		673,305		2,017,068		1,146,498		(3,163,566)		673,305
Total liabilities and shareholders' equity	\$	2,228,466	\$	2,045,167	\$	1,737,915	\$	(4,350,530)	\$	1,661,018

## CONDENSED CONSOLIDATING BALANCE SHEETS (in thousands)

August 31, 2014

				riu	gust 31, 2014				
	Parent	(	Guarantors	No	n-Guarantors	I	Eliminations	C	Consolidated
ASSETS									
Current assets									
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 27,931	\$	3,325	\$	77,756	\$	_	\$	109,012
Accounts receivable, net	22,811		38,511		165,686		_		227,008
Inventories, net	31,024		38,860		92,736		_		162,620
Deferred income taxes	7,503		_		3,547		_		11,050
Other current assets	3,871		1,057		28,372				33,300
Total current assets	93,140		81,753		368,097		_		542,990
Property, plant and equipment, net	9,096		22,879		137,126		_		169,101
Goodwill	44,700		280,693		417,377		_		742,770
Other intangibles, net	11,974		140,400		212,803		_		365,177
Investment in subsidiaries	2,286,068		806,414		237,207		(3,329,689)		_
Intercompany receivable	_		678,073		622,818		(1,300,891)		_
Other long-term assets	23,432		_		13,409				36,841
Total assets	\$ 2,468,410	\$	2,010,212	\$	2,008,837	\$	(4,630,580)	\$	1,856,879
LIABILITIES & SHAREHOLDERS' EQUITY									
Current liabilities									
Trade accounts payable	\$ 20,014	\$	25,673	\$	100,111	\$	_	\$	145,798
Accrued compensation and benefits	15,135		3,293		34,536		_		52,964
Income taxes payable	31,582		_		6,765		_		38,347
Current maturities of debt	4,500		_		_		_		4,500
Other current liabilities	19,081		3,989		34,442		_		57,512
Total current liabilities	90,312		32,955		175,854				299,121
Long-term debt	385,500		_		_		_		385,500
Deferred income taxes	47,543		_		49,427		_		96,970
Pension and postretirement benefit liabilities	8,668		_		7,031		_		15,699
Other long-term liabilities	42,647		4,138		11,093		_		57,878
Intercompany payable	892,029		_		408,861		(1,300,890)		_
Shareholders' equity	 1,001,711		1,973,119		1,356,571		(3,329,690)		1,001,711
Total liabilities and shareholders' equity	\$ 2,468,410	\$	2,010,212	\$	2,008,837	\$	(4,630,580)	\$	1,856,879

## CONDENSED CONSOLIDATING STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS (in thousands)

	Nine Months Ended May 31, 2015											
	Pa	rent	Gı	uarantors	Non	-Guarantors	Eliminations		(	Consolidated		
Operating Activities		,										
Cash provided by (used in) operating activities	\$	36,510	\$	(39,865)	\$	44,635	\$	_	\$	41,280		
Investing Activities												
Capital expenditures		(880)		(3,495)		(12,859)		_		(17,234)		
Proceeds from sale of property, plant and equipment		_		203		683		_		886		
Intercompany investment		(1,117)		_				1,117				
Cash used in investing activities		(1,997)		(3,292)		(12,176)		1,117		(16,348)		
Financing Activities												
Proceeds from term loan	2	13,375		_		_		_		213,375		
Debt issuance costs		(1,875)		_		_		_		(1,875)		
Principal repayments on term loan		(3,375)		_		_		_		(3,375)		
Purchase of treasury shares	(2	04,627)		_		_		_		(204,627)		
Intercompany loan activity	(	58,569)		40,796		17,773		_		_		
Intercompany capital contribution		_		_		1,117		(1,117)		_		
Stock option exercises, related tax benefits and other		5,046		_		_		_		5,046		
Cash dividend		(2,598)		_						(2,598)		
Cash provided by (used in) financing activities	(	52,623)		40,796		18,890		(1,117)		5,946		
Effect of exchange rate changes on cash		_		_		(31,765)		_		(31,765)		
Net (decrease) increase in cash and cash equivalents	(	18,110)		(2,361)		19,584				(887)		
Cash and cash equivalents—beginning of period		27,931		3,325		77,756		_		109,012		
Cash and cash equivalents—end of period	\$	9,821	\$	964	\$	97,340	\$	_	\$	108,125		

## CONDENSED CONSOLIDATING STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS (in thousands)

Nina	Months	Endad	Max 21	2014
Nille	VIOLEUS	randed	VIAV 31	. 4014

			1 1111	i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i	Jiiucu Iviu	J 51, 2	01.		
	 Parent	(	Guarantors	Non-Gu	arantors	Eli	iminations	•	Consolidated
Operating Activities									
Cash provided by operating activities	\$ 33,121	\$	10,376	\$	44,405	\$	(14,716)	\$	73,186
Investing Activities									
Capital expenditures	(3,823)		(3,558)		(26,458)		_		(33,839)
Proceeds from sale of property, plant and equipment	52		484		43,500		_		44,036
Proceeds from sale of business, net of transaction costs	(4,586)		214,268		43,091		_		252,773
Business acquisitions, net of cash acquired	(30,500)		_		_		_		(30,500)
Intercompany investment	 		(99,963)				99,963		
Cash provided by (used in) investing activities	 (38,857)		111,231		60,133		99,963		232,470
Financing Activities									
Net repayments on revolver	(125,000)		_		_		_		(125,000)
Purchase of treasury shares	(183,152)		_		_		_		(183,152)
Intercompany loan activity	313,748		(118,216)	(	195,532)		_		_
Intercompany capital contribution	_		_		99,963		(99,963)		_
Stock option exercises, related tax benefits and other	29,849		_		_		_		29,849
Payment of contingent acquisition consideration	_		_		(1,585)		_		(1,585)
Cash dividend	(2,919)		_		(14,716)		14,716		(2,919)
Cash provided by (used in) financing activities	 32,526		(118,216)	(	111,870)		(85,247)		(282,807)
Effect of exchange rate changes on cash	_		_		2,790		_		2,790
Net increase (decrease) in cash and cash equivalents	26,790		3,391		(4,542)		_		25,639
Cash and cash equivalents—beginning of period	16,122		_		87,864		_		103,986
Cash and cash equivalents—end of period	\$ 42,912	\$	3,391	\$	83,322	\$	_	\$	129,625

#### Item 2 - Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations

Actuant Corporation, headquartered in Menomonee Falls, Wisconsin, is a Wisconsin corporation incorporated in 1910. We are a global diversified company that designs, manufactures and distributes a broad range of industrial products and systems to various end markets. Our business model emphasizes cash flow generation. The model starts with core sales growth - through customer intimacy, new products, emerging market penetration and other aspects of our Growth + Innovation ("G+1") process. We further increase sales and profits through capital deployment in business acquisitions, stock buybacks and capital expenditures. The acquisitions add new capabilities, technologies, customers and geographic presence to make our businesses stronger. Operational excellence processes including effective product sourcing, acquisition integration and leadership development, along with other continuous improvement activities, are utilized to improve profitability and drive cash flow. These steps are designed to generate strong earnings and cash flow, which we reinvest back into the business or return to shareholders via dividends and stock buybacks.

Our long-term goal is to grow diluted earnings per share faster than most multi-industry peers. We intend to leverage our strong market positions to generate core sales growth (sales growth excluding the impact of acquisitions, divestitures and foreign currency rate changes) that exceeds the growth rates of the gross domestic product in the geographic regions in which we operate. In addition to core sales growth, we are focused on acquiring complementary businesses. Following an acquisition, we seek to drive growth opportunities (additional cross-selling opportunities and deepen customer relationships) and cost reductions. We also focus on profit margin expansion and cash flow generation to achieve our financial objectives. Our LEAD ("Lean Enterprise Across Disciplines") business processes utilize various continuous improvement techniques to reduce costs, improve efficiencies and drive operational excellence across all locations and functions worldwide, thereby expanding profit margins. Strong cash flow generation is achieved by maximizing returns on assets and minimizing primary working capital needs. Our LEAD efforts also support our G+I initiative, a process focused on increasing core sales growth. The cash flow that results from efficient asset management and improved profitability is used to fund strategic acquisitions, common stock repurchases and internal growth opportunities.

Our businesses provide an array of products and services across multiple customer markets and geographies which results in significant diversification. The long-term sales growth and profitability of our business is dependent not only on increased demand in end markets and the overall economic environment, but also on our ability to identify, consummate and integrate strategic acquisitions, develop and market innovative new products, expand our business activity geographically and continuously improve operational excellence.

Given our worldwide operations, the dramatic strengthening of the U.S. Dollar in fiscal 2015 has had a significant impact on our financial results, financial position and cash flow. Changes in foreign currency exchange rates will continue to add volatility going forward as slightly over one half of our sales are generated outside of the United States in currencies other than the U.S. Dollar. The Euro, British Pound, Australian Dollar, Norwegian Krone and Swedish Krona have all devalued significantly against the U.S. Dollar during the first nine months of our fiscal year. This devaluation unfavorably impacted our cash flow and earnings given the translation of our international results into U.S. Dollars, and resulted in higher costs for certain of our international operations which incur costs or purchase material components in U.S. Dollars. The stronger U.S. Dollar also reduced the dollar value of assets (including cash) and liabilities of our international operations included in our consolidated balance sheet.

Sales in most of our end markets are expected to remain sluggish during the remainder of the fiscal year given the challenging and inconsistent demand we have experienced in several served markets including industrial, mining, infrastructure, vehicles and agriculture. Further, we expect oil & gas demand to decline further as the full impact of reduced customer expenditures and lower activity levels are realized. In aggregate, we expect a consolidated core sales (sales excluding acquisitions, divestitures and changes in foreign currency exchange rates) decline of 7% to 9% for the fourth quarter. Despite short-term challenges from foreign currency headwinds and weak end market demand, we continue to believe that our targeted energy, infrastructure, food/farm productivity and natural resources/sustainability strategies provide attractive long-term opportunities for sustainable growth. We remain focused on maintaining our financial position and flexibility by adjusting our cost structure to reflect changes in demand levels and by proactively managing working capital and cash flow generation. We have started to realize the benefits of the cost reduction actions taken to date, but the uncertainty, severity and duration of end market weakness is causing us to review additional actions to reduce costs and mitigate the impact of the lower revenues.

#### **Results of Operations**

The following table sets forth our results of operations (in millions, except per share amounts):

	Three Months Ended May 31,						Nine Months Ended May 31,					
	20	015		- :	2014		 2015		2014			
Net sales	\$	320	100%	\$	378	100%	\$ 949	100 %	\$ 1,046	100 %		
Cost of products sold		201	63%		230	61%	594	63 %	641	61 %		
Gross profit		119	37%		148	40%	355	37 %	405	39 %		
Selling, administrative and engineering expenses		70	22%		83	22%	228	24 %	245	23 %		
Amortization of intangible assets		6	2%		6	2%	18	2 %	19	2 %		
Impairment charge		_	%		_	%	84	9 %	_	— %		
Operating profit (loss)		43	13%		59	16%	25	3 %	141	13 %		
Financing costs, net		7	2%		6	2%	21	2 %	19	2 %		
Other (income) expense, net		1	0%		1	0%	(1)	0 %	3	0 %		
Earnings from continuing operations before income taxes		35	11%		52	14%	5	1 %	119	11 %		
Income tax expense (benefit)		(3)	1%		1	%	7	— %	13	(1)%		
Earnings (loss) from continuing operations		38	12%		51	13%	(2)	— %	106	10 %		
Earnings from discontinued operations, net of income taxes		_	%		_	%	_	— %	22	2 %		
Net earnings (loss)	\$	38	12%	\$	51	13%	\$ (2)	— %	\$ 128	12 %		
				_								
Diluted earnings (loss) per share from continuing operations	\$	0.63		\$	0.70		\$ (0.04)		\$ 1.44			
Diluted earnings (loss) per share	\$	0.63		\$	0.70		\$ (0.04)		\$ 1.74			

The significant strengthening of the U.S. Dollar against most currencies has had a substantial impact on our financial results (\$32.3 million reduction in sales comparisons and \$0.09 earnings per share reduction in the third quarter of fiscal 2015 versus the prior year). In addition, given the overall weak economic environment, most of our businesses are facing cyclical headwinds and unfavorable market conditions, which resulted in a consolidated 8% core sales decline in the third quarter. The resulting lower production levels and absorption of manufacturing costs, unfavorable mix, downsizing costs and foreign currency pressure on material costs have resulted in reduced operating profit margins. Fiscal 2015 third quarter financial results include an income tax benefit from the favorable resolution of income tax audits, as well as lower shares outstanding reflecting stock buyback activity.

#### Segment Results

#### **Industrial Segment**

The Industrial segment is primarily engaged in the design, manufacture and distribution of branded hydraulic and mechanical tools that are used in maintenance and other applications in a variety of industrial, energy, infrastructure and production automation markets. The following table sets forth the results of operations for the Industrial segment (in millions):

	T	Three Months Ended May 31,					Nine Months Ended May 31,				
		2015		2014		2015		2014			
Net sales	\$	104	\$	110	\$	302	\$	302			
Operating profit		29		34		79		87			
Operating profit %		28.2%	)	31.1%		26.2%		29.0%			

Industrial segment third quarter sales were \$104 million, or 6% lower than the prior year, while year-to-date sales were comparable to the prior year. Changes in foreign currency exchange rates unfavorably impacted sales comparisons by \$7 million and \$15 million in the three and nine months ended May 31, 2015, while the Hayes acquisition benefited sales by \$8 million and \$22 million in the same periods. Industrial segment core sales declined 6% and 2% for the three and nine months ended May 31, 2015, respectively. During the quarter, Industrial Tool demand declined globally due to reduced general industrial activity, unfavorable market conditions in several served markets including oil & gas and mining, as well as distributor inventory destocking. Third quarter operating profit margin of 28.2% reflects unfavorable sales mix (Integrated Solutions revenues increased sharply in the quarter, and the addition of Hayes, both of which generate lower profit margins than the Industrial Tool product line). Lower production levels, fixed cost absorption and unfavorable material cost variances due to the stronger U.S. Dollar also put pressure on fiscal 2015 operating profit margins.

#### **Energy Segment**

The Energy segment provides joint integrity products and services, customized offshore vessel mooring, as well as rope, cable and umbilical solutions used in maintenance activities in the global energy market. The following table sets forth the results of operations for the Energy segment (in millions):

	Thr	Three Months Ended May 31,				Nine Months	1 May 31,	
		2015		2014		2015	2014	
Net sales	\$	99	\$	125	\$	311	\$	339
Operating profit (loss)		13		20		(50)		38
Operating profit %		12.9%	,	15.9%		(16.2)%		11.3%

Energy segment core sales decreased 12% and 2% on a year-over-year basis for the three and nine months ended May 31, 2015, while changes in foreign currency exchange rates unfavorable impacted sales comparisons by \$12 million and \$22 million for the same periods, respectively. Demand in the global oil & gas markets continued to be volatile during the quarter, as customers reduced capital spending and deferred the scope of maintenance activities. Despite weak oil & gas demand (reduced drilling activity and investment levels) in the Gulf of Mexico and North Sea, demand in Southeast Asia continued to be strong for large offshore mooring projects. Third quarter operating profit margin declined year-over-year primarily as a result of downsizing costs, lower production at current activity levels, as well as lower rental fleet and service technician utilization. The operating loss for the nine months ended May 31, 2015 includes a goodwill and intangible asset impairment charge of \$84 million that was recorded in the second quarter.

#### **Engineered Solutions Segment**

The Engineered Solutions segment provides highly engineered position and motion control, power transmission and instrumentation and display systems to OEMs in a variety of markets. The following table sets forth the results of operations for the Engineered Solutions segment (in millions):

	Th	Three Months Ended May 31,					Nine Months Ended May 31,				
		2015		2014		2015	2014				
Net sales	\$	117	\$	143	\$	335	\$	404			
Operating profit		8		14		17		36			
Operating profit %		7.1%		9.5%		4.9%		9.0%			

Fiscal 2015 Engineered Solutions net sales decreased \$26 million (18%) and \$69 million (17%) on a year-over-year basis for thethree and nine months ended May 31, 2015. Excluding foreign currency rate changes, which unfavorably impacted sales comparisons by \$13 million and \$25 million for the three and nine months ended May 31, 2015 and prior year revenue from the divested RV product line \$8 million and \$21 million for the same periods, respectively), core sales declined4% and 6% for the same periods, respectively. This core sales decline reflects reduced demand in auto, off-highway equipment and agriculture markets. Operating profit margin for both the three and nine months ended May 31, 2015 declined due to unfavorable product mix, restructuring costs, unfavorable material cost at international locations (resulting from the stronger U.S. Dollar) and reduced absorption on lower production volumes.

#### General Corporate

General corporate expenses were \$7 million and \$21 million for the three and nine months ended May 31, 2015 respectively, compared to \$9 million and \$21 million for the three months and nine months ended May 31,2014, respectively. Corporate expenses in the third quarter of fiscal 2015 declined due to reduced employee benefit and incentive costs.

#### Financing Costs, net

All debt is considered to be for general corporate purposes and therefore financing costs have not been allocated to our segments. Net financing costs increased slightly during the third quarter and on a year-to-date basis as a result of higher borrowing levels.

#### **Income Taxes Expense**

Comparable pre-tax income, income tax expense (benefit) and effective income tax rates from continuing operations are as follows:

	1	Three Month	s Ende	d May 31,	N	d May 31,		
		2015 2014				2015	2014	
Earnings from continuing operations before income taxes	\$	34,971	\$	52,228	\$	4,579	\$	119,377
Income tax expense (benefit)		(2,987)		1,671		6,785		13,511
Effective income tax rate	(8.5)%		6	3.2%	148.2%		% 11.	

The income tax provision for the current and prior year periods reflects the benefits of tax minimization planning, taxable earnings derived in foreign jurisdictions with tax rates that are lower than the U.S. Federal statutory rate, foreign tax credits and changes in income tax reserves. The effective income tax rate for the third quarter of fiscal 2015 was (8.5)% compared to 3.2% in the comparable prior year period. Income tax expense for thethree months ended May 31, 2015 includes \$19 million of tax reserve benefits from the lapsing of income tax statues of limitations and the favorable resolution of income tax audits, which were partially offset by a \$5 million increase to the reserve for uncertain tax positions and a \$5 million increase in valuation allowances due to uncertainty regarding utilization of foreign net operating losses. Similarly, income tax expense for the three months ended May 31, 2014 included an \$11 million income tax benefit from tax planning and a\$7 million tax reserve benefit from the lapsing of income tax statues of limitations. The effective income tax rate for the nine months ended May 31, 2015 was 148.2%, primarily the result of the second quarter impairment charge \$1.7 million tax benefit on \$84.4 million pre-tax charge).

#### **Discontinued Operations**

We divested our former Electrical segment in December 2013 to narrow the focus on our targeted energy, infrastructure, food/farm productivity and natural resource strategies. The former Electrical segment designed, manufactured and distributed a broad range of electrical products to the retail DIY, wholesale, OEM, solar, utility and marine markets. The divestiture resulted in a pre-tax gain on disposal of \$34 million. See Note 3, "Discontinued Operations and Divestitures Activities" in the notes to the condensed consolidated financial statements for further discussion.

#### Cash Flows and Liquidity

At May 31, 2015, cash and cash equivalents is comprised of \$96 million of cash held by our foreign locations and \$12 million held domestically. In order to avoid unfavorable income tax consequences of repatriating lower-taxed foreign funds we periodically utilize safe harbor provisions to make temporary short-term intercompany loans from our foreign subsidiaries to our U.S. parent. We have not, nor do we anticipate the need to, permanently repatriate these funds to the U.S. to satisfy domestic liquidity needs arising in the ordinary course of business. The following table summarizes our cash flows from operating, investing and financing activities (in millions):

	Nine Months Ended May 31,						
		2015	2014				
Net cash provided by operating activities	\$	41 \$	73				
Net cash (used in) provided by investing activities		(16)	232				
Net cash (used in) provided by financing activities		6	(283)				
Effect of exchange rates on cash		(32)	3				
Net (decrease) increase in cash and cash equivalents	\$	(1) \$	25				

Cash flows provided by operating activities during the nine months ended May 31, 2015 were \$41 million, which was lower than the prior year, primarily the result of reduced cash earnings, higher income tax payments (partially attributable to prior year divestitures) and a \$24 million increase in working capital. Operating cash flows and borrowings under the credit facility funded the repurchase of 7 million shares (\$205 million) of the Company's common stock, as well as \$17 million of capital expenditures.

Fiscal 2014 year-to-date cash flows from operating activities reflected a \$43 million increase in working capital accounts and higher income tax payments. Operating cash flows, \$253 million of net proceeds from the sale of the Electrical segment and a \$41 million sale leaseback of Viking rental assets funded the repurchase of approximately 5 million shares (\$183 million) of the Company's common stock and the repayment of \$125 million of revolver borrowings. Capital expenditures during the first nine months of fiscal 2014 were \$34 million, including rental assets purchased for the Energy segment's expansion in Australia.

Our Senior Credit Facility, which was amended and restated during the third quarter of fiscal 2015, matures onMay 8, 2020 includes a \$600 million revolver, a \$300 million term loan and a \$450 million expansion option. Quarterly principal payments of \$4 million begin on the term loan on June 30, 2016, increasing to \$8 million per quarter beginning on June 30, 2017, with the remaining principal due at maturity. AtMay 31, 2015, the unused credit line under the revolver was \$591 million, of which \$250 million was available for borrowings, which we believe will be adequate to meet operating, debt service, stock buyback, acquisition funding and capital expenditure requirements for the foreseeable future.

As required under the indenture governing our 5.625% Senior Notes due in 2022 (the "Senior Notes"), onJune 19, 2015, we initiated an offer to purchase, at par value, an amount of Senior Notes equal to the net proceeds from the Electrical segment and RV divestitures that exceed the amounts reinvested in capital expenditures and business acquisitions since the divestitures. The maximum principal amount of Senior Notes that will be repurchased in the repurchase offer (which will expire on July 20, 2015) is \$165 million. We have adequate capacity under our Senior Credit Facility to fund the repurchase offer. However, if the Senior Notes continue to trade in excess of par value [02.8% on May 31, 2015) through the expiration of the repurchase offer, it is unlikely that Senior Note holders will accept the par repurchase offer.

#### **Primary Working Capital Management**

We use primary working capital as a percentage of sales (PWC %) as a key metric of working capital management. We define this metric as the sum of net accounts receivable and net inventory less accounts payable, divided by the past three months sales annualized. The following table shows a comparison of primary working capital (in millions):

	Ma	y 31, 2015	PWC%	 August 31, 2014	PWC%
Accounts receivable, net	\$	219	17 %	\$ 227	16 %
Inventory, net		155	12 %	163	12 %
Accounts payable		(129)	(10)%	(146)	(10)%
Net primary working capital	\$	245	19 %	\$ 244	18 %

Excluding the \$23 million impact of changes in foreign currency exchange rates, primary working capital increased \$24 million during the first nine months of fiscal 2015, the result of an \$11 million increase in accounts receivable due to seasonality and increased sales to customers with longer dated terms, a \$5 million increase in inventory and a corresponding \$8 million increase in accounts payable. We expect primary working capital to decline in the fourth quarter.

#### **Commitments and Contingencies**

We have operations in numerous geographic locations that are subject to a range of environmental laws and regulations. Environmental expenditures over the past two years have not been material. We believe that such costs will not have a material adverse effect on our financial position, results of operations or cash flows.

We remain contingently liable for lease payments under leases of businesses that were previously divested or spun-off, in the event that such businesses are unable to fulfill their future lease payment obligations. The discounted present value of future minimum lease payments for these leases was \$18 million at May 31, 2015 (including \$14 million related to the divested Electrical segment).

We had outstanding letters of credit of approximately \$16 million and \$14 million at May 31, 2015 and August 31, 2014, respectively, the majority of which secure self-insured workers compensation liabilities.

#### **Contractual Obligations**

Our contractual obligations are discussed in Part 1, Item 7, "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations" under the heading "Contractual Obligations" in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended August 31, 2014, and have not materially changed except for the amendment and extension of our Senior Credit Facility, which was completed in the third quarter. See Note 6, "Debt" in the notes to the condensed consolidated financial statements for further information on the refinancing. The following table sets forth the required future principal amortization of long-term debt and related interest expense payments (in millions):

	2016	2017	2018	2019	2020	Thereafter	Total
Long-term debt (principal)	\$ 4	\$ 19	\$ 30	\$ 30	\$ 23	\$ 494	\$ 600
Interest on long-term debt	23	22	22	21	21	30	139
	\$ 27	\$ 41	\$ 52	\$ 51	\$ 44	\$ 524	\$ 739

#### **Critical Accounting Policies**

Refer to the Critical Accounting Policies in "Item 7. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations" included in the Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year-ended August 31, 2014 for information about the Company's policies, methodology and assumptions related to critical accounting policies.

Goodwill Impairment Review, Estimates and Sensitivity: Our business acquisitions typically result in recording goodwill and other intangible assets, which in aggregate are a significant portion of our total assets. On an annual basis, or more frequently if triggering events occur, we compare the estimated fair value of our reporting units to the carrying value to determine if a potential goodwill impairment exists. If the fair value of a reporting unit is less than its carrying value, an impairment loss, if any, is recorded for the difference between the implied fair value and the carrying value of the reporting unit's goodwill.

In estimating the fair value of a reporting unit, we generally use a discounted cash flow model, which is dependent on a number of assumptions including estimated future revenues and expenses, weighted average cost of capital, capital expenditures and other variables. The expected future revenue growth rates and operating profit margins are determined after taking into consideration our historical revenue growth rates and earnings levels, our assessment of future market potential and our expectations of future business performance. Under the discounted cash flow approach, the fair value is calculated as the sum of the projected discounted cash flows over a discrete seven year period plus an estimated terminal value.

Our Energy segment contains three reporting units for goodwill impairment testing (Hydratight, Cortland and Viking). The products and services of our Hydratight business are primarily tied to downstream production and maintenance activities and therefore are less impacted by changes in customer capital spending patterns or oil & gas prices. However customer demand at the more recent Cortland and Viking acquisitions are more susceptible to changes in oil & gas prices and capital spending changes. The continued and persistent decline in oil prices, reduced capital spending by asset owners and suspended drilling and exploration activities caused us to review the recoverability of goodwill, intangible assets and fixed assets of our Energy segment businesses during the second quarter (a "triggering event").

Similar to other energy industry suppliers, we no longer expect near-term growth and have revised our financial projections to reflect current market conditions, including lower sales levels and reduced profit levels. As a result, in the second quarter of fiscal 2015, the uncertainty and volatility in the global oil & gas markets resulted in a goodwill impairment charge of \$40 million in our Cortland reporting unit (acquired in fiscal 2009) and\$38 million in our Viking reporting unit (acquired in fiscal 2013). There was no impairment in our Hydratight reporting unit, as the estimated fair value significantly exceeded its carrying value. While we believe that the Energy segment's diverse products and services will continue to generate positive cash flows and earnings, the financial projections utilized in the interim impairment review were based on historical results and incorporate current unfavorable market conditions, an 11.5% discount rate and a consistent expectation regarding long-term sales growth rates (including 3.5% in the terminal year). The assumptions that have the most significant impact on determination of the fair value of the Cortland and Viking reporting units are the discount rate and sales growth rate. A 100 basis point increase in the discount rate results in a decrease to the estimated fair value of each reporting unit by approximately 11%, while a reduction in the terminal year sales growth rate assumption by 100 basis points would decrease the estimated fair value by approximately 8%. Goodwill at these two reporting units is potentially at risk for additional impairments in future periods if there are further significant unfavorable developments in the global energy markets.

Long-lived assets: Indefinite lived intangible assets are also subject to annual impairment testing. On an annual basis or more frequently if a triggering event occurs, the fair value of indefinite lived assets, based on a relief of royalty valuation approach, are

evaluated to determine if an impairment charge is required. In the second quarter of fiscal 2015 we recognized a \$6 million impairment of the Viking tradename, the result of lower projected near-term sales.

We also review long-lived assets for impairment when events or changes in business circumstances indicate that the carrying amount of the assets may not be fully recoverable. If such indicators are present, we prepare an undiscounted operating cash flow analyses to determine if an impairment exists. If an impairment is determined to exist, any related impairment loss is calculated based on fair value. There was no impairment of fixed assets, indefinite lived intangibles or amortizable intangible assets in fiscal 2015.

A considerable amount of management judgment and assumptions are required in performing the impairment tests, principally in determining the fair value of each reporting unit and the indefinite lived intangible assets. While we believe our judgments and assumptions are reasonable, different assumptions could change the estimated fair values and, therefore additional impairment charges could be required. Significant negative industry or economic trends, disruptions to the Company's business, loss of significant customers, inability to effectively integrate acquired businesses, unexpected significant changes or planned changes in use of the assets may adversely impact the assumptions used in the fair value estimates and ultimately result in future impairment charges.

#### Item 3 - Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk

The diverse nature of our business activities necessitates the management of various financial and market risks, including those related to changes in interest rates, foreign currency exchange rates and commodity costs.

Interest Rate Risk: We manage interest expense using a mixture of fixed-rate and variable-rate debt. A change in interest rates impacts the fair value of our 5.625% Senior Notes, but not our earnings or cash flow because the interest on such debt is fixed. Our variable-rate debt obligations consist primarily of revolver and term loan borrowings under our Senior Credit Facility (see Note 6, "Debt" for further details). A ten percent increase in the average cost of our variable rate debt (from 1.94% to 2.13%) would result in a pre-tax increase in interest expense of \$0.3 million and \$0.6 million for the three and nine months ended May 31, 2015 respectively. From time to time, we may enter into interest rate swap agreements to manage our exposure to interest rate changes. At May 31, 2015, we were not a party to any interest rate swap contracts.

Foreign Currency Risk: We maintain operations in the U.S. and various foreign countries. Our more significant non-U.S. operations are located in Australia, the Netherlands, United Kingdom, Mexico and China, and have foreign currency risk relating to receipts from customers, payments to suppliers and intercompany transactions denominated in foreign currencies. Under certain conditions, we enter into hedging transactions (primarily forward foreign currency swaps) that enable us to mitigate the potential adverse impact of foreign currency exchange rate risk (see Note 8, "Derivatives" for further information). We do not engage in trading or other speculative activities with these transactions, as established policies require that these hedging transactions relate to specific currency exposures.

Similar to what we experienced during the nine months ended May 31, 2015, strengthening of the U.S. Dollar can have an unfavorable impact on our results of operations and financial position as foreign denominated operating results are translated into U.S. Dollars. To illustrate the potential impact of changes in foreign currency exchange rates on the translation of our results of operations, quarterly sales and operating profit were remeasured assuming a ten percent decrease in all foreign exchange rates compared with the U.S. Dollar. Using this assumption, quarterly sales would have been lower by \$16 million and operating profit would have been lower by \$2 million, respectively, for the three months ended May 31, 2015. This sensitivity analysis assumes that each exchange rate would change in the same direction relative to the U.S. Dollar and excludes the potential effects that changes in foreign currency exchange rates may have on sales levels or local currency prices. Similarly, a ten percent decline in foreign currency exchange rates on our May 31, 2015 financial position would have resulted in a \$64 million decrease in equity (accumulated other comprehensive loss), as a result of non U.S. Dollar denominated assets and liabilities being translated into U.S. Dollars, our reporting currency.

Commodity Cost Risk: We source a wide variety of materials and components from a network of global suppliers. While such materials are typically available from numerous suppliers, commodity raw materials, such as steel and plastic resin, are subject to price fluctuations, which could have a negative impact on our results. We strive to pass along such commodity price increases to customers to avoid profit margin erosion and utilize LEAD initiatives to further mitigate the impact of commodity raw material price fluctuations as improved efficiencies across all locations are achieved.

#### <u>Item 4 – Controls and Procedures</u>

Evaluation of Disclosure Controls and Procedures.

Under the supervision and with the participation of our senior management, including our chief executive officer and chief financial officer, we conducted an evaluation of the effectiveness of the design and operation of our disclosure controls and procedures, as defined in Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e) under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the "Exchange Act"), as of the end of the period covered by this quarterly report (the "Evaluation Date"). Based on this evaluation, our chief executive officer and chief financial officer concluded as of the Evaluation Date that our disclosure controls and procedures were

effective such that the information relating to the Company, including consolidated subsidiaries, required to be disclosed in our Securities and Exchange Commission ("SEC") reports (i) is recorded, processed, summarized and reported within the time periods specified in SEC rules and forms, and (ii) is accumulated and communicated to the Company's management, including our chief executive officer and chief financial officer, as appropriate to allow timely decisions regarding required disclosure.

Changes in Internal Control Over Financial Reporting.

Our management is responsible for establishing and maintaining adequate internal control over financial reporting, as such term is defined in Exchange Act Rule 13a-15(f). There have been no changes in our internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the quarter ended May 31, 2015 that have materially affected or are reasonably likely to materially affect our internal control over financial reporting.

#### PART II—OTHER INFORMATION

#### <u>Item 2 – Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds</u>

The Company's Board of Directors has authorized the repurchase of shares of the Company's common stock under publicly announced share repurchase programs. During the past four fiscal years, the Company has deployed \$593 million of capital to repurchase 19,405,317 shares of its Class A common stock. The following table summarizes share repurchases during the three months ended May 31, 2015:

	Total Number of Shares Purchased	verage Price aid per Share	Maximum Number of Shares That May Yet Be Purchased Under the Program
March 1 to March 31, 2015	900,000	\$ 24.95	8,663,483
April 1 to April 30, 2015	68,800	23.88	8,594,683
May 1 to May 31, 2015	_	_	8,594,683
	968,800	\$ 24.87	

#### Item 6 - Exhibits

#### (a) Exhibits

See "Index to Exhibits" on page 33, which is incorporated herein by reference.

#### SIGNATURE

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the Registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned thereunto duly authorized.

ACTUANT CORPORATION

(Registrant)

Date: July 9, 2015 By: /S/ ANDREW G. LAMPEREUR

Andrew G. Lampereur
Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer
(Principal Financial Officer)

32

#### ACTUANT CORPORATION (the "Registrant") (Commission File No. 1-11288)

#### QUARTERLY REPORT ON FORM 10-Q FOR THE QUARTER ENDED MAY 31, 2015 INDEX TO EXHIBITS

Exhibit	Description	Filed Herewith	Furnished Herewith
10.1	Fifth Amended and Restated Credit Agreement dated May 8, 2015.	X	
31.1	Certification of Chief Executive Officer pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002	X	
31.2	Certification of Chief Financial Officer pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002	X	
32.1	Certification of Chief Executive Officer pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002		X
32.2	Certification of Chief Financial Officer pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002		X
101	The following materials from the Actuant Corporation Form 10-Q for the quarter ended May 31, 2015 formatted in Extensible Business Reporting Language (XBRL): (i) the Condensed Consolidated Statements of Operations, (ii) the Condensed Consolidated Statements of Comprehensive Income (Loss), (iii) the Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets, (iv) the Condensed Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows and (v) the Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements.	X	

# J.P.Morgan FIFTH AMENDED AND RESTATED CREDIT AGREEMENT

Dated as of May 8, 2015

among

ACTUANT CORPORATION
THE FOREIGN SUBSIDIARY BORROWERS PARTY HERETO,

THE LENDERS FROM TIME TO TIME PARTY HERETO,

JPMORGAN CHASE BANK, N.A. as Administrative Agent,

BANK OF AMERICA, N.A.
WELLS FARGO BANK, N.A.
and
U.S. BANK NATIONAL ASSOCIATION
as Syndication Agents,

and
KEYBANK NATIONAL ASSOCIATION
BMO HARRIS BANK N.A.
SUNTRUST BANK
and
ROYAL BANK OF CANADA
as Documentation Agents

J.P. MORGAN SECURITIES LLC
MERRILL LYNCH, PIERCE, FENNER & SMITH INCORPORATED
WELLS FARGO SECURITIES, LLC
and

U.S. BANK NATIONAL ASSOCIATION

Joint Lead Arrangers and Joint Bookrunners

#### ETABLE OF CONTENTS

#### AR <u>DE</u>

ARTICLE I 1 DEFINITIONS	
1.1.	<u>Defined</u>
	<u>Terms</u> 1
1.2.	Terms
1.3.	Generally 30 Amendment and Restatement of the Existing Credit Agreement 31
ARTICLE32	
II THE	
CREDITS	
2.1.	Revolving
	Loans 32
2.2.	<u>Term</u>
	Loans 33
2.3.	Ratable Loans; Types of
	Advances 34
2.4.	Swing Line
2.5	Loans 34 Commitment Fee; Reduction in Aggregate Revolving Loan Commitment; Expansion
2.5.	Option 36
2.6.	Minimum Amount of Each
2.0.	Advance 38
2.7.	Prepayments;
	Termination. 38
2.8.	Method of Selecting Types and Interest Periods for New Advances; Funding of
	Advances 41
2.9.	Conversion and Continuation of Outstanding
• 10	Advances 41
2.10.	Changes in Interest Rate, etc 42
2 11	Rates Applicable After
2.11.	Default 42
2.12.	Method of
	Payment 43
2.13.	
	<u>Indebtedness</u> 44
2.14.	<u>Telephonic</u>
	Notices 44
2.15.	
2.16.	Basis 45 Notification of Advances, Interest Rates, Prepayments and Commitment
2.10.	Reductions 45
2.17.	Lending 43
2.17.	Installations 45
2.18.	Non-Receipt of Funds by the
	Agent 45
2.19.	<u>Facility</u>
	<u>LCs</u> 46
2.20.	Replacement of
2.21	Lender 51
2.21.	Defaulting London 52
2 22	Lenders 52 Judgment
	v oronganional

<u>Currency</u> 53

Borrowers 54

2.23. Market
Disruption 54
2.24. Foreign Subsidiary

## ARTICLE III 55 **YIELD PROTECTION**; **TAXES**

3.1. <u>Yield</u>

Protection 55

Changes in Capital Adequacy 3.2.

Regulations 56

Availability of Types of
Advances 56 3.3.

3.4. Funding

<u>Indemnification</u> 57

3.5. <u>Taxes</u>. 57

<u>UK</u> 3.6.

<u>Tax</u>. 59

3.7. Lender Statements; Survival of

<u>Indemnity</u> 64

i

# ARTICLE IV 65 CONDITIONS

#### **PRECEDENT**

4.1.	Effectiveness	of Agreement	and Initial	Credit

Extension 65

4.2. <u>Initial Advance to each Additional Foreign Subsidiary</u>

Borrower 66

4.3. Each Credit

Extension 68

## ARTICLE V 68 REPRESENTATIONS

## AND WARRANTIES

5.1. Existence and Standing 68

5.2. <u>Authorization and</u>

Validity 69

5.3. No Conflict; Government

Consent 69

5.4. Financial

Statements 69

5.5. Material Adverse

Change 69

5.6. <u>Taxes</u> 69

5.7. <u>Litigation and Contingent</u>

Obligations 70

5.8. <u>Subsidiaries</u> 70

5.9. Employee Benefit

Plans 70

5.10. Accuracy of

Information 71

5.11. <u>Federal Reserve</u>

Regulations 71

5.12. Material

Agreements 71

5.13. Compliance With

Laws 71

5.14. Ownership of

Properties 71

5.15. Insurance 71

5.16. Environmental

Matters 72

5.17. <u>Investment Company</u>

<u>Act</u> 72

5.18. Centre of Main Interests and

Establishment 72

5.19. Security Interest in

Collateral 72

5.20. Anti-Corruption Laws and

Sanctions 72

5.21. <u>Solvency</u> 72

5.22. No Default or Unmatured

Default 73

5.23. Special Representations and Warranties of each Foreign Subsidiary

Borrower 73

# ARTICLE VI 74 COVENANTS

6.1. Financial

Reporting 74

6.2. <u>Use of</u>

Proceeds 75

- 6.3. Notice of Default 76
- 6.4. Conduct of Business 76
- <u>Taxes</u> 76 6.5.
- 6.6. Insurance 76
- 6.7. Compliance with Laws 76
  Maintenance of
- 6.8. Properties 77
- 6.9. Books and Records; Inspection 77
  6.10. Dividends 77
- 6.11. <u>Indebtedness</u> 78 6.12. <u>Merger</u> 79

6.13.	Sale of
6.14	Assets 80
0.14.	Investments and Acquisitions 81
6.15.	Liens 82
	Affiliates 83
6.17.	Subordinated Indebtedness and Senior Note
	Indebtedness 84
6.18.	Contingent
	Obligations 84
6.19.	<u>Financial</u>
	Covenants 84
6.20.	<u>Fiscal</u>
6.21	Year 85
6.21.	Subsidiary Guarantors; Pledges; Collateral Documentation; Additional Collateral; Further
6.22	Assurances 85
0.22.	Centre of Main Interests and Establishment 90
	<u>Estautistititetti</u> 90
ARTICLE 9	90
VII	
<b>DEFAULTS</b>	
ARTICLE V	III 92
<b>ACCELERA</b>	TION,
WAIVERS,	
<b>AMENDME</b>	NTS
AND REME	<u>DIES</u>
8.1.	Acceleration. 92
8.2.	Amendments 93
8.3.	Preservation of
6.5.	Rights 95
	<u>regne</u> 75
ARTICLE IX	K 96
<u>GENERAL</u>	
PROVISION	
9.1.	Survival of
	Representations 96
9.2.	Governmental
	Regulation 96
9.3.	Headings 96
9.4.	<u>Entire</u>
	Agreement 96
9.5.	Several Obligations; Benefits of this
	Agreement 96
9.6.	Expenses:
	Indemnification 96
9.7.	Numbers of
0.0	Documents 97
9.8.	Accounting 97
9.9.	Severability of
0.10	Provisions 98 Nonlightity of
9.10.	Nonliability of Lenders 98
9.11.	
	Disclosure 99
9.12. 9.13.	
9.13.	Checks 99
9.14.	English 99
7.14.	Language 100
9.15.	Borrower Borrower
7.13.	<u>Limitations</u> 100

9.16. <u>Interest Rate</u> Limitation 100

## ARTICLE101 X THE **AGENT**

10.1. Appointment; Nature of Relationship 101

10.2. <u>Powers</u> 101

10.3. General

Immunity 101

10.4. No Responsibility for Loans, Recitals,

<u>etc</u> 101

10.5. Action on Instructions of

Lenders 102

10.6.	Employment of Agents and
	Counsel 102
10.7.	Reliance on Documents;
	Counsel 102
10.8.	Agent's Reimbursement and
	<u>Indemnification</u> 102
10.9.	Notice of
	Default 103
	Rights as a
	Lender 103
10.11.	Lender Credit
10.12	Decision 103
10.12.	Successor
10.12	Agent 103 Agent and Arranger
10.13.	Fees 104
10 14	Delegation to
10.11.	Affiliates 104
10.15.	<u>Collateral</u>
10.10.	Matters 104
10.16.	Guaranty and Collateral
	Releases 105
10.17.	Parallel
	<u>Debt</u> 105
10.18.	<u>French</u>
	Security 106
10.19.	Syndication Agents; Documentation
	Agents 107
ARTICLE X	I 107
SETOFF;	
RATABLE	
<b>PAYMENTS</b>	<u>.</u>
<b>APPLICATION</b>	<u>ON</u>
<u>OF</u>	
<b>PROCEEDS</b>	
11.1	Setoff 107
	Ratable
	Payments 107
11.3.	Application of
	Proceeds 107
ARTICLE X	
BENEFIT OF	
	<u>?</u>
AGREEMEN	<u> </u>
ASSIGNMEN	<u>T</u> <u>TT;</u> <u>VTS;</u>
	<u>T</u> <u>TT;</u> <u>VTS;</u>
ASSIGNMEN PARTICIPA	<u>T</u> <u>TT;</u> <u>VTS;</u>
ASSIGNMEN PARTICIPA	E IT; NTS; FIONS
ASSIGNMEN PARTICIPA 12.1.	E IT: NTS; FIONS Successors and
ASSIGNMEN PARTICIPA' 12.1. 12.2.	E IT: NTS; FIONS  Successors and Assigns 108
ASSIGNMEN PARTICIPA' 12.1. 12.2.	E IT; NTS; FIONS  Successors and Assigns 108 Participations 108
12.1. 12.2. 12.3.	EXTS: IT: NTS: FIONS  Successors and Assigns 108 Participations 108 Assignments 110 Dissemination of Information 112

## ARTICLE112 XIII **NOTICES**

13.1. Notices; Electronic Communication. 112

<u>Treatment</u> 112

ARTICLE XIV 114
COUNTERPARTS;
INTEGRATION;
EFFECTIVENESS;
ELECTRONIC
EXECUTION;
WAIVERS

14.1. Counterparts;

Effectiveness 114

14.2. Electronic Execution of

Assignments 115

14.3. Waiver of Defaults under Existing Credit

Agreement 115

ARTICLE XV 115

**CHOICE OF** 

LAW;

**CONSENT TO** 

**JURISDICTION**;

**WAIVER OF** 

**JURY TRIAL** 

15.1. **CHOICE OF** 

**LAW** 115

15.2. **CONSENT TO** 

**JURISDICTION** 115

15.3. **WAIVER OF JURY** 

**TRIAL** 116

15.4. **AGENT FOR SERVICE OF** 

PROCESS 116

## ARTICLE 116 XVI

## **GUARANTY**

16.1. Company

Guaranty 116

16.2. Foreign Subsidiary Borrower
Guaranty 117

16.3. <u>Limitation on Obligations of Foreign Subsidiary</u>

Borrowers 118

16.4. <u>Keepwell</u> 118

#### **EXHIBITS**

Exhibit A	-	Reserved
-----------	---	----------

Exhibit B - Compliance Certificate

Exhibit C - Assignment and Acceptance

Exhibit D-1 - Form of Increasing Lender Supplement
Exhibit D-2 - Form of Augmenting Lender Supplement
Exhibit E-1 - Note for Revolving Loans (if requested)

Exhibit E-1 - Note for Revolving Loans (if requested)
Exhibit F - Form of Assumption Letter
Exhibit G - Form of UK Tax Certificate

Exhibit H - Form of Subsidiary Borrower Termination

#### **SCHEDULES**

#### Commitment Schedule

#### Pricing Schedule

Schedule 1.2 - Initial Material Domestic Subsidiaries Schedule 1.3 - Initial Material Foreign Subsidiaries

Schedule 1.4 - Initial Foreign Law Pledgors and Foreign Law Pledge Agreements

Schedule 1.5 - Existing Sale and Leaseback Transactions

Schedule 2.19.13 - Existing Letters of Credit Schedule 4.1 - List of Closing Documents

Schedule 5.7 - Litigation
Schedule 5.8 - Subsidiaries
Schedule 5.15 - Insurance
Schedule 6.11 - Indebtedness
Schedule 6.14 - Investments
Schedule 6.15 - Liens

Schedule 6.18 - Contingent Obligations

## FIFTH AMENDED AND RESTATED CREDIT AGREEMENT

This Fifth Amended and Restated Credit Agreement, dated as of May 8, 2015, is among ACTUANT CORPORATION, a Wisconsin corporation, the FOREIGN SUBSIDIARY BORROWERS that are or may hereafter become party hereto, the LENDERS from time to time party hereto, JPMORGAN CHASE BANK, N.A., a national banking association, as LC Issuer and as Agent, BANK OF AMERICA, N.A., WELLS FARGO BANK, N.A. and U.S. BANK NATIONAL ASSOCIATION, as Syndication Agents, and KEYBANK NATIONAL ASSOCIATION, BMO HARRIS BANK N.A., SUNTRUST BANK and ROYAL BANK OF CANADA, as Documentation Agents.

WHEREAS, the Borrowers, the lenders party thereto and the Agent are currently party to the Fourth Amended and Restated Credit Agreement, dated as of July 18, 2013 (as amended, supplemented or otherwise modified prior to the date hereof, the "Existing Credit Agreement");

WHEREAS, the Borrowers, the Lenders and the Agent have agreed to enter into this Agreement in order to (i) amend and restate the Existing Credit Agreement in its entirety; (ii) re-evidence the "Obligations" under, and as defined in, the Existing Credit Agreement, which shall be repayable in accordance with the terms of this Agreement; and (iii) set forth the terms and conditions under which the Lenders will, from time to time, make loans and extend other financial accommodations to or for the benefit of the Borrowers;

WHEREAS, it is the intent of the parties hereto that this Agreement shall not constitute a novation of the obligations and liabilities of the parties under the Existing Credit Agreement or be deemed to evidence or constitute full repayment of such obligations and liabilities, but that this Agreement shall amend and restate in its entirety the Existing Credit Agreement and re-evidence the obligations and liabilities of the Borrowers outstanding thereunder, which shall be payable in accordance with the terms hereof; and

WHEREAS, it is also the intent of the Borrowers, the Guarantors and the Foreign Law Pledgors to confirm that all obligations under the applicable "Loan Documents" (as referred to and defined in the Existing Credit Agreement, and including the Existing Credit Agreement, the "Existing Loan Documents") shall continue in full force and effect as modified or restated by the Loan Documents (as referred to and defined herein) and that, from and after the Closing Date, all references to the "Credit Agreement" contained in any such Existing Loan Documents shall be deemed to refer to this Agreement;

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the premises and the mutual covenants contained herein, the parties hereto hereby agree that the Existing Credit Agreement is hereby amended and restated as follows:

#### ARTICLE I

### **DEFINITIONS**

### 1.1. <u>Defined Terms</u>. As used in this Agreement:

"2012 Senior Note Indenture" means that certain Indenture, dated as of April 16, 2012, between the Company and the "Trustee" referred to therein, under which the Company has issued 5.625% senior unsecured notes in an original aggregate principal amount of \$300,000,000 as of the Closing Date, as such Indenture may be amended, restated, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time in a manner permitted by the terms hereof.

- "2012 Senior Notes" means the "Notes" as defined in the 2012 Senior Note Indenture, as such Notes may be amended, restated, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time in a manner permitted by the terms hereof.
- "Acquisition" means any transaction, or any series of related transactions, consummated on or after the Closing Date, by which the Company or any of its Subsidiaries (i) acquires any going business or all or substantially all of the assets of any firm, corporation or limited liability company, or division thereof, whether through purchase of assets, merger or otherwise or (ii) directly or indirectly acquires (in one transaction or as the most recent transaction in a series of transactions) at least a majority (in number of votes) of the securities of a corporation which have ordinary voting power for the election of directors (other than securities having such power only by reason of the happening of a contingency) or a majority (by percentage or voting power) of the outstanding ownership interests of a partnership or limited liability company.
- "Adjusted Eurocurrency Base Rate" means, with respect to any Eurocurrency Advance for any Interest Period, an interest rate per annum (rounded upwards, if necessary, to the next 1/16 of 1%) equal to the product of (a) the Eurocurrency Base Rate for such Interest Period multiplied by (b) the Statutory Reserve Rate.
- "Advance" means a borrowing hereunder consisting of Revolving Loans or Term Loans, as the case may be, (i) made by some or all of the Lenders on the same Borrowing Date, or (ii) converted or continued by the Lenders on the same date of conversion or continuation, consisting, in either case, of the aggregate amount of the several Loans of the same Type and, in the case of Eurocurrency Loans, in the same currency and for the same Interest Period. The term "Advance" shall also include Swing Line Loans unless otherwise expressly provided.
- "Affiliate" means, with respect to a specified Person, another Person that directly, or indirectly through one or more intermediaries, Controls or is Controlled by or is under common Control with the Person specified.
- "Agent" means JPMorgan in its capacity as administrative agent and contractual representative of the Lenders pursuant to Article X, and not in its individual capacity as a Lender, and any successor Agent appointed pursuant to Article X.
  - "Agent Parties" is defined in Section 13.1(d).
- "Aggregate Outstanding Revolving Credit Exposure" means, at any time, the aggregate of the Outstanding Revolving Credit Exposure of all the Revolving Lenders.
- "Aggregate Revolving Loan Commitment" means the aggregate of the Revolving Loan Commitments of all the Lenders continuing or arising on the Closing Date, as reduced or increased from time to time pursuant to the terms hereof. The initial Aggregate Revolving Loan Commitment as of the Closing Date is \$600,000,000.
- "Agreed Currencies" means (a) Dollars and (b) so long as such currencies remain lawful and readily available and freely transferable and convertible into Dollars, Pounds Sterling and euro.
- "Agreement" means this Fifth Amended and Restated Credit Agreement, as it may be amended, restated, supplemented or modified and in effect from time to time.

- "Alternate Base Rate" means, for any day, a rate per annum equal to the greatest of (a) the Prime Rate in effect on such day, (b) the Federal Funds Effective Rate in effect on such day *plus* ½ of 1% and (c) the Adjusted Eurocurrency Base Rate for a one month Interest Period denominated in Dollars on such day (or if such day is not a Business Day, the immediately preceding Business Day) *plus* 1%, *provided* that, for the avoidance of doubt, the Adjusted Eurocurrency Base Rate for any day shall be based on the Eurocurrency Base Rate at approximately 11:00 a.m. (London time) on such day, subject to the interest rate floors set forth therein. Any change in the Alternate Base Rate due to a change in the Prime Rate, the Federal Funds Effective Rate or the Adjusted Eurocurrency Base Rate shall be effective from and including the effective date of such change in the Prime Rate, the Federal Funds Effective Rate or the Adjusted Eurocurrency Base Rate, respectively.
  - "Alternative Rate" has the meaning assigned to such term in Section 3.3(a).
- "Anti-Corruption Laws" means all laws, rules, and regulations of any jurisdiction applicable to the Company or any of its Subsidiaries from time to time concerning or relating to bribery or corruption.
- "Applicable Fee Rate" means, at any time, the percentage rate per annum at which commitment fees under Section 2.5(a) are accruing on the unused portion of the Aggregate Revolving Loan Commitment at such time as set forth in the Pricing Schedule.
- "Applicable LC Sublimit" means (i) with respect to JPMorgan in its capacity as an LC Issuer under this Agreement and any Affiliates constituting LC Issuers, \$30,000,000, (ii) with respect to Bank of America, N.A. in its capacity as an LC Issuer under this Agreement and any Affiliates constituting LC Issuers, \$30,000,000, (iii) with respect to U.S. Bank National Association in its capacity as an LC Issuer under this Agreement and any Affiliates constituting LC Issuers, \$30,000,000, (iv) with respect to Wells Fargo Bank, National Association in its capacity as an LC Issuer under this Agreement and any Affiliates constituting LC Issuers, \$30,000,000 and (v) with respect to any other Person that becomes an LC Issuer pursuant to the terms of this Agreement, such amount as agreed to in writing by the Borrower, the Agent and such Person at the time such Person becomes an LC Issuer pursuant to the terms of this Agreement, as each of the foregoing amounts may be decreased or increased (but not in excess of \$60,000,000) from time to time with the written consent of the Borrower, the Agent and the increasing or decreasing LC Issuer.
- "Applicable Margin" means, with respect to Advances of any Type at any time, the percentage rate per annum which is applicable at such time with respect to Advances of such Type as set forth in the Pricing Schedule.
- "Applicable Pledge Percentage" means 100%, but 65% in the case of a pledge of Equity Interests of a Foreign Subsidiary to secure the Obligations of each Borrower to the extent a 100% pledge would cause a Deemed Dividend Problem; provided that, the Applicable Pledge Percentage with respect to the Equity Interests in ATU Hungary Holding Kft may, in the Agent's sole discretion as reflected in the applicable Collateral Documents, be 100% of such Equity Interests held by Engineered Solutions, L.P. (representing 65% of the issued and outstanding Equity Interests in ATU Hungary Holding Kft), 0% of such Equity Interests held by Actuant Hungary Holding Kft and 0% of the Equity Interests of Actuant Hungary Holding Kft held by Engineered Solutions, L.P.
- "Approved Fund" means any Fund that is administered or managed by (a) a Lender, (b) an Affiliate of a Lender or (c) an entity or an Affiliate of an entity that administers or manages a Lender.
- "Approximate Equivalent Amount" of any Foreign Currency with respect to any amount of Dollars shall mean the equivalent amount thereof in the applicable Foreign Currency using the Exchange Rate with

respect to such Foreign Currency at the time in effect, rounded up to the nearest amount of such currency as determined by the Agent from time to time.

"Arranger" means each of (i) J.P. Morgan Securities LLC and its successors, (ii) Merrill Lynch, Pierce, Fenner & Smith Incorporated and its successors, (iii) Wells Fargo Securities, LLC and its successors and (iv) U.S. Bank National Association and its successors, each in its capacity as a Joint Lead Arranger and Joint Bookrunner.

"Article" means an article of this Agreement unless another document is specifically referenced.

"Asset Sale" means the sale, transfer or other disposition (by way of merger or otherwise) by the Company or any of the Subsidiaries to any Person (other than the Company or any Domestic Subsidiary Guarantor) of (a) any Equity Interest of any of the Subsidiaries (other than directors' qualifying shares or shares required by applicable law to be held by a person other than the Company or a Subsidiary) or (b) any other assets of the Company or any of the Subsidiaries, other than (i) dispositions of inventory, excess, damaged, obsolete or worn out equipment, scrap and Cash Equivalent Investments, in each case disposed of in the ordinary course of business and consistent with past practices, (ii) dispositions resulting in insurance proceeds or condemnation awards, (iii) dispositions between or among Foreign Subsidiaries or (iv) transfers of interests in accounts or notes receivable and related assets as part of a Qualified Receivables Transaction or Permitted Factoring Transaction.

"Assumption Letter" means a letter of Applied Power Europa B.V. or Enerpac B.V., each a Dutch Subsidiary, addressed to the Lenders in substantially the form of Exhibit F hereto, pursuant to which such Subsidiary agrees to become a "Foreign Subsidiary Borrower" and agrees to be bound by the terms and conditions hereof.

"Attributable Debt" in respect of a Sale and Leaseback Transaction means, as at the time of determination, the present value (discounted at the actual rate of interest implicit in such transaction, compounded annually) of the total obligations of the lessee for rental payments during the remaining term of the lease included in such Sale and Leaseback Transaction (including any period for which such lease has been extended); *provided*, that any reference to Attributable Debt in respect of Sale and Leaseback transactions shall exclude the present value (discounted at the actual rate of interest implicit in such transaction, compounded annually) of the total obligations of the lessee for rental payments during the remaining term of the leases identified on Schedule 1.5 hereto in an aggregate amount not to exceed \$35,000,000 at any time.

"Augmenting Lender" is defined in Section 2.5(c).

"Available Aggregate Revolving Loan Commitment" means, at any time, the Aggregate Revolving Loan Commitment then in effect *minus* the Aggregate Outstanding Revolving Credit Exposure at such time.

"Banking Services" means each and any of the following bank services provided to the Company or any Subsidiary by any Lender or any of its Affiliates: (a) credit cards for commercial customers (including, without limitation, commercial credit cards and purchasing cards), (b) stored value cards, (c) merchant processing services, (d) treasury management services (including, without limitation, controlled disbursement, automated clearinghouse transactions, return items, any direct debit scheme or arrangement, overdrafts and interstate depository network services) and (e) letters of credit, bank guaranties and similar banking services to Foreign Subsidiaries of the Company.

"Banking Services Obligations" means any and all obligations of the Company or any Subsidiary, whether absolute or contingent and howsoever and whensoever created, arising, evidenced or acquired (including all renewals, extensions and modifications thereof and substitutions therefor) in connection with Banking Services.

"Bankruptcy Event" means, with respect to any Person, such Person becomes the subject of a bankruptcy or insolvency proceeding, or has had a receiver, conservator, trustee, administrator, custodian, assignee for the benefit of creditors or similar Person charged with the reorganization or liquidation of its business appointed for it, or, in the good faith determination of the Agent, has taken any action in furtherance of, or indicating its consent to, approval of, or acquiescence in, any such proceeding or appointment, provided that a Bankruptcy Event shall not result solely by virtue of any ownership interest, or the acquisition of any ownership interest, in such Person by a Governmental Authority or instrumentality thereof, provided, further, that such ownership interest does not result in or provide such Person with immunity from the jurisdiction of courts within the United States or from the enforcement of judgments or writs of attachment on its assets or permit such Person (or such Governmental Authority or instrumentality) to reject, repudiate, disavow or disaffirm any contracts or agreements made by such Person.

"Board" means the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System of the United States of America.

"Borrower" means the Company or any Foreign Subsidiary Borrower, as applicable, and "Borrowers" means all of the foregoing.

"Borrowing Date" means a date on which an Advance is made hereunder.

"Borrowing Notice" is defined in Section 2.8.

"Business Day" means any day that is not a Saturday, Sunday or other day on which commercial banks in Chicago or New York City are authorized or required by law to remain closed; *provided* that, when used in connection with a Eurocurrency Loan or a Letter of Credit denominated in a Foreign Currency, the term "Business Day" shall also exclude any day on which banks are not open for dealings in the relevant Agreed Currency in the London interbank market or the principal financial center of such Foreign Currency and, if the Loans or Letters of Credit which are the subject of a borrowing, drawing, payment, reimbursement or rate selection are denominated in euro, the term "Business Day" shall also exclude any day on which the TARGET2 payment system is not open for the settlement of payments in euro).

"Capitalized Lease" of a Person means any lease of Property by such Person as lessee which would be capitalized on a balance sheet of such Person prepared in accordance with GAAP.

"Capitalized Lease Obligations" of a Person means the amount of the obligations of such Person under Capitalized Leases which would be shown as a liability on a balance sheet of such Person prepared in accordance with GAAP.

"Cash Equivalent Investments" means (i) short-term obligations of, or fully guaranteed by, the United States of America, (ii) commercial paper rated A-1 or better by S&P or P-1 or better by Moody's, (iii) demand deposit accounts maintained in the ordinary course of business, (iv) certificates of deposit issued by and time deposits with commercial banks (whether domestic or foreign) having capital and surplus in excess of \$100,000,000, and (v) shares of money market mutual funds having net assets in excess of \$1,000,000,000, the investments of which are limited to one or more of the types of investments described in clauses (i) through (iv) above; provided in each case that the same provides for payment of both principal

and interest (and not principal alone or interest alone) and is not subject to any contingency regarding the payment of principal or interest.

"CFC" means a "controlled foreign corporation" within the meaning of section 957 of the Code.

"Change in Control" shall be deemed to have occurred if (a) any "person" (as such term is used in Sections 13(d) and 14(d) of the Exchange Act) is or becomes the beneficial owner (as defined in Rules 13d-3 and 13d-5 under the Exchange Act, except that for purposes of this clause (a) such person shall be deemed to have "beneficial ownership" of all shares that any such person has the right to acquire, whether such right is exercisable immediately or only after the passage of time), directly or indirectly, of more than 50% of the total voting power of the Voting Stock of the Company (for the purpose of this clause (a) a person shall be deemed to beneficially own the Voting Stock of a corporation that is beneficially owned (as defined above) by another corporation (a "parent corporation") if such person beneficially owns (as defined above) at least 50% of the aggregate voting power of all classes of Voting Stock of such parent corporation); (b) during any period of two consecutive years, individuals who at the beginning of such period constituted the board of directors (together with any new directors whose election by such board of directors or whose nomination for election by the shareholders of the Company was approved by a vote of 66-2/3% of the directors of the Company then still in office who were either directors at the beginning of such period or whose election or nomination for election was previously so approved) cease for any reason to constitute a majority of the board of directors then in office; (c) the adoption of a plan relating to the liquidation or dissolution of the Company; (d) the merger or consolidation of the Company with or into another Person, or the sale of all or substantially all the assets of the Company to another Person; (e) any "Change in Control" or "Change of Control" as defined in any Subordinated Indebtedness Document occurs and as a result thereof the Company is required to prepay or repurchase, or make an offer to prepay or repurchase, such Subordinated Indebtedness, (f) any "Change of Control" (or other term of like effect) as defined in the 2012 Senior Note Indenture or as similarly defined in any other Senior Note Document or (g) the Company shall cease to own and control, directly or indirectly, 100% of the Equity Interests of any Foreign Subsidiary Borrower.

"Change in Law" means the occurrence, after the date of this Agreement (or with respect to any Lender, if later, the date on which such Lender becomes a Lender), of any of the following: (a) the adoption or taking effect of any law, rule, regulation or treaty, (b) any change in any law, rule, regulation or treaty or in the administration, interpretation, implementation or application thereof by any Governmental Authority, or (c) the making or issuance of any request, rules, guideline, requirement or directive (whether or not having the force of law) by any Governmental Authority; provided however, that notwithstanding anything herein to the contrary, (i) the Dodd-Frank Wall Street Reform and Consumer Protection Act and all requests, rules, guidelines, requirements and directives thereunder, issued in connection therewith or in implementation thereof, and (ii) all requests, rules, guidelines, requirements and directives promulgated by the Bank for International Settlements, the Basel Committee on Banking Supervision (or any successor or similar authority) or the United States or foreign regulatory authorities, in each case pursuant to Basel III, shall in each case be deemed to be a "Change in Law" regardless of the date enacted, adopted, issued or implemented.

"Charges" is defined in Section 9.16.

"Closing Date" means May 8, 2015.

"Code" means the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended, reformed or otherwise modified from time to time.

"Collateral" means the Property covered by the Collateral Documents, the Facility LC Collateral Account and any other Property, now existing or hereafter acquired, that may at any time be or become

subject to a security interest or Lien in favor of the Agent, for the benefit of the Holders of Secured Obligations, to secure the Secured Obligations.

"Collateral Documents" means, collectively, the Security Agreement, the Foreign Law Pledge Agreements, the Intellectual Property Security Agreements and all other agreements, instruments and documents executed in connection with this Agreement that are intended to create, perfect or evidence Liens to secure the Secured Obligations or any guaranty of the Secured Obligations, including, without limitation, all other security agreements, pledge agreements, loan agreements, notes, guarantees, subordination agreements, pledges, powers of attorney, consents, assignments, contracts, notices, financing statements and all other written matter whether heretofore, now, or hereafter executed by or on behalf of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries and delivered to the Agent or any of the Lenders, together with all agreements and documents referred to therein or contemplated thereby.

"Collateral Release Date" means the date, if any, on which Liens on the Collateral are released as described in Section 6.21(f)(i)(ii).

"Collateral Shortfall Amount" is defined in Section 8.1.1.

"Commission" means the Securities and Exchange Commission of the United States of America and any Person succeeding to the functions thereof.

"Commitment Schedule" means the Schedule attached hereto identified as such.

"Commitment Supplement" means a supplement to this Agreement delivered by an Increasing Lender or an Augmenting Lender pursuant to Section 2.5(c) with respect to Incremental Term Loan Commitments or increases to the Revolving Loan Commitments, in either case, substantially in the form of Exhibit D-1 or D-2 hereto, as appropriate.

"Commodity Exchange Act" means the Commodity Exchange Act (7 U.S.C. § 1 et seq.), as amended from time to time, and any successor statute.

"Communications" is defined in Section 13.1(d).

"Company" means Actuant Corporation, a Wisconsin corporation, and its successors and assigns.

"Consolidated Assets" means at any time the assets of the Company and its Subsidiaries calculated on a consolidated basis in accordance with GAAP as of such time.

"Consolidated EBITDA" means, for any period, Consolidated Net Income for such period *plus* the sum of, to the extent deducted from revenues in determining Consolidated Net Income but without duplication, (i) Consolidated Interest Expense, (ii) provision for taxes based on income, (iii) total depreciation expense, (iv) total amortization expense, (v) unrealized non-cash Net Mark-to-Market Exposure under Rate Management Transactions, (vi) restructuring charges in an aggregate amount not to exceed \$30,000,000 during any four fiscal quarter period, (vii) non-cash impairment and long-term incentive plan charges, (viii) extraordinary losses, (ix) losses from sales of assets (other than inventory sold in the ordinary course of business), (x) any non-cash charges attributable to the expensing of stock options as required or recommended by the Financial Standards and Accounting Board, (xi) the write-off of deferred financing fees and any premium actually paid in connection with Specified Financing Transactions and (xii) any non-cash charges associated with the sale or discontinuance of assets, businesses or product lines, *minus* to the extent included

in revenues in determining Consolidated Net Income, but without duplication, (i) extraordinary gains and (ii) gains from the sale of assets (other than inventory sold in the ordinary course of business).

"Consolidated Indebtedness" means at any time the Indebtedness of the Company and its Subsidiaries calculated on a consolidated basis as of such time; provided, however, that Consolidated Indebtedness shall exclude Senior Note Indebtedness or Subordinated Indebtedness evidenced by any indenture or other agreement if funds remain irrevocably deposited with the trustee under such indenture or other agreement in accordance with the terms thereof and in an amount sufficient to redeem all outstanding Indebtedness thereunder (including interest thereon) and all other sums due under such indenture or other agreement in accordance with the terms thereof (and, in the case of any Senior Note Indebtedness, such redemption is permitted by the terms hereof).

"Consolidated Interest Expense" means, with reference to any period, the interest expense (net of interest income) of the Company and its Subsidiaries calculated on a consolidated basis for such period in accordance with GAAP, including financing costs in connection with a Qualified Receivables Transaction.

"Consolidated Net Income" means, for any period, (without duplication) the consolidated net after tax income (or loss) of the Company and its consolidated Subsidiaries (other than net income, if positive, of any Subsidiary to the extent that the declaration or payment of dividends or similar distributions is not at the time permitted by operation of the terms of its charter or by-laws or any other agreement, instrument, judgment, decree, order, statute, rule or governmental regulation applicable to such Subsidiary) determined in accordance with GAAP.

"Consolidated Operating Income" means, for any period, consolidated operating income of the Company and its consolidated Subsidiaries determined in accordance with GAAP.

"Contingent Obligation" of a Person means any agreement, undertaking or arrangement by which such Person assumes, guarantees, endorses, contingently agrees to purchase or provide funds for the payment of, or otherwise becomes or is contingently liable upon, the obligation or liability of any other Person, or agrees to maintain the net worth or working capital or other financial condition of any other Person, or otherwise assures any creditor of such other Person against loss, including, without limitation, any comfort letter, operating agreement, take-or-pay contract or the obligations of any such Person as general partner of a partnership with respect to the liabilities of the partnership.

"Control" means the possession, directly or indirectly, of the power to direct or cause the direction of the management or policies of a Person, whether through the ability to exercise voting power, by contract or otherwise. "Controlling" and "Controlled" have meanings correlative thereto.

"Controlled Group" means all members of a controlled group of corporations or other business entities and all trades or businesses (whether or not incorporated) under common control which, together with the Company or any of its Subsidiaries, are treated as a single employer under Section 414 of the Code.

"Conversion/Continuation Notice" is defined in Section 2.9.

"Credit Event" means (i) any Credit Extension or (ii) any payment made by the LC Issuer pursuant to one or more drawings under a Facility LC.

"Credit Extension" means the making of an Advance or the issuance or Modification of a Facility LC hereunder (including the reevidencing of Term Loans, Revolving Loans and/or Swing Line Loans and the deemed issuance of Existing Letters of Credit, in any such case, on the Closing Date).

"Credit Extension Date" means the Closing Date, the Borrowing Date for an Advance or the issuance date for a Facility LC.

"Credit Party" means the Agent, the LC Issuer, the Swing Line Lender or any other Lender.

"Deemed Dividend Problem" means, with respect to any Foreign Subsidiary, any portion of such Foreign Subsidiary's accumulated and undistributed earnings and profits being deemed to be repatriated to the Company or the applicable parent Domestic Subsidiary for United States federal income tax purposes and the effect of such repatriation causing adverse tax consequences to the Company or such parent Domestic Subsidiary, in each case as determined by the Company in its commercially reasonable judgment acting in good faith and in consultation with its legal and tax advisors.

"Default" means an event described in Article VII.

"Defaulting Lender" means any Lender that (a) has failed, within two (2) Business Days of the date required to be funded or paid, to (i) fund any portion of its Loans, (ii) fund any portion of its participations in Facility LCs or Swing Line Loans or (iii) pay over to any Credit Party any other amount required to be paid by it hereunder, unless, in the case of clause (i) above, such Lender notifies the Agent in writing that such failure is the result of such Lender's good faith determination that a condition precedent to funding (specifically identified and including the particular default, if any) has not been satisfied, (b) has notified the Company or any Credit Party in writing, or has made a public statement to the effect, that it does not intend or expect to comply with any of its funding obligations under this Agreement (unless such writing or public statement indicates that such position is based on such Lender's good faith determination that a condition precedent (specifically identified and including the particular default, if any) to funding a loan under this Agreement cannot be satisfied) or generally under other agreements in which it commits to extend credit, (c) has failed, within three (3) Business Days after request by a Credit Party, acting in good faith, to provide a certification in writing from an authorized officer of such Lender that it will comply with its obligations (and is financially able to meet such obligations) to fund prospective Loans and participations in then outstanding Facility LCs and Swing Line Loans under this Agreement, provided that such Lender shall cease to be a Defaulting Lender pursuant to this clause (c) upon such Credit Party's receipt of such certification in form and substance satisfactory to it and the Agent, or (d) has become the subject of a Bankruptcy Event.

"Disregarded Domestic Person" means a Subsidiary of the Company incorporated under the laws of any jurisdiction in the United States and is a direct or indirect Subsidiary of a CFC.

"Dividend" with respect to any Person means that such Person has declared or paid a dividend or returned any equity capital to its holders of its Equity Interests or authorized or made any other distribution, payment or delivery of property (other than common stock of such Person) or cash to holders of its Equity Interests as such, or redeemed, retired, purchased or otherwise acquired, directly or indirectly, for consideration any shares of any class of its Equity Interests (or any options or warrants issued by such Person with respect to its Equity Interests), or set aside any funds for any of the foregoing purposes, or shall have permitted any of its Subsidiaries to purchase or otherwise acquire for a consideration any shares of any class of the Equity Interests of such Person (or any options or warrants issued by such Person with respect to its Equity Interests) or, in any such case, entered into any transaction having a substantially similar effect. Without limiting the foregoing, "Dividends" with respect to any Person shall also include all payments made or required to be made by such Person with respect to any stock appreciation rights plans, equity incentive or achievement plans or any similar plans or setting aside of any funds for the foregoing purposes.

"Dollar" and "\$" means the lawful currency of the United States of America.

- "Dollar Amount" means, on any date of determination, (a) with respect to any amount in Dollars, such amount, and (b) with respect to any amount in any Foreign Currency, the equivalent in Dollars of such amount, determined by the Agent pursuant to Section 2.1(d) using the Exchange Rate with respect to such Foreign Currency at the time in effect.
- "Domestic Subsidiary" means a Subsidiary of the Company incorporated or organized under the laws of the United States of America, any State thereof or the District of Columbia and that is not a Disregarded Domestic Person.
- "Domestic Subsidiary Guarantor" means each Domestic Subsidiary that is party to the Subsidiary Guaranty. The initial Domestic Subsidiary Guarantors on the Closing Date are identified as such in Schedule 1.2 hereto.
- "Domestic Subsidiary Guaranty" means that certain Fifth Amended and Restated Subsidiary Guaranty, dated as of the Prior Closing Date, executed by the Domestic Subsidiary Guarantors in favor of the Agent, for the benefit of the Holders of Secured Obligations, as it may be amended, restated, supplemented or modified and in effect from time to time, pursuant to which the Domestic Subsidiary Guarantors have jointly and severally guaranteed payment of the Secured Obligations when due.
- "Dutch Borrower" means, from and after the date on which it may become a party hereto after the Closing Date pursuant to Section 2.24.1, (i) Applied Power Europa B.V. and/or (ii) Enerpac B.V., each a Dutch Subsidiary and in each case, unless such Subsidiary has ceased to constitute a Foreign Subsidiary Borrower pursuant to Section 2.24.2.
  - "Dutch Borrower Amendment" is defined in Section 2.24.
- "Dutch Financial Supervision Act" means the Dutch Financial Supervision Act 2007 ( Wet op het Financiael Toezicht 2007), as amended from time to time.
  - "Dutch Subsidiary" means a Subsidiary of the Company organized under the laws of the Netherlands.
- "ECP" means an "eligible contract participant" as defined in Section 1(a)(18) of the Commodity Exchange Act or any regulations promulgated thereunder and the applicable rules issued by the Commodity Futures Trading Commission and/or the Commission.
- "Electronic Signature" means an electronic sound, symbol, or process attached to, or associated with, a contract or other record and adopted by a Person with the intent to sign, authenticate or accept such contract or record.
- "Electronic System" means any electronic system, including (i) e-mail, (ii) e-fax, (iii) Intralinks®, ClearPar®, Debt Domain, Syndtrak and (iv) any other Internet or extranet-based site, whether such electronic system is owned, operated or hosted by the Agent and the LC Issuer and any of their respective Related Parties or any other Person, providing for access to data protected by passcodes or other security system.
- "Environmental Laws" means any and all federal, state, local and foreign statutes, laws, judicial decisions, regulations, ordinances, rules, judgments, orders, decrees, plans, injunctions, permits, concessions, grants, franchises, licenses, agreements and other governmental restrictions relating to (i) the protection of the environment, (ii) the effect of the environment on human health, (iii) emissions, discharges or releases of pollutants, contaminants, hazardous substances or wastes into surface water, ground water or land, or (iv)

the manufacture, processing, distribution, use, treatment, storage, disposal, transport or handling of pollutants, contaminants, hazardous substances or wastes or the clean-up or other remediation thereof.

"Equity Interests" means (i) in the case of a corporation, corporate stock, (ii) in the case of a limited liability company, association or business entity, any and all shares, interests, participations, ownership or voting rights or other equivalents (however designated) of corporate stock, (iii) in the case of a partnership, partnership interests (whether general or limited) and (iv) any other interest or participation that confers on a Person the right to receive a share of the profits and losses of, or distributions of assets of, the issuing Person, in each case regardless of class or designation, and all warrants, options, purchase rights, conversion or exchange rights, voting rights, calls or claims of any character with respect thereto.

"ERISA" means the Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974, as amended from time to time, and any rule or regulation issued thereunder.

"Establishment" means in respect of any Person, any place of operations where such Person carries out a non-transitory economic activity with human means and goods, assets or services.

"EU" means the European Union.

"euro" and/or "EUR" means the single currency of the participating member states of the EU.

"Eurocurrency Advance" means an Advance which, except as otherwise provided in Section 2.11, bears interest at the applicable Eurocurrency Rate.

"Eurocurrency Base Rate" means, with respect to any Eurocurrency Advance denominated in any Agreed Currency and for any applicable Interest Period, the London interbank offered rate as administered by the ICE Benchmark Administration (or any other Person that takes over the administration of such rate for such Agreed Currency) for a period equal in length to such Interest Period as displayed on pages LIBOR01 or LIBOR02 of the Reuters screen that displays such rate (or, in the event such rate does not appear on a Reuters page or screen, on any successor or substitute page on such screen that displays such rate, or on the appropriate page of such other information service that publishes such rate from time to time as selected by the Agent in its reasonable discretion; in each case, the "LIBOR Screen Rate") at approximately 11:00 a.m. London time, on the Quotation Day for such currency and Interest Period; provided that if any LIBOR Screen Rate shall be less than zero, such rate shall be deemed to be zero for purposes of this Agreement; provided that if the LIBOR Screen Rate shall not be available at such time for such Interest Period (an "Impacted Interest Period") with respect to the applicable currency, the Eurocurrency Base Rate shall be the Interpolated Rate at such time, subject to Section 3.3; provided that if any Interpolated Rate shall be less than zero, such rate shall be deemed to be zero for purposes of this Agreement. It is understood and agreed that all of the terms and conditions of this definition of "Eurocurrency Base Rate" shall be subject to Section 3.3(a).

"Eurocurrency Loan" means a Loan which, except as otherwise provided in Section 2.11, bears interest at the applicable Eurocurrency Rate.

"Eurocurrency Payment Office" of the Agent shall mean, for each of the Agreed Currencies, the office, branch or affiliate of the Agent, specified from time to time as the "Eurocurrency Payment Office" for such Agreed Currency by the Agent to the Borrowers and each Lender.

"Eurocurrency Rate" means, with respect to any Eurocurrency Advance for any Interest Period, an interest rate per annum equal to the sum of (i) the Adjusted Eurocurrency Base Rate for such Interest Period *plus* (ii) the Applicable Margin.

"Exchange Act" means the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended.

"Exchange Rate" means, on any day, with respect to any Foreign Currency, the rate at which such Foreign Currency may be exchanged into Dollars, as set forth at approximately 11:00 a.m., local time, on such date on the Reuters World Currency Page for such Foreign Currency. In the event that such rate does not appear on any Reuters World Currency Page, the Exchange Rate with respect to such Foreign Currency shall be determined by reference to such other publicly available service for displaying exchange rates as may be reasonably selected by the Agent or, in the event no such service is selected, such Exchange Rate shall instead be calculated on the basis of the arithmetical mean of the buy and sell spot rates of exchange of the Agent for such Foreign Currency on the London market at 11:00 a.m., local time, on such date for the purchase of Dollars with such Foreign Currency, for delivery two (2) Business Days later; *provided*, that if at the time of any such determination, for any reason, no such spot rate is being quoted, the Agent, after consultation with the Company, may use any reasonable method it deems appropriate to determine such rate, and such determination shall be conclusive absent manifest error.

"Exchange Rate Date" means, if on such date any outstanding Revolving Loan or Facility LC is (or any Revolving Loan or Facility LC that has been requested at such time would be) denominated in a currency other than Dollars, each of:

- (a) the last Business Day of each calendar quarter,
- (b) each date (with such date to be reasonably determined by the Agent) that is on or about the date of (i) a Borrowing Notice or a Conversion/Continuation Notice with respect to Revolving Loans or (ii) each request for the issuance or Modification of any Facility LC or the extension of any Swing Line Loan, and
- (c) if a Default has occurred and is continuing, any other Business Day designated as an Exchange Rate Date by the Agent in its sole discretion.

"Excluded Swap Obligation" means, with respect to any Loan Party, any Specified Swap Obligation if, and to the extent that, all or a portion of the guarantee of such Loan Party of, or the grant by such Loan Party of a security interest to secure, such Specified Swap Obligation (or any guarantee thereof) is or becomes illegal under the Commodity Exchange Act or any rule, regulation or order of the Commodity Futures Trading Commission (or the application or official interpretation of any thereof) by virtue of such Loan Party's failure for any reason to constitute an ECP at the time the guarantee of such Loan Party or the grant of such security interest becomes effective with respect to such Specified Swap Obligation. If a Specified Swap Obligation arises under a master agreement governing more than one swap, such exclusion shall apply only to the portion of such Specified Swap Obligation that is attributable to swaps for which such guarantee or security interest is or becomes illegal.

"Excluded Taxes" means, in the case of each Lender or applicable Lending Installation and the Agent, (a) taxes imposed on its overall net income, and franchise taxes imposed on it, by (i) the jurisdiction under the laws of which such Lender or the Agent is incorporated or organized or (ii) the jurisdiction in which the Agent's or such Lender's principal executive office or such Lender's applicable Lending Installation is located, and (b) taxes imposed by FATCA.

"Exhibit" refers to an exhibit to this Agreement, unless another document is specifically referenced.

"Existing Credit Agreement" is defined in the Recitals to this Agreement.

- "Existing Foreign Law Pledge Agreement" is defined in Section 6.21(g).
- "Existing Loan Documents" is defined in the Recitals to this Agreement.
- "Existing Loans" means, collectively, the Existing Term Loans and the Existing Revolving Loans.
- "Existing Letters of Credit" is defined in Section 2.19.13.
- "Existing Revolving Loans" is defined in Section 2.1(a).
- "Existing Term Loans" is defined in Section 2.2(a).
- "Facility LC" is defined in Section 2.19.1.
- "Facility LC Application" is defined in Section 2.19.3.
- "Facility LC Collateral Account" is defined in Section 2.19.11.
- "FATCA" means Sections 1471 through 1474 of the Code, as of the date of this Agreement (or any amended or successor version that is substantively comparable and not materially more onerous to comply with), any current or future regulations or official interpretations thereof and any agreement entered into pursuant to Section 1471(b)(1) of the Code.
- "Federal Funds Effective Rate" means, for any day, the weighted average (rounded upwards, if necessary, to the next 1/100 of 1%) of the rates on overnight Federal funds transactions with members of the Federal Reserve System arranged by Federal funds brokers, as published on the next succeeding Business Day by the Federal Reserve Bank of New York, or, if such rate is not so published for any day that is a Business Day, the average (rounded upwards, if necessary, to the next 1/100 of 1%) of the quotations for such day for such transactions received by the Agent from three Federal funds brokers of recognized standing selected by it; provided, that, if the Federal Funds Effective Rate shall be less than zero, such rate shall be deemed to be zero for purposes of this Agreement.
  - "Financial Officer" of any corporation means the chief financial officer, principal accounting officer, treasurer or controller of such corporation.
- "Floating Rate" means, for any day, a rate per annum equal to (i) the Alternate Base Rate for such day *plus* (ii) the Applicable Margin, in each case changing when and as the Alternate Base Rate changes.
  - "Floating Rate Advance" means an Advance which, except as otherwise provided in Section 2.11, bears interest at the Floating Rate.
  - "Floating Rate Loan" means a Loan which, except as otherwise provided in Section 2.11, bears interest at the Floating Rate.
  - "Foreign Currency" means any Agreed Currency other than Dollars.
- "Foreign Law Pledge Agreement" means any pledge agreement governed by the applicable local law with respect to a Material Foreign Subsidiary, a Foreign Subsidiary Borrower or any other Foreign Subsidiary the Equity Interests of which are required to be pledged hereunder or were pledged (or the pledge of which was reaffirmed) pursuant to the Existing Credit Agreement, in a form reasonably acceptable to the

Agent, in each case, as it may be amended, restated, supplemented or modified and in effect from time to time. The initial Foreign Law Pledge Agreements in effect as of the Closing Date are set forth on Schedule 1.4 hereto.

- "Foreign Law Pledgor" means the Company and each Subsidiary that has executed a Foreign Law Pledge Agreement prior to the Closing Date or executes a Foreign Law Pledge Agreement pursuant to Section 6.21(b). The initial Foreign Law Pledgors on the Closing Date are identified as such in Schedule 1.4 hereto.
- "Foreign Pension Plan" means any plan, scheme, fund (including any superannuation fund) or other similar program established, sponsored or maintained outside the United States by the Company or any one or more of its Subsidiaries primarily for the benefit of employees of the Company or such Subsidiaries residing outside the United States, which plan, fund or other similar program provides, or results in, retirement income, a deferral of income in contemplation of retirement or payments to be made upon termination of employment, and which plan is not subject to ERISA or the Code.
  - "Foreign Subsidiary" means any Subsidiary of the Company that is not a Domestic Subsidiary.
  - "Foreign Subsidiary Borrower" means any Dutch Borrower or UK Borrower.
- "Fund" means any Person (other than a natural person) that is (or will be) engaged in making, purchasing, holding or otherwise investing in commercial loans and similar extensions of credit in the ordinary course of its business.
  - "GAAP" means generally accepted accounting principles as in effect from time to time in the United States.
- "Governmental Authority" means the government of the United States of America, any other nation or any political subdivision thereof, whether state or local, and any agency, authority, instrumentality, regulatory body, court, central bank or other entity exercising executive, legislative, judicial, taxing, regulatory or administrative powers or functions of or pertaining to government and any group or body charged with setting financial accounting or regulatory capital rules or standards (including, without limitation, the Financial Accounting Standards Board, the Bank for International Settlements or the Basel Committee on Banking Supervision or any successor or similar authority to any of the foregoing).
  - "Guaranteed Subsidiary Obligations" is defined in Article XVI.
  - "Guarantor" means any Subsidiary Guarantor or the Company in its capacity as a guarantor under its Guaranty in Article XVI hereof.
  - "Guaranty" means any Subsidiary Guaranty or the guaranty of the Company set forth in Article XVI hereof.
  - "Historical Financial Statements" is defined in Section 4.1(a)(viii).
- "Holders of Secured Obligations" means (i) the holders of the Secured Obligations from time to time, including, without limitation, the Agent, each Arranger, the Lenders, the LC Issuer, the Swing Line Lender and each of their respective Affiliates and including each Lender (or Affiliate thereof) in respect of all Rate Management Obligations and Banking Services Obligations of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries owing to such Lender (or Affiliate) and (ii) each such holder's respective successors, transferees and assigns.

"Holiday Quarter" means any quarter for which the Leverage Ratio shall be permitted to be up to 4.25 to 1.00 in accordance with the parameters set forth in 6.19.1(a), or 4.00 to 1.00 in accordance with the parameters set forth in Section 6.19.1(b).

"Impacted Interest Period" is defined in the definition of "Eurocurrency Base Rate."

"Increasing Lender" is defined in Section 2.5(c).

"Incremental Term Loan" is defined in Section 2.5(c).

"Incremental Term Loan Amendment" is defined in Section 2.5(c).

"Incremental Term Loan Commitment" is defined in the definition of "Term Loan Commitment."

"Indebtedness" of a Person means (without duplication) such Person's (i) obligations for borrowed money, (ii) obligations representing the deferred purchase price of Property or services (other than accounts payable arising in the ordinary course of such Person's business payable on terms customary in the trade), (iii) obligations, whether or not assumed, secured by Liens or payable out of the proceeds or production from Property now or hereafter owned or acquired by such Person, (iv) obligations which are evidenced by notes, acceptances, or other instruments, (v) obligations of such Person to purchase securities or other Property arising out of or in connection with the sale of the same or substantially similar securities or Property, (vi) Capitalized Lease Obligations, (vii) Receivables Transaction Attributed Indebtedness, (viii) reimbursement obligations with respect to standby Letters of Credit, including contingent reimbursement obligations with respect to undrawn standby Letters of Credit, (ix) Net Mark-to-Market Exposure under Rate Management Transactions, (x) all liabilities and obligations of the types described in the preceding clauses (i) through (ix) of any other Person that such Person has assumed or guaranteed or that are secured by a Lien on any Property of such Person (provided that if any such liability or obligation of such other Person is not the legal liability of such Person, the amount thereof shall be deemed to be the lesser of (1) the actual amount of such liability or obligation and (2) the book value of such Person's Property securing such liability or obligation) and (xi) any other obligation for borrowed money or other financial accommodation which in accordance with GAAP would be shown as a liability on the consolidated balance sheet of such Person. The Indebtedness of such Person shall include the Indebtedness of any partnership in which such Person is a general partner.

"Ineligible Institution" means (a) a natural person, (b) a Defaulting Lender, (c) the Company, any of its Subsidiaries or any of its Affiliates or (d) a company, investment vehicle or trust for, or owned and operated for the primary benefit of, a natural person or relative(s) thereof.

"Initial Term Loan" is defined in Section 2.2(b).

"Initial Term Loan Commitment" is defined in the definition of "Term Loan Commitment".

"Intellectual Property Security Agreements" means the intellectual property security agreements as the Company or any Domestic Subsidiary Guarantor may from time to time make in favor of the Agent for the benefit of the Holders of Secured Obligations, in each case as the same may be amended, restated, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time.

"Interest Coverage Ratio" means, at any date of determination, for the period of four consecutive fiscal quarters of the Company most recently ended as of such date, the ratio of (i) Consolidated EBITDA to (ii) Consolidated Interest Expense calculated for the Company and its Subsidiaries on a consolidated basis. For purposes of this definition, if at any time the Interest Coverage Ratio is being determined the Company

or any Subsidiary shall have completed a Permitted Acquisition or an Asset Sale since the beginning of the relevant four fiscal quarter period, the Interest Coverage Ratio shall be determined on a pro forma basis reasonably acceptable to the Agent after giving effect to such Acquisition or Asset Sale, as if such Permitted Acquisition or Asset Sale, and any related incurrence or repayment of Indebtedness, had occurred at the beginning of such period.

"Interest Period" means, with respect to a Eurocurrency Advance, a period of one, two, three or six months (or, if deposits in the relevant Agreed Currency in the Eurocurrency interbank market are available to all Revolving Lenders (in the case of Revolving Loans) or Term Loan Lenders (in the case of Term Loans) for such period, as determined by each such Lender in its sole discretion, twelve months) commencing on a Business Day selected by the applicable Borrower pursuant to this Agreement. Such Interest Period shall end on the day which corresponds numerically to such date one, two, three or six months (or, if applicable, twelve months) thereafter, *provided*, *however*, that if there is no such numerically corresponding day in such next, second, third or sixth (or, if applicable, twelfth) succeeding month, such Interest Period shall end on the last Business Day of such next, second, third or sixth (or, if applicable, twelfth) succeeding month. If an Interest Period would otherwise end on a day which is not a Business Day, such Interest Period shall end on the next succeeding Business Day, *provided*, *however*, that if said next succeeding Business Day falls in a new calendar month, such Interest Period shall end on the immediately preceding Business Day.

"Interpolated Rate" means, at any time, for any Interest Period, the rate per annum determined by the Agent (which determination shall be conclusive and binding absent manifest error) to be equal to the rate that results from interpolating on a linear basis between: (a) the LIBOR Screen Rate for the longest period (for which the LIBOR Screen Rate is available for the applicable currency) that is shorter than the Impacted Interest Period and (b) the LIBOR Screen Rate for the shortest period (for which the LIBOR Screen Rate is available for the applicable currency) that exceeds the Impacted Interest Period, in each case, at such time.

"Investment" of a Person means any loan, advance (other than commission, travel and similar advances to officers and employees made in the ordinary course of business), extension of credit (other than accounts receivable arising in the ordinary course of business on terms customary in the trade) or contribution of capital by such Person; stocks, bonds, mutual funds, partnership interests, notes, debentures or other securities owned by such Person; any deposit accounts and certificate of deposit owned by such Person; and structured notes, derivative financial instruments and other similar instruments or contracts owned by such Person.

"JPMorgan" means JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A., a national banking association, in its individual capacity, and its successors.

"Latest Maturity Date" means latest of (i) the stated Revolving Loan Termination Date or (ii) any later maturity date with respect to any tranche of Incremental Term Loans issued hereunder.

"LC Fee" is defined in Section 2.19.4.

"LC Issuer" means (i) each of JPMorgan, Bank of America, N.A., U.S. Bank National Association and Wells Fargo Bank, National Association (or any subsidiary or affiliate of such Person), each in its separate capacity as an issuer of Facility LCs hereunder with respect to each Facility LC issued or deemed issued upon the Company's request and (ii) any other Lender selected by the Company with the consent of such Lender and the Agent in such Lender's separate capacity as an issuer of Facility LCs hereunder with respect to any and all Facility LCs issued or deemed issued by such Lender in its sole discretion upon the Company's request. All references contained in this Agreement and the other Loan Documents to "the LC"

Issuer" shall be deemed to apply equally to each of the institutions referred to in clauses (i) and (ii) of this definition in their respective capacities as issuers of any and all Facility LCs issued by each such institution.

- "LC Obligations" means, at any time, the sum, without duplication, of (i) the aggregate undrawn stated Dollar Amount under all Facility LCs outstanding at such time *plus* (ii) the aggregate unpaid Dollar Amount at such time of all Reimbursement Obligations. The LC Obligations of any Lender at any time shall be its Revolving Loan Pro Rata Share of the total LC Obligations at such time.
  - "LC Payment Date" is defined in Section 2.19.5.
  - "Lenders" means the Revolving Lenders, the Term Loan Lenders and, unless otherwise specified, the Swing Line Lender and each LC Issuer.
- "Lending Installation" means, with respect to a Lender or the Agent, the office, branch, subsidiary or affiliate of such Lender or the Agent provided on an administrative questionnaire furnished to the Agent or otherwise selected by such Lender or the Agent pursuant to Section 2.17.
- "Letter of Credit" of a Person means a letter of credit or similar instrument which is issued upon the application of such Person or upon which such Person is an account party or for which such Person is in any way liable.
- "Leverage Ratio" means, at any date of determination, the ratio of Consolidated Indebtedness on such date to Consolidated EBITDA for the period of four consecutive fiscal quarters of the Company most recently ended as of such date. As of the end of any fiscal quarter (excluding any Holiday Quarter), the Company may use Net Consolidated Indebtedness instead of Consolidated Indebtedness to determine the Leverage Ratio; provided that as of such date of determination no Loans (other than Term Loans) are outstanding under this Agreement. For purposes of this definition, if at any time the Leverage Ratio is being determined the Company or any Subsidiary shall have completed a Permitted Acquisition or an Asset Sale since the beginning of the relevant four fiscal quarter period, the Leverage Ratio shall be determined on a pro forma basis reasonably acceptable to the Agent after giving effect to such Acquisition or Asset Sale, as if such Permitted Acquisition or Asset Sale, and any related incurrence or repayment of Indebtedness, had occurred at the beginning of such period.
  - "LIBOR Screen Rate" is defined in the definition of "Eurocurrency Base Rate".
- "Lien" means any lien (statutory or other), security interest, mortgage, pledge, hypothecation, assignment, deposit arrangement, encumbrance or preference, priority or other security agreement or preferential arrangement of any kind or nature whatsoever (including, without limitation, the interest of a vendor or lessor under any conditional sale, Capitalized Lease or other title retention agreement).
  - "Loan" means a Revolving Loan, a Term Loan or a Swing Line Loan.
- "Loan Documents" means this Agreement, the Facility LC Applications, any Notes issued pursuant to Section 2.13, the Collateral Documents and the Guarantees.
  - "Loan Party" means each Borrower, each Guarantor and each Foreign Law Pledgor.
- "Material Adverse Effect" means a material adverse effect on (i) the business, assets, operations or financial condition of the Company and its Subsidiaries taken as a whole, (ii) the ability of the Company

to perform its obligations under the Loan Documents to which it is a party, or (iii) the validity or enforceability of any of the Loan Documents or the rights or remedies of the Agent, the LC Issuer or the Lenders thereunder.

"Material Domestic Subsidiary" means (i) any Domestic Subsidiary directly holding any Equity Interest in a Material Foreign Subsidiary, (ii) any Domestic Subsidiary directly or indirectly holding any Equity Interest in a Foreign Subsidiary Borrower or (iii) any Domestic Subsidiary (on a consolidated basis with its Subsidiaries) either (a) having assets (other than Equity Interests in Material Foreign Subsidiaries) which represent 7.5% or more of the Consolidated Assets of the Company and its Subsidiaries or (b) responsible for 7.5% or more of the Consolidated Operating Income of the Company and its Subsidiaries. "Material Domestic Subsidiary" shall not include any special-purpose Subsidiary created to engage solely in a Qualified Receivables Transaction. Schedule 1.2 lists all of the Company's Material Domestic Subsidiaries and their respective jurisdictions of organization as of the Closing Date.

"Material Foreign Subsidiary" means any Foreign Subsidiary any Equity Interests of which are held by the Company or by any Domestic Subsidiary and that, on a consolidated basis with its Subsidiaries, directly or indirectly, either (a) has assets which represent 10% or more of the Consolidated Assets of the Company and its Subsidiaries or (b) is responsible for 10% or more of the Consolidated Operating Income of the Company and its Subsidiaries. Schedule 1.3 lists all of the Company's Material Foreign Subsidiaries and their respective jurisdictions of organization as of the Closing Date.

"Material Indebtedness" means Indebtedness (other than Rate Management Obligations) in an outstanding principal amount of \$25,000,000 or more in the aggregate (or the equivalent thereof in any currency other than Dollars).

"Material Indebtedness Agreement" means any agreement under which any Material Indebtedness was created or is governed or which provides for the incurrence of Indebtedness in an amount which would constitute Material Indebtedness (whether or not an amount of Indebtedness constituting Material Indebtedness is outstanding thereunder).

"Material Subsidiary" means (i) any Subsidiary, or group of Subsidiaries on a combined basis, that constitutes a Substantial Portion of the Property of the Company and its Subsidiaries or (ii) any Subsidiary that, directly or indirectly, holds any Equity Interest in a Foreign Subsidiary Borrower.

"Maximum Foreign Currency Amount" means \$250,000,000.

"Maximum Foreign Subsidiary Borrower Amount" means \$250,000,000.

"Maximum Rate" is defined in Section 9.16.

"Modify" and "Modification" are defined in Section 2.19.1.

"Moody's" means Moody's Investors Service, Inc. and its successors.

"Moody's Rating" means, at any time, the rating issued by Moody's and then in effect with respect to the Company's senior unsecured long-term debt securities without third-party credit enhancement.

"Multiemployer Plan" means a Plan maintained pursuant to a collective bargaining agreement or any other arrangement to which the Company or any member of the Controlled Group is a party to which more than one employer is obligated to make contributions.

"Multiple Employer Plan" means a Plan that has two or more contributing sponsors (including the Company or any member of the Controlled Group) at least two of whom are not under common control, as such plan is described in Sections 4062 and 4064 of ERISA.

"Net Cash Proceeds" means, with respect to any Asset Sale, the cash proceeds (including cash proceeds subsequently received (as and when received) in respect of non-cash consideration initially received), net of (i) selling expenses (including reasonable broker's fees or commissions, legal fees, transfer and similar taxes and the Company's good faith estimate of income taxes paid or payable in connection with such sale), (ii) amounts provided as a reserve, in accordance with GAAP, against any liabilities under any indemnification obligations associated with such Asset Sale (provided that, to the extent and at the time any such amounts are released from such reserve, such amounts shall constitute Net Cash Proceeds), (iii) the Company's good faith estimate of payments required to be made with respect to unassumed liabilities relating to the assets sold within 90 days of such Asset Sale (provided that, to the extent such cash proceeds are not used to make payments in respect of such unassumed liabilities within 90 days of such Asset Sale, such cash proceeds shall constitute Net Cash Proceeds) and (iv) the principal amount, premium or penalty, if any, interest and other amounts on any Indebtedness for borrowed money which to the extent permitted hereunder and under the Collateral Documents is secured by the asset sold in such Asset Sale and which is repaid with such proceeds (other than any such Indebtedness assumed by the purchaser of such asset).

"Net Consolidated Indebtedness" means at any time (i) Consolidated Indebtedness minus (ii) the Qualified Cash Amount.

"Net Mark-to-Market Exposure" of a Person means, as of any date of determination, the excess (if any) of all unrealized losses over all unrealized profits of such Person arising from Rate Management Transactions. "Unrealized losses" means the fair market value of the cost to such Person of replacing such Rate Management Transaction as of the date of determination (assuming the Rate Management Transaction were to be terminated as of that date), and "unrealized profits" means the fair market value of the gain to such Person of replacing such Rate Management Transaction as of the date of determination (assuming such Rate Management Transaction were to be terminated as of that date).

"Non-U.S. Lender" is defined in Section 3.5.4.

"Note" is defined in Section 2.13.

"Obligations" means all unpaid principal of and accrued and unpaid interest on the Loans, all Reimbursement Obligations, all accrued and unpaid fees and all expenses, reimbursements, indemnities and other obligations of the Borrowers to the Lenders or to any Lender, the Agent, the LC Issuer or any indemnified party arising under the Loan Documents (excluding the Parallel Debt). The term includes, without limitation, all interest, charges, expenses, fees, attorneys' fees and disbursements, paralegals' fees (in each case whether or not allowed or allowable), and any other sum chargeable to the Borrowers or any other Loan Party under this Agreement or any other Loan Document.

"OFAC" means the Office of Foreign Assets Control of the U.S. Department of Treasury.

"Operating Lease" of a Person means any lease of Property (other than a Capitalized Lease) by such Person as lessee which has an original term (including any required renewals and any renewals effective at the option of the lessor) of one year or more.

"Other Connection Taxes" means, with respect to any recipient, taxes imposed as a result of a present or former connection between such recipient and the jurisdiction imposing such taxes (other than a

connection arising from such recipient having executed, delivered, enforced, become a party to, performed its obligations under, received payments under, received or perfected a security interest under, or engaged in any other transaction pursuant to, or enforced, any Loan Document, or sold or assigned an interest in any Loan Document).

"Other Taxes" is defined in Section 3.5.2 and excludes UK Tax.

"Outstanding Revolving Credit Exposure" means, as to any Lender at any time, the sum of (i) the aggregate principal Dollar Amount of its Revolving Loans outstanding at such time, *plus* (ii) an amount equal to its Revolving Loan Pro Rata Share of the aggregate principal amount of Swing Line Loans outstanding at such time, *plus* (iii) an amount equal to its Revolving Loan Pro Rata Share of the LC Obligations at such time.

"Overnight Foreign Currency Rate" means, for any amount payable in a Foreign Currency, the rate of interest per annum as determined by the Agent at which overnight or weekend deposits in the relevant currency (or if such amount due remains unpaid for more than three (3) Business Days, then for such other period of time as the Agent may elect) for delivery in immediately available and freely transferable funds would be offered by the Agent to major banks in the interbank market upon request of such major banks for the relevant currency as determined above and in an amount comparable to the unpaid principal amount of the related Credit Event, plus any taxes, levies, imposts, duties, deductions, charges or withholdings imposed upon, or charged to, the Agent by any relevant correspondent bank in respect of such amount in such relevant currency.

"Parallel Debt" is defined in Section 10.17.1.

"Parent" means, with respect to any Lender, any Person as to which such Lender is, directly or indirectly, a subsidiary.

"Participants" is defined in Section 12.2.1.

"Participant Register" is defined in Section 12.2.1.

"Payment Date" means the first day of each March, June, September and December of each year.

"PBGC" means the Pension Benefit Guaranty Corporation, or any successor thereto.

"Permitted Acquisition" means any Acquisition made by the Company or any of its Subsidiaries, provided that, (a) as of the date of the consummation of such Acquisition, no Default or Unmatured Default shall have occurred and be continuing or would result from such Acquisition, and the representation and warranty contained in Section 5.11 shall be true both before and after giving effect to such Acquisition, (b) such Acquisition is consummated on a non-hostile basis pursuant to a negotiated acquisition agreement approved by the board of directors or other applicable governing body of the seller or entity to be acquired, and no material challenge to such Acquisition (excluding the exercise of appraisal rights) shall be pending or threatened by any shareholder or director of the seller or entity to be acquired, (c) the business to be acquired in such Acquisition is reasonably related to industrial manufacturing and distribution (including the rental of industrial equipment and the provision of services related to industrial equipment), (d) as of the date of the consummation of such Acquisition, all material approvals required in connection therewith shall have been obtained, (e) the Company shall have furnished to the Agent a certificate demonstrating in reasonable detail compliance with the financial covenants contained in Section 6.19 for such period (in the case of Section 6.19.1, using the Leverage Ratio level that will be applicable at the end of the fiscal quarter

in which such Acquisition occurs in light of the circumstances at such time) in each case, calculated on a pro forma basis reasonably acceptable to the Agent after giving effect to such Acquisition, which calculations shall be made in good faith by a Financial Officer in a manner consistent with Regulation S-X of the Exchange Act or shall otherwise be reasonably identifiable and factually supportable, as if such Acquisition, including the consideration therefor, had been consummated on the first day of such period, and (f) if such Acquisition is a Specified Acquisition, the Company shall have furnished to the Agent reasonably detailed projections of calculations of the financial covenants contained in Sections 6.19.1 and 6.19.2 on a pro forma basis reasonably acceptable to the Agent after giving effect to such Acquisition, which calculations shall be made in good faith by a Financial Officer in a manner consistent with Regulation S-X of the Exchange Act or shall otherwise be reasonably identifiable and factually supportable, for the then-current fiscal quarter and the following three fiscal quarters that demonstrate projected compliance with such covenants for such periods.

"Permitted Factoring Transaction" means (a) a sale by the Company or any Subsidiary of accounts receivable pursuant to an accelerated payment program established by a customer of the Company or such Subsidiary or (b) any other sale by any Foreign Subsidiary to any Person of accounts receivable or notes receivable; provided, that the aggregate face amount of accounts receivable and notes receivable subject to all such sales does not exceed during any fiscal year the greater of (x) 2.5% of Consolidated Assets of the Company and its Subsidiaries (measured as of the end of the most recent fiscal year) and (y) \$60,000,000.

"Permitted Refinancing Subordinated Indebtedness" means any replacement, renewal, refinancing or extension of any Subordinated Indebtedness permitted by this Agreement with Subordinated Indebtedness (subject to the terms and conditions set forth in the definition thereof) that (i) does not exceed the aggregate principal amount the Subordinated Indebtedness being replaced, renewed, refinanced or extended and (ii) does not have a maturity date or any installment, sinking fund, mandatory redemption or other principal payment due before the earlier of (a) the date 180 days after the Latest Maturity Date or (b) the date of any comparable principal payment under the terms of the Subordinated Indebtedness being replaced, renewed, refinanced or extended.

"Person" means any natural person, corporation, firm, joint venture, partnership, limited liability company, association, enterprise, trust or other entity or organization, or any government or political subdivision or any agency, department or instrumentality thereof.

"Plan" means an employee pension benefit plan which is covered by Title IV of ERISA or subject to the minimum funding standards under Section 412 of the Code as to which the Company or any member of the Controlled Group may have any liability.

"Platform" means Debt Domain, Intralinks®, Syndtrak, ClearPar® or a substantially similar electronic transmission system.

"Pounds Sterling" means the lawful currency of the United Kingdom.

"Pricing Leverage Ratio" is defined in the Pricing Schedule.

"Pricing Schedule" means the Schedule attached hereto identified as such.

"Prime Rate" means the rate of interest per annum publicly announced from time to time by JPMorgan as its prime rate in effect at its principal office in New York City; each change in the Prime Rate shall be effective from and including the date such change is publicly announced as being effective.

"Prior Closing Date" means July 18, 2013.

"Property" of a Person means any and all property, whether real, personal, tangible, intangible, or mixed, of such Person, or other assets owned, leased or operated by such Person.

"Pro Rata Share" means, with respect to any Lender, the percentage obtained by dividing (i) the sum of such Lender's Revolving Loan Commitment and Term Loans at such time by (ii) the sum of the Aggregate Revolving Loan Commitment and the aggregate amount of all of the Term Loans at such time; provided, however, that if all of the Revolving Loan Commitments are terminated pursuant to the terms of this Agreement, then "Pro Rata Share" means the percentage obtained by dividing (a) the sum of such Lender's Outstanding Revolving Credit Exposure and Term Loans at such time by (b) the sum of the Aggregate Outstanding Revolving Credit Exposure and the aggregate amount of all of the Term Loans at such time; provided, further, that in the case of Section 2.21, when a Defaulting Lender shall exist, "Pro Rata Share" shall mean the percentage of the total Revolving Loan Commitment and Term Loans (disregarding any Defaulting Lender's Revolving Loan Commitment) represented by such Lender's Revolving Loan Commitment and Term Loans. If the Revolving Loan Commitments have terminated or expired, the Pro Rata Shares shall be determined based upon the Revolving Loan Commitments most recently in effect, giving effect to any assignments and to any Lender's status as a Defaulting Lender at the time of determination.

"Purchasers" is defined in Section 12.3.1.

"Qualified Cash Amount" means an amount equal to the excess of (a) the sum of (i) 100% of the aggregate amount of unrestricted cash or Cash Equivalents of the Company and its Domestic Subsidiaries free and clear of all Liens other than Liens in favor of the Agent for the benefit of the Holders of Secured Obligations and nonconsensual Liens permitted by Section 6.15 and (ii) 75% of the aggregate amount of unrestricted cash or Cash Equivalents of the Company's Foreign Subsidiaries free and clear of all Liens other than Liens in favor of the Agent for the benefit of the Holders of Secured Obligations and nonconsensual Liens permitted by Section 6.15 over (b) \$5,000,000.

"Qualified ECP Guarantor" means, in respect of any Specified Swap Obligation, each Person that has total assets exceeding \$10,000,000 at the time the relevant guarantee or grant of the relevant security interest becomes or would become effective with respect to such Specified Swap Obligation or such other Person as constitutes an ECP and can cause another Person to qualify as an ECP at such time by entering into a keepwell under Section 1a(18)(A)(v)(II) of the Commodity Exchange Act.

"Qualified Receivables Transaction" means any transaction or series of transactions entered into by the Company or any Subsidiary pursuant to which the Company or any Subsidiary may sell, convey or otherwise transfer to a newly-formed Subsidiary or other special-purpose entity, or any other Person, any accounts or notes receivable and rights related thereto, *provided* that (i) all of the terms and conditions of such transaction or series of transactions, including without limitation the amount and type of any recourse to the Company or any Subsidiary with respect to the assets transferred, are reasonably acceptable to the Agent and the Required Lenders and (ii) the Indebtedness and/or Receivables Transaction Attributed Indebtedness incurred in respect of all such transactions or series of transactions does not exceed 7.5% of Consolidated Assets of the Company and its Subsidiaries (measured as of the end of the most recent fiscal quarter) at any time outstanding.

"Quotation Day" means, with respect to any Eurocurrency Advance and any Interest Period, the Business Day that is generally treated as the rate fixing day by market practice in the applicable interbank market, as determined by the Agent; provided, that (i) if the currency is Pounds Sterling, the Quotation Day shall be the first day of such Interest Period and (ii) if the currency is euro, the Quotation Day shall be the day that is two (2) TARGET2 Days before the first day of such Interest Period.

"Rate Management Obligations" of a Person means any and all obligations of such Person, whether absolute or contingent and howsoever and whensoever created, arising, evidenced or acquired (including all renewals, extensions and modifications thereof and substitutions therefor), under (i) any and all Rate Management Transactions, and (ii) any and all cancellations, buy backs, reversals, terminations or assignments of any Rate Management Transactions.

"Rate Management Transaction" means any transaction (including an agreement with respect thereto) now existing or hereafter entered by the Company or any Subsidiary which is a rate swap, basis swap, forward rate transaction, commodity swap, commodity option, equity or equity index swap, equity or equity index option, bond option, interest rate option, foreign exchange transaction, cap transaction, floor transaction, collar transaction, forward transaction, currency swap transaction, cross-currency rate swap transaction, currency option or any other similar transaction (including any option with respect to any of these transactions) or any combination thereof, whether linked to one or more interest rates, foreign currencies, commodity prices, equity prices or other financial measures.

"Receivables Transaction Attributed Indebtedness" means the amount of obligations outstanding under the legal documents entered into as part of any Qualified Receivables Transaction on any date of determination that would be characterized as principal if such Qualified Receivables Transaction were structured as a secured lending transaction rather than as a purchase.

"Reference Bank Rate" means the arithmetic mean of the rates (rounded upwards to four decimal places) supplied to the Agent at its request by the Reference Banks (as the case may be) as of the applicable time on the Quotation Day for Loans in the applicable currency and the applicable Interest Period as the rate at which the relevant Reference Bank could borrow funds in the London (or other applicable) interbank market in the relevant currency and for the relevant period, were it to do so by asking for and then accepting interbank offers in reasonable market size in that currency and for that period.

"Reference Banks" means the principal London (or other applicable) offices of JPMorgan and such other banks as may be appointed by the Agent in consultation with the Borrower. No Lender shall be obligated to be a Reference Bank without its consent.

"Regulation" means the Council of the European Union Regulation No. 1346/2000 on Insolvency Proceedings.

"Regulation D" means Regulation D of the Board as from time to time in effect and any successor thereto or other regulation or official interpretation of said Board relating to reserve requirements applicable to member banks of the Federal Reserve System.

"Regulation U" means Regulation U of the Board as from time to time in effect and any successor or other regulation or official interpretation of said Board relating to the extension of credit by banks for the purpose of purchasing or carrying margin stocks applicable to member banks of the Federal Reserve System.

"Reimbursement Obligations" means, at any time, the aggregate of all obligations of the Company then outstanding under Section 2.19 to reimburse the LC Issuer for amounts paid by the LC Issuer in respect of any one or more drawings under Facility LCs.

"Related Parties" means, with respect to any specified Person, such Person's Affiliates and the respective directors, officers, employees, agents, advisors and representatives of such Person and such Person's Affiliates.

- "Reportable Event" means a reportable event as defined in Section 4043 of ERISA and the regulations issued under such section, with respect to a Plan, excluding, however, such events as to which the PBGC has by regulation waived the requirement of Section 4043(a) of ERISA that it be notified within 30 days of the occurrence of such event, *provided*, *however*, that a failure to meet the minimum funding standard of Section 412 of the Code and of Section 302 of ERISA shall be a Reportable Event regardless of the issuance of any such waiver of the notice requirement in accordance with either Section 4043(a) of ERISA or Section 412(c) of the Code.
- "Required Lenders" means Lenders in the aggregate having greater than 50% of the sum of (i) the unused Aggregate Revolving Loan Commitment, (ii) the Aggregate Outstanding Revolving Credit Exposure and (iii) the Term Loans at such time.
- "Required Revolving Lenders" means Revolving Lenders in the aggregate having greater than 50% of the sum of the unused Aggregate Revolving Loan Commitment and the Aggregate Outstanding Revolving Credit Exposure at such time.
- "Revolving Lender" means any lending institution listed on the Commitment Schedule or in any Commitment Supplement delivered hereunder having a Revolving Loan Commitment, and its respective successors and assigns.
- "Revolving Loan" means, with respect to a Lender, such Lender's loan made pursuant to its commitment to lend set forth in Section 2.1 (or any conversion or continuation thereof).
- "Revolving Loan Commitment" means, for each Revolving Lender, the obligation of such Revolving Lender from and after the Closing Date to make Revolving Loans to the Borrowers, and participate in Facility LCs issued upon the application of and Swing Line Loans made at the request of the Company, in an aggregate amount not exceeding the amount set forth on the Commitment Schedule or in any Commitment Supplement delivered pursuant to Section 2.5(c), as such Revolving Loan Commitment may be modified as a result of any assignment that has become effective pursuant to Section 12.3.2 or as otherwise modified from time to time pursuant to the terms hereof.
- "Revolving Loan Facility" means the portion of the credit facility evidenced by this Agreement consisting of the several Revolving Loans, Swing Line Loans and Facility LCs.
- "Revolving Loan Pro Rata Share" means, at any time, with respect to any Revolving Lender, the percentage obtained by dividing (i) such Lender's Revolving Loan Commitment at such time by (ii) the Aggregate Revolving Loan Commitment at such time; provided, however, that if all of the Revolving Loan Commitments are terminated pursuant to the terms of this Agreement, then "Revolving Loan Pro Rata Share" means the percentage obtained by dividing (a) such Lender's Outstanding Revolving Credit Exposure at such time by (b) the Aggregate Outstanding Revolving Credit Exposure at such time; provided, further, that in the case of Section 2.21, when a Defaulting Lender shall exist, "Revolving Loan Pro Rata Share" shall mean the percentage of the total Revolving Loan Commitments (disregarding any Defaulting Lender's Revolving Loan Commitment) represented by such Lender's Revolving Loan Commitment. If the Revolving Loan Commitments have terminated or expired, the Revolving Loan Pro Rata Share shall be determined based upon the Revolving Loan Commitments most recently in effect, giving effect to any assignments and to any Lender's status as a Defaulting Lender at the time of determination.

"Revolving Loan Termination Date" means May 8, 2020, or any earlier date on which the Aggregate Revolving Loan Commitment is reduced to zero or otherwise terminated pursuant to the terms hereof.

- "S&P" means Standard & Poor's Ratings Services, a Standard & Poor's Financial Services LLC business.
- "S&P Rating" means, at any time, the rating issued by S&P and then in effect with respect to the Company's senior unsecured long-term debt securities without third-party credit enhancement.
  - "Sale and Leaseback Transaction" means any sale or other transfer of Property by any Person with the intent to lease such Property as lessee.
- "Sanctioned Country" means, at any time, a country, region or territory which is itself the subject or target of any Sanctions (at the time of this Agreement, Crimea, Cuba, Iran, North Korea, Sudan and Syria).
- "Sanctioned Person" means, at any time, (a) any Person listed in any Sanctions-related list of designated Persons maintained by OFAC, the U.S. Department of State, or by the United Nations Security Council, the European Union or any European Union member state, (b) any Person operating, organized or resident in a Sanctioned Country or (c) any Person owned or controlled by any such Person or Persons described in the foregoing clauses (a) or (b).
- "Sanctions" means all economic or financial sanctions or trade embargoes imposed, administered or enforced from time to time by (a) the U.S. government, including those administered by OFAC, or (b) the United Nations Security Council, the European Union, any European Union member state or Her Majesty's Treasury of the United Kingdom.
  - "Schedule" refers to a specific schedule to this Agreement, unless another document is specifically referenced.
  - "Section" means a numbered section of this Agreement, unless another document is specifically referenced.
- "Secured Obligations" means, collectively, (i) the Obligations and (ii) subject to the proviso below, all Rate Management Obligations and Banking Services Obligations owing by the Company or any of its Subsidiaries to one or more Lenders or their respective Affiliates; provided that the definition of "Secured Obligations" shall not create or include any guarantee by any Loan Party of (or grant of security interest by any Loan Party to support) any Excluded Swap Obligations of such Loan Party for purposes of determining the obligations of any Loan Party.
- "Security Agreement" means that certain Second Amended and Restated Pledge and Security Agreement, dated as of the Prior Closing Date, executed by the Company and the Domestic Subsidiary Guarantors in favor of the Agent, for the benefit of the Holders of Secured Obligations, as may be amended, restated, supplemented or otherwise modified and in effect from time to time.
- "Senior Note Indebtedness" means (i) Indebtedness of the Company under the 2012 Senior Note Indenture and the 2012 Senior Notes and (ii) any other senior unsecured Indebtedness of the Company or its Subsidiaries under any notes or convertible notes permitted hereunder and issued under an indenture, loan agreement, note purchase agreement or similar governing instrument or document in a registered public offering or a Rule 144A or other private placement transaction; *provided*, that no such Indebtedness shall (i) have a maturity date or any installment, sinking fund, mandatory redemption or other principal payment due before the date 91 days after the Latest Maturity Date or (ii) prohibit, restrict or impose any condition upon the ability of the Company or any Subsidiary to create, incur or permit to exist any Lien upon any of its property or assets in favor of the Agent to secure the Secured Obligations.

"Senior Notes" means, collectively (i) the 2012 Senior Notes and (ii) any other senior unsecured notes or convertible notes evidencing Senior Note Indebtedness permitted hereunder, as the same may be amended, restated, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time in a manner permitted by the terms hereof.

"Senior Note Documents" means the (i) the 2012 Senior Notes and the 2012 Senior Notes Indenture and (ii) any other Senior Notes or any indenture, loan or purchase agreement governing such other Senior Notes and any other documents delivered pursuant thereto, as the same may be amended, restated, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time in a manner permitted by the terms hereof.

"Single Employer Plan" means a Plan maintained by the Company or any member of the Controlled Group for employees of the Company or any member of the Controlled Group.

"Solvent" means, with respect to any Person on a particular date, that on such date (a) the fair value of the property of such Person is greater than the total amount of liabilities, including contingent liabilities, of such Person; (b) the present fair salable value of the assets of such Person is not less than the amount that will be required to pay the probable liability of such Person on its debts as they become absolute and matured; (c) such Person does not intend to, and does not believe that it will, incur debts or liabilities beyond such Person's ability to pay as such debts and liabilities mature; (d) such Person is not engaged in a business or transaction, and is not about to engage in a business or transaction, for which such Person's property would constitute an unreasonably small capital; and (e) such Person is otherwise able to pay its debts as they fall due. The amount of contingent liabilities (such as litigation, guarantees and pension plan liabilities) at any time shall be computed as the amount that, in light of all the facts and circumstances existing at the time, represents the amount that can be reasonably be expected to become an actual or matured liability.

"Specified Acquisition" means a Permitted Acquisition with respect to which the aggregate consideration provided by the Company and its Subsidiaries is equal to or greater than \$75,000,000.

"Specified Financing Transactions" means collectively, (a) the execution and delivery of the Loan Documents, and (b) the execution and delivery of documentation evidencing Senior Note Indebtedness or Subordinated Note Indebtedness of the Company incurred pursuant to Section 6.11(xiv) and the issuance of such Indebtedness.

"Specified Swap Obligation" means, with respect to any Loan Party, any obligation to pay or perform under any agreement, contract or transaction that constitutes a "swap" within the meaning of section 1a(47) of the Commodity Exchange Act or any rules or regulations promulgated thereunder.

"Statutory Reserve Rate" means a fraction (expressed as a decimal), the numerator of which is the number one and the denominator of which is the number one minus the aggregate of the maximum reserve, liquid asset, fees or similar requirements (including any marginal, special, emergency or supplemental reserves or other requirements) established by any central bank, monetary authority, the Board, the Financial Conduct Authority, the Prudential Regulation Authority, the European Central Bank or other Governmental Authority for any category of deposits or liabilities customarily used to fund loans in the applicable currency, expressed in the case of each such requirement as a decimal. Such reserve, liquid asset, fees or similar requirements shall include those imposed pursuant to Regulation D. Eurocurrency Loans shall be deemed to be subject to such reserve, liquid asset, fee or similar requirements without benefit of or credit for proration, exemptions or offsets that may be available from time to time to any Lender under any applicable law, rule or regulation, including Regulation D. The Statutory Reserve Rate shall be adjusted automatically on and as of the effective date of any change in any reserve, liquid asset or similar requirement.

"Subordinated Indebtedness" means Indebtedness of the Company, the payment of which is subordinated to payment of the Obligations and all of the terms and conditions of which are reasonably acceptable to the Agent (including the absence of a maturity date or any installment, sinking fund, mandatory redemption or other principal payment due before at least 180 days after the Latest Maturity Date), *provided* that, for the avoidance of doubt, unsecured Indebtedness that is not contractually subordinated to payment of the Obligations shall not constitute Subordinated Indebtedness.

"Subordinated Indebtedness Documents" means any document, agreement or instrument evidencing any Subordinated Indebtedness or entered into in connection with any Subordinated Indebtedness, as the same may be amended, restated, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time in a manner permitted by the terms hereof.

"Subsidiary" of a Person means (i) any corporation more than 50% of the outstanding securities having ordinary voting power of which shall at the time be owned or controlled, directly or indirectly, by such Person or by one or more of its Subsidiaries or by such Person and one or more of its Subsidiaries, or (ii) any partnership, limited liability company, association, joint venture or similar business organization more than 50% of the ownership interests having ordinary voting power of which shall at the time be so owned or controlled. Unless otherwise expressly provided, all references herein to a "Subsidiary" shall mean a Subsidiary of the Company.

"Subsidiary Borrower Termination" means a Subsidiary Borrower Termination in substantially the form of Exhibit H hereto.

"Subsidiary Guarantor" means each of the Initial Guarantors, each Domestic Subsidiary Guarantor and each Foreign Subsidiary that delivers a Subsidiary Guaranty.

"Subsidiary Guaranty" means the Domestic Subsidiary Guaranty or any other guaranty executed and delivered by a Domestic Subsidiary pursuant to Section 6.21 or by a Foreign Subsidiary Borrower pursuant to Section 6.21 or 16.2.

"Substantial Portion" means, with respect to the Property of the Company and its Subsidiaries, Property which represents more than 10% of the Consolidated Assets of the Company and its Subsidiaries or property which is responsible for more than 10% of the consolidated net sales or of the Consolidated Net Income of the Company and its Subsidiaries, in each case, as would be shown in the consolidated financial statements of the Company and its Subsidiaries as at the beginning of the twelve-month period ending with the month in which such determination is made (or if financial statements have not been delivered hereunder for that month which begins the twelve-month period, then the financial statements delivered hereunder for the quarter ending immediately prior to that month).

"Swing Line Borrowing Notice" is defined in Section 2.4.2.

"Swing Line Exposure" means, at any time, the aggregate principal amount of all Swing Line Loans outstanding at such time. The Swing Line Exposure of any Lender at any time shall be its Revolving Loan Pro Rata Share of the total Swing Line Exposure at such time.

"Swing Line Lender" means JPMorgan or such other Lender which may succeed to its rights and obligations as Swing Line Lender pursuant to the terms of this Agreement.

"Swing Line Loan" means a Loan made available to the Company by the Swing Line Lender pursuant to Section 2.4.

"TARGET2" means the Trans-European Automated Real-time Gross Settlement Express Transfer (TARGET2) payment system (or, if such payment system ceases to be operative, such other payment system (if any) reasonably determined by the Agent to be a suitable replacement) for the settlement of payments in euro.

"Taxes" means any and all present or future taxes, duties, levies, imposts, deductions, charges or withholdings imposed on or with respect to any payment made by the Loan Parties under any Loan Document, and any and all liabilities with respect to the foregoing, but excluding Excluded Taxes, Other Taxes and UK Taxes.

"Term Loan" means each Initial Term Loan and each Incremental Term Loan, and "Term Loans" means all such Loans collectively.

"Term Loan Commitment" means, for each Term Loan Lender, the obligation of such Term Loan Lender (a) to continue to make term loans outstanding under the Existing Credit Agreement available to the Company and/or to make supplemental Term Loans to the Company on the Closing Date, in an aggregate amount set forth on the Commitment Schedule (an "Initial Term Loan Commitment") or (b) to make Incremental Term Loans to the Company on any future Borrowing Date designated with respect to a tranche of Incremental Term Loans in an aggregate amount equal to the amount set forth in any Commitment Supplement delivered pursuant to Section 2.5(c) (an "Incremental Term Loan Commitment"), as any such Term Loan Commitment may be modified as a result of any assignment that has become effective pursuant to Section 12.3.2 or as otherwise modified from time to time pursuant to the terms hereof. As of the Closing Date, the aggregate amount of the Initial Term Loan Commitments is \$300,000,000.

"Term Loan Facility" means the portion of the credit facility evidenced by this Agreement consisting of the Term Loans.

"Term Loan Lender" means any lending institution listed on the Commitment Schedule or in any Commitment Supplement delivered hereunder as having a Term Loan Commitment, and its respective successors and assigns.

"Term Loan Pro Rata Share" means, with respect to any Term Loan Lender, the percentage obtained by dividing (i) such Lender's Term Loans at such time by (ii) the aggregate amount of the Term Loans at such time.

"Transferee" is defined in Section 12.4.

"Type" means, with respect to any Advance, its nature as a Floating Rate Advance or a Eurocurrency Advance and with respect to any Loan, its nature as a Floating Rate Loan or a Eurocurrency Loan.

"UCC" means the Uniform Commercial Code as in effect from time to time in the State of Illinois or any other state the laws of which are required to be applied in connection with the issue of perfection of security interests.

"UK Borrower" means each of Actuant Limited and Actuant Finance Limited, each a UK Subsidiary, in each case, unless such Subsidiary has ceased to constitute a Foreign Subsidiary Borrower pursuant to Section 2.24.2.

"UK Insolvency Event" means:

- (a) a UK Relevant Entity is unable or admits in writing its inability to pay its debts as they fall due, suspends making payments on any of its debts or, by reason of actual or anticipated financial difficulties, commences negotiations with one or more of its creditors with a view to rescheduling any of its indebtedness;
  - (b) the value of the assets of any UK Relevant Entity is less than its liabilities (taking into account contingent and prospective liabilities);
  - (c) a moratorium is declared in respect of any indebtedness of any UK Relevant Entity;
  - (d) any corporate action, legal proceedings or other procedure or step is taken in relation to:
  - (i) the suspension of payments, a moratorium of any indebtedness, winding-up, dissolution, administration or reorganisation (by way of voluntary arrangement, scheme of arrangement or otherwise) of any UK Relevant Entity (other than a solvent liquidation or reorganisation that is not a Borrower or Guarantor);
  - (ii) a composition, compromise, assignment or arrangement with any creditor of any UK Relevant Entity;
  - (iii) the appointment of a liquidator (other than a solvent liquidation or reorganisation that is not a Borrower or Guarantor), receiver, administrative receiver, administrator, compulsory manager or other similar officer in respect of any UK Relevant Entity, or any of its assets; or
  - (iv) enforcement of any security over any assets of any UK Relevant Entity,

or any analogous procedure or step is taken in any jurisdiction; *provided*, that this paragraph (d) shall not apply to any winding-up petition which is frivolous or vexatious and is discharged, stayed or dismissed within 30 days of commencement; and

(e) any expropriation, attachment, sequestration, distress or execution or any analogous process in any jurisdiction affects any asset or assets of a UK Relevant Entity having an aggregate value of \$10,000,000 and is not discharged within 30 days;

provided, that paragraphs (a), (b), (c), (d)(ii) and (d)(iv) of this definition shall not apply to any UK Relevant Entity that is not a UK Borrower or UK Subsidiary.

"UK Relevant Entity" means any UK Borrower, any UK Subsidiary that is a Material Subsidiary, or any Borrower or Material Subsidiary capable of becoming the subject of an order for winding-up or administration under the Insolvency Act 1986 of the United Kingdom.

"UK Subsidiary" means a Subsidiary of the Company organized under the laws of England and Wales.

"UK Tax" means any tax, levy, impost, duty or other charge or withholding of a similar nature (including any penalty or interest payable in connection with any failure to pay or any delay in paying any of the same) imposed by the government of the United Kingdom or any political subdivision thereof and any agency, authority, instrumentality, regulatory body, court, central bank or other entity exercising

executive, legislative, judicial, taxing, regulatory or administrative powers or functions of or pertaining to government of the United Kingdom.

"Unfunded Liabilities" means the amount (if any) by which the present value of all vested and unvested accrued benefits under all Single Employer Plans exceeds the fair market value of all such Plan assets allocable to such benefits, all determined as of the then most recent valuation date for such Plans using PBGC actuarial assumptions for single employer plan terminations.

"Unmatured Default" means an event which but for the lapse of time or the giving of notice, or both, would constitute a Default.

"USA PATRIOT Act" means the USA PATRIOT Act (Title III of Pub. L. 107-56 (signed into law October 26, 2001)), as amended.

"Voting Equity Interests" means Equity Interests which at the time are entitled to vote in the election of, as applicable, directors, members or partners generally.

"Voting Stock" means any class or classes of capital stock of the Company pursuant to which the holders thereof have the general voting power under ordinary circumstances to elect at least a majority of the board of directors of the Company.

"Wholly-Owned Subsidiary" of a Person means (i) any Subsidiary all of the outstanding voting securities of which shall at the time be owned or controlled, directly or indirectly, by such Person or one or more Wholly-Owned Subsidiaries of such Person, or by such Person and one or more Wholly-Owned Subsidiaries of such Person, or (ii) any partnership, limited liability company, association, joint venture or similar business organization 100% of the ownership interests having ordinary voting power of which shall at the time be so owned or controlled.

### 1.2. Terms Generally.

- 1.2.1. The foregoing definitions shall be equally applicable to both the singular and plural forms of the defined terms.
- 1.2.2. In this agreement, where it relates to a Dutch entity, a reference to: (i) a lien or security interest includes any mortgage (hypotheek), pledge (pandrecht), retention of title arrangement (eigendomsvoorbehoud), privilege (voorrecht), right of retention (recht van retentie), right to reclaim goods (recht van reclame), and, in general, any right in rem (beperkte recht) created for the purpose of granting security (goederenrechtelijk zekerheidsrecht), (ii) a bankruptcy or insolvency (and any of those terms) includes a Dutch entity being declared bankrupt (failliet verklaard) or dissolved (ontbonden), (iii) a moratorium includes surseance van betaling and granted a moratorium includes surseance verleend, (iv) any step or procedure taken in connection with insolvency proceedings includes a Dutch entity having filed a notice under section 36 of the Dutch Tax Collection Act (Invorderingswet 1990), (v) a receiver includes a curator and (vi) a custodian includes a bewindvoerder.

## 1.3. Amendment and Restatement of the Existing Credit Agreement.

The parties to this Agreement agree that, upon (i) the execution and delivery by each of the parties hereto of this Agreement and (ii) satisfaction of the conditions set forth in Section 4.1, the terms and provisions

of the Existing Credit Agreement shall be and hereby are amended, superseded and restated in their entirety by the terms and provisions of this Agreement. This Agreement is not intended to and shall not constitute a novation. All "Loans" made and "Obligations" incurred under and as defined in the Existing Credit Agreement which are outstanding on the Closing Date shall continue as Loans and Obligations under (and shall be governed by the terms of) this Agreement and the other Loan Documents. Without limiting the foregoing, upon the effectiveness hereof:

- (a) all references in the Existing Loan Documents to the "Agent", the "Credit Agreement" and the "Loan Documents" shall be deemed to refer to the Agent, this Agreement and the Loan Documents, respectively;
- (b) the Existing Letters of Credit which remain outstanding on the Closing Date shall continue as Letters of Credit under (and shall be governed by the terms of) this Agreement;
- (c) all obligations constituting "Secured Obligations" (under and as defined in the Existing Credit Agreement) (other than, with respect to any Loan Party, Excluded Swap Obligations of such Loan Party) with any Lender or any Affiliate of any Lender which are outstanding on the Closing Date shall continue as Secured Obligations under this Agreement and the other Loan Documents;
- (d) each of the Borrowers, as debtor, grantor, pledgor, guarantor, or another similar capacity in which such Borrower grants liens or security interests in its properties or otherwise acts as a guarantor, joint or several obligor or other accommodation party, as the case may be, in each case under the Existing Loan Documents, hereby each (i) ratifies and reaffirms all of its payment and performance obligations, contingent or otherwise, under each of the Existing Loan Documents to which it is a party, (ii) to the extent such Borrower granted liens on or security interests in any of its properties pursuant to any of the Existing Loan Documents, hereby ratifies and reaffirms such grant of security (and any filings with Governmental Authorities made in connection therewith) and confirms that such liens and security interests continue to secure the Secured Obligations (other than Excluded Swap Obligations of such Borrower), including, without limitation, all additional Obligations resulting from or incurred pursuant to this Agreement and (iii) to the extent such Borrower guaranteed, was jointly or severally liable, or provided other accommodations with respect to, the "Secured Obligations" under and as defined in the Existing Credit Agreement or any portion thereof pursuant to any of the Existing Loan Documents, hereby ratifies and reaffirms such guaranties, liabilities and other accommodations;
- (e) notwithstanding any provisions to the contrary in the Existing Credit Agreement, the Agent shall make such reallocations, sales, assignments or other relevant actions in respect of each Lender's credit and loan exposure under the Existing Credit Agreement as are necessary in order that (i) each such Lender's Outstanding Revolving Credit Exposure hereunder reflects such Lender's Revolving Loan Pro Rata Share of the Aggregate Outstanding Revolving Credit Exposure on the Closing Date and (ii) each such Lender's outstanding Term Loans hereunder reflect such Lender's Term Loan Pro Rata Share of the Initial Term Loans outstanding on the Closing Date; and
- (f) the Company hereby agrees to compensate each Lender for any and all losses, costs and expenses incurred by such Lender in connection with the sale and assignment of any Eurocurrency Loans (including the "Eurocurrency Loans" under the Existing Credit Agreement) and such reallocation described above, in each case on the terms and in the manner set forth in Section 3.4 hereof.

ARTICLE II
THE CREDITS

### 2.1. Revolving Loans.

- (g) Existing Revolving Loans. Prior to the Closing Date, certain "Revolving Loans" were made to the Borrowers under (and as defined in) the Existing Credit Agreement which remain outstanding as of the date of this Agreement (such outstanding loans being hereinafter referred to as the "Existing Revolving Loans"). Subject to the terms and conditions set forth in this Agreement, the Borrowers and each of the Lenders agree that on the Closing Date but subject to the satisfaction of the conditions precedent set forth in Article IV and the reallocation and other transactions described in Section 1.3, the Existing Revolving Loans shall be reevidenced as Revolving Loans under this Agreement and the terms of the Existing Revolving Loans shall be restated in their entirety and shall be evidenced by this Agreement.
- (h) Commitments. From and including the Closing Date and prior to the Revolving Loan Termination Date, each Revolving Lender severally agrees, on the terms and conditions set forth in this Agreement and subject to Section 2.7(b)(ii) and 2.7(d), to (i) make Revolving Loans to the Borrowers in Agreed Currencies and (ii) participate in Facility LCs issued and Swing Line Loans made upon the request of the Company, in each case, in a Dollar Amount not to exceed in the aggregate at any one time outstanding its Revolving Loan Pro Rata Share of the Available Aggregate Revolving Loan Commitment, provided that, after giving effect to the making of each such Loan and the issuance of each such Facility LC, (i) such Lender's Outstanding Revolving Credit Exposure shall not exceed the Aggregate Revolving Loan Commitment, (ii) the aggregate outstanding principal Dollar Amount of all Eurocurrency Advances and LC Obligations in Foreign Currencies shall not exceed the Maximum Foreign Currency Amount and (iii) the aggregate outstanding principal Dollar Amount of all Revolving Loans made to the Foreign Subsidiary Borrowers shall not exceed the Maximum Foreign Subsidiary Borrower Amount. Subject to the terms of this Agreement, a Borrower may borrow, repay and reborrow Revolving Loans at any time prior to the Revolving Loan Termination Date. The Revolving Loan Commitment of each Revolving Lender shall expire on the Revolving Loan Termination Date. The LC Issuer will issue Facility LCs hereunder on the terms and conditions set forth in Section 2.19.
- (i) <u>Repayment of Revolving Loans</u>. On the Revolving Loan Termination Date, each Borrower shall repay in full the outstanding principal balance of its Revolving Loans and all other unpaid Obligations owing by such Borrower to the Revolving Lenders.

#### 2.2. Term Loans.

- (j) Existing Term Loans. Prior to the Closing Date, certain "Term Loans" were made to the Borrowers under (and as defined in) the Existing Credit Agreement which remain outstanding as of the date of this Agreement (such outstanding loans being hereinafter referred to as the "Existing Term Loans"). Subject to the terms and conditions set forth in this Agreement, the Borrowers and each of the Lenders agree that on the Closing Date but subject to the satisfaction of the conditions precedent set forth in Article IV and the reallocation and other transactions described in Section 1.3, the Existing Term Loans shall be reevidenced as a portion of the Initial Term Loans under this Agreement.
- (k) <u>Initial Term Loan Commitments</u>. Each Term Loan Lender severally agrees, on the terms and conditions set forth in this Agreement, on the Closing Date to continue to make available Existing Term Loans and/or to make supplemental term loans (in such proportions as the Agent shall require), in Dollars, to the Company in an amount equal to such Term Loan Lender's respective Initial Term Loan Commitment (all such term loans made or made available on the Closing Date being referred

to collectively as the "Initial Term Loans"). The Initial Term Loan Commitment of each Term Loan Lender shall expire on the Closing Date.

(1) Incremental Term Loan Commitments Each Term Loan Lender severally agrees, on the terms and conditions set forth in this Agreement, on each Borrowing Date with respect to a tranche of Incremental Term Loans requested pursuant to Section 2.5(c), to make a term loan, in Dollars, to the Company in an amount equal to such Term Loan Lender's respective Incremental Term Loan Commitment as in effect on such date. The Incremental Term Loan Commitment of each Term Loan Lender shall expire on the Borrowing Date designated for such Incremental Term Loan in accordance with Section 2.5(c).

## (m) Repayment of Term Loans.

(i) Repayment of the Term Loans. The Initial Term Loans shall be repaid in (A) consecutive quarterly installments, commencing with the calendar quarter ending June 30, 2016 and continuing for each calendar quarter thereafter through the Revolving Loan Termination Date, and (B) one (1) final installment on the Revolving Loan Termination Date. Each payment described in the foregoing clause (A) shall be due and payable on the last Business Day of the applicable calendar quarter. The Term Loans shall be permanently reduced by the amount of each installment on the date payment thereof is made hereunder. The installment for each calendar quarter with respect to the Initial Term Loans shall be in the amounts set forth below opposite the last day of such calendar quarter:

Calendar Quarter Ended:	<u>Installment Amount Due</u> :
June 30, 2016	\$3,750,000
September 30, 2016	\$3,750,000
December 31, 2016	\$3,750,000
March 31, 2017	\$3,750,000
June 30, 2017	\$7,500,000
September 30, 2017	\$7,500,000
December 31, 2017	\$7,500,000
March 31, 2018	\$7,500,000
June 30, 2018	\$7,500,000
September 30, 2018	\$7,500,000
December 31, 2018	\$7,500,000
March 31, 2019	\$7,500,000
June 30, 2019	\$7,500,000
September 30, 2019	\$7,500,000
December 31, 2019	\$7,500,000
March 31, 2020	\$7,500,000
Revolving Loan Termination Date	\$195,000,000

The unpaid principal balance of the Term Loans shall be due and payable in full on the Revolving Loan Termination Date. No installment of any Term Loan shall be reborrowed once repaid.

- (ii) <u>Voluntary Prepayments</u>. In addition to the scheduled payments on the Term Loans, the Company may make the voluntary prepayments described in <u>Section 2.7(a)</u>, with such prepayments applied ratably to reduce all outstanding installments under the Term Loans.
- 2.3. <u>Ratable Loans</u>; <u>Types of Advances</u>. Each Advance of Revolving Loans hereunder (but not any Swing Line Loan) shall consist of Revolving Loans made from the several Revolving Lenders ratably according to their Revolving Loan Pro Rata Shares. Each Advance of Term Loans hereunder shall consist of Term Loans made from the several Term Loan Lenders ratably in proportion that respective Term Loan Commitments bear to the Term Loan Commitments of all such Term Loan Lenders. The Advances may be Floating Rate Advances or Eurocurrency Advances, or a combination thereof, selected by the applicable Borrower in accordance with Sections 2.8 and 2.9, or Swing Line Loans selected by the Company in accordance with Section 2.4.

#### 2.4. Swing Line Loans.

- 2.4.1. Amount of Swing Line Loans. Upon the satisfaction of the conditions precedent set forth in Section 4.3 and, if such Swing Line Loan is to be made on the date of the initial Advance hereunder, the satisfaction of the conditions precedent set forth in Section 4.1 as well, from and including the Closing Date and prior to the Revolving Loan Termination Date, the Swing Line Lender (x) shall agree to, on the terms and conditions set forth in this Agreement, make Swing Line Loans to the Company from time to time, in Dollars, in an aggregate principal amount not to exceed \$10,000,000 at any one time outstanding and (y) may, in its sole discretion, make additional Swing Line Loans to the Company from time to time, in Dollars, in an aggregate principal amount not to exceed \$40,000,000 at any one time outstanding provided that subject to Section 2.7(b)(ii) and 2.7(d), the Aggregate Outstanding Revolving Credit Exposure shall not at any time exceed the Aggregate Revolving Loan Commitment, and provided further that at no time shall the sum of (i) the Swing Line Loans, plus (ii) the Dollar Amount of the outstanding Revolving Loans made by the Swing Line Lender pursuant to Section 2.1, plus (iii) the Swing Line Lender's Revolving Loan Pro Rata Share of the LC Obligations, exceed the Swing Line Lender's Revolving Loan Commitment at such time. Subject to the terms of this Agreement, the Company may borrow, repay and reborrow Swing Line Loans at any time prior to the Revolving Loan Termination Date.
- 2.4.2. <u>Borrowing Notice</u>. The Company shall deliver to the Agent and the Swing Line Lender irrevocable notice (a "**Swing Line Borrowing Notice**") not later than noon (Chicago time) on the Borrowing Date of each Swing Line Loan, specifying (i) the applicable Borrowing Date (which date shall be a Business Day), and (ii) the aggregate amount of the requested Swing Line Loan which shall be an amount not less than \$100,000. The Swing Line Loans shall bear interest at the Floating Rate or such other rate as separately agreed between the Swing Line Lender and the Company, as provided in Section 2.10.
- 2.4.3. <u>Making of Swing Line Loans</u>. Promptly after receipt of a Swing Line Borrowing Notice, the Agent shall notify each Lender by fax, or other similar form of transmission, of the requested Swing Line Loan. Not later than 2:00 p.m. (Chicago time) on the applicable Borrowing Date, the Swing Line Lender shall or may, in its sole discretion, in accordance with Section 2.4.1, make available the Swing Line Loan, in funds immediately available in Chicago, to the Agent at its address specified pursuant to Article XIII. The Agent will promptly make the funds so received from the Swing Line Lender available to

the Company on the Borrowing Date at the Agent's aforesaid address. If the Swing Line Lender elects, in its sole discretion in accordance with Section 2.4.1, not to make such Swing Line Loan, the Swing Line Lender shall promptly notify the Agent, and the Agent shall promptly notify the Company and each Lender.

2.4.4. Repayment of Swing Line Loans. Each Swing Line Loan shall be paid in full by the Company on or before the tenth (10th) Business Day after the Borrowing Date for such Swing Line Loan. In addition, the Swing Line Lender (i) may at any time in its sole discretion with respect to any outstanding Swing Line Loan, or (ii) shall on the tenth (10th) Business Day after the Borrowing Date of any Swing Line Loan, by notice to the Agent not later than 10:00 a.m. (Chicago Time) on any Business Day, require each Revolving Lender (including the Swing Line Lender) to make a Revolving Loan in Dollars in the amount of such Revolving Lender's Revolving Loan Pro Rata Share of such Swing Line Loan (including, without limitation, any interest accrued and unpaid thereon), for the purpose of repaying such Swing Line Loan. Promptly upon receipt of such notice, the Agent shall give notice thereof to each Revolving Lender, specifying in such notice the amount of the Revolving Loan to be made by such Revolving Lender in connection with such Swing Line Loan. Not later than noon (Chicago time) on the date of any notice received pursuant to this Section 2.4.4, each Revolving Lender shall make available its required Revolving Loan, in funds immediately available in Chicago to the Agent at its address specified pursuant to Article XIII. Revolving Loans made pursuant to this Section 2.4.4 shall initially be Floating Rate Loans and thereafter may be continued as Floating Rate Loans or converted into Eurocurrency Loans in the manner provided in Section 2.9 and subject to the other conditions and limitations set forth in this Article II. Unless a Revolving Lender shall have notified the Swing Line Lender, prior to its making any Swing Line Loan, that any applicable condition precedent set forth in Sections 4.1 or 4.3 had not then been satisfied, such Lender's obligation to make Revolving Loans pursuant to this Section 2.4.4 to repay Swing Line Loans shall be unconditional, continuing, irrevocable and absolute and shall not be affected by any circumstances, including, without limitation, (a) any set-off, counterclaim, recoupment, defense or other right which such Revolving Lender may have against the Agent, the Swing Line Lender or any other Person, (b) the occurrence or continuance of a Default or Unmatured Default, (c) any adverse change in the condition (financial or otherwise) of the Company, or (d) any other circumstances, happening or event whatsoever. In the event that any Revolving Lender fails to make payment to the Agent of any amount due under this Section 2.4.4, the Agent shall be entitled to receive, retain and apply against such obligation the principal and interest otherwise payable to such Revolving Lender hereunder until the Agent receives such payment from such Revolving Lender or such obligation is otherwise fully satisfied. In addition to the foregoing, if for any reason any Lender fails to make payment to the Agent of any amount due under this Section 2.4.4, such Revolving Lender shall be deemed, at the option of the Agent, to have unconditionally and irrevocably purchased from the Swing Line Lender, without recourse or warranty, an undivided interest and participation in the applicable Swing Line Loan in the amount of such Revolving Loan, and such interest and participation may be recovered from such Revolving Lender together with interest thereon at the Federal Funds Effective Rate for each day during the period commencing on the date of demand and ending on the date such amount is received. On the Revolving Loan Termination Date, the Company shall repay in full the outstanding principal balance of the Swing Line Loans.

#### 2.5. Commitment Fee; Reduction in Aggregate Revolving Loan Commitment; Expansion Option.

- (a) <u>Commitment Fee</u>. The Company agrees to pay to the Agent for the account of each Revolving Lender according to its Revolving Loan Pro Rata Share a commitment fee at a per annum rate equal to the Applicable Fee Rate on the average daily Available Aggregate Revolving Loan Commitment from the Closing Date to and including the Revolving Loan Termination Date, payable on each Payment Date hereafter and on the Revolving Loan Termination Date. Swing Line Loans shall not count as usage of the Aggregate Revolving Loan Commitment for the purpose of calculating the commitment fee due hereunder.
- (b) <u>Reduction in Aggregate Revolving Loan Commitment</u>. The Borrowers may permanently reduce the Aggregate Revolving Loan Commitment in whole, or in part ratably among the Revolving Lenders in a minimum amount of \$5,000,000 and in integral multiples of \$1,000,000 in excess thereof, upon at least three Business Days' written notice to the Agent, which notice shall specify the amount of any such reduction, *provided, however*, that the amount of the Aggregate Revolving Loan Commitment may not be reduced below the Aggregate Outstanding Revolving Credit Exposure. All accrued commitment fees shall be payable on the effective date of any termination of the obligations of the Revolving Lenders to make Credit Extensions hereunder.

### (c) Expansion Option.

(i) The Company may from time to time elect to increase the Aggregate Revolving Loan Commitment or enter into one or more tranches of term loans (each an "Incremental Term Loan"), in each case in minimum amounts of \$10,000,000 and increments of \$5,000,000 so long as, after giving effect thereto, the aggregate amount of such increases in the Aggregate Revolving Loan Commitment and all such Incremental Term Loans does not exceed \$450,000,000. The Company may arrange for any such increase or tranche to be provided by one or more existing Lenders (each existing Lender so agreeing to an increase in its Revolving Loan Commitment, or to participate in such Incremental Term Loans, an "Increasing Lender"), or by one or more new banks, financial institutions or other entities, other than any Ineligible Institution (each such new bank, financial institution or other entity, an "Augmenting Lender"), to increase their existing Revolving Loan Commitments, or to participate in such Incremental Term Loans, or extend Revolving Loan Commitments, as the case may be; provided that (i) each Augmenting Lender, shall be subject to the approval of the Company and the Agent and, in the case of an increase to the Aggregate Revolving Loan Commitments, the LC Issuers and Swing Line Lender (which consent shall not be unreasonably withheld or delayed), and (ii) (x) in the case of an Increasing Lender, the Company and such Increasing Lender execute an agreement substantially in the form of Exhibit D-1 hereto, and (y) in the case of an Augmenting Lender, the Company and such Augmenting Lender execute an agreement substantially in the form of Exhibit D-2 hereto. No consent of any Lender (other than the Lenders participating in the increase to the Aggregate Revolving Loan Commitment or any Incremental Term Loan) shall be required for any increase in Revolving Loan Commitments or Incremental Term Loan pursuant to this Section 2.5(c). Increases in and new Revolving Loan Commitments and Incremental Term Loans created pursuant to this Section 2.5(c) shall become effective on the date agreed by the Company, the Agent and the relevant Increasing Lenders or Augmenting Lenders, and the Agent shall notify each Lender thereof. Notwithstanding the foregoing, no increase in the Aggregate Revolving Loan Commitment (or in the Revolving Loan Commitment of any Lender) or tranche of Incremental Term Loans shall become effective under this paragraph unless:

- (A) on the proposed date of the effectiveness of such increase or Incremental Term Loans, (1) the conditions set forth in paragraphs (i) and (ii) of Section 4.3 shall be satisfied or waived by the Required Lenders and the Agent shall have received a certificate to that effect dated such date and executed by a Financial Officer of the Company, (2) the Company shall be in compliance (on a pro forma basis reasonably acceptable to the Agent) with the covenants contained in Section 6.19 as if (x) in the case of any Incremental Term Loan, such Incremental Term Loans had been outstanding on the last day of the most recent fiscal quarter for which financial statements are available for testing compliance therewith or (y) in the case any increased Revolving Loan Commitments, had been outstanding on the last day of the most recent fiscal quarter for which financial statements are available for testing compliance therewith, and the Agent shall have received a certificate to that effect dated such date and executed by a Financial Officer of the Company, and (3) without limiting the foregoing conditions (including the preceding clause (1) as it relates to the accuracy of the representation in Section 5.3 and the absence of any Default or Unmatured Default under Section 7.5 generally), the Company shall demonstrate that such increase or Incremental Term Loans and the Liens securing such Indebtedness are permitted under the terms of the 2012 Senior Note Indenture, and
- (B) the Agent shall have received documents consistent with those delivered pursuant to Section 4.1 or 4.2 as to the corporate power and authority of the Borrowers to borrow hereunder after giving effect to such increase (including, without limitation, opinions of counsel for the Borrowers and the Guarantors in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to the Agent).
- (ii) On the effective date of any increase in the Revolving Loan Commitments or any Incremental Term Loans being made, (i) each relevant Increasing Lender and Augmenting Lender shall make available to the Agent such amounts in immediately available funds as the Agent shall determine, for the benefit of the other Lenders, as being required in order to cause, after giving effect to such increase and the use of such amounts to make payments to such other Lenders, each Lender's portion of the outstanding Revolving Loans of all the Lenders to equal its Revolving Loan Pro Rata Share of such outstanding Revolving Loans, and (ii) except in the case of any Incremental Term Loans, the Borrowers shall be deemed to have repaid and reborrowed all outstanding Revolving Loans as of the date of any increase in the Revolving Loan Commitments (with such reborrowing to consist of the Types of Revolving Loans, in such Agreed Currencies and with related Interest Periods if applicable, specified in a Borrowing Notice delivered by the applicable Borrower, or the Company on behalf of the applicable Borrower, in accordance with the requirements of Section 2.8). The deemed payments made pursuant to clause (ii) of the immediately preceding sentence shall be accompanied by payment of all accrued interest on the amount prepaid and, in respect of each Eurocurrency Loan, shall be subject to indemnification by the applicable Borrowers pursuant to the provisions of Section 3.4 if the deemed payment occurs other than on the last day of the related Interest Periods.
- (iii) Any tranche of Incremental Term Loans (a) shall rank *pari passu* in right of payment with the Revolving Loans and the then existing Term Loans, (b) shall not mature earlier than the Revolving Loan Termination Date, (c) shall not have a shorter weighted average life to maturity than the Revolving Loans and the then existing Term Loans, and (d) shall be treated substantially the same as (and in any event no more favorably than) the Revolving Loans and then existing Term Loans; *provided* that (i) the terms and conditions applicable to any tranche of Incremental Term Loans maturing after the Revolving Loan Termination Date may provide for material additional or different financial or other covenants or prepayment requirements applicable only during periods after the Revolving Loan Termination Date and (ii) the

Incremental Term Loans may be priced differently than the Revolving Loans and the then existing Term Loans. Incremental Term Loans may be made hereunder pursuant to an amendment or an amendment and restatement (an "Incremental Term Loan Amendment") of this Agreement and, as appropriate, the other Loan Documents, executed by the Company, each Increasing Lender participating in such tranche, each Augmenting Lender participating in such tranche, if any, and the Agent. The Incremental Term Loan Amendment may, without the consent of any other Lenders, effect such amendments to this Agreement and the other Loan Documents as may be necessary or appropriate, in the reasonable opinion of the Agent, to effect the provisions of this Section 2.5(c). Nothing contained in this Section 2.5(c) shall constitute, or otherwise be deemed to be, a commitment on the part of any Lender to increase its Revolving Loan Commitment hereunder, or provide Incremental Term Loans, at any time.

- (iv) Any Augmenting Lender (A) if it is a Non-U.S. Lender, shall have delivered tax certificates described in Section 3.5, which indicate that such Non-U.S. Lender is exempt from any withholding tax under the laws of the United States on payments by the Company in such jurisdiction, (B) in the case of a new Revolving Loan Commitment or Revolving Loan, shall have confirmed that it is exempt from any withholding tax under the laws of the Netherlands on payments by Dutch Borrowers (unless the Company has confirmed in writing its intention not to add any Dutch Borrowers to this Agreement under Section 2.24.1, or, following the addition of any Dutch Borrower under Such Section 2.24.1, all Dutch Borrowers have been removed from this Agreement pursuant to Section 2.24.2) and (C) in the case of a new Revolving Loan Commitment or Revolving Loan, shall have provided to the Agent for the onward transmission to the relevant UK Borrower, in respect of Loans made to a UK Borrower, a tax certificate in the form set forth in Exhibit G attached hereto (unless all UK Borrowers have been removed from this Agreement pursuant to Section 2.24.2).
- 2.6. Minimum Amount of Each Advance. Each Eurocurrency Advance shall be in the minimum amount of \$2,000,000 or the Approximate Equivalent Amount of any Foreign Currency (and in multiples of \$1,000,000 or the Approximate Equivalent Amount of any Foreign Currency if in excess thereof), and each Floating Rate Advance (other than an Advance to repay Swing Line Loans) shall be in the minimum amount of \$250,000 (and in multiples of \$250,000 if in excess thereof), *provided, however*, that any Floating Rate Advance of Revolving Loans may be in the amount of the Available Aggregate Revolving Loan Commitment. In addition, the Borrowers shall select Eurocurrency Interest Periods under Sections 2.9 and 2.10 so that no more than ten (10) Interest Periods shall be outstanding at any one time. The initial Revolving Loan from any Lender or Affiliate to each Dutch Borrower shall at all times be at least €50,000 (or its equivalent in another Agreed Currency).

### 2.7. Prepayments; Termination.

(a) Optional Principal Payments. The Borrowers may from time to time pay, without penalty or premium, all outstanding Floating Rate Advances (other than Swing Line Loans), or, in a minimum aggregate amount of \$250,000 or any integral multiple of \$250,000 in excess thereof, any portion of the outstanding Floating Rate Advances (other than Swing Line Loans) with notice to the Agent by 10:00 a.m. (Chicago time) on the date of repayment. The Company may at any time pay, without penalty or premium, all outstanding Swing Line Loans, or, in a minimum amount of \$100,000 and increments of \$50,000 in excess thereof, any portion of the outstanding Swing Line Loans, with notice to the Agent and the Swing Line Lender by 11:00 a.m. (Chicago time) on the date of repayment. The Borrowers may from time to time pay, subject to the payment of any funding indemnification amounts required by Section 3.4 but without penalty or premium, all outstanding Eurocurrency Advances, or, in a minimum aggregate amount of \$2,000,000 or any integral multiple of \$1,000,000 in excess thereof,

any portion of the outstanding Eurocurrency Advances upon three Business Days' prior notice to the Agent.

- (b) <u>Mandatory Prepayments/Reductions in Aggregate Revolving Loan Commitment.</u>
- (i) Generally. If at any time, other than solely as a result of currency rate fluctuations, (A) the Dollar Amount of the Aggregate Outstanding Revolving Credit Exposure exceeds the Aggregate Revolving Loan Commitment, (B) the aggregate Dollar Amount of all Eurocurrency Loans and LC Obligations in Foreign Currencies exceeds the Maximum Foreign Currency Amount or (C) the aggregate Dollar Amount of all Revolving Loans made to the Foreign Subsidiary Borrowers exceeds the Maximum Foreign Subsidiary Borrower Amount, the Borrowers, for the ratable benefit of the Revolving Lenders, shall immediately prepay Revolving Loans (to be applied to such Revolving Loans as the applicable Borrower shall direct at the time of such payment) in an aggregate amount such that after giving effect thereto (x) the Aggregate Outstanding Revolving Credit Exposure is less than or equal to the Aggregate Revolving Loan Commitment, (y) the aggregate Dollar Amount of all Eurocurrency Loans and LC Obligations in Foreign Currencies is less than or equal to the Maximum Foreign Currency Amount, and (z) the aggregate Dollar Amount of all Revolving Loans made to the Foreign Subsidiary Borrowers is less than or equal to the Maximum Foreign Subsidiary Borrower Amount.
- (ii) <u>Currency Fluctuations</u>. If at any time solely as a result of currency rate fluctuations (A) the Dollar Amount of the Aggregate Outstanding Revolving Credit Exposure exceeds 105% of the Aggregate Revolving Loan Commitment, (B) the aggregate Dollar Amount of all Eurocurrency Loans and LC Obligations in Foreign Currencies exceeds 105% of the Maximum Foreign Currency Amount or (C) the aggregate Dollar Amount of all Revolving Loans made to the Foreign Subsidiary Borrowers exceeds 105% of the Maximum Foreign Subsidiary Borrower Amount, the Borrowers, for the ratable benefit of the Revolving Lenders, shall within five (5) Business Days of such occurrence prepay Revolving Loans (to be applied to such Revolving Loans as the applicable Borrower shall direct at the time of such payment) in an aggregate amount such that after giving effect thereto (x) the Aggregate Outstanding Revolving Credit Exposure is less than or equal to the Aggregate Revolving Loan Commitment, (y) the aggregate Dollar Amount of all Eurocurrency Loans and LC Obligations in Foreign Currencies is less than or equal to the Maximum Foreign Currency Amount, and (z) the aggregate Dollar Amount of all Revolving Loans made to the Foreign Subsidiary Borrowers is less than or equal to the Maximum Foreign Subsidiary Borrower Amount.
- (iii) Asset Sale. Not later than the third Business Day following receipt of any Net Cash Proceeds of any Asset Sale, the Borrowers shall prepay outstanding Loans in an amount equal to 100% of the Net Cash Proceeds received with respect thereto (subject to the provisions regarding application of prepayments set forth below); provided that no such prepayment shall be required hereunder unless, and only to that extent that, the aggregate Net Cash Proceeds of Asset Sales during any fiscal year exceed 5% of Consolidated Assets (measured as of the last day of the most recently completed fiscal year); provided, further, that no mandatory prepayment shall be required pursuant to this Section 2.7(b)(iii) on account of such Net Cash Proceeds if, and to the extent that, the Company or its Subsidiary intends (and, in the case of Net Cash Proceeds for an individual Asset Sale or series of related Asset Sales in excess of \$5,000,000, the Company or such Subsidiary shall notify the Agent in writing of

such intent within three Business Days following receipt of such Net Cash Proceeds) to apply such Net Cash Proceeds to the acquisition of other assets or Property to be used in its business within 270 days following the receipt of such Net Cash Proceeds, with the amount of such Net Cash Proceeds unused after such 270-day period to be treated as Net Cash Proceeds in accordance with this Section 2.7(b)(iii). Amounts to be applied pursuant to this Section 2.7(b)(iii) shall be applied *first* to the Term Loans (ratably to the Initial Term Loans and the Incremental Term Loans, in each case, in accordance with the principal amounts thereof), with such prepayment applied ratably to reduce all remaining outstanding installments thereof, second to Swing Line Loans, third to Revolving Loans that are Floating Rate Loans and fourth to Revolving Loans that are Eurocurrency Loans (but without, in any such case, any reduction of the Aggregate Revolving Loan Commitment), in each case, together with accrued interest on the Loans being prepaid. All prepayments required by this Section 2.7(b)(iii) shall be subject to the payment of any funding indemnification amounts required by Section 3.4, but without penalty or premium. Notwithstanding the foregoing, so long as no Default has occurred and is then continuing and at the Company's option, the Agent shall hold all prepayments pursuant to this clause (iii) to be applied to Eurocurrency Loans in escrow for the benefit of the Lenders and (x) the Agent shall release such amounts upon the earlier of (1) thirty days after the date of such prepayment (provided that the Borrowers shall make all payments under Section 3.4 resulting therefrom) and (2) expiration of the Interest Periods applicable to any such Eurocurrency Loans being prepaid, (y) interest shall continue to accrue on such Eurocurrency Loans until such time as such prepayments are released from escrow and applied to reduce such Eurocurrency Loans and (z) the aggregate outstanding principal balance of the Eurocurrency Loans to be prepaid upon such release from escrow shall not be included in any calculation of Consolidated Indebtedness from and after the date such funds are placed in escrow; provided, however, that upon the occurrence and continuance of a Default, such escrowed amounts may be applied to Eurocurrency Loans without regard to the expiration of any Interest Period and the Borrowers shall make all payments under Section 3.4 resulting therefrom.

- (c) <u>Termination</u>. Notwithstanding the termination of the Revolving Loan Commitments or the Term Loan Commitments hereunder or the occurrence of the Revolving Loan Termination Date (or, if applicable, the Latest Maturity Date), until all of the Obligations (other than contingent indemnity obligations) shall have been indefeasibly and fully paid and satisfied in cash and all financing arrangements between the Borrowers and the Lenders hereunder and under the other Loan Documents shall have been terminated, all of the rights and remedies under this Agreement and the other Loan Documents shall survive.
- (d) <u>Foreign Currency Calculations</u>. For purposes of determining the Dollar Amount of the outstanding Revolving Loans, LC Obligations, any other outstanding Credit Event or any other amount as a result of foreign currency exchange rate fluctuation, the Agent shall determine the Exchange Rate as of the applicable Exchange Rate Date with respect to each Foreign Currency in which any requested or outstanding Advance or Facility LC is denominated and shall apply such Exchange Rates to determine such amount (in each case after giving effect to any Advances to be made or repaid and any Facility LCs to be issued or Modified, to the extent practicable on or prior to the applicable date for such calculation).
- 2.8. Method of Selecting Types and Interest Periods for New Advances; Funding of Advances. The applicable Borrower, or the Company on its behalf, shall select the Type of Advance and, in the case of each Eurocurrency Advance, the Interest Period applicable thereto from time to time. The applicable Borrower, or the Company on its behalf, shall give the Agent irrevocable notice (a "Borrowing Notice")

not later than (i) 10:00 a.m. (Chicago time) on the Borrowing Date of each Floating Rate Advance (other than a Swing Line Loan), (ii) 10:00 a.m. (Chicago time) three Business Days before the Borrowing Date for each Eurocurrency Advance denominated in Dollars and (iii) 10:00 a.m. (London time) four Business Days before the Borrowing Date for each Eurocurrency Advance denominated in a Foreign Currency or to a Foreign Subsidiary Borrower, specifying:

- (i) the applicable Borrower with respect to such Advance,
- (ii) the Borrowing Date, which shall be a Business Day, of such Advance.
- (iii) the aggregate amount of such Advance and whether such Advance consists of Revolving Loans or Term Loans,
- (iv) the Type of Advance selected,
- (v) in the case of each Eurocurrency Advance, the Interest Period and Agreed Currency applicable thereto, and
- (vi) the location and number of the account of such Borrower to which funds are to be disbursed.

Borrowing Notices may be delivered to the Agent (x) by e-mail, telephone or telecopy, if with respect to an Advance denominated in Dollars and (y) by telecopy, if with respect to an Advance denominated in a Foreign Currency. Promptly following receipt of a Borrowing Notice in accordance with this Section, the Agent shall advise each Revolving Lender of the details thereof and the amount of the Loan to be made by such Lender as part of the requested Advance.

Not later than noon (Chicago time) on each Borrowing Date, each applicable Lender shall make available its Loan or Loans in immediately available funds in the applicable Agreed Currency in Chicago to the Agent at its address specified pursuant to Article XIII, unless the Agent has notified the Lenders that such Loan is to be made available to the applicable Borrower at the Agent's Eurocurrency Payment Office, in which case each Lender shall make available its Loan or Loans, in funds immediately available to the Agent at its Eurocurrency Payment Office, not later than 1:00 p.m. (local time in the city of the Agent's Eurocurrency Payment Office) in the applicable Agreed Currency. The Agent will make the funds so received from the Lenders available to the applicable Borrower at the Agent's aforesaid address.

Each Lender at its option may make any Loan by causing any domestic or foreign branch or Affiliate of such Lender to make such Loan (and in the case of an Affiliate, the provisions of this Agreement (including, without limitation, Sections 3.1 through 3.6 and 9.6) shall apply to such Affiliate to the same extent as to such Lender); *provided* that any exercise of such option shall not affect the obligation of the applicable Borrower to repay such Loan in accordance with the terms of this Agreement.

2.9. Conversion and Continuation of Outstanding Advances. Floating Rate Advances (other than Swing Line Loans) shall continue as Floating Rate Advances unless and until such Floating Rate Advances are converted into Eurocurrency Advances pursuant to this Section 2.9 or are repaid in accordance with Section 2.1, 2.2(c) or 2.7. Each Eurocurrency Advance shall continue as a Eurocurrency Advance until the end of the then applicable Interest Period therefor, at which time such Eurocurrency Advance (other than Eurocurrency Advances in Foreign Currencies) shall be automatically converted into a Floating Rate Advance unless (a) such Eurocurrency Advance is or was repaid in accordance with Section 2.1, 2.2(c) or 2.7 or (b) the applicable Borrower, or the Company on its behalf, shall have given the Agent a Conversion/Continuation Notice (as defined below) requesting that, at the end of such Interest Period, such Eurocurrency Advance

continue as a Eurocurrency Advance for the same or another Interest Period. Unless a Conversion/Continuation Notice shall have timely been given in accordance with the terms of this Section 2.9, Eurocurrency Advances in a Foreign Currency shall automatically continue as Eurocurrency Advances in the same Foreign Currency with an Interest Period of one (1) month. Subject to the terms of Section 2.6, the applicable Borrower, or the Company on its behalf, may elect from time to time to convert all or any part of a Floating Rate Advance (other than a Swing Line Loan) into a Eurocurrency Advance. The applicable Borrower, or the Company on its behalf, shall give the Agent irrevocable notice (a "Conversion/Continuation Notice") by (x) e-mail, telephone or telecopy, if with respect to an Advance denominated in Dollars and (y) telecopy, if with respect to an Advance denominated in a Foreign Currency, of each conversion of a Floating Rate Advance into a Eurocurrency Advance or continuation of a Eurocurrency Advance not later than 10:00 a.m. (Chicago time) at least (x) three Business Days prior to the date of the requested conversion or continuation of an Advance in Dollars and (y) four Business Days prior to the date of the requested conversion Currency or to a Foreign Subsidiary Borrower, specifying:

- the requested date, which shall be a Business Day, of such conversion or continuation,
- (ii) the aggregate amount and Type of the Advance which is to be converted or continued and whether such Advance consists of Revolving Loans or Term Loans, and
- (iii) the amount of such Advance which is to be converted into or continued as a Eurocurrency Advance and the duration of the Interest Period applicable thereto.

Notwithstanding anything herein to the contrary, Eurocurrency Advances in an Agreed Currency may be converted and/or continued as Eurocurrency Advances only in the same Agreed Currency.

- 2.10. Changes in Interest Rate, etc. Each Floating Rate Advance (other than a Swing Line Loan) shall bear interest on the outstanding principal amount thereof, for each day from and including the date such Advance is made or is automatically converted from a Eurocurrency Advance into a Floating Rate Advance pursuant to Section 2.9, to but excluding the date it is paid or is converted into a Eurocurrency Advance pursuant to Section 2.9 hereof, at a rate per annum equal to the Floating Rate for such day. Each Swing Line Loan shall bear interest on the outstanding principal amount thereof, for each day from and including the day such Swing Line Loan is made to but excluding the date it is paid, at a rate per annum equal to the Floating Rate for such day or such other rate as may be separately agreed between the Swing Line Lender and the Company. Changes in the rate of interest on that portion of any Advance maintained as a Floating Rate Advance will take effect simultaneously with each change in the Alternate Base Rate. Each Eurocurrency Advance shall bear interest on the outstanding principal amount thereof from and including the first day of the Interest Period applicable thereto to (but not including) the last day of such Interest Period at the interest rate determined by the Agent as applicable to such Eurocurrency Advance based upon the applicable Borrower's selections under Sections 2.8 and 2.9 and otherwise in accordance with the terms hereof. Notwithstanding anything herein to the contrary, no Borrower may select an Interest Period that ends after the Revolving Loan Termination Date (or, in the case of any Incremental Term Loans, the maturity date applicable thereto).
- 2.11. Rates Applicable After Default. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in Section 2.8, 2.9 or 2.10, during the continuance of a Default the Required Lenders may, at their option, by notice to the Company (which notice may be revoked at the option of the Required Lenders notwithstanding any provision of Section 8.2 requiring unanimous consent of the Lenders to changes in interest rates), declare that no Advance denominated in Dollars may be made as, converted into or continued as a Eurocurrency

Advance and no Advance denominated in a Foreign Currency may have an Interest Period longer than one (1) month. During the continuance of a Default the Required Lenders may, at their option, by notice to the Company (which notice may be revoked at the option of the Required Lenders notwithstanding any provision of Section 8.2 requiring unanimous consent of the Lenders to changes in interest rates), declare that (i) each Eurocurrency Advance shall bear interest for the remainder of the applicable Interest Period at the rate otherwise applicable to such Interest Period *plus* 2% per annum, (ii) each Floating Rate Advance shall bear interest at a rate per annum equal to the Floating Rate in effect from time to time *plus* 2% per annum, (iii) the LC Fee shall be increased by 2% per annum and (iv) any other amount due and payable hereunder (including interest and fees) shall bear interest at a rate per annum equal to the Floating Rate in effect from time to time *plus* 2% per annum, *provided* that, during the continuance of a Default under Section 7.6 or 7.7, the interest rates set forth in clauses (i) and (ii) above and the increase in the LC Fee and other amounts set forth in clause (iii) and (iv) above shall be applicable to all Credit Extensions without any election or action on the part of the Agent or any Lender.

#### 2.12. Method of Payment.

- (a) All payments of the Obligations hereunder shall be made, without setoff, deduction, or counterclaim, in immediately available funds to the Agent (i) at the Agent's address specified pursuant to Article XIII in immediately available funds with respect to Advances or other Obligations denominated in Dollars and (ii) at the Agent's Eurocurrency Payment Office in immediately available funds with respect to any Advance or other Obligations denominated in a Foreign Currency, or at any other Lending Installation of the Agent specified in writing by the Agent to the Borrowers, by noon (local time) on the date when due and shall (except (i) with respect to repayments of Swing Line Loans, (ii) in the case of Reimbursement Obligations for which the LC Issuer has not been fully indemnified by the Lenders, or (iii) as otherwise specifically required hereunder) be applied ratably by the Agent among the applicable Lenders. Each Advance shall be repaid or prepaid in the Agreed Currency in which it was made in the amount borrowed and interest payable thereon shall also be paid in such Agreed Currency. Each payment delivered to the Agent for the account of any Lender shall be delivered promptly by the Agent to such Lender in the same type of funds that the Agent received at its address specified pursuant to Article XIII or at any Lending Installation specified in a notice received by the Agent from such Lender. The Agent is hereby authorized to charge the account of each Borrower maintained with JPMorgan (or its Affiliates) for each payment of principal, interest, Reimbursement Obligations and fees as it becomes due hereunder (it being understood and agreed that the Agent shall not charge the account of any Foreign Subsidiary Borrower for any payment of principal or interest on Loans made to the Company, or for fees incurred by the Company). Each reference to the Agent in this Section 2.12 shall also be deemed to refer, and shall apply equally, to the LC Issuer, in the case of payments required to be made by the Company to t
- (b) Notwithstanding the foregoing provisions of this Section, if, after the making of any Credit Event in any currency other than Dollars, currency control or exchange regulations are imposed in the country which issues such currency with the result that different types of such Agreed Currency (the "New Currency") are introduced and the type of currency in which the Credit Event was made (the "Original Currency") no longer exists or the applicable Borrower is not able to make payment to the Agent for the account of the applicable Lenders or to the LC Issuer in such Original Currency, then all payments to be made by such Borrower hereunder in such currency shall be made to the Agent or the LC Issuer in such amount and such type of the New Currency or Dollars as shall be equivalent to the amount of such payment otherwise due hereunder in the Original Currency, it being the intention of the parties hereto that the applicable Borrower take all risks of the imposition of any such currency control or exchange regulations. In addition, notwithstanding the foregoing provisions of this Section, if, after the making of

any Credit Event in any currency other than Dollars, any Borrower is not able to make payment to the Agent for the account of the Lenders or to the LC Issuer in the type of currency in which such Credit Event was made because of the imposition of any such currency control or exchange regulation, then such Credit Event shall instead be repaid when due in Dollars in a principal amount equal to the Dollar Amount (as of the date of repayment) of such Credit Event, it being the intention of the parties hereto that the Borrowers take all risks of the imposition of any such currency control or exchange regulations, and each Borrower agrees to indemnify and hold harmless the Agent, the LC Issuer and the Lenders from and against any loss resulting from any Credit Event made to or for the benefit of such Borrower denominated in a Foreign Currency that is not repaid to the Agent, the LC Issuer or the Lenders, as the case may be, in the Original Currency.

- 2.13. <u>Noteless Agreement; Evidence of Indebtedness</u>. (a) Each Lender shall maintain in accordance with its usual practice an account or accounts evidencing the indebtedness of the Borrowers to such Lender resulting from each Loan made by such Lender from time to time, including the amounts of principal and interest payable and paid to such Lender from time to time hereunder.
  - (b) The Agent shall also maintain accounts in which it will record (a) the amount of each Loan made hereunder, the Type thereof and the Agreed Currency and Interest Period (if any) with respect thereto, (b) the amount of any principal or interest due and payable or to become due and payable from each Borrower to each Lender hereunder, (c) the original stated amount of each Facility LC and the amount of LC Obligations outstanding at any time, and (d) the amount of any sum received by the Agent hereunder from the Borrowers and each Lender's share thereof.
  - (c) The entries maintained in the accounts maintained pursuant to paragraphs (i) and (ii) above shall be *prima facie* evidence (absent manifest error) of the existence and amounts of the Obligations therein recorded; *provided, however*, that the failure of the Agent or any Lender to maintain such accounts or any error therein shall not in any manner affect the obligation of the Borrowers to repay the Obligations in accordance with their terms.
  - (d) Any Lender may request that its Loans be evidenced by a promissory note or, in the case of the Swing Line Lender, promissory notes representing its Revolving Loans and Swing Line Loans, respectively, substantially in the form of Exhibit E-1, with appropriate changes for notes evidencing Swing Line Loans, or representing its Term Loans substantially in the form of Exhibit E-2 (each a "Note"). In such event, the applicable Borrower or Borrowers shall prepare, execute and deliver to such Lender such Note or Notes payable to such Lender in a form supplied by the Agent. Thereafter, the Loans evidenced by any such Note and interest thereon shall at all times (prior to any assignment pursuant to Section 12.3) be represented by one or more Notes payable to the payee named therein, except to the extent that any such Lender subsequently returns any such Note for cancellation and requests that such Loans once again be evidenced as described in paragraphs (i) and (ii) above.
- 2.14. <u>Telephonic Notices</u>. To the extent specified in Sections 2.8 and 2.9, each Borrower hereby authorizes the Lenders and the Agent to extend, convert or continue Advances, effect selections of Types of Advances and to transfer funds based on telephonic notices made by any person or persons the Agent or any Lender in good faith believes to be acting on behalf of such Borrower, it being understood that the foregoing authorization is specifically intended to allow Borrowing Notices and Conversion/Continuation Notices to be given telephonically. Each Borrower agrees to deliver promptly to the Agent a written confirmation, if such confirmation is requested by the Agent or any Lender, of each telephonic notice signed by a Financial Officer. If the written confirmation differs in any material respect from the action taken by the Agent and the Lenders, the records of the Agent and the Lenders shall govern absent manifest error.

- 2.15. Interest Payment Dates; Interest and Fee Basis. Interest accrued on each Floating Rate Advance shall be payable on each Payment Date, commencing with the first such date to occur after the Closing Date, on any date on which the Floating Rate Advance is prepaid, whether due to acceleration or otherwise, and at maturity. Interest accrued on that portion of the outstanding principal amount of any Floating Rate Advance converted into a Eurocurrency Advance on a day other than a Payment Date shall be payable on the date of conversion. Interest accrued on each Eurocurrency Advance shall be payable on the last day of its applicable Interest Period, on any date on which the Eurocurrency Advance is prepaid, whether by acceleration or otherwise, and at maturity. Interest accrued on each Eurocurrency Advance having an Interest Period longer than three months shall also be payable on the last day of each three-month interval during such Interest Period. Interest accrued on all Floating Rate Loans shall be calculated for actual days elapsed (including the first day but excluding the last day) on the basis of a year of 365 or, when appropriate, 366 days. All interest accrued on Eurocurrency Loans and all fees hereunder shall be computed on the basis of a year of 360 days, except that interest computed with respect to Loans elapsed (including the first day but excluding the last day). Interest hall be payable for the day an Advance or Swing Line Loan is made but not for the day of any payment on the amount paid if payment is received prior to noon (local time) at the place of payment. If any payment of principal of or interest on an Advance, Swing Line Loan, fees or other Obligations shall become due on a day which is not a Business Day, such payment shall be made on the next succeeding Business Day and, in the case of a principal payment, such extension of time shall be included in computing interest and fees in connection with such payment.
- 2.16. Notification of Advances, Interest Rates, Prepayments and Commitment Reductions. Promptly after receipt thereof, the Agent will notify each Lender of the contents of each Aggregate Revolving Loan Commitment reduction notice, Borrowing Notice, Swing Line Borrowing Notice, Conversion/Continuation Notice, and repayment notice received by it hereunder. Promptly after notice from the LC Issuer, the Agent will notify each Lender of the contents of each request for issuance of a Facility LC hereunder. The Agent will notify each Lender of the interest rate applicable to each Eurocurrency Advance promptly upon determination of such interest rate and will give each Lender prompt notice of each change in the Alternate Base Rate. The Agent will also provide notices to the Lenders as and when required by Section 2.5(c).
- 2.17. Lending Installations. Each Lender may book its Loans and its participation in any LC Obligations and the LC Issuer may book the Facility LCs at any Lending Installation selected by such Lender or the LC Issuer, as the case may be, and may change its Lending Installation from time to time. All terms of this Agreement shall apply to any such Lending Installation and the Loans, Facility LCs, participations in LC Obligations and any Notes issued hereunder shall be deemed held by each Lender or the LC Issuer, as the case may be, for the benefit of any such Lending Installation. Each Lender and the LC Issuer may, by written notice to the Agent and the Borrowers in accordance with Article XIII, designate replacement or additional Lending Installations through which Loans will be made by it or Facility LCs will be issued by it and for whose account Loan payments or payments with respect to Facility LCs are to be made.
- 2.18. Non-Receipt of Funds by the Agent. Unless a Borrower or a Lender, as the case may be, notifies the Agent prior to the date on which it is scheduled to make payment to the Agent of (i) in the case of a Lender, the proceeds of a Loan or (ii) in the case of a Borrower, a payment of principal, interest or fees to the Agent for the account of the Lenders, that it does not intend to make such payment, the Agent may assume that such payment has been made. The Agent may, but shall not be obligated to, make the amount of such payment available to the intended recipient in reliance upon such assumption. If such Lender or such Borrower, as the case may be, has not in fact made such payment to the Agent, the recipient of such payment shall, on demand by the Agent, repay to the Agent the amount so made available together with

interest thereon in respect of each day during the period commencing on the date such amount was so made available by the Agent until the date the Agent recovers such amount at a rate per annum equal to (x) in the case of payment by a Lender, the greater of the Federal Funds Effective Rate and a rate determined by the Agent in accordance with banking industry rules on interbank compensation (including without limitation the Overnight Foreign Currency Rate in the case of Loans denominated in a Foreign Currency) or (y) in the case of payment by a Borrower, the interest rate applicable to the relevant Loan.

#### 2.19. Facility LCs.

- 2.19.1. Issuance. The LC Issuer hereby agrees, on the terms and conditions set forth in this Agreement, to issue standby and commercial Letters of Credit in Agreed Currencies (each, together with the Existing Letters of Credit deemed issued hereunder pursuant to Section 2.19.13, a "Facility LC"; provided, that with respect to any Letter of Credit issued hereunder in a Foreign Currency, such term shall also be deemed to include any advance guaranty, performance bond or similar guaranty deemed appropriate by the LC Issuer) and to renew, extend, increase, decrease or otherwise modify each Facility LC ("Modify," and each such action a "Modification"), from time to time from and including the Closing Date and prior to the Revolving Loan Termination Date upon the request of the Company; provided that immediately after each such Facility LC is issued or Modified and subject to Section 2.7(b)(ii) and 2.7(d), (i) the aggregate Dollar Amount of the outstanding LC Obligations shall not exceed \$60,000,000, (ii) the Aggregate Outstanding Revolving Credit Exposure shall not exceed the Aggregate Revolving Loan Commitment, (iii) the aggregate outstanding principal Dollar Amount of all Eurocurrency Advances and LC Obligations in Foreign Currencies shall not exceed the Maximum Foreign Currency Amount and (iv) the aggregate Dollar Amount of the outstanding LC Obligations of any individual LC Issuer shall not exceed such LC Issuer's Applicable LC Sublimit. No Facility LC shall have an expiry date later than the earlier of (x) the fifth Business Day prior to the Revolving Loan Termination Date and (y) one year after its issuance (or, in the case of any renewal or extension thereof, one year after such renewal or extension). Notwithstanding anything herein to the contrary, no LC Issuer shall have any obligation hereunder to issue, and shall issue, any Facility LC the proceeds of which would be made available to any Person (i) to fund any activity or business of or with any Sanctioned Person, or in any country or territory that, at the time of such funding, is the subject of any Sanctions or (ii) in any manner that would result in a violation of any Sanctions by any party to this Agreement.
- 2.19.2. <u>Participations</u>. Upon the issuance or Modification by the LC Issuer of a Facility LC in accordance with this Section 2.19, the LC Issuer shall be deemed, without further action by any party hereto, to have unconditionally and irrevocably sold to each Revolving Lender, and each Revolving Lender shall be deemed, without further action by any party hereto, to have unconditionally and irrevocably purchased from the LC Issuer, a participation in such Facility LC (and each Modification thereof) and the related LC Obligations in proportion to its Revolving Loan Pro Rata Share.
- 2.19.3. Notice. Subject to Section 2.19.1, the Company shall give the LC Issuer notice prior to 10:00 a.m. (Chicago time) at least five Business Days prior to the proposed date of issuance or Modification of each Facility LC, specifying the beneficiary, the proposed Agreed Currency, the proposed date of issuance (or Modification) and the expiry date of such Facility LC, and describing the proposed terms of such Facility LC and the nature of the transactions proposed to be supported thereby. Upon receipt of such notice, the LC

Issuer shall promptly notify the Agent, and the Agent shall promptly notify each Lender, of the contents thereof and of the amount of each Revolving Lender's participation in such proposed Facility LC. The issuance or Modification by the LC Issuer of any Facility LC shall, in addition to the conditions precedent set forth in Article IV (the satisfaction of which the LC Issuer shall have no duty to ascertain), be subject to the conditions precedent that such Facility LC shall be satisfactory to the LC Issuer and that the Company shall have executed and delivered such application agreement and/or such other instruments and agreements relating to such Facility LC as the LC Issuer shall have reasonably requested (each, a "Facility LC Application"). In the event of any conflict between the terms of this Agreement and the terms of any Facility LC Application, the terms of this Agreement shall control.

- 2.19.4. LC Fees. The Company shall pay to the Agent, for the account of the Revolving Lenders ratably in accordance with their respective Revolving Loan Pro Rata Shares a letter of credit fee at a per annum rate equal to (i) 100% of the Applicable Margin for Eurocurrency Loans in effect from time to time on the average daily undrawn stated Dollar Amount under each standby Facility LC issued and outstanding and (ii) 50% of the Applicable Margin for Eurocurrency Loans in effect from time to time on the average daily undrawn stated Dollar Amount under each trade or performance Facility LC issued and outstanding, in each case, payable in arrears on each Payment Date (the "LC Fee"). The Company shall also pay to the LC Issuer for its own account (x) at the time of issuance of each Facility LC, a fronting fee equal to 0.125% of the stated Dollar Amount available for drawing under such Facility LC (or such other amount as the Company and the LC Issuer shall agree) and (y) documentary and processing charges in connection with the issuance or Modification of and draws under Facility LCs in accordance with the LC Issuer's standard schedule for such charges as in effect from time to time.
- 2.19.5. Administration; Reimbursement by Lenders. Upon receipt from the beneficiary of any Facility LC of any demand for payment under such Facility LC, the LC Issuer shall notify the Agent and the Agent shall promptly notify the Company and each other Revolving Lender as to the amount to be paid by the LC Issuer as a result of such demand and the proposed payment date (the "LC Payment Date"). The responsibility of the LC Issuer to the Company and each Revolving Lender shall be only to determine that the documents (including each demand for payment) delivered under each Facility LC in connection with such presentment shall be in conformity in all material respects with such Facility LC. The LC Issuer shall endeavor to exercise the same care in the issuance and administration of the Facility LCs as it does with respect to letters of credit in which no participations are granted, it being understood that in the absence of any gross negligence or willful misconduct by the LC Issuer, each Revolving Lender shall be unconditionally and irrevocably liable without regard to the occurrence of any Default or any condition precedent whatsoever, to reimburse the LC Issuer on demand for (i) such Revolving Lender's Revolving Loan Pro Rata Share of the amount of each payment made by the LC Issuer under each Facility LC to the extent such amount is not reimbursed by the Company pursuant to Section 2.19.6 below, *plus* (ii) interest on the foregoing amount to be reimbursed by such Revolving Lender, for each day from the date of the LC Issuer's demand for such reimbursement (or, if such demand is made after 11:00 a.m. (Chicago time) on such date, from the next succeeding Business Day) to the date on which such Revolving Lender pays the amount to be reimbursed by it, at a rate of interest per annum equal to the rate applicable to Floating Rate Advances (or, in the case of the disbursement paid by the LC Issuer is

denominated in a Foreign Currency, at the Overnight Foreign Currency Rate for such Agreed Currency plus the then effective Applicable Margin for Eurocurrency Advances).

- 2.19.6. Reimbursement by Company. The Company shall be irrevocably and unconditionally obligated to reimburse the LC Issuer on or before the applicable LC Payment Date for any amounts to be paid by the LC Issuer upon any drawing under any Facility LC, without presentment, demand, protest or other formalities of any kind and, subject to this Section 2.19.6, in the Agreed Currency which was paid by the LC Issuer; provided that neither the Company nor any Revolving Lender shall hereby be precluded from asserting any claim for direct (but not special, indirect, consequential or punitive) damages suffered by the Company or such Revolving Lender to the extent, but only to the extent, caused by (i) the willful misconduct or gross negligence of the LC Issuer in determining whether a request presented under any Facility LC issued by it complied with the terms of such Facility LC or (ii) the LC Issuer's failure to pay under any Facility LC issued by it after the presentation to it of a request strictly complying with the terms and conditions of such Facility LC. All such amounts paid by the LC Issuer and remaining unpaid by the Company shall bear interest, payable on demand, for each day until paid at a rate per annum equal to (x) the rate applicable to Floating Rate Advances for such day if such day falls on or before the applicable LC Payment Date and (y) the sum of 2% per annum plus the rate applicable to Floating Rate Advances for such day if such day falls after such LC Payment Date. The LC Issuer will pay to each Revolving Lender ratably in accordance with its Revolving Loan Pro Rata Share all amounts received by it from the Company for application in payment, in whole or in part, of the Reimbursement Obligation in respect of any Facility LC issued by the LC Issuer, but only to the extent such Revolving Lender has made payment to the LC Issuer in respect of such Facility LC pursuant to Section 2.19.5. Subject to the terms and conditions of this Agreement (including without limitation the submission of a Borrowing Notice in compliance with Section 2.8 and the satisfaction of the applicable conditions precedent set forth in Article IV), the Company may request an Advance hereunder for the purpose of satisfying any Reimbursement Obligation. If the Company's reimbursement of, or obligation to reimburse, any amounts in any Foreign Currency would subject the Agent, LC Issuer or any Lender to any stamp duty, ad valorem charge or similar tax that would not be payable if such reimbursement were made or required to be made in Dollars, the Company shall, at its option, either (x) pay the amount of any such tax requested by the Agent, the LC Issuer or the relevant Lender or (y) pay each Reimbursement Obligation made in such Foreign Currency in Dollars, in the Dollar Amount thereof, calculated using the applicable exchange rates, on the date the underlying disbursement is made by the LC Issuer, of such disbursement.
- 2.19.7. Obligations Absolute. The Company's obligations under this Section 2.19 shall be absolute and unconditional under any and all circumstances and irrespective of any setoff, counterclaim or defense to payment which the Company may have or have had against the LC Issuer, any Lender or any beneficiary of a Facility LC. The Company further agrees with the LC Issuer and the Lenders that the LC Issuer and the Lenders shall not be responsible for, and the Company's Reimbursement Obligation in respect of any Facility LC shall not be affected by, among other things, the validity or genuineness of documents or of any endorsements thereon, even if such documents should in fact prove to be in any or all respects invalid, fraudulent or forged, or any dispute between or among the Company, any of its Affiliates, the beneficiary of any Facility LC or any financing institution or other party to whom any Facility LC may be transferred or any claims or defenses whatsoever of the

Company or of any of its Affiliates against the beneficiary of any Facility LC or any such transferee. The LC Issuer shall not be liable for any error, omission, interruption or delay in transmission, dispatch or delivery of any message or advice, however transmitted, in connection with any Facility LC. The Company agrees that any action taken or omitted by the LC Issuer or any Lender under or in connection with each Facility LC and the related drafts and documents, if done without gross negligence or willful misconduct, shall be binding upon the Company and shall not put the LC Issuer or any Lender under any liability to the Company. Nothing in this Section 2.19.7 is intended to limit the right of the Company to make a claim against the LC Issuer for damages as contemplated by the proviso to the first sentence of Section 2.19.6.

2.19.8. Actions of LC Issuer. The LC Issuer shall be entitled to rely, and shall be fully protected in relying, upon any Facility LC, draft, writing, resolution, notice, consent, certificate, affidavit, letter, cablegram, telegram, telecopy, telex or teletype message, statement, order or other document believed by it to be genuine and correct and to have been signed, sent or made by the proper Person or Persons, and upon advice and statements of legal counsel, independent accountants and other experts selected by the LC Issuer. The LC Issuer shall be fully justified in failing or refusing to take any action under this Agreement unless it shall first have received such advice or concurrence of the Required Revolving Lenders as it reasonably deems appropriate or it shall first be indemnified to its reasonable satisfaction by the Revolving Lenders against any and all liability and expense which may be incurred by it by reason of taking or continuing to take any such action. Notwithstanding any other provision of this Section 2.19, the LC Issuer shall in all cases be fully protected in acting, or in refraining from acting, under this Agreement in accordance with a request of the Required Revolving Lenders, and such request and any action taken or failure to act pursuant thereto shall be binding upon the Revolving Lenders and any future holders of a participation in any Facility LC.

2.19.9. <u>Indemnification</u>. The Company hereby agrees to indemnify and hold harmless each Lender, the LC Issuer and the Agent, and their respective directors, officers, agents and employees from and against any and all claims and damages, losses, liabilities, out-of-pocket costs or expenses which such Lender, the LC Issuer or the Agent may incur (or which may be claimed against such Lender, the LC Issuer or the Agent by any Person whatsoever) by reason of or in connection with the issuance, execution and delivery or transfer of or payment or failure to pay under any Facility LC or any actual or proposed use of any Facility LC, including, without limitation, any claims, damages, losses, liabilities, out-of-pocket costs or expenses which the LC Issuer may incur by reason of or in connection with (i) the failure of any other Lender to fulfill or comply with its obligations to the LC Issuer hereunder (but nothing herein contained shall affect any rights the Company may have against any Defaulting Lender) or (ii) by reason of or on account of the LC Issuer issuing any Facility LC which specifies that the term "Beneficiary" included therein includes any successor by operation of law of the named Beneficiary, but which Facility LC does not require that any drawing by any such successor Beneficiary; *provided* that the Company shall not be required to indemnify any Lender, the LC Issuer or the Agent for any claims, damages, losses, liabilities, costs or expenses to the extent, but only to the extent, caused by (x) the willful misconduct or gross negligence of the LC Issuer in determining whether a request presented under any Facility LC complied with the terms of such Facility LC or (y) the LC Issuer's failure to pay under

any Facility LC after the presentation to it of a request strictly complying with the terms and conditions of such Facility LC. Nothing in this Section 2.19.9 is intended to limit the obligations of the Company under any other provision of this Agreement.

- 2.19.10. Lenders' Indemnification. Each Revolving Lender shall, ratably in accordance with its Revolving Loan Pro Rata Share, indemnify the LC Issuer, its affiliates and their respective directors, officers, agents and employees (to the extent not reimbursed by the Company) against any cost, expense (including reasonable counsel fees and disbursements), claim, demand, action, loss or liability (except as determined in a final non-appealable judgment by a court of competent jurisdiction to have resulted from such indemnitees' gross negligence or willful misconduct or the LC Issuer's failure to pay under any Facility LC after the presentation to it of a request strictly complying with the terms and conditions of the Facility LC) that such indemnitees may suffer or incur in connection with this Section 2.19 or any action taken or omitted by such indemnitees hereunder.
- 2.19.11. Facility LC Collateral Account. The Company agrees that it will, upon the request of the Agent or the Required Revolving Lenders and until the final expiration date of any Facility LC and thereafter as long as any amount is payable to the LC Issuer or the Revolving Lenders in respect of any Facility LC, maintain a special collateral account pursuant to arrangements satisfactory to the Agent (the "Facility LC Collateral Account") at the Agent's office at the address specified pursuant to Article XIII, in the name of the Company but under the sole dominion and control of the Agent, for the benefit of the Lenders and in which the Company shall have no interest other than as set forth in Section 2.7(b) or 8.1. The Company hereby pledges, assigns and grants to the Agent, on behalf of and for the ratable benefit of the Lenders and the LC Issuer, a security interest in all of the Company's right, title and interest in and to all funds which may from time to time be on deposit in the Facility LC Collateral Account to secure the prompt and complete payment and performance of the Obligations. The Agent will invest any funds on deposit from time to time in the Facility LC Collateral Account in certificates of deposit of JPMorgan having a maturity not exceeding 30 days. Nothing in this Section 2.19.11 shall either obligate the Agent to require the Company to deposit any funds in the Facility LC Collateral Account or limit the right of the Agent to release any funds held in the Facility LC Collateral Account in each case other than as required by Section 2.7(b) or 8.1.
- 2.19.12. <u>Rights as a Lender</u>. In its capacity as a Lender, the LC Issuer shall have the same rights and obligations as any other Lender.
- 2.19.13. <u>Transitional Letter of Credit Provisions</u>. From and after the Closing Date, the letters of credit described on Schedule 2.19.13 (the "Existing Letters of Credit") shall be deemed to constitute Facility LCs issued pursuant to Section 2.19.1 in which the Lenders participate pursuant to Section 2.19.2. Fees shall accrue in respect of the Existing Letters of Credit as provided in Section 2.19.4 beginning as of the Closing Date.
- 2.19.14. <u>Replacement of an LC Issuer</u>. An LC Issuer may, with the consent of the Borrower, discontinue its role as LC Issuer or be replaced at any time by written agreement among the Borrower, the Agent, the replaced LC Issuer and any successor LC Issuer, which agreement shall specify the Applicable LC Sublimit for any replacement LC Issuer. The Agent shall notify the Revolving Lenders of any such discontinuance or replacement of the relevant LC Issuer. At the time any such discontinuance or replacement shall become

effective, the Borrower shall pay all unpaid fees accrued for the account of the discontinued or replaced LC Issuer pursuant to Section 2.19.4. From and after the effective date of any such replacement, (i) the successor LC Issuer shall have all the rights and obligations of the replaced LC Issuer under this Agreement with respect to Letters of Credit to be issued thereafter and (ii) references herein to the term "LC Issuer" shall be deemed to refer to such successor or to any previous LC Issuer, or to such successor and all previous LC Issuers, as the context shall require. After the discontinuation or replacement of an LC Issuer hereunder, the discontinued or replaced LC Issuer shall remain a party hereto and shall continue to have all the rights and obligations of an LC Issuer under this Agreement with respect to Facility LCs then outstanding and issued by it prior to such discontinuation or replacement, but shall not be required to issue additional Facility LCs.

- 2.19.15. LC Issuer Agreements. Each LC Issuer agrees that, unless otherwise requested by the Agent, such LC Issuer shall report in writing to the Agent (i) on or prior to each Business Day on which such LC Issuer expects to issue or Modify any Facility LC, the date of such issuance or Modification, and the aggregate face amount of the Facility LC to be issued or Modified by it and outstanding after giving effect to such issuance or Modification (and whether the amount thereof changed), it being understood that such LC Issuer shall not permit any issuance or Modification resulting in an increase in the amount of any Facility LC to occur without first obtaining written confirmation from the Agent that it is then permitted under this Agreement, (ii) on each Business Day on which such LC Issuer pays any amount in respect of one or more drawings under Facility LCs, the date of such payment(s) and the amount of such payment(s), (iii) on any Business Day on which the Company fails to reimburse any amount required to be reimbursed to such LC Issuer on such day, the date of such failure and the amount and currency of such payment in respect of Facility LCs and (iv) on any other Business Day, such other information as the Agent shall reasonably request.
- 2.20. Replacement of Lender. If a Borrower is required pursuant to Section 3.1, 3.2, 3.5 or 3.6 to make any additional or increased payment to any Lender, if any Lender's obligation to make or continue, or to convert Floating Rate Advances into, Eurocurrency Advances shall be suspended pursuant to Section 3.3 or if any Lender becomes a Defaulting Lender (any Lender so affected an "Affected Lender"), the Company may elect, if such amounts continue to be charged, such suspension is still effective or such Lender remains a Defaulting Lender, to replace such Affected Lender as a Lender party to this Agreement, provided that no Default or Unmatured Default shall have occurred and be continuing at the time of such replacement, and provided further that, concurrently with such replacement, (i) another bank or other entity which is reasonably satisfactory to the Company, the Agent and (if such Affected Lender is a Revolving Lender) each LC Issuer and the Swing Line Lender shall agree, as of such date, to purchase for cash the Advances and other Obligations due to the Affected Lender pursuant to an assignment substantially in the form of Exhibit C and to become a Lender for all purposes under this Agreement and to assume all obligations of the Affected Lender to be terminated as of such date and to comply with the requirements of Section 12.3 applicable to assignments, and (ii) the Borrowers shall pay to such Affected Lender in same day funds on the day of such replacement (A) all interest, fees and other amounts then accrued but unpaid to such Affected Lender by the Borrowers hereunder to and including the date of termination, including without limitation payments due to such Affected Lender under Sections 3.1, 3.2, 3.5 and 3.6, and (B) an amount, if any, equal to the payment which would have been due to such Lender on the day of such replacement under Section 3.4 had the Loans of such Affected Lender been prepaid on such date rather than sold to the replacement Lender.

- 2.21. <u>Defaulting Lenders</u>. Notwithstanding any provision of this Agreement to the contrary, if any Lender becomes a Defaulting Lender, then the following provisions shall apply for so long as such Lender is a Defaulting Lender:
  - (a) fees shall cease to accrue on the unfunded portion of the Revolving Loan Commitment of such Defaulting Lender pursuant to Section 2.5(a);
  - (b) the Revolving Loan Commitment, Outstanding Revolving Credit Exposure, Term Loan Commitment and outstanding Term Loans of such Defaulting Lender shall not be included in determining whether the Required Revolving Lenders or the Required Lenders have taken or may take any action hereunder (including any consent to any amendment, waiver or other modification pursuant to Section 8.2); *provided*, that (i) such Defaulting Lender's Revolving Loan Commitment or Term Loan Commitment may not be increased or extended without its consent and (ii) the principal amount of, or interest or fees payable on, Loans or Reimbursement Obligations may not be reduced or excused or the scheduled date of payment may not be postponed as to such Defaulting Lender without such Defaulting Lender's consent;
    - (c) if any Swing Line Exposure or LC Obligations exist at the time such Lender becomes a Defaulting Lender then:
    - (i) all or any part of the Swing Line Exposure and LC Obligations of such Defaulting Lender shall be reallocated among the non-Defaulting Lenders in accordance with their respective Revolving Loan Pro Rata Shares but only to the extent the sum of all non-Defaulting Lenders' Outstanding Revolving Credit Exposures *plus* such Defaulting Lender's Swing Line Exposure and LC Obligations does not exceed the total of all non-Defaulting Lenders' Revolving Loan Commitments;
    - (ii) if the reallocation described in clause (i) above cannot, or can only partially, be effected, the Company shall within one (1) Business Day following notice by the Agent (x) first, prepay such Swing Line Exposure and (y) second, cash collateralize for the benefit of the LC Issuer only the Company's obligations corresponding to such Defaulting Lender's LC Obligations (after giving effect to any partial reallocation pursuant to clause (i) above) in accordance with the procedures set forth in Section 8.1 for so long as such LC Obligations are outstanding;
    - (iii) if the Company cash collateralizes any portion of such Defaulting Lender's LC Obligations pursuant to clause (ii) above, the Company shall not be required to pay any letter of credit fees to such Defaulting Lender pursuant to Section 2.19.4 with respect to such Defaulting Lender's LC Obligations during the period such Defaulting Lender's LC Obligations are cash collateralized;
    - (iv) if the LC Obligations of the non-Defaulting Lenders are reallocated pursuant to clause (i) above, then the fees payable to the Lenders pursuant to Section 2.5(a) and Section 2.19.4 shall be adjusted in accordance with such non-Defaulting Lenders' Revolving Loan Pro Rata Shares; and
    - (v) if all or any portion of such Defaulting Lender's LC Obligations is neither reallocated nor cash collateralized pursuant to clause (i) or (ii) above, then, without prejudice to any rights or remedies of the LC Issuer or any other Lender hereunder, all letter of credit fees payable under Section 2.19.4 with respect to such Defaulting Lender's LC Obligations shall be

payable to the LC Issuer until and to the extent that such LC Obligations are reallocated and/or cash collateralized; and

(d) so long as such Lender is a Defaulting Lender, the Swing Line Lender shall not be required to fund any Swing Line Loan and the LC Issuer shall not be required to issue or Modify any Facility LC, unless it is satisfied that the related exposure and the Defaulting Lender's then outstanding LC Obligations will be 100% covered by the Revolving Loan Commitments of the non-Defaulting Lenders and/or cash collateral will be provided by the Company in accordance with Section 2.21(c), and participating interests in any newly made Swing Line Loan or any newly issued or increased Facility LC shall be allocated among non-Defaulting Lenders in a manner consistent with Section 2.21(c)(i) (and such Defaulting Lender shall not participate therein).

If (i) a Bankruptcy Event with respect to a Parent of any Lender shall occur following the date hereof and for so long as such event shall continue or (ii) the Swing Line Lender or the LC Issuer has a good faith belief that any Lender has defaulted in fulfilling its obligations under one or more other agreements in which such Lender commits to extend credit, the Swing Line Lender shall not be required to fund any Swing Line Loan and the LC Issuer shall not be required to issue or Modify any Facility LC, unless the Swing Line Lender or the LC Issuer, as the case may be, shall have entered into arrangements with the Company or such Lender, satisfactory to the Swing Line Lender or the LC Issuer, as the case may be, to defease any risk to it in respect of such Lender hereunder.

In the event that the Agent, the Company, the LC Issuer and the Swing Line Lender each agrees that a Defaulting Lender has adequately remedied all matters that caused such Lender to be a Defaulting Lender, then the Swing Line Exposure and LC Obligations of the Lenders shall be readjusted to reflect the inclusion of such Lender's Revolving Loan Commitment and on such date such Lender shall purchase at par such of the Revolving Loans of the other Lenders as the Agent shall determine may be necessary in order for such Lender to hold such Loans in each Agreed Currency of each Borrower in accordance with its Revolving Loan Pro Rata Share.

Nothing contained in the foregoing shall be deemed to constitute a waiver by any Borrower of any of its rights or remedies (whether in equity or law) against any Lender which fails to fund any of its Loans hereunder at the time or in the amount required to be funded under the terms of this Agreement.

2.22. <u>Judgment Currency</u>. If, for the purposes of obtaining judgment in any court, it is necessary to convert a sum due from any Borrower hereunder in the currency expressed to be payable herein (the "specified currency") into another currency, the parties hereto agree, to the fullest extent that they may effectively do so, that the rate of exchange used shall be that at which in accordance with normal banking procedures applicable to arm's length transactions the Agent could purchase the specified currency with such other currency at the Agent's main office in Chicago, Illinois on the Business Day preceding that on which the final, non-appealable judgment is given. The obligations of the applicable Borrower in respect of any sum due to any Lender or the Agent hereunder shall, notwithstanding any judgment in a currency other than the specified currency, be discharged only to the extent that on the Business Day following receipt by such Lender or the Agent (as the case may be) of any sum adjudged to be so due in such other currency such Lender or the Agent (as the case may be) may in accordance with normal, reasonable banking procedures purchase the specified currency with such other currency. If the amount of the specified currency so purchased is less than the sum originally due to such Lender or the Agent, as the case may be, in the specified currency, such Borrower agrees, to the fullest extent that it may effectively do so, as a separate obligation and notwithstanding any such judgment, to indemnify such Lender or the Agent, as the case may be, against such loss, and if the amount of the specified currency so purchased exceeds (a) the sum originally due to any

Lender or the Agent, as the case may be, in the specified currency and (b) any amounts shared with other Lenders as a result of allocations of such excess as a disproportionate payment to such Lender under Section 11.2, such Lender or the Agent, as the case may be, agrees to remit such excess to the applicable Borrower.

2.23. Market Disruption. Notwithstanding the satisfaction of all conditions referred to in Article II with respect to any Advance in any Foreign Currency, if there shall occur on or prior to the date of such Advance any change in national or international financial, political or economic conditions or currency exchange rates or exchange controls which would in the reasonable opinion of the applicable Borrower, the Agent or the Required Revolving Lenders make it impracticable for the Eurocurrency Loans comprising such Advance to be denominated in the Agreed Currency specified by the applicable Borrower, then the Agent shall forthwith give notice thereof to such Borrower and the Revolving Lenders or such Borrower shall give notice thereof to the Revolving Lenders, as the case may be, and such Eurocurrency Loans shall not be denominated in such currency but shall be made on such Borrowing Date in Dollars, in an aggregate principal amount equal to the Dollar Amount of the aggregate principal amount specified in the related Borrowing Notice, as Floating Rate Loans, unless the applicable Borrower notifies the Agent at least one Business Day before such date that (a) it elects not to borrow on such date or (b) it elects to borrow on such date in a different Agreed Currency, as the case may be, in which the denomination of such Eurocurrency Loans would in the opinion of the Agent and the Required Revolving Lenders be practicable and in an aggregate principal amount equal to the Dollar Amount of the aggregate principal amount specified in the related Borrowing Notice.

#### 2.24. Foreign Subsidiary Borrowers.

2.24.1. <u>Dutch Borrowers</u>. The Company may, at any time, add as a party to this Agreement each of Applied Power Europa B.V. and Energae B.V., each a Dutch Subsidiary, as a "Foreign Subsidiary Borrower" hereunder by (a) the execution and delivery to the Agent of a duly completed Assumption Letter by such Subsidiary, with the written consent of each other Borrower, (b) the execution and delivery to the Agent of such documents, instruments, opinions and certificates as shall be required in order to permit the Borrowers to be in compliance with Section 16.2 in connection with the joinder of such Foreign Subsidiary Borrower hereto, (c) in the case of the addition of Enerpac B.V., a deed of amendment to the articles of association of Enerpac B.V., inter alia, to allow for the transfer of voting rights of shares in Energac B.V. to a pledgee, (d) the execution and delivery to the Agent of such documents, notices, instruments, opinions, positive works council advices (including the works council of Power-Packer Europa B.V. and of Energae B.V.), documents of title and certificates as shall be required in order to permit the Borrowers to be in compliance with Section 6.21(d) after giving effect to the joinder of such Foreign Subsidiary Borrower hereto and (e) the Company or such proposed Foreign Subsidiary Borrower shall have satisfied such matters of applicable law (including tax matters) where such Subsidiary is organized as the Agent or its counsel may reasonably request. This Agreement may be amended pursuant to an amendment or an amendment and restatement (a "Dutch Borrower Amendment") executed by the Company, the applicable Dutch Borrower and the Agent, without the consent of any other Lenders, in order to effect such amendments to this Agreement as may be necessary or appropriate, in the reasonable opinion of the Agent and its counsel, to effect this Section 2.24 as it relates to any Dutch Borrower. Upon such execution, delivery and consent, such Subsidiary shall for all purposes be a party hereto as a Foreign Subsidiary Borrower as fully as if it had executed and delivered this Agreement. Without limiting any of the foregoing, the initial Loans made to any such Dutch Borrower shall be subject to Sections 4.2 and 4.3 hereof.

2.24.2. Removal of Foreign Subsidiary Borrower. The Company may at any time execute and deliver to the Agent a Subsidiary Borrower Termination with respect to any Foreign Subsidiary Borrower, whereupon such Subsidiary shall cease to be a Foreign Subsidiary Borrower and a party to this Agreement. Notwithstanding the preceding sentence, no Subsidiary Borrower Termination will become effective as to any Foreign Subsidiary Borrower at a time when any principal of or interest on any Loan to such Foreign Subsidiary Borrower or any other amount due and payable by such Foreign Subsidiary Borrower shall be outstanding hereunder.

#### ARTICLE III

#### **YIELD PROTECTION; TAXES**

- 3.1. <u>Yield Protection</u>. If any Change in Law:
- (iii) subjects the Agent, any Lender or the LC Issuer to any taxes (other than (A) Taxes, (B) Other Taxes, (C) Other Connection Taxes on gross or net income, profits or revenue (including value-added or similar Taxes), (D) Excluded Taxes or (E) UK Tax attributable to a Tax Deduction required by law to be made by a Borrower or compensated for by Section 3.6) on its loans, loan principal, letters of credit, commitments, or other obligations, or its deposits, reserves, other liabilities or capital attributable thereto, or
- (iv) imposes or increases or deems applicable any reserve, special deposit, liquidity or similar requirement (including any compulsory loan requirement, insurance charge or other assessment) against assets of, deposits with or for the account of, or credit extended by, any Lender or any applicable Lending Installation or the LC Issuer (other than reserves and assessments taken into account in determining the interest rate applicable to Eurocurrency Advances), or
- (v) imposes any other condition the result of which is to increase the cost to any Lender or any applicable Lending Installation or the LC Issuer of making, funding or maintaining its Eurocurrency Loans, or of issuing or participating in Facility LCs, or reduces any amount receivable by any Lender or any applicable Lending Installation or the LC Issuer in connection with its Eurocurrency Loans, Facility LCs or participations therein, or requires any Lender or any applicable Lending Installation or the LC Issuer to make any payment calculated by reference to the amount of Eurocurrency Loans, Facility LCs or participations therein held or interest or LC Fees received by it, by an amount deemed material by such Lender or the LC Issuer as the case may be,

and the result of any of the foregoing is to increase the cost to the Agent, such Lender or applicable Lending Installation or the LC Issuer, as the case may be, of making, continuing, converting into or maintaining its Loans, Revolving Loan Commitment or Term Loan Commitment or of issuing or participating in Facility LCs or to reduce the return received by the Agent, such Lender or applicable Lending Installation or the LC Issuer, as the case may be, in connection with such Loans, Revolving Loan Commitment or Term Loan Commitment, Facility LCs or participations therein (including, in any such instance and without limitation, pursuant to any conversion of any Loan denominated in an Agreed Currency into a Loan denominated in any other Agreed Currency), then, within 15 days of demand by the Agent, such Lender or the LC Issuer, as the case may be, the Borrowers shall pay the Agent, such Lender or the LC Issuer, as the case may be, such additional amount or amounts as will compensate the Agent, such Lender or the LC Issuer, as the case may

be, for such increased cost or reduction in amount received (which determination shall be made in good faith (and not on an arbitrary or capricious basis) and consistent with similarly situated customers of the applicable Lender, the LC Issuer or such other recipient under agreements having provisions similar to this Section 3.1 after consideration of such factors as such Lender, the LC Issuer or such other recipient then reasonably determines to be relevant; *provided* that none of the Agent, such Lender or the LC Issuer, as applicable, shall be required to disclose any confidential or proprietary information in connection therewith).

3.2. Changes in Capital Adequacy Regulations. If a Lender or the LC Issuer determines the amount of capital or liquidity required or expected to be maintained by such Lender or the LC Issuer, any Lending Installation of such Lender or the LC Issuer, or any corporation controlling such Lender or the LC Issuer is increased as a result of a Change in Law, then, within 15 days of demand by such Lender or the LC Issuer, the applicable Borrower shall pay such Lender or the LC Issuer the amount necessary to compensate for any shortfall in the rate of return on the portion of such increased capital which such Lender or the LC Issuer determines is attributable to this Agreement, its Outstanding Revolving Credit Exposure, its Term Loans or Revolving Loan Commitment or Term Loan Commitment or its commitment to issue Facility LCs as the case may be, hereunder (after taking into account such Lender's or the LC Issuer's policies as to capital adequacy and liquidity) (which determination shall be made in good faith (and not on an arbitrary or capricious basis) and consistent with similarly situated customers of the applicable Lender, the LC Issuer or such other recipient under agreements having provisions similar to this Section 3.2 after consideration of such factors as such Lender, the LC Issuer or such other recipient then reasonably determines to be relevant; provided that none of the Agent, such Lender or the LC Issuer, as applicable, shall be required to disclose any confidential or proprietary information in connection therewith).

### 3.3. Availability of Types of Advances.

- (e) If at the time that the Agent shall seek to determine the LIBOR Screen Rate on the Quotation Day for any Interest Period for a Eurocurrency Advance, the LIBOR Screen Rate shall not be available for such Interest Period and/or for the applicable currency with respect to such Eurocurrency Advance for any reason, and the Agent shall reasonably determine that it is not possible to determine the Interpolated Rate (which conclusion shall be conclusive and binding absent manifest error), then the Reference Bank Rate shall be the Eurocurrency Base Rate for such Interest Period for such Eurocurrency Advance; provided that if the Reference Bank Rate shall be less than zero, such rate shall be deemed to be zero for purposes of this Agreement; provided, further, however, that if less than two Reference Banks shall supply a rate to the Agent for purposes of determining the Eurocurrency Base Rate for such Eurocurrency Advance, (i) if such Loan shall be requested in Dollars, then such Advance shall be made as a Floating Rate Advance at the Alternate Base Rate and (ii) if such Borrowing shall be requested in any Foreign Currency, the Eurocurrency Base Rate shall be equal to the rate determined by the Agent in its reasonable discretion after consultation with the Borrower and consented to in writing by the Required Lenders (the "Alternative Rate"); provided, however, that until such time as the Alternative Rate shall be determined and so consented to by the Required Lenders, Borrowings shall not be available in such Foreign Currency.
- (f) If any Lender determines that maintenance of its Eurocurrency Loans at a suitable Lending Installation would violate any applicable law, rule, regulation, or directive, whether or not having the force of law, or if prior to the commencement of any Interest Period for a Eurocurrency Advance:
  - (i) the Agent determines (which determination shall be conclusive and binding absent manifest error) that adequate and reasonable means do not exist for ascertaining the Adjusted

Eurocurrency Base Rate or the Eurocurrency Base Rate, as applicable, for a Loan in the applicable currency or for the applicable Interest Period: or

(ii) the Agent is advised by the Required Lenders that the Adjusted Eurocurrency Base Rate or the Eurocurrency Base Rate, as applicable, for a Loan in the applicable currency or for the applicable Interest Period will not adequately and fairly reflect the cost to such Lenders of making or maintaining their Loans included in such Borrowing for such Interest Period;

then the Agent shall give notice thereof to the Borrower and the Lenders by telephone or telecopy as promptly as practicable thereafter and, until the Agent notifies the Borrower and the Lenders that the circumstances giving rise to such notice no longer exist, (i) any Conversion/Continuation Notice that requests the conversion of any Loans to, or continuation of any Loans as, Eurocurrency Rate Loans in the applicable currency or for the applicable Interest Period, as the case may be, shall be ineffective, (ii) if any Borrowing Notice requests a Eurocurrency Advance in Dollars, such Advance shall be made as a Floating Rate Advance and (iii) if any Borrowing Notice requests a Eurocurrency Advance in a Foreign Currency, then the Eurocurrency Base Rate for such Eurocurrency Advance shall be the Alternative Rate; provided that if the circumstances giving rise to such notice affect only one Type of Advances, then the other Type of Advances shall be permitted.

3.4. Funding Indemnification. If any payment of a Eurocurrency Advance occurs on a date which is not the last day of the applicable Interest Period, whether because of acceleration, prepayment or otherwise, or a Eurocurrency Advance is not made or continued, or a Floating Rate Advance is not converted into a Eurocurrency Advance, on the date specified by the applicable Borrower for any reason other than default by the Lenders, or a Eurocurrency Advance is not prepaid on the date specified by such Borrower for any reason, or a Eurocurrency Advance is assigned other than on the last day of an Interest Period therefor as a result of a request by the Borrower pursuant to Section 2.20, such Borrower will indemnify each Lender for any loss or cost incurred by it resulting therefrom, including, without limitation, any loss or cost in liquidating or employing deposits acquired to fund or maintain such Eurocurrency Advance.

#### 3.5. <u>Taxes</u>.

- 3.5.1. All payments by the Borrowers to or for the account of any Lender, the LC Issuer or the Agent hereunder or under any Note, Facility LC Application or any other Loan Document shall be made free and clear of and without deduction for any and all Taxes. If any Borrower shall be required by law to deduct any Taxes from or in respect of any sum payable hereunder or under any other Loan Document to any Lender, the LC Issuer or the Agent, (a) the sum payable shall be increased as necessary so that after making all required deductions (including deductions applicable to additional sums payable under this Section 3.5) such Lender, the LC Issuer or the Agent (as the case may be) receives an amount equal to the sum it would have received had no such deductions been made, (b) such Borrower shall make such deductions, (c) such Borrower shall pay the full amount deducted to the relevant authority in accordance with applicable law and (d) such Borrower shall furnish to the Agent the original copy of a receipt evidencing payment thereof within 30 days after such payment is made.
- 3.5.2. In addition, each Borrower hereby agrees to pay any present or future stamp or documentary taxes related to any Loan Party and any other excise or property taxes, charges or similar levies related to such Loan Party which arise from any payment hereunder

or under any Note, Facility LC Application, or other Loan Document or from the execution or delivery of, or otherwise with respect to, this Agreement or any Note, Facility LC Application or other Loan Document ("Other Taxes").

- 3.5.3. Each Borrower hereby agrees to indemnify the Agent, the LC Issuer and each Lender for the full amount of Taxes or Other Taxes (including, without limitation, any Taxes or Other Taxes imposed on amounts payable under this Section 3.5) related to any Loan Party paid by the Agent, the LC Issuer or such Lender as a result of its Revolving Loan Commitment, its Term Loan Commitment, any Loans made by it hereunder, or otherwise in connection with its participation in this Agreement and any liability (including penalties, interest and expenses) arising therefrom or with respect thereto. Payments due under this indemnification shall be made within 30 days of the date the Agent, the LC Issuer or such Lender makes demand therefor.
- 3.5.4. Each Lender agrees that it will, not more than ten Business Days after the date of this Agreement and at such other times prescribed by applicable law, deliver to each Borrower (with a copy to the Agent) such properly completed and executed documentation prescribed by applicable law or reasonably requested by such Borrower as will demonstrate that such Lender is entitled to an exemption from withholding tax under the law of the jurisdiction in which such Borrower is located or a treaty to which such jurisdiction is a party and will permit payments by such Borrower hereunder to be made without withholding. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, in the event that a Borrower is resident for tax purposes in the United States of America, any Lender that is not organized under the laws of the United States of America or a state thereof (each a "Non-U.S. Lender") agrees that it will, not more than ten Business Days after the date of this Agreement, (i) deliver to the Agent two duly completed copies of United States Internal Revenue Service Form W-8BEN, W-8BEN-E, W-8ECI or W-8IMY, certifying in either case that such Lender is entitled to receive payments under this Agreement without deduction or withholding of any United States federal income taxes, and (ii) deliver to the Agent a United States Internal Revenue Form W-8 and certify that it is entitled to an exemption from United States backup withholding tax. Each Non-U.S. Lender further undertakes to deliver to each of the Company and the Agent (x) renewals or additional copies of such IRS form (or any successor form) on or before the date that such form expires or becomes obsolete, and (y) after the occurrence of any event requiring a change in the most recent IRS forms so delivered by it, such additional forms or amendments thereto as may be reasonably requested by the Company or the Agent. All documentation, forms or amendments described in the first or second sentence of this Section 3.5.4 shall certify or otherwise demonstrate that such Lender is entitled to receive payments under this Agreement without deduction or withholding of any income taxes in the applicable jurisdiction, unless an event (including without limitation any change in treaty, law or regulation) has occurred prior to the date on which any such delivery would otherwise be required which renders all such documentation inapplicable or which would prevent such Lender from duly completing and delivering any such documentation or amendment with respect to it and such Lender advises the Borrowers and the Agent that it is not capable of receiving payments without any deduction or withholding of income tax in such jurisdiction. Each Lender shall promptly notify the Agent of any change in circumstances which would modify or render invalid any claimed exemption from withholding of income tax in any such jurisdiction.

- 3.5.5. For any period during which a Lender has failed to provide a Borrower with appropriate documentation pursuant to Section 3.5.4 (unless such failure is due to a change in treaty, law or regulation, or any change in the interpretation or administration thereof by any Governmental Authority, occurring subsequent to the date of this Agreement or, in the case of a Lender that became a party to this Agreement pursuant to an assignment, the assigning Lender was entitled, at the time of the assignment, to receive additional amounts with respect to such withholding tax pursuant to this Section 3.5), such Lender shall not be entitled to indemnification under this Section 3.5 by such Borrower with respect to Taxes imposed by the jurisdiction in which such Borrower is located *provided* that, should a Lender which is otherwise exempt from or subject to a reduced rate of withholding tax become subject to Taxes because of its failure to deliver a form required under Section 3.5.4, the Borrowers shall take such steps as such Lender shall reasonably request to assist such Lender to recover such Taxes.
- 3.5.6. Each Lender shall severally indemnify the Agent for (i) any Taxes attributable to such Lender's failure to comply with the provisions of Section 12.2.1 relating to the maintenance of a Participant Register and (ii) any taxes (but, in the case of any Taxes or Other Taxes, only to the extent that any Borrower has not already indemnified the Agent for such Taxes or Other Taxes and without limiting the obligation of the Borrower to do so) attributable to such Lender that are paid or payable by the Agent in connection with any Loan Document and any reasonable expenses arising therefrom or with respect thereto, whether or not such taxes were correctly or legally imposed or asserted by the relevant Governmental Authority. The indemnity under this Section 3.5.6 shall be paid within ten (10) days after the Agent delivers to the applicable Lender a certificate stating the amount of taxes so paid or payable by the Agent. Such certificate shall be conclusive of the amount so paid or payable absent manifest error. The obligations of the Lenders under this Section 3.5.6 shall survive the payment of the Obligations and termination of this Agreement.
- 3.5.7. If a payment made to a Lender under any Loan Document would be subject to United States federal withholding tax imposed by FATCA if such Lender were to fail to comply with the applicable reporting requirements of FATCA (including those contained in Section 1471(b) or 1472(b) of the Code, as applicable), such Lender shall deliver to the Borrower and the Agent at the time or times prescribed by law and at such time or times reasonably requested by the Borrower or the Agent such documentation prescribed by applicable law (including as prescribed by Section 1471(b)(3)(C)(i) of the Code) and such additional documentation reasonably requested by the Borrower or the Agent as may be necessary for the Borrower and the Agent to comply with their obligations under FATCA and to determine that such Lender has complied with such Lender's obligations under FATCA or to determine the amount to deduct and withhold from such payment. Solely for purposes of this Section 3.5.7, "FATCA" shall include any amendments made to FATCA after the date of this Agreement.
- 3.5.8. For purposes of determining withholding taxes imposed under FATCA, from and after the Closing Date, the Borrowers and the Agent shall treat (and the Lenders hereby authorize the Agent to treat) the Agreement as not qualifying as a "grandfathered obligation" within the meaning of Treasury Regulation Section 1.1471-2(b)(2)(i).
  - 3.5.9. For purposes of Section 3.5, the terms "Lender" or "Lenders" shall include the LC Issuer, as appropriate.

### 3.6. <u>UK Tax</u>.

### (g) Definitions:

"Protected Party" means a Lender, the LC Issuer or the Agent which is or will be subject to any liability or required to make any payment for or on account of UK Tax, in relation to a sum received or receivable (or any sum deemed for the purposes of UK Tax to be received or receivable) under a Loan Document.

# "Qualifying Lender" means:

(i) a Lender (other than a Lender within sub-paragraph (ii) below) which is beneficially entitled to interest payable to that Lender in respect of an advance under a Loan Document and is:

#### (A) a Lender:

- (I) which is a bank (as defined for the purpose of section 879 of the Income Tax Act 2007) making an advance under a Loan Document; or
- (II) in respect of an advance made under a Loan Document by a person that was a bank (as defined for the purpose of section 879 of the Income Tax Act 2007) at the time that that advance was made,

and which is within the charge to United Kingdom corporation tax as respects any payments of interest made in respect of that advance; or

#### (B) a Lender which is:

- (I) a company resident in the United Kingdom for United Kingdom tax purposes; or
- (II) a partnership each member of which
  - 1) a company resident in the United Kingdom; or
  - a company not so resident in the United Kingdom which carries on a trade in the United Kingdom through a permanent establishment and which brings into account in computing its chargeable profits (for the purposes of section 19 of the Corporation Tax Act 2009) the whole of any share of interest payable in respect of that advance that falls to it by reason of Part 17 of the Corporation Tax Act 2009; or
- (III) a company not so resident in the United Kingdom which carries on a trade in the United Kingdom through a permanent establishment and which brings into account interest payable in respect of that advance in computing its chargeable profits (within the meaning given by section 19 of the Corporation Tax Act 2009).

- (C) a Treaty Lender; or
- (ii) a building society (as defined for the purpose of section 880 of the Income Tax Act 2007) making an advance under a Loan Document.
  - "Tax Credit" means a credit against, relief or remission for, or repayment of any UK Tax.
  - "Tax Deduction" means a deduction or withholding for or on account of UK Tax from a payment under a Loan Document.
  - "Tax Payment" means either an increased payment made by a Borrower to a Lender under 3.6(e) (Tax gross-up) or a payment under 3.6(j) (Tax indemnity).
  - "Treaty Lender" means a Lender which:
- is treated as a resident of a Treaty State for the purposes of the Treaty;
- (ii) does not carry on a business in the United Kingdom through a permanent establishment with which that Lender's participation in the Loan is effectively connected; and
- (iii) satisfies all other conditions under that Treaty for a payment of interest made by a UK Subsidiary under a Loan to be exempt from UK income tax (and any identical or substantially similar tax that is imposed after the date of this Agreement in addition to, or in place of, UK income tax).
  - "Treaty State" means a jurisdiction having a double taxation agreement (a "Treaty") with the United Kingdom which makes provision for full exemption from tax imposed by the United Kingdom on interest.
  - "VAT" means value added tax as provided for in the Value Added Tax Act 1994 and any other tax of a similar nature.
- (h) Unless a contrary indication appears, in this Section 3.6 a reference to "determines" or "determined" means a determination made in the absolute discretion of the person making the determination.
- (i) Each Borrower shall make all payments to be made by it under a Loan Document without any Tax Deduction, unless a Tax Deduction is required by law.
- (j) Each Borrower shall promptly upon becoming aware that it must make a Tax Deduction (or that there is any change in the rate or the basis of a Tax Deduction) notify the Agent accordingly. Similarly, a Lender shall notify the Agent on becoming so aware in respect of a payment payable to that Lender. If the Agent receives such notification from a Lender it shall notify that Borrower.
- (k) If a Tax Deduction is required by law to be made by a Borrower under a Loan Document, the amount of the payment due from that Borrower shall be increased to an amount which (after making any Tax Deduction) leaves an amount equal to the payment which would have been due if no Tax Deduction had been required.

- (l) A Borrower is not required to make an increased payment to a Lender under paragraph (e) above for a Tax Deduction in respect of tax imposed by the United Kingdom from a payment of interest on a Loan, if on the date on which the payment falls due the payment could have been made to the relevant Lender without a Tax Deduction if it was a Qualifying Lender, but on that date that Lender is not or has ceased to be a Qualifying Lender other than as a result of any change after the date it became a Lender under this Agreement in (or in the interpretation, administration, or application of) any law or any published practice or concession of any relevant taxing authority; or
  - (i) (A) the relevant Lender is a Qualifying Lender solely under sub-paragraph (i)(B) of the definition of Qualifying Lender;
    - (B) an officer of H.M. Revenue & Customs has given (and not revoked) a direction (a "**Direction**") under section 931 of the Income Tax Act 2007 (as that provision has effect on the date on which the relevant Lender became a party hereto) which relates to that payment and that Lender has received from such Borrower or the Company a certified copy of that Direction; and
    - (C) the payment could have been made to the Lender without any Tax Deduction in the absence of that Direction; or
  - (ii) The relevant Lender is a Treaty Lender and the Lender fails to comply with its obligations under paragraph (i)(A) and (B) below, unless:
    - (A) such failure is due to a change after the date it became a Lender under this Agreement in (or in the interpretation, administration, or application of) any law or any published practice or concession of any relevant taxing authority; or
    - (B) the Lender is able to demonstrate that the payment could have been made to the Lender without a Tax Deduction had the Borrower complied with its obligations under clause (i)(A) below.
- (m) If a Borrower is required to make a Tax Deduction, that Borrower shall make that Tax Deduction and any payment required in connection with that Tax Deduction within the time allowed and in the minimum amount required by law.
- (n) Within 30 days of making either a Tax Deduction or any payment required in connection with that Tax Deduction, the Borrower making that Tax Deduction shall deliver to the Agent for the Lender entitled to the payment a statement under Section 975 of the Income Tax Act 2007 or other evidence reasonably satisfactory to the Lender that the Tax Deduction has been made or (as applicable) any appropriate payment paid to the relevant taxing authority.

(o)

- (A) Treaty Lender and each Borrower which makes a payment to which that Treaty Lender is entitled shall co-operate in completing any procedural formalities necessary for that Borrower to obtain authorization to make that payment without a Tax Deduction.
- (B) Without prejudice to the generality of clause (A) above, each Treaty Lender shall, either (1) file not more than ten Business Days after the date it became a Lender under this Agreement with the relevant taxing authority such properly completed and executed

documentation required in order for each relevant Borrower to make payment to that Treaty Lender without a Tax Deduction; or (2) notify the Company not more than ten Business Days after the date it became a Lender under this Agreement of its HMRC DT Treaty Passport scheme (the "Scheme") reference number and the jurisdiction in which it is resident for Tax purposes. If a Treaty Lender provides a notification to a UK Borrower under (2) above, the UK Borrower shall file a duly completed form DTTP2 in respect of such Lender with H.M. Revenue & Customs within 30 Business Days of the date on which the Lender became a Lender under this Agreement. Each Treaty Lender shall file such properly completed and executed documentation required to renew any authorization (including a passport issued to the Lender under the Scheme) for each relevant Borrower to make payment to that Treaty Lender without a Tax Deduction no less than 20 Business Days before such authorization expires or becomes obsolete.

- (C) Each Treaty Lender shall, if requested by a relevant Borrower, notify such Borrower of any filings made by it in accordance with this paragraph (i). Each Borrower, shall if requested by a relevant Treaty Lender, notify such Treaty Lender of any filings made by it in accordance with this paragraph (i).
- (p) Each Borrower shall (within 3 Business Days of demand by the Agent) pay to a Protected Party an amount equal to the loss, liability or cost which that Protected Party determines will be or has been (directly or indirectly) suffered for or on account of UK Tax by that Protected Party in respect of a Loan Document.
  - (q) Paragraph (j) above shall not apply with respect to any UK Tax assessed on a Protected Party:
  - (A) under the law of the jurisdiction in which that Protected Party is incorporated or, if different, the jurisdiction (or jurisdictions) in which that Protected Party is treated as resident for tax purposes; or
  - (B) under the law of the jurisdiction in which that Protected Party's facility office is located in respect of amounts received or receivable in that jurisdiction,

if that UK Tax is imposed on or calculated by reference to the net income received or receivable (but not any sum deemed to be received or receivable) by that Protected Party.

- (r) Furthermore, paragraph (j) above shall not apply to the extent a loss, liability or cost:
- (A) is compensated for by an increased payment under paragraphs (c) to (h) above; or
- (B) would have been compensated for by an increased payment under paragraphs (c) to (h) above but was not so compensated solely because one of the exclusions in paragraph (f) applied.
- (s) A Protected Party making, or intending to make a claim under paragraph (j) above shall promptly notify the Agent of the event which will give, or has given, rise to the claim, following which the Agent shall notify the Borrower.

- (t) A Protected Party shall, on receiving a payment from a Borrower under paragraph (j), notify the Agent.
- (u) If a Borrower makes a Tax Payment and the relevant Lender determines that:
- (A) a Tax Credit is attributable to that Tax Payment;
- (B) that Lender has obtained, utilized and retained that Tax Credit,

the relevant Lender shall pay an amount to the Borrower which that Lender determines will leave it (after that payment) in the same after-Tax position as it would have been in had the Tax Payment not been made by the Borrower.

- (v) Each Borrower shall pay and, within three Business Days of demand, indemnify each Lender against any cost, loss or liability that Lender incurs in relation to all stamp duty, registration and other similar UK Taxes payable in respect of any Loan Document (excluding, for the avoidance of doubt, any such UK Tax arising in connection with an assignment or transfer by that Lender of its rights under any Loan Document).
- (w) All amounts set out, or expressed to be payable under a Loan Document by any party to a Lender which (in whole or part) constitute the consideration for VAT purposes shall be deemed to be exclusive of any VAT which is chargeable on such supply, and accordingly, subject to paragraph (r) below, if VAT is chargeable on any supply made by any Lender to any party under a Loan Document, that party shall pay to the Lender (in addition to and at the same time as paying the consideration) an amount equal to the amount of the VAT (and such Lender shall promptly provide an appropriate VAT invoice to such party).
- (x) Where a Loan Document requires any party to reimburse a Lender for any costs or expenses, that party shall also at the same time pay and indemnify the Lender against all VAT incurred by the Lender in respect of the costs or expenses to the extent that the Lender reasonably determines that neither it nor any other member of any group of which it is a member for VAT purposes is entitled to credit or repayment from the relevant tax authority in respect of the VAT.
- 3.7. Lender Statements; Survival of Indemnity. To the extent reasonably possible, each Lender shall designate an alternate Lending Installation with respect to its Eurocurrency Loans to reduce any liability of the Borrowers to such Lender under Sections 3.1, 3.2, 3.5 and 3.6 or to avoid the unavailability of Eurocurrency Advances under Section 3.3, so long as such designation is not, in the judgment of such Lender, disadvantageous to such Lender. Each Lender shall deliver a written statement of such Lender to the applicable Borrower (with a copy to the Agent) as to the amount due, if any, under Section 3.1, 3.2, 3.4, 3.5 or 3.6. Such written statement shall set forth in reasonable detail the calculations upon which such Lender determined such amount and shall be final, conclusive and binding on such Borrower in the absence of manifest error. Determination of amounts payable under such Sections in connection with a Eurocurrency Loan shall be calculated as though each Lender funded its Eurocurrency Loan through the purchase of a deposit of the type, currency and maturity corresponding to the deposit used as a reference in determining the Eurocurrency Rate applicable to such Loan, whether in fact that is the case or not. Unless otherwise provided herein, the amount specified in the written statement of any Lender shall be payable on demand after receipt by the applicable Borrower of such written statement. The obligations of the Borrowers under Sections 3.1, 3.2, 3.4, 3.5 and 3.6 shall survive payment of the Obligations and termination of this Agreement.

#### ARTICLE IV

#### **CONDITIONS PRECEDENT**

- 4.1. <u>Effectiveness of Agreement and Initial Credit Extension</u>. Notwithstanding the execution and delivery of this Agreement on the Closing Date, this Agreement shall not become effective, the Existing Credit Agreement shall not be superseded as provided in Section 1.3, no commitment to make Credit Extensions shall arise and no Lender shall be required to make the initial Credit Extension hereunder unless, on or before May 29, 2015:
  - (a) the Company has furnished to the Agent with sufficient copies for the Lenders:
  - (i) Copies of the articles or certificate of incorporation (or comparable constituent document) of each Loan Party, together with all amendments, and a certificate of good standing, each certified by the appropriate governmental officer in its jurisdiction of incorporation or organization, as well as any other information required by Section 326 of the USA PATRIOT Act or necessary for the Agent or any Lender to verify the identity of any Loan Party as required by Section 326 of the USA PATRIOT Act.
  - (ii) Copies, certified by the Secretary or Assistant Secretary of each Loan Party, of its by-laws (or comparable governing document) and of its Board of Directors' resolutions and of resolutions or actions of any other body authorizing the execution of the Loan Documents to which such Loan Party is a party.
  - (iii) An incumbency certificate, executed by the Secretary or Assistant Secretary of each Loan Party, which shall identify by name and title and bear the signatures of the Financial Officers of the Company and any other officers of any Loan Party authorized to sign the Loan Documents to which such Loan Party is a party, upon which certificate the Agent and the Lenders shall be entitled to rely until informed of any change in writing by such Loan Party.
  - (iv) A certificate, signed by a Financial Officer of the Company, stating that on the Closing Date (A) the representations and warranties contained in Article V are true and correct and (B) no Default or Unmatured Default has occurred and is continuing.
  - (v) Written opinions of the Loan Parties' U.S. and U.K. counsel, addressed to the Agent and the Lenders in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to the Agent, which opinions shall be substantially consistent with the opinions delivered in connection with the Existing Credit Agreement except as otherwise agreed or reasonably required by the Agent.
  - (vi) Any Notes requested by a Lender pursuant to Section 2.13 payable to each such requesting Lender.
  - (vii) Audited consolidated financial statements of the Company for the fiscal years ended August 31, 2013 and August 31, 2014 and unaudited consolidated financial statements of the company for the fiscal quarters ended November 30, 2014 and February 28, 2015 (such financial statements, collectively, the "Historical Financial Statements").
  - (viii) Satisfactory financial statement projections through and including the fiscal year ended August 31, 2019, together with such additional financial information as the Agent shall

reasonably request (including, without limitation, a summary of the assumptions used in preparing such projections).

- (ix) (a) from (i) each party hereto either (A) a counterpart of this Agreement signed on behalf of such party or (B) written evidence satisfactory to the Agent (which may include facsimile or electronic transmission of a signed signature page of this Agreement) that such party has signed a counterpart of this Agreement and (ii) each Loan Party either (A) a counterpart signed on behalf of such Loan Party or (B) written evidence satisfactory to the Agent (which may include facsimile or electronic transmission of a signed signature page of such Loan Party) that such Loan Party has signed a counterpart, of each Loan Document to which it is a party (or reaffirmation thereof), including, without limitation, the Domestic Subsidiary Guaranty (in the case of each Domestic Subsidiary Guarantor), each Subsidiary Guaranty of a Foreign Subsidiary Borrower, the Security Agreement, and such other Collateral Documents and Loan Documents as the Agent or its counsel may have reasonably requested, and (b) any other instrument, documents, agreements opinions or certificates listed on the List of Closing Documents attached hereto as Schedule 4.1 and not otherwise listed herein.
- (x) Schedules and Exhibits to this Agreement in form and substance satisfactory to the Lenders.
- (xi) Such other documents as any Lender or its counsel may have reasonably requested.
- (xii) If the initial Credit Extension will include the issuance of a Facility LC (other than the deemed issuance of any Existing Letters of Credit), a properly completed Facility LC Application.
- (b) (i) The Agent (for the benefit of itself and the other parties entitled thereto) and the Lead Arrangers shall have received all fees and other amounts due and payable on or prior to the Closing Date (including fees for the account of the Lenders), including (x) to the extent invoiced, reimbursement or payment of all reasonable out-of-pocket expenses required to be reimbursed or paid by the Company hereunder, and (y) all accrued and unpaid interest under the Existing Credit Agreement and all accrued and unpaid fees under Sections 2.5(a) and 2.19.4 of the Existing Credit Agreement.
- 4.2. <u>Initial Advance to each Additional Foreign Subsidiary Borrower</u>. The Lenders shall not be required to make a Revolving Loan hereunder to or with respect to any Foreign Subsidiary Borrower which may become a party hereto on or after the Closing Date, unless (without duplication of deliveries that may have been made pursuant to Section 4.1 on the Closing Date):
  - (y) the Company or such Foreign Subsidiary Borrower has furnished or caused to be furnished to the Agent with sufficient copies for the Lenders, in each case, in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to the Agent:
    - (i) In the case of the UK Borrowers, a duly executed and delivered signature page hereto, and in the case of a Dutch Borrower an Assumption Letter executed and delivered by such Dutch Borrower and containing the written consent of each other Borrower, as contemplated by Section 2.24.1.
    - (ii) Copies, certified by the Company Secretary, Assistant Secretary, managing director(s) or other authorized representative of such Foreign Subsidiary Borrower, if applicable, of its Board of Directors' resolutions (and resolutions of other bodies, if any are deemed necessary by counsel for any Lender) approving the terms of the entry into and the transactions

- contemplated by the Assumption Letter and the other Loan Documents to which such Foreign Subsidiary Borrower is a party, authorizing the execution of the incumbency certificate and approving the individuals set out therein to execute all other documents, certificates and notices in connection with the transaction and the Loan Documents on its behalf.
- (iii) Copies, certified by the Company Secretary, Assistant Secretary, managing director(s) or other authorized representative of the constitutional documents of such Foreign Subsidiary Borrower.
- (iv) An incumbency certificate, executed by the Secretary, Assistant Secretary, managing director(s) or other authorized representative of such Foreign Subsidiary Borrower, which shall identify by name and title and bear the signature of the officers, proxyholder or managing director(s) of such Foreign Subsidiary Borrower authorized to sign the Assumption Letter and the other Loan Documents to which such Foreign Subsidiary is a party, and all other documents and notices to be signed or dispatched by it under or in connection with this Agreement or the other Loan Documents, upon which certificate the Agent and the Lenders shall be entitled to rely until informed of any change in writing by the Company.
- (v) (A) A written opinion of counsel to such Foreign Subsidiary Borrower, with respect to the laws of its jurisdiction of organization, addressed to the Agent and the Lenders and (B) a written opinion of U.S. counsel to the Company and such Foreign Subsidiary Borrower, addressed to the Agent and the Lenders.
- (vi) Promissory notes payable to each of the Lenders requesting promissory notes pursuant to Section 2.13(d) hereof.
- (vii) All documentation and other information required by bank regulatory authorities under applicable "know your customer" and antimoney laundering rules and regulations, including the USA PATRIOT Act which shall be reasonably satisfactory to all Lenders.
- (viii) In the case of a Dutch Subsidiary, the Agent shall have received from such Dutch Subsidiary (A) an original up-to-date extract from the Chamber of Commerce Trade Register and (B) a confirmation by an authorized signatory of such Dutch Subsidiary that there is no works council with jurisdiction over the transactions as envisaged by any Loan Document, or, if a works council is established, a confirmation that all consultation obligations in respect of such works council have been complied with and that positive unconditional advice has been obtained, attaching a copy of the works council's advice on the transactions as envisaged by the Loan Documents and a copy of the request for such advice.
- (ix) In the case of a UK Subsidiary, a valid direction from Her Majesty's Revenue and Customs authorizing such Subsidiary to make interest payments hereunder to any Lender which is:
  - (A) a Treaty Lender (as defined in Section 3.6(a)) with no withholding or deduction for or on account of UK Tax; or
  - (B) a resident of a jurisdiction having a double taxation agreement with the United Kingdom that makes provision for relief by way of reduction of (rather than exemption from) tax imposed by the United Kingdom on interest and which does not carry on a business in the United Kingdom through a permanent establishment with which that Lender's

- participation in the Loan is effectively connected, with the minimum withholding or deduction for or on account of UK Tax resulting from the application of such relief.
- (x) Such other notices, instruments, documents, opinions, documents of title and certificates as any Lender or its counsel may have reasonably requested.
- (z) the Company has, and has caused each applicable Subsidiary to, deliver all such documents, notices, instruments, opinions, documents of title and certificates as shall be required in order to permit the Borrowers to be in compliance with Section 6.21(d) after giving effect to the joinder of such Foreign Subsidiary Borrower hereto.
- 4.3. <u>Each Credit Extension</u>. The Lenders shall not (except as otherwise set forth in Section 2.4.4 with respect to Revolving Loans for the purpose of repaying Swing Line Loans) be required to make any Credit Extension unless on the applicable Credit Extension Date:
  - (i) No Default or Unmatured Default exists or would exist immediately after giving effect to such Credit Extension.
  - (ii) The representations and warranties contained in Article V are true and correct as of such Credit Extension Date except to the extent any such representation or warranty is stated to relate solely to an earlier date, in which case such representation or warranty shall have been true and correct on and as of such earlier date.
  - (iii) All legal matters incident to the making of such Credit Extension shall be satisfactory to the Lenders and their counsel.

Each Borrowing Notice or Swing Line Borrowing Notice, as the case may be, or request for issuance or Modification of a Facility LC with respect to each such Credit Extension shall constitute a representation and warranty by the applicable Borrower that the conditions contained in Sections 4.3(i) and (ii) have been satisfied.

#### ARTICLE V

## REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES

Each Borrower (as to itself and its Subsidiaries) represents and warrants to the Lenders that:

- 5.1. Existence and Standing. Each of the Company and its Subsidiaries is a corporation, partnership (in the case of Subsidiaries only) or limited liability company duly and properly incorporated or organized, as the case may be, validly existing and (to the extent such concept applies to such entity) in good standing under the laws of its jurisdiction of incorporation or organization and has all requisite authority to conduct its business in all material respects in each jurisdiction in which its business is conducted, except for any failure (other than by any Loan Party or any Material Foreign Subsidiary) to be in compliance with the foregoing that could not, individually or collectively, reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect.
- 5.2. <u>Authorization and Validity</u>. Each Loan Party has the power and authority and legal right to execute and deliver the Loan Documents to which it is a party and to perform its obligations thereunder. The execution and delivery by each Loan Party of the Loan Documents to which it is a party and the performance of its obligations thereunder have been duly authorized by proper corporate or other applicable

proceedings, and the Loan Documents to which such Loan Party is a party constitute legal, valid and binding obligations of such Loan Party enforceable against such Loan Party in accordance with their terms, except as enforceability may be limited by bankruptcy, insolvency or similar laws affecting the enforcement of creditors' rights generally or, in the case of any Foreign Subsidiary Borrower, by any general principles of law limiting its obligations which are specifically referred to on any legal opinion delivered pursuant to Section 4.2.

- 5.3. No Conflict; Government Consent. Neither the execution and delivery by each Loan Party of the Loan Documents to which it is a party, nor the consummation of the transactions therein contemplated, nor compliance with the provisions thereof will violate (i) any law, rule, regulation, order, writ, judgment, injunction, decree or award binding on the Company or any of its Subsidiaries or (ii) the Company's or any Subsidiary's articles or certificate of incorporation, partnership agreement, certificate of partnership, articles or certificate of organization, by-laws, or operating or other management agreement (or any comparable constituent document), as the case may be, or (iii) the provisions of any indenture, instrument or agreement to which the Company or any of its Subsidiaries is a party or is subject, or by which it, or its Property, is bound (including, without limitation, any Senior Note Documents or Subordinated Indebtedness Documents), or conflict with or constitute a default thereunder, or result in, or require, the creation or imposition of any Lien in, of or on the Property of the Company or a Subsidiary pursuant to the terms of any such indenture, instrument or agreement. No order, consent, adjudication, approval, license, authorization, or validation of, or filing, recording or registration with, or exemption by, or other action in respect of any governmental or public body or authority, or any subdivision thereof, which has not been obtained by the Company or any of its Subsidiaries, is required to be obtained by the Company or any of its Subsidiaries in connection with the execution and delivery of the Loan Documents, the borrowings under this Agreement, the payment and performance by the Borrowers of the Secured Obligations or the legality, validity, binding effect or enforceability of any of the Loan Documents.
- 5.4. <u>Financial Statements</u>. (aa) The Historical Financial Statements of the Company and its Subsidiaries heretofore delivered to the Lenders were prepared in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles in effect on the date such statements were prepared and fairly present the consolidated financial condition and operations of the Company and its Subsidiaries at such dates and the consolidated results of their operations for the periods then ended.
  - (bb) All pro forma financial statements or any projections furnished by or on behalf of the Company or any Subsidiary to the Agent or any Lender in connection with the negotiation of, or compliance with, the Loan Documents, were prepared in good faith based upon reasonable assumptions at the time of preparation.
- 5.5. <u>Material Adverse Change</u>. Since August 31, 2014, there has been no material adverse change in the business, assets, operations or financial condition of the Company and its Subsidiaries, taken as a whole (it being understood that the earnings guidance issued by the Company in connection with the fiscal quarters ended November 30, 2014 and February 28, 2015 shall not, individually or taken together, be considered to have given rise to such a material adverse change).
- 5.6. Taxes. The Company and its Subsidiaries have filed all material United States federal tax returns and all other material tax returns which are required to be filed and have paid all material taxes due pursuant to said returns or pursuant to any assessment received by the Company or any of its Subsidiaries, except such taxes, if any, as are being contested in good faith and as to which adequate reserves have been provided in accordance with GAAP and as to which no Lien exists. No tax liens have been filed and no claims are being asserted with respect to any such taxes which could reasonably be expected to have a

Material Adverse Effect. The charges, accruals and reserves on the books of the Company and its Subsidiaries in respect of any taxes or other governmental charges are adequate.

- 5.7. <u>Litigation and Contingent Obligations</u>. Except as set forth on Schedule 5.7, there is no litigation, arbitration, governmental investigation, proceeding or inquiry pending or, to the knowledge of any of their officers, threatened against or affecting the Company or any of its Subsidiaries which could reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect or which seeks to prevent, enjoin or delay the making of any Credit Extensions or any other transactions contemplated by the Loan Documents. Other than any liability incident to any litigation, arbitration or proceeding which (i) could not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect or (ii) is set forth on Schedule 5.7, the Company and its Subsidiaries have no material Contingent Obligations not provided for or disclosed in the financial statements referred to in Section 5.4.
- 5.8. <u>Subsidiaries</u>. Schedule 5.8 contains an accurate list of all Subsidiaries of the Company as of the Closing Date, setting forth their respective jurisdictions of organization and the percentage of their respective capital stock or other ownership interests owned by the Company or other Subsidiaries. All of the issued and outstanding shares of capital stock or other ownership interests of such Subsidiaries have been (to the extent such concepts are relevant with respect to such ownership interests) duly authorized and issued and are fully paid and non-assessable. Schedule 1.2 contains an accurate list of all of the Company's Material Domestic Subsidiaries and their respective jurisdictions of organization as of the Closing Date. Schedule 1.3 contains an accurate list of all of the Company's Material Foreign Subsidiaries and their respective jurisdictions of organization as of the Closing Date.
- 5.9. Employee Benefit Plans. (c) The Unfunded Liabilities of all Single Employer Plans do not in the aggregate exceed \$25,000,000, and no Single Employer Plan has any Unfunded Liabilities for which a minimum funding waiver request under Section 412 of the Code or Section 302 of ERISA has been filed or is reasonably anticipated to be filed. Neither the Company nor any other member of the Controlled Group has incurred, or is reasonably expected to incur, any withdrawal liability to Multiemployer Plans in excess of \$20,000,000 in the aggregate. Each Single Employer Plan complies with all applicable requirements of law and regulations, except for any failure to comply that could not reasonably be expected, individually or in the aggregate, to have a Material Adverse Effect; no Reportable Event has occurred with respect to any Plan that, together with all other Reportable Events that have occurred and are continuing, could reasonably be expected to result in liability to the Company and its Subsidiaries in an aggregate amount in excess of \$20,000,000; neither the Company nor any other member of the Controlled Group has withdrawn from any Multiemployer Plan or Multiple Employer Plan or initiated steps to do so; and no steps have been taken to reorganize any Multiemployer Plan or terminate any Plan under Section 4041(c) or 4042 of ERISA.
  - (d) Each Foreign Pension Plan is in compliance with all requirements of law applicable thereto and the respective requirements of the governing documents for such plan except to the extent such non-compliance could not reasonably be expected to result in a Material Adverse Effect. With respect to each Foreign Pension Plan, none of the Company, its Affiliates or any of its directors, officers, employees or agents has engaged in a transaction, or other act or omission (including entering into this Agreement and any act done or to be done in connection with this Agreement), that has subjected, or could reasonably be expected to subject, the Company or any of the Subsidiaries, directly or indirectly, to any penalty (including any tax or civil penalty), fine, claim or other liability (including any liability under a contribution notice or financial support direction (as those terms are defined in the United Kingdom Pensions Act 2004), or any liability or amount payable under section 75 or 75A of the United Kingdom Pensions Act 1995), that could reasonably be expected, individually or in the aggregate, to have a Material Adverse Effect and there are no facts or circumstances which may give rise to any such penalty, fine,

claim, or other liability. With respect to each Foreign Pension Plan, reserves have been established in the financial statements furnished to Lenders in respect of any unfunded liabilities in accordance with applicable law or, where required, in accordance with ordinary accounting practices in the jurisdiction in which such Foreign Pension Plan is maintained. The aggregate unfunded liabilities, with respect to such Foreign Pension Plans could not reasonably be expected to result in a Material Adverse Effect. There are no actions, suits or claims (other than routine claims for benefits) pending or threatened against the Company or any of its Affiliates with respect to any Foreign Pension Plan which could reasonably be expected, individually or in the aggregate, to result in a Material Adverse Effect.

- 5.10. <u>Accuracy of Information</u>. No information, exhibit or report furnished by any Borrower or any of their respective Subsidiaries to the Agent or to any Lender in connection with the negotiation of, or compliance with, the Loan Documents contained any material misstatement of fact or omitted to state a material fact or any fact necessary to make the statements contained therein not misleading in any material respect.
- 5.11. <u>Federal Reserve Regulations</u>. No part of the proceeds of any Credit Extension has been used or will be used, whether directly or indirectly, for any purpose that entails a violation of any of the Regulations of the Board, including Regulations T, U and X.
- 5.12. <u>Material Agreements</u>. Neither the Company nor any Subsidiary is a party to any agreement or instrument or subject to any charter or other corporate restriction the compliance with which could reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect. Neither the Company nor any Subsidiary is in default in the performance, observance or fulfillment of any of the obligations, covenants or conditions contained in any agreement to which it is a party, which default could reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect.
- 5.13. <u>Compliance With Laws</u>. The Company and its Subsidiaries have complied with all applicable statutes, rules, regulations, orders and restrictions of any domestic or foreign government or any instrumentality or agency thereof having jurisdiction over the conduct of their respective businesses or the ownership of their respective Property, except for any failure to comply with any of the foregoing which could not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect. Furthermore, to the extent that any Dutch Borrower would qualify as a credit institution (*kredietinstelling*) under the Dutch Financial Supervision Act, it is in compliance therewith.
- 5.14. Ownership of Properties. On the Closing Date, the Company and its Subsidiaries will have good title, free of all Liens other than those permitted by Section 6.15, to all of the Property and assets reflected in the Company's most recent consolidated financial statements provided to the Agent as owned by the Company and its Subsidiaries, except as sold or otherwise disposed of in the ordinary course of business, other than defects in title that do not in the aggregate materially detract from the value of the property or assets of the Company and the Subsidiaries, taken as a whole, and do not materially impair the use thereof in the operation of the business of the Company and the Subsidiaries, taken as a whole.
- 5.15. <u>Insurance</u>. Schedule 5.15 sets forth a true, complete and correct description of all material insurance maintained by the Company or by the Company for its Subsidiaries as of the Closing Date. As of such date, such insurance is in full force and effect and all premiums have been duly paid. The Company and its Subsidiaries have insurance in such amounts and covering such risks and liabilities as are in accordance with normal industry practice and have adequate reserves for all deductibles and self-insurance programs.
- 5.16. <u>Environmental Matters</u>. In the ordinary course of its business, the officers of the Company consider the effect of Environmental Laws on the business of the Company and its Subsidiaries, in the course

of which they identify and evaluate potential risks and liabilities accruing to the Company due to Environmental Laws. On the basis of this consideration, the Company has concluded that compliance with applicable Environmental Laws cannot reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect. Neither the Company nor any Subsidiary has received any notice to the effect that its operations are not in material compliance with any of the requirements of applicable Environmental Laws or are the subject of any federal or state investigation evaluating whether any remedial action is needed to respond to a release of any toxic or hazardous waste or substance into the environment, which non-compliance or remedial action could reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect.

- 5.17. <u>Investment Company Act</u>. Neither the Company nor any Subsidiary is an "investment company" or a company "controlled" by an "investment company", within the meaning of the Investment Company Act of 1940, as amended.
- 5.18. <u>Centre of Main Interests and Establishment</u>. Each Foreign Subsidiary Borrower represents and warrants to the Lenders that its centre of main interests (as that term is used in Article 3(1) of the Regulation) is in its jurisdiction of incorporation and it has no Establishment in any other jurisdiction.
- 5.19. Security Interest in Collateral. The provisions of this Agreement and the other Loan Documents create legal and valid perfected Liens on all the Collateral in favor of the Agent to the extent required under the Collateral Documents, for the benefit of the Holders of Secured Obligations, and such Liens constitute perfected and continuing Liens on the Collateral, securing the Secured Obligations, enforceable against the applicable Loan Party and all third parties, and having priority over all other Liens on the Collateral to the extent required under the Collateral Documents, except in the case of (a) Liens permitted under Section 6.15, to the extent any such Lien would have priority over the Liens in favor of the Agent pursuant to any applicable law and (b) Liens perfected only by possession (including possession of any certificate of title) or control to the extent the Agent has not obtained or does not maintain possession or control of such Collateral.
- 5.20. Anti-Corruption Laws and Sanctions. The Company has implemented and maintains in effect policies and procedures with respect to compliance by the Company, its Subsidiaries and their respective directors, officers, employees and agents with Anti-Corruption Laws and applicable Sanctions, and the Company, its Subsidiaries and their respective officers and employees and, to the knowledge of the Company, its directors and agents, are in compliance with Anti-Corruption Laws and applicable Sanctions in all material respects and are not knowingly engaged in any activity that would reasonably be expected to result in the Company being designated as a Sanctioned Person. None of (a) the Company, any Subsidiary or to the knowledge of the Company or such Subsidiary any of their respective directors, officers or employees, or (b) to the knowledge of the Company, any agent of the Company or any Subsidiary that will act in any capacity in connection with or benefit from the credit facility established hereby, is a Sanctioned Person. No Advance or Facility LC, use of proceeds or other transaction contemplated by this Agreement violates any Anti-Corruption Law or applicable Sanctions.
- 5.21. Solvency. Both before and after giving effect to (a) the initial Credit Extensions to be made or incurred on the Closing Date or such other date as Loans and Facility LCs requested hereunder are made or incurred, (b) the disbursement of the proceeds of such Loans pursuant to the instructions of the Borrowers and (c) the payment and accrual of all fees, costs and expenses in connection with the foregoing, each Loan Party is and will be Solvent.
  - 5.22. No Default or Unmatured Default. No Default or Unmatured Default has occurred and is continuing.

- 5.23. <u>Special Representations and Warranties of each Foreign Subsidiary Borrower</u>. Each Foreign Subsidiary Borrower represents and warrants to the Lenders as provided in this Section 5.23 that:
  - 5.23.1. Filing. To ensure the enforceability or admissibility in evidence of this Agreement and any Notes requested to be issued hereunder by any Foreign Subsidiary Borrower in its jurisdiction of organization (hereinafter referred to as its "Home Country"), it is not necessary that this Agreement or any such Notes or any other document be filed or recorded with any court or other authority in its Home Country or that any stamp or similar tax be paid to or in respect of this Agreement or any such Notes of such Foreign Subsidiary Borrower. To the knowledge of such Foreign Subsidiary Borrower, the qualification by any Lender or the Agent for admission to do business under the laws of its Home Country does not constitute a condition to, and the failure to so qualify does not affect, the exercise by any Lender or the Agent of any right, privilege, or remedy afforded to any Lender or the Agent in connection with the Loan Documents to which such Foreign Subsidiary Borrower is a party or the enforcement of any such right, privilege, or remedy against such Foreign Subsidiary Borrower. The performance by any Lender or the Agent of any action required or permitted under the Loan Documents will not (i) to the knowledge of such Foreign Subsidiary Borrower, violate any law or regulation of such Foreign Subsidiary Borrower's Home Country or any political subdivision thereof, (ii) to the knowledge of such Foreign Subsidiary Borrower, result in any tax (other than any withholding tax for which the Company has provided an indemnity in accordance with the proviso set forth below) or other monetary liability to such party pursuant to the laws of such Foreign Subsidiary Borrower's Home Country or political subdivision or taxing authority thereof or otherwise (provided that, should any such action result in any such tax or other monetary liability to the Lender or the Agent, the Company hereby agrees to indemnify such Lender or the Agent, as the case may be, against (x) any such tax or other monetary liability and (y) any increase in any tax or other monetary liability which results from such action by such Lender or the Agent and, to the extent the Company makes such indemnification, the incurrence of such liability by the Agent or any Lender will not constitute a Default) or (iii) violate any rule or regulation of any federation or organization or similar entity applicable to such Foreign Subsidiary Borrower of which such Foreign Subsidiary Borrower's Home Country is a member.
  - 5.23.2. <u>No Immunity.</u> Neither such Foreign Subsidiary Borrower nor any of its assets is entitled to immunity from suit, execution, attachment or other legal process. Such Foreign Subsidiary Borrower's execution and delivery of the Loan Documents to which it is a party constitute, and the exercise of its rights and performance of and compliance with its obligations under such Loan Documents will constitute, private and commercial acts done and performed for private and commercial purposes.

#### ARTICLE VI

#### **COVENANTS**

During the term of this Agreement:

6.1. <u>Financial Reporting</u>. The Company will maintain, for itself and each Subsidiary, a system of accounting established and administered in accordance with GAAP, and furnish to the Agent (for further distribution to each Lender):

- (iv) Within 90 days after the end of each fiscal year, its consolidated balance sheet and related statements of income and cash flows showing the financial condition of the Company and the Subsidiaries as of the close of such fiscal year and the results of the operations of the Company and the Subsidiaries during such year, all in reasonable detail, setting forth in comparative form the corresponding statements for the preceding fiscal year. Any such consolidated financial statements shall have been audited by PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP or other independent public accountants of recognized national standing, and shall be accompanied by (x) an opinion of such accountants (which shall not be qualified in any material respect) to the effect that such consolidated financial statements fairly present in all material respects the financial condition and results of operations of the Company and the Subsidiaries on a consolidated basis in accordance with GAAP consistently applied, (y) any management letter prepared by such accountants and (z) at the reasonable request of the Agent, a certificate of such accountants that, in the course of their examination necessary for their certification of the foregoing, they have obtained no knowledge of any Default or Unmatured Default, or if, in the opinion of such accountants, any Default or Unmatured Default shall exist, stating the nature and status thereof.
- (v) Within 45 days after the end of each of the first three fiscal quarters of each fiscal year, its consolidated balance sheet and related statements of income and cash flows showing the financial condition of the Company and the Subsidiaries as of the close of such fiscal quarter and the results of the operations of the Company and the Subsidiaries during such fiscal quarter and the then elapsed portion of the fiscal year, all in reasonable detail and certified by one of its Financial Officers as fairly presenting in all material respects the financial condition and results of operations of each of the Company and the Subsidiaries on a consolidated basis in accordance with GAAP consistently applied, subject to normal year-end audit adjustments, setting forth in each case in comparative form the corresponding statements for the corresponding period in the preceding fiscal year.
- (vi) No later than 75 days following the first day of each fiscal year of the Company, a budget in form reasonably satisfactory to the Agent (including budgeted statements of income by each of the Company's business segments and consolidated as to sources and uses of cash and balance sheets) prepared by the Company for each of the four quarters of such fiscal year prepared in the same level of detail as prepared for and delivered to the Company's board of directors, in each case, of the Company and the Subsidiaries, accompanied by the statement of a Financial Officer of the Company to the effect that the budget is a reasonable estimate for the period covered thereby.
- (vii) Together with the financial statements required under Sections 6.1(i) and (ii), a compliance certificate in substantially the form of Exhibit B signed by one of its Financial Officers showing the calculations necessary to determine compliance with the covenants contained in Section 6.19 and 6.21 of this Agreement and stating that no Default or Unmatured Default exists, or if any Default or Unmatured Default exists, stating the nature and status thereof, and attaching any updates to the Exhibits to the Security Agreement if required pursuant to the terms thereof.
- (viii) As soon as possible and in any event within 10 days after (a) the United Kingdom Pensions Regulator issuing a financial support direction or a contribution notice (as those terms are defined in the United Kingdom Pensions Act 2004) in relation to any Foreign Pension Plan, (b) any amount is due to any Foreign Pension Plan pursuant to Section 75 or 75A of the

United Kingdom Pensions Act 1995, (c) an amount becomes payable under section 75 or 75A of the United Kingdom Pensions Act of 1995 and/or (d) the Company knows that any Reportable Event has occurred with respect to any Plan, a statement, signed by a Financial Officer of the Company, describing such matter or event and the action which the Company proposes to take with respect thereto, in each case, which has resulted in, or could reasonably be expected to result in, liability in an amount in excess of \$2,000,000 (or the Approximate Equivalent Amount of any Foreign Currency).

- (ix) Promptly upon the furnishing thereof to the shareholders of the Company, copies of all financial statements, reports and proxy statements so furnished. So long as the Company is a public company for reporting purposes under the Exchange Act, compliance with clause (vii) below shall be deemed to be in compliance with this clause (vi).
- (x) Promptly upon the filing thereof, copies of all registration statements and annual, quarterly, monthly or other regular reports which the Company or any of its Subsidiaries files with the Commission.
- (xi) If requested by the Agent, together with the financial statements required under Section 6.1(i), a certificate of good standing for the Company and (to the extent such concept applies to such entity) each other Person which has pledged collateral in support of the Secured Obligations from the appropriate governmental officer in its jurisdiction of incorporation or organization.
- (xii) Such other information (including non-financial information) as the Agent or any Lender may from time to time reasonably request.

If any information which is required to be furnished to the Lenders under this Section 6.1 is required by law or regulation to be filed by the Company with a government body on an earlier date, then the information required hereunder shall be furnished to the Lenders at such earlier date.

- 6.2. <u>Use of Proceeds</u>. Each Borrower will, and will cause each Subsidiary to, use the proceeds of each of the Credit Extensions for general corporate purposes, including, without limitation, for Permitted Acquisitions, to refinance certain existing indebtedness and for working capital purposes. No Borrower will, nor will it permit any Subsidiary to, use any of the proceeds of the Advances in violation of, or in any manner inconsistent with, any regulations of the Board, including the provisions of Regulations T, U or X. No Borrower will request any Advance or Facility LC, and no Borrower shall use, nor shall procure that its Subsidiaries and its or their respective directors, officers, employees and agents shall use, the proceeds of any Advance or Facility LC (A) in furtherance of an offer, payment, promise to pay, or authorization of the payment or giving of money, or anything else of value, to any Person in violation of any Anti-Corruption Laws, (B) for the purpose of funding, financing or facilitating any activities, business or transaction of or with any Sanctioned Person, or in any Sanctioned Country, to the extent such activities, businesses or transaction would be prohibited by Sanctions if conducted by a corporation incorporated in the United States or in a European Union member state, or (C) in any manner that would result in the violation of any Sanctions applicable to any party hereto.
- 6.3. <u>Notice of Default</u>. The Company will, and will cause each Subsidiary to, give prompt notice in writing to the Agent (for further distribution to each Lender) of the occurrence of any Default or Unmatured Default and of any other development, financial or otherwise, which could reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect.

- 6.4. <u>Conduct of Business</u>. The Company will, and will cause each Subsidiary to, carry on and conduct its business in substantially the same manner as it is presently conducted and in (and only in) lines of business reasonably related to industrial manufacturing and distribution (including the rental of industrial equipment and the provision of services related to industrial equipment) and do all things necessary to remain duly incorporated or organized, validly existing and (to the extent such concept applies to such entity) in good standing as a domestic corporation, partnership or limited liability company in its jurisdiction of incorporation or organization, as the case may be, and maintain all requisite authority to conduct its business in all material respects in each jurisdiction in which its business is conducted, in each case, except to the extent that a failure to do so could not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect.
- 6.5. Taxes. The Company will, and will cause each Subsidiary to, timely file complete and correct United States federal and applicable foreign, state and local tax returns required by law and pay when due all taxes, assessments and governmental charges and levies upon it or its income, profits or Property, except those which are being contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings and with respect to which adequate reserves have been set aside in accordance with GAAP.
- 6.6. Insurance. The Company will, and will cause each Subsidiary to, maintain with financially sound and reputable insurance companies insurance on all their Property in such amounts and covering such risks as is consistent with sound business practice, and the Company will furnish to any Lender upon reasonable request certificates of insurance as to the insurance carried. The Company shall deliver to the Agent endorsements (x) to all "All Risk" physical damage insurance policies on all of the Company's and the Domestic Subsidiary Guarantors' tangible personal property and assets and business interruption insurance policies naming the Agent as lender loss payee, and (y) to all general liability and other liability policies naming the Agent an additional insured. In the event the Company or any of its Subsidiaries at any time or times after the Closing Date shall fail to obtain or maintain any of the policies or insurance required herein or to pay any premium in whole or in part relating thereto, then the Agent, without waiving or releasing any obligations or resulting Default hereunder, may at any time or times thereafter (but shall be under no obligation to do so) obtain and maintain such policies of insurance and pay such premiums and take any other action with respect thereto which the Agent deems advisable. All sums so disbursed by the Agent shall constitute part of the Obligations, payable as provided in this Agreement. The Company will furnish to the Agent and the Lenders prompt written notice of any casualty or other insured damage to any material portion of the Collateral or the commencement of any action or proceeding for the taking of any material portion of the Collateral or interest therein under power of eminent domain or by condemnation or similar proceeding.
- 6.7. Compliance with Laws. The Company will, and will cause each Subsidiary to, comply in all material respects with all laws, rules, regulations, orders, writs, judgments, injunctions, decrees or awards to which it may be subject including, without limitation, all Environmental Laws, the violation of which could reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect and/or result in the creation of any Lien not permitted by Section 6.15. The Company will maintain in effect and enforce in all material respects policies and procedures with respect to compliance by the Company, its Subsidiaries and their respective directors, officers, employees and agents with Anti-Corruption Laws and applicable Sanctions.
- 6.8. <u>Maintenance of Properties</u>. The Company will, and will cause each Subsidiary to, do all things necessary to maintain, preserve, protect and keep its Property in good repair, working order and condition, and make all necessary and proper repairs, renewals and replacements so that its business carried on in connection therewith may be properly conducted at all times in all material respects.
- 6.9. <u>Books and Records; Inspection</u>. The Company will, and will cause each of its Subsidiaries to, keep proper books of record and account in which full, true and correct entries are made of all dealings

and transactions in relation to its business and activities. The Company will, and will cause each Subsidiary to, permit the Agent and the Lenders, by their respective representatives and agents, to inspect any of the Property, books and financial records of the Company and each Subsidiary, to examine and make copies of the books of accounts and other financial records of the Company and each Subsidiary, and to discuss the affairs, finances and accounts of the Company and each Subsidiary with, and to be advised as to the same by, their respective officers at such reasonable times and intervals as the Agent or any Lender may designate.

- 6.10. Dividends. The Company will not, nor will it permit any Subsidiary to, declare or pay any Dividends, except that:
- (i) (a) Any Wholly-Owned Subsidiary of the Company may pay Dividends to the Company or any Wholly-Owned Subsidiary of the Company and (b) any Subsidiary that is not a Wholly-Owned Subsidiary may pay Dividends to its shareholders generally so long as the Company or its respective Subsidiary which owns the Equity Interest in the Subsidiary paying such Dividends receives at least its proportionate share thereof (based upon its relative holdings of Equity Interests in the Subsidiary paying such Dividends and taking into account the relative preferences, if any, of the various classes of Equity Interests in such Subsidiary).
- (ii) So long as there shall exist no Default or Unmatured Default (both before and after giving effect to the payment thereof), the Company may repurchase outstanding shares of its common stock (or options to purchase such common stock) following the death, disability, retirement or termination of employment of employees, officers or directors of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries; *provided* that (a) all amounts used to effect such repurchases are obtained by the Company from a substantially concurrent issuance of its common stock (or options to purchase such common stock) to other employees, members of management, executive officers or directors of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries or (b) to the extent the proceeds used to effect any repurchase are not obtained as described in preceding clause (a), the aggregate amount of Dividends paid by the Company pursuant to this Section 6.10(ii) (exclusive of amounts paid as described pursuant to preceding clause (a)) shall not exceed \$1,000,000 in any fiscal year of the Company; *provided* that, in the event that the maximum amount which is permitted to be expended in respect of Dividends during any fiscal year pursuant to this clause (b) is not fully expended during such fiscal year, the maximum amount which may be expended during the immediately succeeding fiscal year pursuant to this clause (b) shall be increased by such unutilized amount.
- (iii) So long as there shall exist no Default or Unmatured Default (both before and after giving effect to the payment thereof), the Company may repurchase outstanding shares of its common stock or equivalents thereof or rights to purchase any of the foregoing issued in connection with the Company's directors compensation plan; *provided* that the aggregate amount of shares repurchased paid by the Company pursuant to this Section 6.10(iii) (exclusive of amounts paid as described pursuant to Section 6.10(ii)) shall not exceed \$750,000 in any fiscal year of the Company and shall not exceed a maximum of \$1,750,000 for all such repurchases made on or after the Closing Date.
- (iv) So long as there shall exist no Default or Unmatured Default (both before and after giving effect to the declaration and payment thereof), the Company may make or pay Dividends with respect to its outstanding common stock; *provided* that, the Leverage Ratio for the four fiscal quarter period most recently ended as of such date calculated on a pro forma basis reasonably acceptable to the Agent after giving effect to such Dividend (and any

Indebtedness incurred in connection therewith), as if such Dividend (and incurrence of Indebtedness, if any) had occurred on the last day of such period, shall be less than 3.25 to 1.00 or, following the Collateral Release Date, 3.00 to 1.00; *provided, further*, that the Company shall have furnished to Agent a certificate reasonably acceptable to Agent demonstrating such pro forma compliance in reasonable detail prior to making or paying any such Dividend if (i) the pro forma Leverage Ratio after giving effect to such Dividend would be greater than or equal to 2.75 to 1.00 or, following the Collateral Release Date, 2.50 to 1.00, (ii) any such Dividend (or series of related Dividends) made in any fiscal quarter exceeds \$75,000,000 (it being understood that in the case of Dividends made pursuant to an authorized share buyback program, a certificate shall not be required unless and until such threshold is exceeded) or (iii) the Agent so requests.

- (v) So long as there shall exist no Default or Unmatured Default (both before and after giving effect to the declaration and payment thereof) the Company may make or pay additional Dividends with respect to its outstanding common stock not otherwise permitted under this Section 6.10 in an aggregate amount not to exceed \$25,000,000 in any fiscal year of the Company.
- 6.11. <u>Indebtedness</u>. The Company will not, nor will it permit any Subsidiary to, create, incur or suffer to exist any Indebtedness, except:
- (i) The Loans and the Reimbursement Obligations.
- (ii) [Reserved]
- (iii) Receivables Transaction Attributed Indebtedness and/or Indebtedness incurred pursuant to Qualified Receivables Transactions in an aggregate amount not to exceed at any time 7.5% Consolidated Assets of the Company and its Subsidiaries (measured as of the end of the most recent fiscal quarter).
- (iv) Indebtedness (if any) resulting from any recharacterization of any Permitted Factoring Transaction.
- (v) Indebtedness actually outstanding on the date hereof and listed on Schedule 6.11 (excluding any Indebtedness described in clauses (i) and (iii) and the 2012 Senior Notes), but not any refinancings or renewals thereof.
- (vi) Rate Management Obligations under Rate Management Transactions entered into from time to time by the Company and its Subsidiaries and which the Company in good faith believes will provide protection against its reasonably estimated interest rate, foreign currency or commodity exposure.
- (vii) (a) Capitalized Lease Obligations and (b) Indebtedness pursuant to Sale and Leaseback Transactions, the Attributable Debt of which, together with Capitalized Lease Obligations permitted under clause (a), shall not exceed at any time 5.0% Consolidated Assets of the Company and its Subsidiaries (measured as of the end of the most recent fiscal quarter).
- (viii) Intercompany Indebtedness of the Company and its Subsidiaries outstanding to the extent permitted by Section 6.14.

- (ix) Any indebtedness arising under a declaration of joint and several liability used for the purpose of section 2:403 of the Dutch Civil Code (*Burgerlijk Wetboek*) (and any residual liability under such declaration arising pursuant to section 2:404(2) of the Dutch Civil Code (*Burgerlijk Wetboek*)).
- (x) In addition to any Indebtedness permitted by the preceding clause (viii), Indebtedness of any Wholly-Owned Subsidiary to the Company or another Wholly-Owned Subsidiary constituting the purchase price in respect of intercompany transfers of goods and services made in the ordinary course of business to the extent not constituting Indebtedness for borrowed money.
- (xi) Indebtedness under performance bonds, letter of credit obligations to provide security for worker's compensation claims and bank overdrafts, in each case incurred in the ordinary course of business; *provided* that any obligations arising in connection with such bank overdraft Indebtedness is extinguished within five Business Days of its incurrence.
- (xii) Indebtedness incurred by Foreign Subsidiaries from time to time after the Closing Date, so long as the aggregate principal amount of all Indebtedness (including trade letters of credit) incurred pursuant to this clause (xii) at any time outstanding shall not exceed \$100,000,000; provided that the aggregate principal amount of all such Indebtedness incurred by Foreign Subsidiary Borrowers shall not exceed \$75,000,000.
- (xiii) Indebtedness of any Person that becomes a Foreign Subsidiary after the Closing Date pursuant to a Permitted Acquisition, so long as such Indebtedness exists at the time of such Permitted Acquisition and is not incurred in contemplation of or in connection with such Permitted Acquisition, and extensions, renewals and replacements of any such Indebtedness that do not increase the outstanding principal amount thereof.
- (xiv) Additional unsecured Indebtedness of the Company and the Domestic Subsidiary Guarantors, including Senior Note Indebtedness and Subordinated Indebtedness; *provided*, that (a) any senior unsecured Indebtedness of the Company or its Subsidiaries under any notes or convertible notes permitted hereunder and issued under an indenture, loan agreement, note purchase agreement or similar governing instrument or document in a registered public offering or a Rule 144A or other private placement transaction shall only be permitted hereunder to the extent such Indebtedness constitutes, and complies with the terms set forth in the definition of, Senior Note Indebtedness, and (b) any Indebtedness that is subordinated to the payment of the Obligations shall only be permitted hereunder to the extent such Indebtedness constitutes, and complies with the terms set forth in the definition of, Subordinated Indebtedness.
- 6.12. Merger. The Company will not, nor will it permit any Subsidiary to, merge or consolidate with or into any other Person, except that a Subsidiary may merge (i) into the Company (with the Company being the surviving corporation) or a Wholly-Owned Subsidiary or (ii) in connection with a Permitted Acquisition, *provided*, in each case, that (a) if a Subsidiary Guarantor merges with another Subsidiary, the surviving entity shall be a Subsidiary Guarantor, (b) if a Foreign Subsidiary Borrower and (c) a Domestic Subsidiary shall not merge with or into a Foreign Subsidiary.
- 6.13. <u>Sale of Assets</u>. The Company will not, nor will it permit any Subsidiary to, lease, sell or otherwise dispose of its Property to any other Person, except:

- (i) Sales of inventory in the ordinary course of business and consistent with past practices.
- (ii) Any transfer of an interest in accounts or notes receivable and related assets as part of a Qualified Receivables Transaction or Permitted Factoring Transaction.
- (iii) Investments to the extent permitted by Section 6.14
- (iv) Licenses, cross-licenses or sublicenses by the Company and its Subsidiaries of software, trademarks and other intellectual property in the ordinary course of business and which do not materially interfere with the business of the Company or of the Company and the Subsidiaries, taken as a whole.
- (v) The Company and its Subsidiaries may sell or discount, in each case without recourse and in the ordinary course of business, overdue accounts receivable arising in the ordinary course of business, but only in connection with the compromise or collection thereof consistent with ordinary business practice (and not as part of any bulk sale).
- (vi) (A) The Company or any Domestic Subsidiary of the Company that is a Wholly-Owned Subsidiary may sell, transfer or lease Property to the Company or any other Domestic Subsidiary that is a Wholly-Owned Subsidiary, (B) any Foreign Subsidiary Borrower may sell, transfer or lease Property to the Company, a Domestic Subsidiary or another Foreign Subsidiary Borrower and (C) any Foreign Subsidiary (other than a Foreign Subsidiary Borrower) may sell, transfer or lease Property to the Company or any other Subsidiary.
- (vii) Each of the Company and its Subsidiaries may, in the ordinary course of business, sell, lease or otherwise dispose of any assets which, in the reasonable judgment of such Person, are obsolete, worn out or otherwise no longer useful in the conduct of such Person's business.

### (viii) [Reserved.].

- (ix) The Company or any Domestic Subsidiary may sell Equity Interests in any Foreign Subsidiary to another Foreign Subsidiary; *provided*, such sale shall be made for cash at fair market value as reasonably determined by the Company or such Domestic Subsidiary.
- (x) Each of the Company and its Subsidiaries may, unless a Default shall have occurred and be continuing, subject to Section 2.7(b)(iii), sell, lease or otherwise dispose of any assets, *provided* that (A) the aggregate consideration received in respect of all Asset Sales pursuant to this clause (xi) during any four fiscal quarter period shall not exceed 10% of the Consolidated Assets of the Company and its Subsidiaries (measured as of the end of the fiscal quarter most recently completed prior to such disposition) and (B) the aggregate consideration received in respect of all Asset Sales pursuant to this clause (xi) after the Closing Date shall not exceed 15% of the Consolidated Assets of the Company and its Subsidiaries (measured as of the end of the fiscal quarter most recently completed prior to the first such disposition completed after the Closing Date).
- (xi) The Company and its Subsidiaries may enter into one or more Sale and Leaseback Transactions, *provided* that the Attributable Debt arising therefrom, together with any Capitalized Lease Obligations permitted under Section 6.11(vii)(a) shall not exceed 5% Consolidated Assets of the Company and its Subsidiaries (measured as of the end of the most recent fiscal quarter) at any time outstanding.

- 6.14. <u>Investments and Acquisitions</u>. The Company will not, nor will it permit any Subsidiary to, make or suffer to exist any Investments (including without limitation, loans and advances to, and other Investments in, Subsidiaries), or commitments therefor, or to create any Subsidiary or to become or remain a partner in any partnership or joint venture, or to make any Acquisition of any Person, except:
  - (iii) Cash Equivalent Investments.
  - (iv) Existing Investments in Subsidiaries and other Investments in existence on the Closing Date and described in Schedule 6.14.
  - (v) Investments comprised of capital contributions (whether in the form of cash, a note, or other assets) to a Subsidiary or other special-purpose entity created solely to engage in a Qualified Receivables Transaction or otherwise resulting from transfers of assets permitted by Section 6.13(ii) to such a special-purpose entity.
  - (vi) Permitted Acquisitions.
  - (vii) Investments by the Company or any Subsidiary in the Company or any Domestic Subsidiary.
  - (viii) Investments by the Company or any Subsidiary in any Foreign Subsidiary of the Company, provided that the aggregate amount (determined without regard to any write-downs or write-offs thereof) of (x) all such Investments of the Company and the Domestic Subsidiaries in Foreign Subsidiaries made after the Closing Date at any time outstanding and (y) all such Investments of the Foreign Subsidiary Borrowers in other Foreign Subsidiaries made after the Closing Date at any time outstanding shall not exceed \$100,000,000; provided, further, that, subject to compliance with each other covenant set forth in this Article VI in connection with any such transaction, (a) the value of any assets (other than cash and cash equivalents) distributed to the Company or any Domestic Subsidiary by a Foreign Subsidiary (directly or indirectly) that are contributed to or otherwise invested in a Foreign Subsidiary substantially concurrently with such distribution (but not more than three Business Days thereafter) and (b) the value of Equity Interests in Foreign Subsidiaries contributed by the Company or any Domestic Subsidiary to a Foreign Subsidiary shall not reduce the aggregate amount available for Investments in Foreign Subsidiaries under this paragraph (vi).
  - (ix) [Reserved]
  - (x) [Reserved]
  - (xi) The purchase by a Foreign Subsidiary of the Equity Interests of another Foreign Subsidiary as described in Section 6.13(x).
  - (xii) Other Investments not otherwise permitted by clauses (i) through (ix) above, *provided* that the aggregate amount of all such Investments made after the Closing Date at any time outstanding (determined without regard to any write-downs or write-offs thereof) shall not exceed \$15,000,000.
- 6.15. <u>Liens</u>. The Company will not, nor will it permit any Subsidiary to, create, incur, or suffer to exist any Lien in, of or on the Property of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries, except:

- (i) Liens (other than any Lien imposed by ERISA or any Environmental Law) for taxes, assessments or governmental charges or levies on its Property if the same shall not at the time be delinquent or thereafter can be paid without penalty, or are being contested in good faith and by appropriate proceedings and for which adequate reserves in accordance with GAAP shall have been set aside on its books.
- (ii) Liens imposed by law, such as carriers', warehousemen's and mechanics' liens and other similar liens arising in the ordinary course of business (a) which do not in the aggregate materially detract from the value of the property or assets of the Company and the Subsidiaries, taken as a whole, and do not materially impair the use thereof in the operation of the business of the Company and the Subsidiaries, taken as a whole, or (b) which are being contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings and for which adequate reserves shall have been set aside on its books.
- (iii) Liens (other than any Lien imposed by ERISA) (a) arising out of pledges or deposits under worker's compensation laws, unemployment insurance, old age pensions, or other social security or retirement benefits, or similar legislation, (b) to secure the performance of tenders, statutory obligations (other than excise taxes), surety, stay, customs and appeal bonds, statutory bonds, bids, leases, government contracts, trade contracts, performance and return of money bonds and other similar obligations (exclusive of obligations for the payment of borrowed money) or (c) arising by virtue of deposits made in the ordinary course of business to secure liability for premiums to insurance carriers.
- (iv) Utility easements, building restrictions and such other encumbrances or charges against real property as are of a nature generally existing with respect to properties of a similar character and which do not in any material way affect the marketability of the same or interfere with the use thereof in the business of the Company or its Subsidiaries.
- (v) Liens existing on the Closing Date and described in Schedule 6.15, *provided* that (i) the aggregate principal amount of the Indebtedness, if any, secured by such Liens does not increase and (ii) such Liens do not encumber any additional assets or properties of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries.
- (vi) Liens in favor of the Agent, for the benefit of the Lenders, in the Facility LC Collateral Account or granted pursuant to any Collateral Document.
- (vii) Liens incurred in connection with any transfer of an interest in accounts or notes receivable or related assets as part of a Qualified Receivables Transaction or Permitted Factoring Transaction.
- (viii) Any Lien of a lessor under a Capitalized Lease on assets subject to such Capitalized Lease securing Capitalized Lease Obligations permitted by Section 6.11(vii).
- (ix) Liens arising out of judgments or awards not giving rise to a Default in respect of which the Company or any of its Subsidiaries shall in good faith be prosecuting an appeal or proceedings for review and in respect of which there shall be secured a subsisting stay of execution pending such appeal or proceedings.

- (x) Any interest or title of a lessor, sublessor, licensee or licensor under any lease (other than a Capitalized Lease) or license agreement permitted by this Agreement, including any Lien filed to prevent the impairment of any such interest.
- (xi) Liens in favor of customs and revenue authorities arising as a matter of law to secure the payment of customs duties in connection with the importation of goods.
- (xii) In the case of any Dutch Subsidiary, Liens created or to be created pursuant to the general conditions of a bank operating in the Netherlands based on the general conditions drawn up by the Netherlands Bankers' Association (*Nederlandse Vereniging van Banken*) and the Consumers' Union (*Consumenten bond*).
- (xiii) Liens on assets of Foreign Subsidiaries (other than Foreign Subsidiary Borrowers); *provided* that (a) such Liens do not extend to, or encumber, assets which constitute Equity Interests in any of the Company's Subsidiaries and (b) such Liens extending to the assets of any Foreign Subsidiary secure only Indebtedness incurred by such Foreign Subsidiary pursuant to Section 6.11(xii).
- (xiv) Liens upon assets of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries subject to Sale and Leaseback Transactions to the extent permitted by Section 6.13(xii); *provided* that (a) in each case, such Liens only serve to secure the payment of Attributable Debt arising under such Sale and Leaseback Transaction and do not encumber any other asset (other than proceeds thereof) of the Company or any Subsidiary of the Company and (b) the aggregate outstanding principal amount of all Attributable Debt secured by Liens permitted by this clause (xiv) shall not at any time exceed, together with all Capitalized Lease Obligations permitted by Section 6.11(vii)(a), 5.0% Consolidated Assets of the Company and its Subsidiaries (measured as of the end of the most recent fiscal quarter).
- (xv) Deposit arrangements and pledges of cash or cash equivalents in an aggregate amount not to exceed \$5,000,000 at any time to secure Banking Services Obligations.
- (xvi) Liens not otherwise permitted by the foregoing clauses (i) through (xv) to securing liabilities not in excess of, \$5,000,000 in the aggregate at any time outstanding.
- 6.16. Affiliates. The Company will not, and will not permit any Subsidiary to, enter into any transaction (including, without limitation, the purchase or sale of any Property or service) with, or make any payment or transfer to, any Affiliate other than in the ordinary course of business and pursuant to the reasonable requirements of the Company's or such Subsidiary's business and upon fair and reasonable terms no less favorable to the Company or such Subsidiary than the Company or such Subsidiary would obtain in a comparable arms-length transaction, except (i) transactions between the Company or any Subsidiary, on the one hand, and any Subsidiary or other special-purpose entity created to engage solely in a Qualified Receivables Transaction and (ii) any other transaction between the Company and any Subsidiary or between a Subsidiary and another Subsidiary permitted by Section 6.10, 6.11, 6.12, 6.13 or 6.14.
- 6.17. <u>Subordinated Indebtedness and Senior Note Indebtedness</u>. The Company will not, and will not permit any Subsidiary to, make any amendment or modification to any indenture, note or other agreement evidencing or governing any Subordinated Indebtedness or Senior Note Indebtedness that is adverse to the interests of the Lenders, or to directly or indirectly voluntarily prepay, defease or in substance defease, purchase, redeem, retire or otherwise acquire, any Subordinated Indebtedness other than (i) exchanges of Equity Interests in the Company for Subordinated Indebtedness, (ii) refinancings of Subordinated

Indebtedness using proceeds of Permitted Refinancing Subordinated Indebtedness and (iii) after the issuance of any Subordinated Indebtedness, the exchange of notes evidencing such Indebtedness for notes that have terms substantially identical in all material respects to such original notes, except that such new notes do not contain terms with respect to transfer restrictions; *provided*, that no such prepayment, defeasance purchase, redemption, retirement or other acquisition of Subordinated Indebtedness shall be in made in violation of the subordination provisions applicable thereto. The Company shall give the Agent five Business Days' prior written notice of the terms of any amendment or modification to the indenture, note or other agreement evidencing or governing any Subordinated Indebtedness or Senior Note Indebtedness.

6.18. Contingent Obligations. The Company will not, nor will it permit any Subsidiary to, make or suffer to exist any Contingent Obligation (including, without limitation, any Contingent Obligation with respect to the obligations of a Subsidiary), except (i) by endorsement of instruments for deposit or collection in the ordinary course of business, (ii) the Reimbursement Obligations, (iii) in respect of customary indemnities (and guarantees thereof) provided in connection with any Asset Sale permitted under Section 6.13, (iv) the Guarantees and guarantees of Indebtedness to the extent that and so long as such Indebtedness is permitted by Section 6.11, *provided* that (a) only Subsidiary Guarantors may guarantee Indebtedness of the Company other than the Obligations and (b) guarantees of Subordinated Indebtedness of the Company shall be subordinated to the Domestic Subsidiary Guaranty on the same basis, (v) Contingent Obligations existing on the Closing Date and described in Schedule 6.18 (excluding Contingent Obligations with respect to Indebtedness described in clause (iv) above), (vi) guarantees by the Company of obligations of Subsidiaries not constituting Indebtedness in the ordinary course of business and (vii) other Contingent Obligations not otherwise permitted by clauses (i) through (vi) above not exceeding \$20,000,000 in the aggregate outstanding at any one time.

# 6.19. Financial Covenants.

- 6.19.1. <u>Leverage Ratio</u>.
  - (a) Prior to the Collateral Release Date.
- (i) At all times from the Closing Date until (but not including) the first fiscal quarter ending on or after the Collateral Release Date, the Company will not permit the Leverage Ratio, determined as of the end of each of its fiscal quarters, to be greater than 3.75 to 1.00.
- (ii) Notwithstanding the immediately preceding clause (i), commencing with the first fiscal quarter ending after the Closing Date and prior to the Collateral Release Date, the Leverage Ratio may be up to 4.25 to 1.00 for any fiscal quarter during which the Company or any of its Subsidiaries has entered into a Specified Acquisition (a "Trigger Quarter") and for the next succeeding fiscal quarter (or, if such Specified Acquisition occurred after the forty-fifth (45th) day of such Trigger Quarter, the Leverage Ratio may be up to 4.25 to 1.00 for such Trigger Quarter and the next two succeeding fiscal quarters); provided, that the Leverage Ratio shall return to 3.75 to 1.00 (or lower) no later than the second fiscal quarter after such Trigger Quarter (or, if such Specified Acquisition occurred after the forty-fifth (45th) day of such Trigger Quarter, no later than the third fiscal quarter after such Trigger Quarter); provided, further, that following the occurrence of a Trigger Quarter, no subsequent Trigger Quarter shall be permitted to occur for purposes of this Section 6.19.1(a) unless and until the Leverage Ratio is less than or equal to 3.75 to 1.00 as of the end of at least one fiscal quarter following the applicable Specified Acquisition.
  - (b) From and after the Collateral Release Date.

- (i) Commencing with the first fiscal quarter ending on or after the Collateral Release Date, the Company will not permit the Leverage Ratio, determined as of the end of each of its fiscal quarters, to be greater than 3.50 to 1.00.
- (ii) Notwithstanding the immediately preceding clause (i), from and after the Collateral Release Date the Leverage Ratio may be up to 4.00 to 1.00 for any Trigger Quarter and for the next succeeding fiscal quarter (or, if the Specified Acquisition giving rise to such Trigger Quarter occurred after the forty-fifth (45th) day of such Trigger Quarter, the Leverage Ratio may be up to 4.00 to 1.00 for such Trigger Quarter and the next two succeeding fiscal quarters); provided, that the Leverage Ratio shall return to 3.50 to 1.00 (or lower) no later than the second fiscal quarter after such Trigger Quarter (or, if such Specified Acquisition occurred after the forty-fifth (45th) day of such Trigger Quarter, no later than the third fiscal quarter after such Trigger Quarter); provided, further, that following the occurrence of a Trigger Quarter, no subsequent Trigger Quarter shall be permitted to occur for purposes of this Section 6.19.1(b) unless and until the Leverage Ratio is less than or equal to 3.50 to 1.00 as of the end of at least one fiscal quarter following the applicable Specified Acquisition.
- 6.19.2. <u>Interest Coverage Ratio.</u> The Company will not permit the Interest Coverage Ratio, determined as of the end of each of its fiscal quarters, to be less than 3.50 to 1.00.
- 6.20. Fiscal Year. The Company will not change its fiscal year-end to a date other than August 31.
- 6.21. Subsidiary Guarantors; Pledges; Collateral Documentation; Additional Collateral; Further Assurances.
- Material Domestic Subsidiaries. If, at any time after the Closing Date, any Domestic Subsidiary (other than a then existing (a) Domestic Subsidiary Guarantor, ASCP-Weasler Holdings, Inc. or Weasler Engineering, Inc.) shall constitute a Material Domestic Subsidiary, the Company shall promptly notify the Agent thereof, which notice shall specify the date as of which such Domestic Subsidiary became a Material Domestic Subsidiary. On or prior to the date (x) 30 days after the Closing Date in the case of ASCP-Weasler Holdings, Inc. and Weasler Engineering, Inc. or (y) 30 days after the date specified in any such notice described in the preceding sentence (or, in the case of clause (x) or (y), such longer period as may be agreed by the Agent in its sole discretion) or, if earlier, the date on which such Material Domestic Subsidiary (including ASCP-Weasler Holdings, Inc. and Weasler Engineering, Inc.) becomes party to a guaranty of the Senior Note Indebtedness or any other obligation of the Company, the Company shall cause such Material Domestic Subsidiary to execute and deliver to the Agent a supplement to the Domestic Subsidiary Guaranty, a supplement to the Security Agreement and the Collateral Documents required to be delivered by such Person (and each holder of the Equity Interests of such Person) pursuant to Section 6.21(e) and (h), together with such supporting documentation, including authorizing resolutions and/or opinions of counsel, as the Agent may reasonably request. Notwithstanding the foregoing, (i) if the Company acquires a Material Domestic Subsidiary pursuant to a Permitted Acquisition, the Company may, as an alternative to complying with the preceding sentence, within 30 days after the consummation of such Permitted Acquisition (or such longer period as may be agreed by the Agent in its sole discretion), cause such Material Domestic Subsidiary to merge into, or to transfer all or substantially all of its assets to, the Company or a Domestic Subsidiary Guarantor, and (ii) if any Domestic Subsidiary is a Material Domestic Subsidiary solely because it holds Voting Equity Interests in a Material Foreign Subsidiary, but is not required to pledge such Voting Equity Interests

pursuant to the last sentence of Section 6.21(b), then such Domestic Subsidiary shall not be required to become a Domestic Subsidiary Guarantor pursuant to this Section 6.21(a).

(b) Material Foreign Subsidiaries. If, at any time after the Closing Date, any first-tier Foreign Subsidiary (other than a Foreign Subsidiary listed on Schedule 1.3) shall constitute a Material Foreign Subsidiary, the Company shall promptly notify the Agent thereof, which notice shall specify the date as of which such Foreign Subsidiary became a Material Foreign Subsidiary. Within 30 days after the date specified in such notice (or such longer period as may be agreed by the Agent in its sole discretion), the Company shall, and/or shall cause each Domestic Subsidiary to, if and to the extent that each of them holds any Equity Interest in such Material Foreign Subsidiary, execute and deliver to the Agent a new Foreign Law Pledge Agreement (as determined by the Agent in its reasonable discretion), together with such supporting documentation (including, without limitation, additional Collateral Documents, authorizing resolutions and/or opinions of counsel) as the Agent may reasonably request, in order to create a perfected, first priority security interest in the Equity Interests in such Material Foreign Subsidiary, provided that such pledges, individually or collectively, with respect to any Foreign Subsidiary shall not exceed the Applicable Pledge Percentage of the Voting Equity Interests in such Foreign Subsidiary and, as a result of the limitation set forth in the preceding sentence, the Company can comply with this Section 6.21(b) without the pledge of such Voting Equity Interests.

## (c) Minimum Requirements.

- (i) 85% of Company and Domestic Subsidiaries. At all times after the Leverage Ratio is greater than 2.75 to 1.00 (or greater than 2.50 to 1.00 following the Collateral Release Date) until the Leverage Ratio is less than such level, if (x) the aggregate assets of the Company and the Domestic Subsidiary Guarantors (other than Equity Interests in Subsidiaries) shall fail to represent 85% or more of the aggregate assets of the Company and its Domestic Subsidiaries (other than Equity Interests in Subsidiaries) as of such time or (y) such entities on an aggregate basis shall fail to be responsible for 85% or more of the aggregate operating income of the Company and its Domestic Subsidiaries for the four fiscal quarter period then ended, the Company shall promptly notify the Agent thereof, which notice shall specify the date as of which such failure arose. Within 30 days after the date specified in such notice (or such longer period as may be agreed by the Agent in its sole discretion), the Company shall, and shall cause its Domestic Subsidiaries (whether or not they are Material Domestic Subsidiaries) to, comply with Section 6.21(a) (but without duplication of the 30-day grace period provided in this clause (c)(i) and solely if such failure arose after the Collateral Release Date, without the requirement to execute and deliver to the Agent a supplement to the Security Agreement and the Collateral Documents required to be delivered by such Person (and each holder of the Equity Interests of such Person) pursuant to Section 6.21(e) and (h)) to the extent necessary to cure the conditions giving rise to such failure.
- (ii) <u>Guarantees of Other Obligations</u>. If, at any time after the Closing Date, any Subsidiary of the Company that is not party to the Domestic Subsidiary Guaranty shall become party to a guaranty of the Senior Note Indebtedness or any other obligation of the Company, the Company shall immediately notify the Agent thereof and cause such Subsidiary to comply with Section 6.21(a) (but without giving effect to the 30-day grace period provided therein).

- (d) Foreign Subsidiary Borrowers. Notwithstanding the foregoing requirements of this Section 6.21, all of the Equity Interests of a Foreign Subsidiary Borrower and the Foreign Subsidiaries of the Company that directly or indirectly own the Equity Interests of such Foreign Subsidiary Borrower shall be pledged to the Agent to secure the Obligations owing by such Foreign Subsidiary Borrower and, to the extent permitted by applicable law, each other Foreign Subsidiary Borrower. If, at any time after the Closing Date, the Company or any Subsidiary shall possess any Equity Interests of any such Subsidiary, the Company shall immediately notify the Agent thereof and the Company shall, and/or shall cause each Subsidiary to, if and to the extent that each of them holds any Equity Interest in any such Subsidiary, immediately execute and deliver to the Agent a new Foreign Law Pledge Agreement (as determined by the Agent in its discretion), together with such supporting documentation (including, without limitation, additional Collateral Documents, authorizing resolutions and/or opinions of counsel) as the Agent may reasonably request, in order to create a perfected, first priority security interest in all of the Equity Interests in such Subsidiary securing the Obligations owing by the applicable Foreign Subsidiary Borrower and, to the extent permitted by applicable law, each other Foreign Subsidiary Borrower.
- (e) <u>Collateral Documentation</u>. The Company will cause, and will cause each Domestic Subsidiary Guarantor to cause, all owned Property (other than real property) (as more fully described in the Security Agreement) to be subject at all times to first priority, perfected security interests in favor of the Agent, for the benefit of the Holders of Secured Obligations, to secure the Secured Obligations in accordance with the terms and conditions of the Collateral Documents, subject in any case to Liens permitted by Section 6.15 hereof. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, the Company will cause the Applicable Pledge Percentage of the issued and outstanding Equity Interests of each Subsidiary directly owned by the Company or any Domestic Subsidiary Guarantor to be subject at all times to a first priority, perfected Lien in favor of the Agent, for the benefit of the Holders of Secured Obligations, to secure the Secured Obligations in accordance with the terms and conditions of the Security Agreement.

#### (f) Releases.

(i) The Lenders hereby irrevocably authorize the Agent to, and the Agent shall, release any Liens granted to the Agent by the Loan Parties on any Collateral (i) upon the termination of the all Revolving Loan Commitments, the expiration or termination of all Facility LCs and payment and satisfaction in full in cash of all Secured Obligations (other than contingent indemnity obligations), (ii) upon the Company's request following the date upon which (a) the Company's S&P Rating is BBB- (with stable outlook) or better and (b) the Company's Moody's Rating is Baa3 (with stable outlook) or better (provided, that if either S&P or Moody's is unwilling to provide a rating following the use of reasonable efforts by the Company to obtain such rating, the parties will use the comparable rating of a substitute rating agency to be agreed by the Company and the Agent); provided, that following any such release of Liens, the Leverage Ratio shall be adjusted as described in Section 6.19.1(b), (iii) constituting property being sold, transferred or otherwise disposed of (including, pursuant to a Qualified Receivables Transaction or Permitted Factoring Transaction) if the Company certifies to the Agent that such sale, transfer or disposition is made in compliance with the terms of this Agreement (and the Agent may rely conclusively on any such certificate, without further inquiry) provided that after such release the Company remains in compliance with Section 6.21(c) or (iv) as required to effect any sale or other disposition of such Collateral in connection with any exercise of remedies of the Agent and the Lenders pursuant to this Agreement. Any such release shall not in any manner discharge, affect, or impair the Obligations or any Liens (other than those expressly being released) upon (or obligations of the Loan Parties in respect of) all interests retained by the Loan Parties,

including (without limitation) the proceeds of any sale, all of which shall continue to constitute part of the Collateral.

(ii) The Lenders hereby irrevocably authorize the Agent to, and the Agent shall, in the event of a sale, transfer or other disposition of all of the Equity Interests of any Domestic Subsidiary Guarantor if the Company certifies to the Agent that such sale, transfer or disposition is made in compliance with the terms of this Agreement (and the Agent may rely conclusively on any such certificate, without further inquiry), (x) release such Domestic Subsidiary Guarantor from its obligations under the Domestic Subsidiary Guaranty and each other Loan Document to which it is a party and (y) release any Liens granted to the Agent by such Domestic Subsidiary Guarantor on any Collateral (or by its parent on the Equity Interests of such Domestic Subsidiary Guarantor), provided that (i) such Domestic Subsidiary Guarantor is concurrently released from any obligations it may have with respect to Subordinated Indebtedness and Senior Note Indebtedness and (ii) after such release the Company remains in compliance with Section 6.21(c).

#### (g) Certain Foreign Law Pledge Agreements.

- (xi) Notwithstanding the foregoing provisions of this Section 6.21, the Company shall (or shall cause the applicable Subsidiary to) on or prior to the date thirty (30) days following the Closing Date (or such later date as the Agent shall agree in its sole discretion), execute and deliver to the Agent either an amendment and/or reaffirmation of each Foreign Law Pledge Agreement executed and delivered (or reaffirmed or otherwise in effect) under the Existing Credit Agreement (an "Existing Foreign Law Pledge Agreement") that is governed by the laws of France or Hong Kong, or a substitute Foreign Law Pledge Agreement therefor, in any such case, as deemed appropriate under the applicable local law of such Foreign Law Pledge Agreement, together with such supporting documentation (including, without limitation, additional Collateral Documents, authorizing resolutions and/or opinions of counsel) as the Agent may reasonably request, in order to provide the Agent with a perfected, first priority security interest in the Equity Interests of the Foreign Subsidiary subject to such Foreign Law Pledge Agreement; it being understood and agreed that no such amendment, reaffirmation, substitution or supporting documentation shall be required with respect to the Existing Foreign Law Pledge Agreement governed by the laws of Germany.
- (xii) Notwithstanding the foregoing provisions of this Section 6.21, reaffirmation and supporting documentation in connection with each Existing Foreign Law Pledge Agreement governed by the laws of the United Kingdom (an "Existing UK Foreign Law Pledge") shall be delivered as a condition to the Closing Date, other than with respect to the Mortgage over Shares dated July 5, 2012 by the Borrower over its shares in Actuant Acquisitions Limited, in favor of JP Morgan Chase bank, N.A. (the "Existing AAL Foreign Law Pledge").
- (xiii) Notwithstanding the foregoing provisions of this Section 6.21, the parties hereto acknowledge that the Borrower is in the process of transferring its Equity Interests in Actuant Acquisitions Limited to Actuant International Holdings, Inc. Accordingly, the Company shall on or prior to the date sixty (60) days following the Closing Date (or such later date as the Agent shall agree in its sole discretion), execute and deliver to the Agent either an amendment and/or reaffirmation of the Existing AAL Foreign Law Pledge (in the event ownership remains with the Borrower), or a substitute Foreign Law Pledge Agreement by Actuant International Holdings, Inc., in either case, together with such supporting

documentation (including, without limitation, additional Collateral Documents, authorizing resolutions and/or opinions of counsel) as the Agent may reasonably request, in order to provide the Agent with a perfected, first priority security interest in the Equity Interests of Actuant Acquisitions Limited.

- (xiv) Notwithstanding the foregoing provisions of this Section 6.21, the Company shall on or prior to the date sixty (60) days following the Closing Date (or such later date as the Agent shall agree in its sole discretion), cause the applicable Subsidiaries to deliver one or more share pledges with respect to the Applicable Pledge Percentage of Equity Interests in ATU Hungary Holding Kft (which, in the Agent's sole discretion as reflected in the applicable Collateral Documents, may be accomplished by a pledge of all of Engineered Solutions, L.P.'s Equity Interests in ATU Hungary Holding Kft and none of Actuant Hungary Holding Kft's Equity Interests in ATU Hungary Holding Kft), together with such supporting documentation (including, without limitation, additional Collateral Documents, authorizing resolutions and/or opinions of counsel) as the Agent may reasonably request, in order to provide the Agent with a perfected, first priority security interest in such Equity Interests.
- (xv) Effective as of the Closing Date, the Lenders and the Agent hereby waive any "Default" or "Unmatured Default" under and as defined in the Existing Credit Agreement occurring prior to date hereof resulting from a failure of the Company to comply with Section 6.21 (b) of the Existing Credit Agreement. Except as specifically waived pursuant to the preceding sentence, the execution, delivery and effectiveness of this Agreement shall not (i) operate as a waiver of any right, power or remedy of the Agent or the Lenders, nor constitute a waiver of any provision of the Existing Credit Agreement, the Existing Loan Documents, the Credit Agreement, the Loan Documents or any other documents, instruments and agreements executed and/or delivered in connection therewith or (ii) constitute a course of dealing or create any implication that the Agent or the Lenders would be willing under any circumstances in the future to provide the Company with any additional waivers, amendments or other accommodations.

## (h) Additional Collateral; Further Assurances.

- (i) Without limiting the foregoing, the Company will, and will cause each Subsidiary to, execute and deliver, or cause to be executed and delivered, to the Agent such documents, agreements and instruments, and will take or cause to be taken such further actions (including the filing and recording of financing statements and other documents, as applicable), which may be required by law or which the Agent may, from time to time, reasonably request to carry out the terms and conditions of this Agreement and the other Loan Documents and to ensure perfection and priority of the Liens created or intended to be created by the Collateral Documents, all at the expense of the Company.
- (ii) If any assets of a type constituting Collateral under the Security Agreement are acquired by the Company or a Domestic Subsidiary Guarantor after the Closing Date (other than assets constituting Collateral under the Security Agreement that become subject to the Lien under the Security Agreement upon acquisition thereof), the Company will notify the Agent thereof, and, if requested by the Agent, the Company will cause such assets to be subjected to a Lien securing the Secured Obligations and will take, and cause the other Loan Parties to take, such actions as shall be necessary or reasonably requested by the Agent to grant and

perfect such Liens, including actions described in Section 6.21(h)(i), all at the expense of the Company.

6.22. Centre of Main Interests and Establishment. No Foreign Subsidiary Borrower shall without the prior written consent of the Agent, take any action that shall cause its registered office or centre of main interests (as that term is used in Article 3(1) of the Regulation) to be situated outside of its jurisdiction of incorporation, or cause it to have an Establishment situated outside of its jurisdiction of incorporation.

#### ARTICLE VII

## **DEFAULTS**

The occurrence of any one or more of the following events shall constitute a Default:

- 7.1. Any representation or warranty made or deemed made by or on behalf of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries to the Lenders or the Agent under or in connection with this Agreement, any Credit Extension, or any certificate or information delivered in connection with this Agreement or any other Loan Document shall be materially false on the date as of which made.
- 7.2. Nonpayment of principal of any Loan when due, nonpayment of any Reimbursement Obligation within one Business Day after the same becomes due, or nonpayment of interest upon any Loan or of any commitment fee, LC Fee or other obligations under any of the Loan Documents within three Business Days after the same becomes due.
  - 7.3. The breach by the Company of any of the terms or provisions of Section 6.2, 6.3 or 6.10 through 6.22.
- 7.4. The breach by any Loan Party (i) of Section 6.1 which is not remedied within ten days after the occurrence of such breach or (ii) (other than a breach which constitutes a Default under another Section of this Article VII) of any of the other terms or provisions of this Agreement or any other Loan Document which is not remedied within thirty days after the occurrence of such breach.
- 7.5. Failure of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries to pay when due any Material Indebtedness; or the default by the Company or any of its Subsidiaries in the performance (beyond the applicable grace period with respect thereto, if any) of any term, provision or condition contained in any Material Indebtedness Agreement, or any other event shall occur or condition exist, the effect of which default, event or condition is to cause, or to permit the holder(s) of such Material Indebtedness or the lender(s) under any Material Indebtedness Agreement to cause, such Material Indebtedness to become due prior to its stated maturity or any commitment to lend under any Material Indebtedness Agreement to be terminated prior to its stated expiration date (or, in the case of any Receivables Facility Attributable Indebtedness, cause such Indebtedness to amortize or liquidate or terminate the reinvestment of collections or proceeds of receivables); or any Material Indebtedness of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries shall be declared to be due and payable or required to be prepaid or repurchased (other than by a regularly scheduled payment) prior to the stated maturity thereof, provided, that the occurrence of any of the foregoing with respect to Receivables Facility Attributed Indebtedness shall not constitute a Default hereunder so long as the aggregate outstanding amount thereof does not exceed the Available Aggregate Revolving Loan Commitment; or the occurrence of an early termination under any Rate Management Transaction resulting from (i) any event of default under such Rate Management Transaction as to which the Company or any Subsidiary is the defaulting party or (ii) any termination event as to which the Company or any Subsidiary is an affected party and, in either event, the termination value or other similar obligation owed by the Company or such Subsidiary as a result thereof is

in excess of \$10,000,000 and remains unpaid; or the Company or any of its Subsidiaries shall not pay, or admit in writing its inability to pay, its debts generally as they become due.

- 7.6. Any Borrower or any Material Subsidiary shall (i) have an order for relief entered with respect to it under any Federal, state or foreign bankruptcy, insolvency, administrative receivership or similar law now or hereafter in effect, (ii) make an assignment for the benefit of creditors, (iii) apply for, seek, consent to, or acquiesce in, the appointment of a receiver, custodian, trustee, examiner, liquidator or similar official for it or any Substantial Portion of its Property, (iv) institute any proceeding seeking an order for relief under any Federal, state or foreign bankruptcy, insolvency, administrative receivership or similar law now or hereafter in effect or seeking to adjudicate it a bankrupt or insolvent, or seeking dissolution, winding up, liquidation, reorganization, arrangement, adjustment or composition of it or its debts under any Federal, state or foreign bankruptcy, insolvency, administrative receivership or similar law now or hereafter in effect or fail to file an answer or other pleading denying the material allegations of any such proceeding filed against it, (v) take any corporate or partnership action to authorize or effect any of the foregoing actions set forth in this Section 7.6 or (vi) fail to contest in good faith any appointment or proceeding described in Section 7.7.
- 7.7. Without the application, approval or consent of any Borrower or any Material Subsidiary, a receiver, trustee, examiner, liquidator or similar official shall be appointed for a Borrower or any Material Subsidiary or any Substantial Portion of its Property, or a proceeding described in Section 7.6(iv) shall be instituted against any Borrower or any Material Subsidiary and such appointment continues undischarged or such proceeding continues undismissed or unstayed for a period of 60 consecutive days.
- 7.8. A UK Insolvency Event shall occur in respect of any UK Borrower or any Material Subsidiary that is a UK Subsidiary, or any other UK Relevant Entity.
- 7.9. Any court, government or governmental agency shall condemn, seize or otherwise appropriate, or take custody or control of, all or any portion of the Property of the Company and its Subsidiaries which, when taken together with all other Property of the Company and its Subsidiaries so condemned, seized, appropriated, or taken custody or control of, during the twelve-month period ending with the month in which any such action occurs, constitutes a Substantial Portion.
- 7.10. The Company or any of its Subsidiaries shall fail within 30 days to pay, bond or otherwise discharge one or more (i) judgments or orders for the payment of money in excess of \$10,000,000 (or the equivalent thereof in currencies other than Dollars) in the aggregate, but excluding any portion thereof which is covered by independent third-party insurance so long as the insurer is reasonably likely to be able to pay, has not disputed coverage and has accepted a tender of defense and indemnification or (ii) nonmonetary judgments or orders which, individually or in the aggregate, could reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect, which judgment(s), in any such case, is/are not stayed on appeal or otherwise being appropriately contested in good faith.
- 7.11. The Unfunded Liabilities of all Single Employer Plans shall exceed in the aggregate \$25,000,000, or any Reportable Event shall have occurred with respect to any Plan that, together with all other Reportable Events that have occurred and are continuing, could reasonably be expected to result in liability to the Company and its Subsidiaries in an aggregate amount in excess of \$20,000,000, or any Single Employer Plan shall have any Unfunded Liabilities for which a minimum funding waiver request has been filed under Section 412 of the Code or Section 302 of ERISA.
- 7.12. The Company or any other member of the Controlled Group shall have been notified by the sponsor of a Multiemployer Plan that it has incurred withdrawal liability to such Multiemployer Plan in an

amount which, when aggregated with all other amounts required to be paid to Multiemployer Plans by the Company or any other member of the Controlled Group as withdrawal liability (determined as of the date of such notification), exceeds \$20,000,000 or requires payments exceeding \$5,000,000 per annum.

- 7.13. The Company or any of its Subsidiaries shall have been notified that any of them has, in relation to a Foreign Pension Plan, incurred a debt or other liability under section 75 or 75A of the United Kingdom Pensions Act 1995, or has been issued with a contribution notice or financial support direction (as those terms are defined in the United Kingdom Pensions Act 2004), or otherwise is liable to pay an amount which, when aggregated with all other amounts required to be paid to Foreign Pension Plans by the Company or any other member of the Controlled Group, exceeds \$20,000,000 or requires payments exceeding \$5,000,000 per annum, or the equivalent sum in the applicable currency.
- 7.14. Any Loan Document shall fail to remain in full force or effect or any action shall be taken to discontinue or to assert the invalidity or unenforceability of any Loan Document, or any Loan Party shall fail to comply with any of the terms or provisions of any Loan Document to which it is a party, or any Loan Party shall deny that it has any further liability under any Loan Document to which it is a party, or shall give notice to such effect.
- 7.15. Any Collateral Document shall for any reason fail to create a valid and perfected first priority security interest in any material portion of the Collateral purported to be covered thereby, except as permitted by the terms of any Collateral Document, or any Collateral Document shall fail to remain in full force or effect or any action shall be taken to discontinue or to assert the invalidity or unenforceability of any Collateral Document.
  - 7.16. Any Change in Control shall occur.

#### ARTICLE VIII

#### ACCELERATION, WAIVERS, AMENDMENTS AND REMEDIES

8.1. Acceleration. If any Default described in Section 7.6 or 7.7 occurs with respect to any Borrower, the obligations of the Lenders to make Loans hereunder and the obligation and power of the LC Issuer to issue Facility LCs shall automatically terminate and the Obligations shall immediately become due and payable without any election or action on the part of the Agent, the LC Issuer or any Lender and the Company will be and become thereby unconditionally obligated, without any further notice, act or demand, to pay to the Agent an amount in immediately available funds, which funds shall be held in the Facility LC Collateral Account, equal to the difference of (x) the amount of LC Obligations at such time, less (y) the amount on deposit in the Facility LC Collateral Account at such time which is free and clear of all rights and claims of third parties and has not been applied against the Obligations (such difference, the "Collateral Shortfall Amount"). If any other Default occurs, the Required Lenders (or the Agent with the consent of the Required Lenders) may (a) terminate or suspend the obligations of the Lenders to make Loans hereunder and the obligation and power of the LC Issuer to issue Facility LCs, or declare the Obligations to be due and payable, or both, whereupon the Obligations shall become immediately due and payable, without presentment, demand, protest or notice of any kind, all of which the Borrowers hereby expressly waive, and (b) upon notice to the Company and in addition to the continuing right to demand payment of all amounts payable under this Agreement, make demand on the Company to pay, and the Company will, forthwith upon such demand and without any further notice or act, pay to the Agent the Collateral Shortfall Amount, which funds shall be deposited in the Facility LC Collateral Account.

- 8.1.2. If at any time while any Default is continuing, the Agent determines that the Collateral Shortfall Amount at such time is greater than zero, the Agent may make demand on the Company to pay, and the Company will, forthwith upon such demand and without any further notice or act, pay to the Agent the Collateral Shortfall Amount, which funds shall be deposited in the Facility LC Collateral Account.
- 8.1.3. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary herein, the portions of the Collateral Shortfall Amount attributable to LC Obligations for Facility LCs issued in Foreign Currencies shall be deposited in the applicable Foreign Currencies in the actual amounts of such LC Obligations. For purposes of determining the Collateral Shortfall Amount under this Agreement, the LC Obligations shall be calculated using the applicable Exchange Rate on the date notice cash collateralization is delivered to the Company (or on the date of any Default described in Section 7.6 or 7.7 with respect to any Borrower).
- 8.1.4. The Agent may at any time or from time to time after funds are deposited in the Facility LC Collateral Account, apply such funds to the payment of the Obligations and any other amounts as shall from time to time have become due and payable by the Company to the Lenders or the LC Issuer under the Loan Documents.
- 8.1.5. At any time while any Default is continuing, neither the Company nor any Person claiming on behalf of or through the Company shall have any right to withdraw any of the funds held in the Facility LC Collateral Account. After this Agreement has terminated in accordance with Section 2.7(c), any funds remaining in the Facility LC Collateral Account shall be returned by the Agent to the Company or paid to whomever may be legally entitled thereto at such time.
- 8.1.6. At any time while any Default is continuing, the Agent may, with the consent of the Required Lenders, exercise any rights and remedies provided to the Agent under the Loan Documents or at law or equity, including all remedies provided under the UCC.
- 8.1.7. If, within 30 days after acceleration of the maturity of the Obligations or termination of the obligations of the Lenders to make Loans and the obligation and power of the LC Issuer to issue Facility LCs hereunder as a result of any Default (other than any Default as described in Section 7.6 or 7.7 with respect to a Borrower) and before any judgment or decree for the payment of the Obligations due shall have been obtained or entered, the Required Lenders (in their sole discretion) shall so direct, the Agent shall, by notice to the Borrowers, rescind and annul such acceleration and/or termination.

#### 8.2. Amendments.

- (a) Subject to the provisions of this Section 8.2 and other than in the case of a Dutch Borrower Amendment or an Incremental Term Loan Amendment, the Required Lenders (or the Agent with the consent in writing of the Required Lenders) and the Borrowers may enter into agreements supplemental hereto for the purpose of adding or modifying any provisions to this Agreement or changing in any manner the rights of the Lenders or the Borrowers hereunder or waiving any Default hereunder; *provided*, *however*, that no such supplemental agreement shall:
  - (i) Reduce the principal amount of any Loan or Reimbursement Obligation or reduce the rate of interest thereon, or reduce any fees payable hereunder, without the written consent of each Lender directly affected thereby.

- (ii) Postpone the scheduled date of payment of the principal amount of any Loan or Reimbursement Obligation, or any interest thereon, or any fees payable hereunder, or reduce the amount of, waive or excuse any such payment, or postpone the scheduled date of expiration of any Revolving Loan Commitment or Term Loan Commitment, without the written consent of each Lender directly affected thereby.
- (iii) Reduce the percentage specified in the definition of Required Lenders or any other percentage of Lenders specified to be the applicable percentage in this Agreement to act on specified matters without the consent of each Lender (or, in the case of the percentage specified in the definition of Required Revolving Lenders, without the consent of each Revolving Lender) (it being understood that, solely with the consent of the parties prescribed by Section 2.5(c) to be parties to an Incremental Term Loan Amendment, Incremental Term Loans may be included in the determination of Required Lenders on substantially the same basis as the Revolving Loan Commitments, Revolving Loans and Term Loans are included on the Closing Date).
- (iv) Increase the amount of the Revolving Loan Commitment or Term Loan Commitment of any Lender hereunder without the consent of such Lender.
- (v) Permit any Borrower to assign its rights under this Agreement without the written consent of each Lender
- (vi) Amend this Section 8.2 without the written consent of each Lender.
- (vii) Amend the definition of "Agreed Currency" set forth in Section 1.1 without the written consent of each Lender directly affected thereby.
- (viii) Release any Domestic Subsidiary Guarantor, except in connection with a disposition of all of the Equity Interests of a Domestic Subsidiary Guarantor otherwise permitted by the Loan Documents, or, except as provided in the Collateral Documents, release all or substantially all of the Collateral, in any such case, without the written consent of each Lender.
- (ix) (A) Release the Company from its obligations under Section 16.1 or (B) unless at such time no other Foreign Subsidiary Borrowers are party hereto, release any Foreign Subsidiary Borrower from its obligations under any Subsidiary Guaranty without the written consent of each Lender.
- (x) Amend Sections 11.2 or 11.3 in a manner that would alter the pro rata sharing of payments required thereby without the written consent of each Lender directly affected thereby.
- (b) No amendment of any provision of this Agreement relating to the Agent shall be effective without the written consent of the Agent, and no amendment of any provision relating to the LC Issuer shall be effective without the written consent of the LC Issuer. No amendment to any provision of this Agreement relating to the Swing Line Lender or any Swing Line Loans shall be affective without the written consent of the Swing Line Lender. The Agent may waive payment of the fee required under Section 12.3.2. No amendment to Section 2.21 shall be effective without the written consent of the Agent, the LC Issuer and the Swing Line Lender.
- (c) Notwithstanding the foregoing, (i) this Agreement may be amended or amended and restated pursuant to an Incremental Term Loan Amendment pursuant to Section 2.5(c) with only the

consents prescribed by such Section, (ii) this Agreement may be amended pursuant to a Dutch Borrower Amendment pursuant to Section 2.24 with only the consents prescribed by such Section and (iii) this Agreement may be amended (or amended and restated) with the written consent of the Required Lenders, the Agent and the Company (x) to add one or more credit facilities to this Agreement and to permit extensions of credit from time to time outstanding thereunder and the accrued interest and fees in respect thereof to share ratably in the benefits of this Agreement and the other Loan Documents with the Revolving Loans, Term Loans and the accrued interest and fees in respect thereof and (y) to include appropriately the Lenders holding such credit facilities in any determination of the Required Lenders and Lenders.

- (d) If, in connection with any proposed amendment, waiver or consent requiring the consent of "each Lender" or "each Lender directly affected thereby," the consent of the Required Lenders is obtained, but the consent of other necessary Lenders is not obtained (any such Lender whose consent is necessary but not obtained being referred to herein as a "Non-Consenting Lender"), then the Company may elect to replace a Non-Consenting Lender as a Lender party to this Agreement, provided that, concurrently with such replacement, (i) another bank or other entity which is reasonably satisfactory to the Company, the Agent and (if such Non-Consenting Lender is a Revolving Lender) each LC Issuer and the Swing Line Lender shall agree, as of such date, to purchase for cash the Advances and other Obligations due to the Non-Consenting Lender pursuant to an assignment substantially in the form of Exhibit C and to become a Lender for all purposes under this Agreement and to assume all obligations of the Non-Consenting Lender to be terminated as of such date and to comply with the requirements of Section 12.3 applicable to assignments, and (ii) the Borrowers shall pay to such Non-Consenting Lender in same day funds on the day of such replacement (A) all interest, fees and other amounts then accrued but unpaid to such Non-Consenting Lender by the Borrowers hereunder to and including the date of termination, including without limitation payments due to such Non-Consenting Lender under Sections 3.1, 3.2, 3.5 and 3.6, and (B) an amount, if any, equal to the payment which would have been due to such Lender on the day of such replacement under Section 3.4 had the Loans of such Non-Consenting Lender been prepaid on such date rather than sold to the replacement Lender.
- (e) Notwithstanding anything to the contrary herein the Agent may, with the consent of the Borrowers only, amend, modify or supplement this Agreement or any of the other Loan Documents to cure any ambiguity, omission, mistake, defect or inconsistency.
- 8.3. Preservation of Rights. No delay or omission of the Lenders, the LC Issuer or the Agent to exercise any right under the Loan Documents shall impair such right or be construed to be a waiver of any Default or an acquiescence therein, and the making of a Credit Extension notwithstanding the existence of a Default or the inability of any Borrower to satisfy the conditions precedent to such Credit Extension shall not constitute any waiver or acquiescence. Any single or partial exercise of any such right shall not preclude other or further exercise thereof or the exercise of any other right, and no waiver, amendment or other variation of the terms, conditions or provisions of the Loan Documents whatsoever shall be valid unless in writing signed by the Lenders required pursuant to Section 8.2 or such Loan Documents, and then only to the extent in such writing specifically set forth. All remedies contained in the Loan Documents or by law afforded shall be cumulative and all shall be available to the Agent, the LC Issuer and the Lenders until this Agreement terminates as described in Section 2.7(c).

## ARTICLE IX

GENERAL PROVISIONS

- 9.1. <u>Survival of Representations</u>. All representations and warranties of the Borrowers contained in this Agreement shall survive the making of the Credit Extensions herein contemplated.
- 9.2. <u>Governmental Regulation</u>. Anything contained in this Agreement to the contrary notwithstanding, neither the LC Issuer nor any Lender shall be obligated to extend credit to any Borrower in violation of any limitation or prohibition provided by any applicable statute or regulation.
- 9.3. <u>Headings</u>. Section headings in the Loan Documents are for convenience of reference only, and shall not govern the interpretation of any of the provisions of the Loan Documents.
- 9.4. Entire Agreement. The Loan Documents embody the entire agreement and understanding among the Borrowers, the Agent, the LC Issuer and the Lenders and, subject to Section 1.3, supersede all prior agreements and understandings among the Borrowers, the Agent, the LC Issuer and the Lenders relating to the subject matter thereof other than those contained in the fee letters described in Section 10.13, which shall survive and remain in full force and effect during the term of this Agreement.
- 9.5. Several Obligations; Benefits of this Agreement. The respective obligations of the Lenders hereunder are several and not joint and no Lender shall be the partner or agent of any other (except to the extent to which the Agent is authorized to act as such). The failure of any Lender to perform any of its obligations hereunder shall not relieve any other Lender from any of its obligations hereunder. This Agreement shall not be construed so as to confer any right or benefit upon any Person other than the parties to this Agreement and their respective successors and assigns, *provided*, *however*, that the parties hereto expressly agree that each Arranger shall enjoy the benefits of the provisions of Sections 9.6, 9.10 and 10.11 to the extent specifically set forth therein and shall have the right to enforce such provisions on its own behalf and in its own name to the same extent as if it were a party to this Agreement.
- 9.6. Expenses; Indemnification. (i) The Company shall reimburse the Agent and the Arrangers for any costs, internal charges and reasonable out-of-pocket expenses (including reasonable attorneys' fees and time charges of attorneys for the Agent, which attorneys may be employees of the Agent) paid or incurred by the Agent or the Arrangers in connection with the preparation, negotiation, execution, delivery, syndication, distribution (including, without limitation, via the internet or through a service such as IntraLinks®), review, amendment, modification, and administration of the Loan Documents. The Company also agrees to reimburse the Agent, the Arrangers, the LC Issuer and the Lenders for any costs, internal charges and out-of-pocket expenses (including reasonable attorneys' fees and time charges of attorneys for the Agent, the Arrangers, the LC Issuer and the Lenders, which attorneys may be employees of the Agent, the Arrangers, the LC Issuer or the Lenders) paid or incurred by the Agent, the Arrangers, the LC Issuer or any Lender in connection with the collection and enforcement of, or protection of its rights under, the Loan Documents.
- (ii) The Company hereby further agrees to indemnify the Agent, the Arrangers, the LC Issuer, each Lender, their respective affiliates, and each of such Person's respective directors, officers, employees, agents and advisors, against all losses, claims, damages, penalties, judgments, liabilities and expenses (including, without limitation, all expenses arising from any claim, litigation, investigation or any proceeding or preparation therefor whether or not such claim, litigation, investigation or proceeding is brought by a Borrower or its respective equity holders, Affiliate, creditor or any other third Person, and whether the Agent, the Arrangers, the LC Issuer, any Lender or any affiliate is a party thereto) which any of them may pay or incur arising out of or relating to this Agreement, the other Loan Documents, the transactions contemplated hereby or the direct or indirect application or proposed application of the proceeds of any Credit Extension hereunder, any or any actual or alleged presence or release of hazardous materials on or

from any Property owned or operated by the Company or any of its Subsidiaries, or any environmental liability related in any way to the Company or any of its Subsidiaries, except in any such case, to the extent that they are determined in a final non-appealable judgment by a court of competent jurisdiction to have resulted from the gross negligence or willful misconduct of the party seeking indemnification. To the fullest extent permitted by applicable law, no Borrower shall assert, and each Borrower hereby waives, any claim against any indemnitee hereunder (i) for any damages arising from the use by others of information or other materials obtained through telecommunications, electronic or other information transmission systems (including the Internet), or (ii) on any theory of liability, for special, indirect, consequential or punitive damages (as opposed to direct or actual damages) arising out of, in connection with, or as a result of, this Agreement, any other Loan Document or any agreement or instrument contemplated hereby or thereby, any Loan or Letter of Credit or the use of the proceeds thereof. The obligations of the Company under this Section 9.6 shall survive the termination of this Agreement.

- 9.7. <u>Numbers of Documents</u>. All statements, notices, closing documents, and requests hereunder shall be furnished to the Agent with sufficient counterparts so that the Agent may furnish one to each of the Lenders.
- 9.8. Accounting. Except as otherwise expressly provided herein, all terms of an accounting or financial nature shall be construed in accordance with GAAP, as in effect from time to time; provided that, if the Company notifies the Agent that the Company requests an amendment to any provision hereof to eliminate the effect of any change occurring after the date hereof in GAAP or in the application thereof on the operation of such provision (or if the Agent notifies the Company that the Required Lenders request an amendment to any provision hereof for such purpose), regardless of whether any such notice is given before or after such change in GAAP or in the application thereof, then such provision shall be interpreted on the basis of GAAP as in effect and applied immediately before such change shall have become effective until such notice shall have been withdrawn or such provision amended in accordance herewith. Notwithstanding any other provision contained herein, all terms of an accounting or financial nature used herein shall be construed, and all computations of amounts and ratios referred to herein shall be made (i) without giving effect to any election under Accounting Standards Codification 825-10-25 (or any other Accounting Standards Codification or Financial Accounting Standard having a similar result or effect) to value any Indebtedness or other liabilities of the Company or any Subsidiary at "fair value", as defined therein, (ii) without giving effect to any treatment of Indebtedness in respect of convertible debt instruments under Accounting Standards Codification 470-20 (or any other Accounting Standards Codification or Financial Accounting Standard having a similar result or effect) to value any such Indebtedness in a reduced or bifurcated manner as described therein, and such Indebtedness shall at all times be valued at the full stated principal amount thereof and (iii) without giving effect to any changes in the treatment of operating leases under GAAP that would change the classification of any such lease as of the Closing Date (and any similar lease entered into after the Closing Date shall be accounted for as obligations relating to an operating lease and not as obligations relating to a capital lease).
- 9.9. Severability of Provisions. Any provision in any Loan Document that is held to be inoperative, unenforceable, or invalid in any jurisdiction shall, as to that jurisdiction, be inoperative, unenforceable, or invalid without affecting the remaining provisions in that jurisdiction or the operation, enforceability, or validity of that provision in any other jurisdiction, and to this end the provisions of all Loan Documents are declared to be severable.
- 9.10. Nonliability of Lenders. The relationship between the Borrowers on the one hand and the Lenders, the LC Issuer and the Agent on the other hand shall be solely that of borrower and lender. None of the Agent, the Arrangers, the LC Issuer nor any Lender shall have any advisory, agent or fiduciary

responsibilities to any Borrower. Neither the Agent (except to the limited extent as provided by Section 12.3.4 relating to maintaining the Register), the Arrangers, the LC Issuers nor any Lender shall have any advisory, agent or fiduciary responsibilities to the Borrowers or any other Loan Party or any of their respective Affiliates or any other Person. No Lender or any of its Affiliates has any obligation to the Borrowers or any of their respective Affiliates with respect to the transactions contemplated hereby except, in the case of a Lender, those obligations expressly set forth herein and in the other Loan Documents. In connection with all aspects of each transaction contemplated hereby (including in connection with any amendment, waiver or other modification hereof or of any other Loan Document), each the Borrower acknowledges and agrees that: (i) (A) the arranging and other services regarding this Agreement provided by the Lenders are arm's-length commercial transactions between such Borrower and its Affiliates, on the one hand, and the Lenders and their Affiliates, on the other hand, (B) such Borrower has consulted its own legal, accounting, regulatory and tax advisors to the extent it has deemed appropriate, and (C) such Borrower is capable of evaluating, and understands and accepts, the terms, risks and conditions of the transactions contemplated hereby and by the other Loan Documents; (ii) (A) each of the Lenders and their Affiliates is and has been acting solely as a principal and, except as expressly agreed in writing by the relevant parties, has not been, is not, and will not be acting as an advisor, agent or fiduciary for such Borrower or any of its Affiliates, or any other Person and (B) no Lender or any of its Affiliates has any obligation to such Borrower or any of its Affiliates with respect to the transactions contemplated hereby except, in the case of a Lender, those obligations expressly set forth herein and in the other Loan Documents; and (iii) each of the Lenders and their respective Affiliates may be engaged in a broad range of transactions that involve interests that differ from those of such Borrower and its Affiliates, and no Lender or any of its Affiliates has any obligation to disclose any of such interests to such Borrower or its Affiliates. To the fullest extent permitted by applicable law, each Borrower hereby waives and releases any claims that it may have against each of the Lenders and their Affiliates with respect to any breach or alleged breach of agency or fiduciary duty in connection with any aspect of any transaction contemplated hereby.

9.11. Confidentiality. Each of the Agent and the Lenders agrees to maintain the confidentiality of the Information (as defined below), except that Information may be disclosed (a) to its and its Affiliates' directors, officers, employees and agents, including accountants, legal counsel and other advisors (it being understood that the Persons to whom such disclosure is made will be informed of the confidential nature of such Information and instructed to keep such Information confidential), (b) to the extent requested by any Governmental Authority (including any self-regulatory authority, such as the National Association of Insurance Commissioners), (c) to the extent required by applicable laws or regulations or by any subpoena or similar legal process, (d) to any other party to this Agreement, (e) in connection with the exercise of any remedies under this Agreement or any other Loan Document or any suit, action or proceeding relating to this Agreement or any other Loan Document or the enforcement of rights hereunder or thereunder, (f) subject to an agreement containing provisions substantially the same as those of this Section 9.11, to (1) any assignee of or Participant in, or any prospective assignee of or Participant in, any of its rights or obligations under this Agreement or (2) any actual or prospective counterparty (or its advisors) to any swap or derivative transaction relating to any Borrower and its obligations, (g) on a confidential basis to (1) any rating agency in connection with rating the Company or its Subsidiaries or the credit facilities provided for herein or (2) the CUSIP Service Bureau or any similar agency in connection with the issuance and monitoring of CUSIP numbers with respect to the credit facilities provided for herein, (h) with the consent of the Company or (i) to the extent such Information (1) becomes publicly available other than as a result of a breach of this Section 9.11 or (2) becomes available to the Agent or any Lender on a nonconfidential basis from a source other than the Company. For the purposes of this Section 9.11, "Information" means all information received from the Company relating to the Company or its business, other than any such information that is available to the Agent or any Lender on a nonconfidential basis prior to disclosure by the Company and other than information pertaining to this Agreement routinely provided by arrangers to data service providers, including

league table providers, that serve the lending industry; <u>provided</u> that, in the case of information received from the Company after the date hereof, such information is clearly identified at the time of delivery as confidential. Any Person required to maintain the confidentiality of Information as provided in this Section 9.11 shall be considered to have complied with its obligation to do so if such Person has exercised the same degree of care to maintain the confidentiality of such Information as such Person would accord to its own confidential information.

EACH LENDER ACKNOWLEDGES THAT INFORMATION AS DEFINED IN THE IMMEDIATELY PRECEDING PARAGRAPH FURNISHED TO IT PURSUANT TO THIS AGREEMENT MAY INCLUDE MATERIAL NON-PUBLIC INFORMATION CONCERNING THE COMPANY AND ITS RELATED PARTIES OR THEIR RESPECTIVE SECURITIES, AND CONFIRMS THAT IT HAS DEVELOPED COMPLIANCE PROCEDURES REGARDING THE USE OF MATERIAL NON-PUBLIC INFORMATION AND THAT IT WILL HANDLE SUCH MATERIAL NON-PUBLIC INFORMATION IN ACCORDANCE WITH THOSE PROCEDURES AND APPLICABLE LAW, INCLUDING FEDERAL AND STATE SECURITIES LAWS.

ALL INFORMATION, INCLUDING REQUESTS FOR WAIVERS AND AMENDMENTS, FURNISHED BY THE COMPANY OR THE AGENT PURSUANT TO, OR IN THE COURSE OF ADMINISTERING, THIS AGREEMENT WILL BE SYNDICATE-LEVEL INFORMATION, WHICH MAY CONTAIN MATERIAL NON-PUBLIC INFORMATION ABOUT THE COMPANY, THE OTHER LOAN PARTIES AND THEIR RELATED PARTIES OR THEIR RESPECTIVE SECURITIES. ACCORDINGLY, EACH LENDER REPRESENTS TO THE COMPANY AND THE AGENT THAT IT HAS IDENTIFIED IN ITS ADMINISTRATIVE QUESTIONNAIRE A CREDIT CONTACT WHO MAY RECEIVE INFORMATION THAT MAY CONTAIN MATERIAL NON-PUBLIC INFORMATION IN ACCORDANCE WITH ITS COMPLIANCE PROCEDURES AND APPLICABLE LAW.

9.12. <u>Disclosure</u>. The Borrowers and each Lender hereby acknowledge and agree that JPMorgan and/or its Affiliates from time to time may hold investments in, make other loans to or have other relationships with the Company and its Affiliates.

## 9.13. <u>USA PATRIOT ACT; European "Know Your Customer" Checks.</u>

- 9.13.1. Each Lender hereby notifies the Borrowers that pursuant to the requirements of the USA PATRIOT Act, it is required to obtain, verify and record information that identifies such Borrower, which information includes the name and address of such Borrower and other information that will allow such Lender to identify such Borrower in accordance with the USA PATRIOT Act.
- 9.13.2. If (a) the introduction of or any change in (or in the interpretation, administration or application of) any law or regulation made after the date of this Agreement; (b) any change in the status of a Borrower after the date of this Agreement; or (c) a proposed assignment or transfer by a Lender of any of its rights and obligations under this Agreement to a party that is not a Lender prior to such assignment or transfer, obliges the Agent or any Lender (or, in the case of clause (c) above, any prospective new Lender) to comply with "know your customer" or similar identification procedures in circumstances where the necessary information is not already available to it, each Borrower shall promptly upon the request of the Agent or any Lender supply, or procure the supply of, such documentation and other evidence as is reasonably requested by the Agent (for itself or on behalf of any

Lender) or any Lender (for itself or, in the case of the event described in clause (c) above, on behalf of any prospective new Lender) in order for the Agent, such Lender or, in the case of the event described in clause (c) above, any prospective new Lender to carry out and be satisfied it has complied with all necessary "know your customer" or other similar checks under all applicable laws and regulations pursuant to the transactions contemplated in this Agreement and the other Loan Documents. Each Lender shall promptly upon the request of the Agent supply, or procure the supply of, such documentation and other evidence as is reasonably requested by the Agent (for itself) in order for the Agent to carry out and be satisfied it has complied with all necessary "know your customer" or other similar checks under all applicable laws and regulations pursuant to the transactions contemplated in this Agreement and the other Loan Documents.

- 9.14. <u>English Language</u>. All certificates, instruments and other documents to be delivered under or supplied in connection with this Agreement shall be in the English language or shall attach a certified English translation thereof, which translation shall be the governing version. Within one month of the delivery of any financial statements or other information written in a language other than English, the Company shall deliver to the Agent (for distribution to the Lenders) an English translation of such financial statements.
- 9.15. <u>Borrower Limitations</u>. Each Borrower shall be liable for its Obligations (including, without limitation, Loans extended to it). The Company shall be liable for each Foreign Subsidiary Borrower's Obligations. Each Foreign Subsidiary Borrower shall be liable for each other Foreign Subsidiary Borrower's Obligations to extent set forth in its respective Subsidiary Guaranty, but shall in no event be liable for any of the Company's Obligations. Each Domestic Subsidiary Guarantor shall guaranty the repayment of all Obligations, irrespective of the Borrower that incurs such Obligations.
- 9.16. Interest Rate Limitation. Notwithstanding anything herein to the contrary, if at any time the interest rate applicable to any Loan, together with all fees, charges and other amounts which are treated as interest on such Loan under applicable law (collectively the "Charges"), shall exceed the maximum lawful rate (the "Maximum Rate") which may be contracted for, charged, taken, received or reserved by the Lender holding such Loan in accordance with applicable law, the rate of interest payable in respect of such Loan hereunder, together with all Charges payable in respect thereof, shall be limited to the Maximum Rate and, to the extent lawful, the interest and Charges that would have been payable in respect of such Loan but were not payable as a result of the operation of this Section shall be cumulated and the interest and Charges payable to such Lender in respect of other Loans or periods shall be increased (but not above the Maximum Rate therefor) until such cumulated amount, together with interest thereon at the Federal Funds Effective Rate to the date of repayment, shall have been received by such Lender.

### ARTICLE X

# THE AGENT

10.1. <u>Appointment; Nature of Relationship.</u> JPMorgan is hereby appointed by each of the Lenders as its contractual representative (herein referred to as the "**Agent**") hereunder and under each other Loan Document, and each of the Lenders irrevocably authorizes the Agent to act as the contractual representative of such Lender with the rights and duties expressly set forth herein and in the other Loan Documents. The Agent agrees to act as such contractual representative upon the express conditions contained in this Article X. Notwithstanding the use of the defined term "Agent," it is expressly understood and agreed that the Agent shall not have any fiduciary responsibilities to any Lender by reason of this Agreement or any other Loan

Document and that the Agent is merely acting as the contractual representative of the Lenders with only those duties as are expressly set forth in this Agreement and the other Loan Documents. In its capacity as the Lenders' contractual representative, the Agent (i) does not hereby assume any fiduciary duties to any of the Lenders, (ii) is a "representative" of the Lenders within the meaning of the term "secured party" as defined in the Illinois Uniform Commercial Code and (iii) is acting as an independent contractor, the rights and duties of which are limited to those expressly set forth in this Agreement and the other Loan Documents. Each of the Lenders hereby agrees to assert no claim against the Agent on any agency theory or any other theory of liability for breach of fiduciary duty, all of which claims each Lender hereby waives. Except as expressly set forth herein, the Agent shall not have any duty to disclose, and shall not be liable for the failure to disclose, any information relating to the Company or any of its Subsidiaries that is communicated to or obtained by the bank serving as Agent or any of its Affiliates in any capacity.

- 10.2. <u>Powers</u>. The Agent shall have and may exercise such powers under the Loan Documents as are specifically delegated to the Agent by the terms of each thereof, together with such powers as are reasonably incidental thereto. The Agent shall have no implied duties to the Lenders, or any obligation to the Lenders to take any action thereunder except any action specifically provided by the Loan Documents to be taken by the Agent.
- 10.3. <u>General Immunity</u>. Neither the Agent nor any of its directors, officers, agents or employees shall be liable to the Borrowers, the Lenders or any Lender for any action taken or omitted to be taken by it or them hereunder or under any other Loan Document or in connection herewith or therewith except to the extent such action or inaction is determined in a final non-appealable judgment by a court of competent jurisdiction to have arisen from the gross negligence or willful misconduct of such Person.
- 10.4. No Responsibility for Loans, Recitals, etc. Neither the Agent nor any of its directors, officers, agents or employees shall be responsible for or have any duty to ascertain, inquire into, or verify (a) any statement, warranty or representation made in connection with any Loan Document or any borrowing hereunder; (b) the performance or observance of any of the covenants or agreements of any obligor under any Loan Document, including, without limitation, any agreement by an obligor to furnish information directly to each Lender; (c) the satisfaction of any condition specified in Article IV, except receipt of items required to be delivered solely to the Agent; (d) the existence or possible existence of any Default or Unmatured Default; (e) the validity, enforceability, effectiveness, sufficiency or genuineness of any Loan Document or any other instrument or writing furnished in connection therewith; (f) the value, sufficiency, creation, perfection or priority of any Lien in any collateral security; or (g) the financial condition of any Borrower or any guarantor of any of the Obligations or of any Borrower's or any such guarantor's respective Subsidiaries.
- 10.5. Action on Instructions of Lenders. The Agent shall in all cases be fully protected in acting, or in refraining from acting, hereunder and under any other Loan Document in accordance with written instructions signed by the Required Lenders, and such instructions and any action taken or failure to act pursuant thereto shall be binding on all of the Lenders. The Lenders hereby acknowledge that the Agent shall be under no duty to take any discretionary action permitted to be taken by it pursuant to the provisions of this Agreement or any other Loan Document unless it shall be requested in writing to do so by the Required Lenders. The Agent shall be fully justified in failing or refusing to take any action hereunder and under any other Loan Document unless it shall first be indemnified to its satisfaction by the Lenders pro rata against any and all liability, cost and expense that it may incur by reason of taking or continuing to take any such action.

- 10.6. Employment of Agents and Counsel. The Agent may execute any of its duties as Agent hereunder and under any other Loan Document by or through employees, agents, and attorneys-in-fact and shall not be answerable to the Lenders, except as to money or securities received by it or its authorized agents, for the default or misconduct of any such agents or attorneys-in-fact selected by it with reasonable care. The Agent shall be entitled to advice of counsel concerning the contractual arrangement between the Agent and the Lenders and all matters pertaining to the Agent's duties hereunder and under any other Loan Document.
- 10.7. Reliance on Documents; Counsel. The Agent shall be entitled to rely upon any Note, notice, consent, certificate, affidavit, letter, telegram, facsimile, telex, electronic mail message, statement, paper or document believed by it to be genuine and correct and to have been signed or sent by the proper person or persons, and, in respect to legal matters, upon the opinion of counsel selected by the Agent, which counsel may be employees of the Agent. For purposes of determining compliance with the conditions specified in Sections 4.1, 4.2 and 4.3, each Lender that has signed this Agreement shall be deemed to have consented to, approved or accepted or to be satisfied with, each document or other matter required thereunder to be consented to or approved by or acceptable or satisfactory to a Lender unless the Agent shall have received notice from such Lender prior to the applicable date specifying its objection thereto.
- 10.8. Agent's Reimbursement and Indemnification. The Lenders agree to reimburse and indemnify the Agent ratably in proportion to their respective Pro Rata Shares of the applicable amount (i) for any amounts not reimbursed by the Company for which the Agent is entitled to reimbursement by the Company under the Loan Documents, (ii) for any other expenses incurred by the Agent on behalf of the Lenders, in connection with the preparation, execution, delivery, administration and enforcement of the Loan Documents (including, without limitation, for any expenses incurred by the Agent in connection with any dispute between the Agent and any Lender or between two or more of the Lenders) and (iii) for any liabilities, obligations, losses, damages, penalties, actions, judgments, suits, costs, expenses or disbursements of any kind and nature whatsoever which may be imposed on, incurred by or asserted against the Agent in any way relating to or arising out of the Loan Documents or any other document delivered in connection therewith or the transactions contemplated thereby (including, without limitation, for any such amounts incurred by or asserted against the Agent in connection with any dispute between the Agent and any Lender or between two or more of the Lenders), or the enforcement of any of the terms of the Loan Documents or of any such other documents, provided that (i) no Lender shall be liable for any of the foregoing to the extent any of the foregoing is found in a final non-appealable judgment by a court of competent jurisdiction to have resulted from the gross negligence or willful misconduct of the Agent, (ii) any indemnification required pursuant to Section 3.5.6 shall, notwithstanding the provisions of this Section 10.8, be paid by the relevant Lender in accordance with the provisions thereof. The obligations of the Lenders under this Section 10.8 shall survive payment of the Obligations and termination of this Agreement; provided, however, that any such amounts relating solely to the Term Loan Facility (as determined by the Agent in its sole discretion) shall be reimbursed by the Term Loan Lenders ratably in proportion to their respective Term Loan Pro Rata Shares thereof and any such amounts relating solely to the Revolving Loan Facility (as determined by the Agent in its sole discretion) shall be reimbursement by the Revolving Lenders ratably in proportion to their respective Revolving Loan Pro Rata Shares thereof.
- 10.9. <u>Notice of Default</u>. The Agent shall not be deemed to have knowledge or notice of the occurrence of any Default or Unmatured Default hereunder unless the Agent has received written notice from a Lender or a Borrower referring to this Agreement describing such Default or Unmatured Default and stating that such notice is a "notice of default". In the event that the Agent receives such a notice, the Agent shall give prompt notice thereof to the Lenders.

- 10.10. Rights as a Lender. In the event the Agent is a Lender, the Agent shall have the same rights and powers hereunder and under any other Loan Document with respect to its Revolving Loan Commitment, its Term Loan Commitment and its Loans as any Lender and may exercise the same as though it were not the Agent, and the term "Lender" or "Lenders" shall, at any time when the Agent is a Lender, unless the context otherwise indicates, include the Agent in its individual capacity. The Agent and its Affiliates may accept deposits from, lend money to, and generally engage in any kind of trust, debt, equity or other transaction, in addition to those contemplated by this Agreement or any other Loan Document, with the Company or any of its Subsidiaries in which the Company or such Subsidiary is not restricted hereby from engaging with any other Person.
- 10.11. Lender Credit Decision. Each Lender acknowledges and agrees that the extensions of credit made hereunder are commercial loans and letters of credit and not investments in a business enterprise or securities. Each Lender further represents that it is engaged in making, acquiring or holding commercial loans in the ordinary course of its business and has, independently and without reliance upon the Agent, the Arrangers or any other Lender and based on the financial statements prepared by the Borrowers and such other documents and information as it has deemed appropriate, made its own credit analysis and decision to enter into this Agreement and the other Loan Documents. Each Lender also acknowledges that it will, independently and without reliance upon the Agent, the Arrangers or any other Lender and based on such documents and information as it shall deem appropriate at the time, continue to make its own credit decisions in taking or not taking action under this Agreement and the other Loan Documents. Except for any notice, report, document or other information expressly required to be furnished to the Lenders by the Agent or Arrangers hereunder, neither the Agent nor the Arrangers shall have any duty or responsibility (either initially or on a continuing basis) to provide any Lender with any notice, report, document, credit information or other information concerning the affairs, financial condition or business of the Borrowers or any of their respective Affiliates that may come into the possession of the Agent or Arrangers (whether or not in their respective capacity as Agent or Arranger) or any of their Affiliates.
- 10.12. Successor Agent. The Agent may resign at any time by giving written notice thereof to the Lenders and the Borrowers, such resignation to be effective upon the appointment of a successor Agent or, if no successor Agent has been appointed, forty-five days after the retiring Agent gives notice of its intention to resign. Upon any such resignation, the Required Lenders shall have the right to appoint, on behalf of the Borrowers and the Lenders, a successor Agent. If no successor Agent shall have been so appointed by the Required Lenders within thirty days after the resigning Agent's giving notice of its intention to resign, then the resigning Agent may appoint, on behalf of the Borrower and the Lenders, a successor Agent. Notwithstanding the previous sentence, the Agent may at any time without the consent of any Borrower or any Lender, appoint any of its Affiliates which is a commercial bank as a successor Agent hereunder. If the Agent has resigned and no successor Agent has been appointed, the Lenders may perform all the duties of the Agent hereunder and the Borrowers shall make all payments in respect of the Obligations to the applicable Lender and for all other purposes shall deal directly with the Lenders. No successor Agent shall be deemed to be appointed hereunder until such successor Agent has accepted the appointment. Any such successor Agent shall be a commercial bank having capital and retained earnings of at least \$100,000,000. Upon the acceptance of any appointment as Agent hereunder by a successor Agent, such successor Agent shall thereupon succeed to and become vested with all the rights, powers, privileges and duties of the resigning Agent. Upon the effectiveness of the resignation of the Agent, the resigning Agent shall be discharged from its duties and obligations hereunder and under the Loan Documents. After the effectiveness of the resignation of an Agent, the provisions of this Article X shall continue in effect for the benefit of such Agent in respect of any actions taken or omitted to b

its duties and obligations to an Affiliate pursuant to this Section 10.12, then the term "Prime Rate" as used in this Agreement shall mean the prime rate, base rate or other analogous rate of the new Agent.

- 10.13. <u>Agent and Arranger Fees</u>. Without limiting the continuing applicability of any fee letters delivered in connection with the Existing Credit Agreement, the Company agrees to pay to the Agent and the Arrangers, for their respective accounts, the fees agreed to by the Borrower and the Arrangers in connection with this Agreement.
- 10.14. <u>Delegation to Affiliates</u>. The Borrowers and the Lenders agree that the Agent may delegate any of its duties under this Agreement to any of its Affiliates. Any such Affiliate (and such Affiliate's directors, officers, agents and employees) which performs duties in connection with this Agreement shall be entitled to the same benefits of the indemnification, waiver and other protective provisions to which the Agent is entitled under Articles IX and X.

### 10.15. Collateral Matters.

- 10.15.3. In its capacity, the Agent is a "representative" of the Holders of Secured Obligations within the meaning of the term "secured party" as defined in the Illinois Uniform Commercial Code. Each Lender authorizes the Agent to enter into and amend pursuant to, and in accordance with, Section 8.2 each Guaranty, Collateral Document or related intercreditor agreement to which it is or may become a party and to take all action contemplated by such documents (it being agreed that clauses (vii) and (ix) of the proviso in Section 8.2(a) shall apply to amendments to any Loan Document). Each Lender agrees that no Holder of Secured Obligations (other than the Agent) shall have the right individually to seek to realize upon the security granted by any Collateral Document, it being understood and agreed that such rights and remedies may be exercised solely by the Agent upon the terms of the Collateral Documents. In the event that any Collateral is hereafter pledged by any Person as collateral security for the Secured Obligations, the Agent is hereby authorized, and hereby granted a power of attorney, to execute and deliver on behalf of the Holders of Secured Obligations any Loan Documents necessary or appropriate to grant and perfect a Lien on such Collateral in favor of the Agent on behalf of the Holders of Secured Obligations.
- 10.15.4. Each Lender hereby appoints each other Lender as its agent for the purpose of perfecting Liens, for the benefit of the Agent and the Holders of Secured Obligations, in assets which, in accordance with Article 9 of the UCC or any other applicable law can be perfected only by possession. Should any Lender (other than the Agent) obtain possession of any such Collateral, such Lender shall notify the Agent thereof, and, promptly upon the Agent's request therefor shall deliver such Collateral to the Agent or otherwise deal with such Collateral in accordance with the Agent's instructions.

### 10.16. Guaranty and Collateral Releases.

10.16.3. The Lenders hereby authorize the Agent, at its option and in its discretion, to permit the release of any Domestic Subsidiary Guarantor from the Domestic Subsidiary Guaranty or of any Lien granted to or held by the Agent upon any Collateral (i) as described in Section 6.21(f); (ii) as permitted by, but only in accordance with, the terms of the applicable Loan Documents; or (iii) if approved, authorized or ratified in writing by the Required Lenders, unless such release is required to be approved by all of the Lenders hereunder. Upon request by the Agent at any time, the Lenders will confirm in writing the Agent's

authority to release any particular Subsidiary Guarantor or particular types or items of Collateral pursuant hereto.

10.16.4. Upon any sale or transfer of assets constituting Collateral which is permitted pursuant to the terms of any Loan Document, or consented to in writing by the Required Lenders or all of the Lenders, as applicable, and upon at least five Business Days' prior written request by the Company, the Agent shall (and is hereby irrevocably authorized by the Lenders to) execute such documents as may be necessary to evidence the release of the Liens granted to the Agent herein or pursuant hereto upon the Collateral that was sold or transferred; *provided, however,* that (i) the Agent shall not be required to execute any such document on terms which, in the Agent's opinion, would expose the Agent to liability or create any obligation or entail any consequence other than the release of such Liens without recourse or warranty, and (ii) such release shall not in any manner discharge, affect or impair the Secured Obligations or any Liens upon (or obligations of the Loan Parties in respect of) all interests retained by the Loan Parties, including (without limitation) the proceeds of the sale, all of which shall continue to constitute part of the Collateral.

### 10.17. Parallel Debt.

- 10.17.2. The Company hereby irrevocably and unconditionally undertakes to pay to the Agent an amount equal to the aggregate amount due (*verschuldigd*) in respect of (i) its Obligations (including its Obligations pursuant to Clause 16.1 of the Credit Agreement) and (ii) all Rate Management Obligations and Banking Services Obligations owing by the Company to one or more Lenders or their respective Affiliates, in each case, as they may exist from time to time. The payment undertaking of the Company to the Agent under this Section 10.17.1. is hereinafter referred to as the "Parallel US Debt". Each Dutch Borrower (together with the Company, each a "Parallel Debt Obligor") hereby irrevocably and unconditionally undertakes to pay to the Agent an amount equal to the aggregate amount due (*verschuldigd*) in respect of (i) its Obligations (including its Obligations pursuant to the relevant Guaranty) and (ii) all Rate Management Obligations and Banking Services Obligations owing by such Dutch Borrower to one or more Lenders or their respective Affiliates, in each case, as they may exist from time to time. The payment undertaking of each Dutch Borrower to the Agent under this Section 10.17.1 is hereinafter to be referred to as the "Parallel Foreign Debt". The Parallel US Debt and each Parallel Foreign Debt are hereinafter also to be referred to as a "Parallel Debt".
- 10.17.3. Each Parallel Debt will be payable in the currency or currencies of the corresponding Obligations, Rate Management Obligations or Banking Services Obligations, respectively.
- 10.17.4. Any obligation under the Parallel Debt of any Parallel Debt Obligor shall become due and payable ( *opeisbaar*) as and when and to the extent one or more of the corresponding Obligations, Rate Management Obligations and Banking Services Obligations, respectively, become due and payable. Each of the parties hereto agree that a Default in respect of the Obligations, the Rate Management Obligations or the Banking Services Obligations shall constitute a default (*verzuim*) within the meaning of Article 3:248 Netherlands Civil Code with respect to the relevant Parallel Debt of a Parallel Debt Obligor as well without any notice being required therefor.

- 10.17.5. Each of the parties hereto acknowledges that:
- (a) The Parallel Debt of each Parallel Debt Obligor constitutes an undertaking, obligation and liability of such Parallel Debt Obligor to the Agent which is separate and independent from, and without prejudice to, the Obligations, the Rate Management Obligations or the Banking Services Obligations; and
- (b) The Parallel Debt of each Parallel Debt Obligor represents the Agent's own separate and independent claim ( eigen en zelfstandige vordering) to receive payment of such Parallel Debt from such Parallel Debt Obligor and shall not constitute the Agent and any holder of Obligations, the Rate Management Obligations or the Banking Services Obligations, as joint creditors (hoofdelijk schuldeisers) of any Obligation, the Rate Management Obligations and the Banking Services Obligations.

It being understood that the amount which may become payable by a Parallel Debt Obligor as its Parallel Debt shall never exceed the total of the amounts which are payable by it under its Obligations, Swap Obligations and Banking Services Obligations.

- 10.17.6. The Agent and the Holders of Secured Obligations agree that, to the extent the Agent irrevocably ( onaantastbaar) receives any amount in payment of any Parallel Debt, it shall distribute such amount among the Holders of Secured Obligations that are creditors of the corresponding Obligations, Rate Management Obligations or Banking Services Obligations in accordance with the provisions of this Agreement. Upon irrevocable (onaantastbaar) receipt by the Agent of any amount in payment of the Parallel Debt of a Parallel Debt Obligor (the "Received Amount"), the corresponding Obligations, Rate Management Obligations or Banking Services Obligations of such Parallel Debt Obligor shall be reduced by amounts totaling an amount (the "Deductible Amount") equal to the Received Amount in the manner as if the Deductible Amount were received as a payment of the relevant Obligations, Rate Management Obligations or Banking Services Obligations on the date of receipt by the Agent of the Received Amount.
- 10.17.7. The parties hereto acknowledge and agree that, for purposes of a Dutch pledge, any resignation by the Agent is not effective until its rights under each Parallel Debt of a Parallel Debt Obligor is assigned to the successor Agent.
- 10.18. <u>French Security</u>. Each Lender, on behalf of itself and its Affiliates, hereby appoints the Agent to register, perform and enforce any security interest (*sûreté réelle*) granted by Actuant International Holdings, Inc., a Delaware corporation, or any other Loan Party under the laws of the Republic of France in order to secure the performance and payment of the Secured Obligations.
- 10.19. Syndication Agents; Documentation Agents. None of the Lenders identified in this Agreement as a Syndication Agent or Documentation Agent shall have any right, power, obligation, liability, responsibility or duty under this Agreement other than those applicable to all Lenders as such. Without limiting the foregoing, none of such Lenders shall have or be deemed to have a fiduciary relationship with any Lender. Each Lender hereby makes the same acknowledgments with respect to such Lenders as it makes with respect to the Agent in Section 10.11.

### ARTICLE XI

**SETOFF; RATABLE PAYMENTS; APPLICATION OF PROCEEDS** 

- 11.1. <u>Setoff.</u> In addition to, and without limitation of, any rights of the Lenders under applicable law, if any Borrower becomes insolvent, however evidenced, or any Default occurs, any and all deposits (including all account balances, whether provisional or final and whether or not collected or available) and any other Indebtedness at any time held or owing by any Lender or any Affiliate of any Lender to or for the credit or account of a Borrower may be offset and applied toward the payment of the Obligations owing to such Lender, whether or not the Obligations, or any part thereof, shall then be due (it being understood and agreed that deposits of any Foreign Subsidiary Borrower or Indebtedness held or owing by a Lender to or for the credit or account of any Foreign Subsidiary Borrower shall be offset by such Lender and applied only toward any Obligations incurred by or on behalf of a Foreign Subsidiary Borrower to that Lender).
- 11.2. Ratable Payments. If any Lender, whether by setoff or otherwise, has payment made to it upon its Outstanding Revolving Credit Exposure or its Term Loans (other than payments received pursuant to Section 3.1, 3.2, 3.4, 3.5 or 3.6 or as otherwise provided herein, it being understood and agreed that if a Borrower is entitled to deduct amounts from any sum payable to a Lender in respect of taxes by operation of Section 3.5 or 3.6 and is not required to pay the full amount deducted to such Lender in accordance with such Sections, such Lender shall not be entitled to the benefits of this Section 11.2 with respect to the amount so deducted) in a greater proportion than that received by any other Lender, such Lender agrees, promptly upon demand, to purchase a portion of the Aggregate Outstanding Revolving Credit Exposure and Term Loans held by the other Lenders so that after such purchase the benefit of all such payments shall be shared by the Lenders ratably in accordance with the aggregate amount of principal of and accrued interest on their respective Revolving Loans or Term Loans, as the case may be, and participations in Facility LCs and Swing Line Loans. If any Lender, whether in connection with setoff or amounts which might be subject to setoff or otherwise, receives collateral or other protection for its Secured Obligations or such amounts which may be subject to setoff, such Lender agrees, promptly upon demand, to take such action necessary such that all Lenders share in the benefits of such collateral ratably in proportion to their respective Pro Rata Shares, Revolving Loan Pro Rata Shares and Term Loan Pro Rata Shares, as the case may be. In case any such payment is disturbed by legal process, or otherwise, appropriate further adjustments shall be made.
- 11.3. Application of Proceeds. Any proceeds of Collateral received by the Agent (i) not constituting a specific payment of principal, interest, fees or other sum payable under the Loan Documents (which shall be applied as specified by the Company) or (ii) after a Default has occurred and is continuing and the Agent so elects or the Required Lenders so direct, such funds shall be applied ratably first, to pay any fees, indemnities, or expense reimbursements including amounts then due to the Agent and the LC Issuer from any Loan Party (other than in connection with Rate Management Obligations and Banking Services Obligations), second, to pay accrued and unpaid interest and fees then due and payable on the Loans ratably, third, pro rata, to payment of the principal outstanding on Loans, the Banking Services Obligations constituting Secured Obligations and the net early termination payments and any other Rate Management Obligations then due and unpaid from the Company or its Subsidiaries to any of the Lenders or their Affiliates, pro rata among the Lenders and their Affiliates in accordance with the amount of such principal, such Banking Services Obligations and such net early termination payments and other Rate Management Obligations then due and unpaid owing to each of them, and fourth, to the payment of any other Secured Obligations (other than those listed above) due to the Agent or any Lender by the Company or any Subsidiary pro rata among those parties to whom such Secured Obligations are due in accordance with the amounts owing to each of them. Notwithstanding the foregoing, amounts received by any Loan Party shall not be applied to any Excluded Swap Obligations of such Loan Party. The Agent and the Lenders shall have the continuing and exclusive right to apply and reverse and reapply any and all such proceeds and payments to any portion of the Secured Obligations.

### ARTICLE XII

### **BENEFIT OF AGREEMENT; ASSIGNMENTS; PARTICIPATIONS**

12.1. Successors and Assigns. The terms and provisions of the Loan Documents shall be binding upon and inure to the benefit of the Borrowers and the Lenders and their respective successors and assigns permitted hereby, except that (i) no Borrower shall have the right to assign its rights or obligations under the Loan Documents without the prior written consent of each Lender, (ii) any assignment by any Lender must be made in compliance with Section 12.3, and (iii) any transfer by Participation must be made in compliance with Section 12.2. Any attempted assignment or transfer by any party not made in compliance with this Section 12.1 shall be null and void, unless such attempted assignment or transfer is treated as a participation in accordance with Section 12.3.2. The parties to this Agreement acknowledge that clause (ii) of this Section 12.1 relates only to absolute assignments and this Section 12.1 does not prohibit assignments creating security interests, including, without limitation, (x) any pledge or assignment by any Lender of all or any portion of its rights under this Agreement and any Note to a Federal Reserve Bank or (y) in the case of a Lender which is a Fund, any pledge or assignment of all or any portion of its rights under this Agreement and any Note to its trustee in support of its obligations to its trustee; provided, however, that no such pledge or assignment creating a security interest shall release the transferor Lender from its obligations hereunder unless and until the parties thereto have complied with the provisions of Section 12.3. The Agent may treat the Person which made any Loan or which holds any Note as the owner thereof for all purposes hereof unless and until such Person complies with Section 12.3; provided, however, that the Agent may in its discretion (but shall not be required to) follow instructions from the Person which made any Loan or which holds any Note to direct payments relating to such Loan or Note to another Person. Any assignee of the rights to any Loan or any Note agrees by acceptance of such assignment to be bound by all the terms and provisions of the Loan Documents. Any request, authority or consent of any Person, who at the time of making such request or giving such authority or consent is the owner of the rights to any Loan (whether or not a Note has been issued in evidence thereof), shall be conclusive and binding on any subsequent holder or assignee of the rights to such Loan.

### 12.2. Participations.

12.2.2. Permitted Participants; Effect. Any Lender may at any time sell to one or more banks or other entities other than an Ineligible Institution ("Participants") participating interests in any Outstanding Revolving Credit Exposure owing to such Lender, any Term Loans of such Lender, any Note held by such Lender, any Revolving Loan Commitment or any Term Loan Commitment of such Lender or any other interest of such Lender under the Loan Documents. In the event of any such sale by a Lender of participating interests to a Participant, such Lender's obligations under the Loan Documents shall remain unchanged, such Lender shall remain solely responsible to the other parties hereto for the performance of such obligations, such Lender shall remain the owner of its Outstanding Revolving Credit Exposure and/or Term Loans, as applicable, and the holder of any Note issued to it in evidence thereof for all purposes under the Loan Documents, all amounts payable by the Borrowers under this Agreement shall be determined as if such Lender had not sold such participating interests, and the Borrowers and the Agent shall continue to deal solely and directly with such Lender in connection with such Lender's rights and obligations under the Loan Documents. Each Lender that sells a participation shall, acting solely for this purpose as a non-fiduciary agent of the Borrowers, maintain a register on which it enters the name and address of each Participant and the principal amounts (and stated interest) of each Participant's interest in the Loans or other obligations under the Loan Documents (the

"Participant Register"); provided that no Lender shall have any obligation to disclose all or any portion of the Participant Register (including the identity of any Participant or any information relating to a Participant's interest in any Revolving Loan Commitments, Term Loan Commitments, Loans, Facility LCs or its other obligations under any Loan Document) to any Person except to the extent that such disclosure is necessary to establish that such Revolving Loan Commitments, Term Loan Commitments, Loan, Facility LCs or other obligation is in registered form under Section 5f.103-1(c) of the United States Treasury Regulations. The entries in the Participant Register shall be conclusive absent manifest error, and such Lender shall treat each Person whose name is recorded in the Participant Register as the owner of such participation for all purposes of this Agreement notwithstanding any notice to the contrary. For the avoidance of doubt, the Agent (in its capacity as Agent) shall have no responsibility for maintaining a Participant Register.

- 12.2.3. <u>Voting Rights</u>. Each Lender shall retain the sole right to approve, without the consent of any Participant, any amendment, modification or waiver of any provision of the Loan Documents other than any amendment, modification or waiver with respect to any Outstanding Revolving Credit Exposure, Term Loans, Revolving Loan Commitment, Term Loan Commitment or Facility LC in which such Participant has an interest which would require consent of the Lender from which such Participant purchased its participation under clauses (i) through (v) of Section 8.2.
- 12.2.4. Benefit of Certain Provisions. The Borrowers agree that each Participant shall be deemed to have the right of setoff provided in Section 11.1 in respect of its participating interest in amounts owing under the Loan Documents to the same extent as if the amount of its participating interest were owing directly to it as a Lender under the Loan Documents, *provided* that each Lender shall retain the right of setoff provided in Section 11.1 with respect to the amount of participating interests sold to each Participant. The Lenders agree to share with each Participant, and each Participant, by exercising the right of setoff provided in Section 11.1, agrees to share with each Lender, any amount received pursuant to the exercise of its right of setoff, such amounts to be shared in accordance with Section 11.2 as if each Participant were a Lender. The Borrowers further agree that each Participant shall be entitled to the benefits of Sections 3.1, 3.2, 3.4, 3.5, 3.6, 9.6 and 9.10 to the same extent as if it were a Lender and had acquired its interest by assignment pursuant to Section 12.3, *provided* that (i) a Participant shall not be entitled to receive any greater payment under Section 3.1, 3.2, 3.5 or 3.6 than the Lender who sold the participating interest to such Participant would have received had it retained such interest for its own account, unless the sale of such interest to such Participant is made with the prior written consent of the Company, and (ii) any Participant not incorporated under the laws of the United States of America or any State thereof agrees to comply with the provisions of Section 3.5 to the same extent as if it were a Lender.

### 12.3. Assignments.

12.3.2. <u>Permitted Assignments</u>. Any Lender may at any time assign to one or more banks or other entities other than an Ineligible Institution ("**Purchasers**") all or any part of its rights and obligations under the Loan Documents subject to the following conditions:

- (vi) Each such assignment shall be of a constant and not varying ratable or non-pro rata percentage (as between the Term Loan Facility and the Revolving Facility) of the assigning Lender's rights and obligations under the Loan Documents;
- (vii) Such assignment shall be substantially in the form of Exhibit C or in such other form as may be agreed to by the parties thereto; including, to the extent applicable, an agreement incorporating an assignment by reference to a Platform as to which the Agent and the parties to the assignment are participants;
- (viii) Each such assignment with respect to a Purchaser which is not a Lender or an Affiliate of a Lender or an Approved Fund shall either be in an amount equal to the entire applicable Revolving Loan Commitment and Outstanding Revolving Credit Exposure and/or Term Loan Commitment (if any) and Term Loans, as applicable, of the assigning Lender or (unless each of the Company and the Agent otherwise consents; *provided* that the consent of the Company shall not be required if a Default has occurred and is continuing) be in an aggregate amount not less than \$5,000,000. The amount of the assignment shall be based on the Revolving Loan Commitment or Outstanding Revolving Credit Exposure (if the Revolving Loan Commitment has been terminated) and/or the outstanding Term Loan Commitment (if any) or Term Loans subject to the assignment, determined as of the date of such assignment or as of the "Trade Date," if the "Trade Date" is specified in the assignment;
- (ix) Except in the case of an assignment to an existing Lender that has advanced a Revolving Loan to each Dutch Borrower, the amount of such assignment with respect to a borrowing made to a Dutch Borrower shall always be at least €50,000 (or its equivalent in another Agreed Currency) unless an assignment is made to any Person which qualifies as a professional market party (professionale markt partij) under the Dutch Financial Supervision Act;
- (x) The Purchaser (A) if it is a Non-U.S. Lender, shall have delivered tax certificates described in Section 3.5, which indicate that such Non-U.S. Lender is exempt from any withholding tax under the laws of the United States on payments by the Company in such jurisdiction, (B) in the case of an assignment of any Revolving Loan Commitment or Revolving Loan, shall have confirmed that it is exempt from any withholding tax under the laws of the Netherlands on payments by Dutch Borrowers (unless the Company has confirmed in writing its intention not to add any Dutch Borrowers to this Agreement under Section 2.24.1, or, following the addition of any Dutch Borrower under Such Section 2.24.1, all Dutch Borrowers have been removed from this Agreement pursuant to Section 2.24.2) and (C) in the case of an assignment of any Revolving Loan Commitment or Revolving Loan, shall have provided to the Agent for the onward transmission to the relevant UK Borrower, in respect of Loans made to a UK Borrower, a tax certificate in the form set forth in the Exhibit G attached hereto (unless all UK Borrowers have been removed from this Agreement pursuant to Section 2.24.2), except, in the case of clauses (A) and (B), to the extent the assigning Lender was entitled, at the time of the assignment, to receive additional amounts with respect to such withholding taxes pursuant to Section 3.5; and
- (xi) So long as no Default shall have occurred and be continuing, no such assignment shall be made to any Person that is not capable of lending (A) Agreed Currencies to each Borrower and (B) each Type of Loan.

- 12.3.3. Consents. The consent of the Company shall be required prior to an assignment becoming effective unless the Purchaser is a Lender, an Affiliate of a Lender or an Approved Fund, *provided* that (i) the Company shall be deemed to have consented to any such assignment unless it shall object thereto by written notice to the Agent within five (5) Business Days after having received notice thereof, and (ii) the consent of the Company shall not be required if a Default has occurred and is continuing. The consent of the Agent shall be required prior to an assignment becoming effective. Except for an assignment of Term Loans, the consent of each LC Issuer and the Swing Line Lender shall be required prior to an assignment becoming effective. Any consent required under this Section 12.3.2 shall not be unreasonably withheld or delayed.
- 12.3.4. Effect; Effective Date. Upon (i) delivery to the Agent of an assignment, together with any consents required by Sections 12.3.1 and 12.3.2, and (ii) payment of a \$3.500 fee to the Agent for processing such assignment (unless such fee is waived by the Agent). such assignment shall become effective on the effective date specified in such assignment. The assignment shall contain a representation by the Purchaser to the effect that none of the consideration used to make the purchase of the Revolving Loan Commitment and Outstanding Revolving Credit Exposure and/or Term Loan Commitment (if any) and Term Loans under the applicable assignment agreement constitutes "plan assets" as defined under ERISA and that the rights and interests of the Purchaser in and under the Loan Documents will not be "plan assets" under ERISA. On and after the effective date of such assignment, such Purchaser shall for all purposes be a Lender party to this Agreement and any other Loan Document executed by or on behalf of the Lenders and shall have all the rights and obligations of a Lender under the Loan Documents, to the same extent as if it were an original party thereto, and the transferor Lender shall be released with respect to the Revolving Loan Commitment and Outstanding Revolving Credit Exposure and/or Term Loan Commitment (if any) and Term Loans assigned to such Purchaser without any further consent or action by the Borrowers, the Lenders or the Agent. In the case of an assignment covering all of the assigning Lender's rights and obligations under this Agreement, such Lender shall cease to be a Lender hereunder but shall continue to be entitled to the benefits of, and subject to, those provisions of this Agreement and the other Loan Documents which survive payment of the Obligations and termination of the applicable agreement. Any assignment or transfer by a Lender of rights or obligations under this Agreement that does not comply with this Section 12.3 shall be treated for purposes of this Agreement as a sale by such Lender of a participation in such rights and obligations in accordance with Section 12.2. Upon the consummation of any assignment to a Purchaser pursuant to this Section 12.3.3, the transferor Lender, the Agent and the Borrowers shall, if the transferor Lender or the Purchaser desires that its Loans be evidenced by Notes, make appropriate arrangements so that new Notes or, as appropriate, replacement Notes are issued to such transferor Lender and new Notes or, as appropriate, replacement Notes, are issued to such Purchaser, in each case in principal amounts reflecting their respective Revolving Loan Commitments (or, if the Revolving Loan Commitments have terminated, the Revolving Loan Credit Exposure) or Term Loan Commitment (if any) and Term Loans, as appropriate, as adjusted pursuant to such assignment.
- 12.3.5. <u>Register</u>. The Agent, acting solely for this purpose as an agent of the Borrowers, shall maintain at one of its offices in Chicago, Illinois a copy of each assignment agreement delivered to it and a register for the recordation of the names and addresses of the Lenders, and the Revolving Loan Commitments and Term Loan Commitments of, and

principal amounts of (and interest on) the Loans owing to, each Lender, and participations of each Lender in Facility LCs, pursuant to the terms hereof from time to time (the "Register"). The entries in the Register shall be conclusive, and the Borrowers, the Agent and the Lenders may treat each Person whose name is recorded in the Register pursuant to the terms hereof as a Lender hereunder for all purposes of this Agreement, notwithstanding notice to the contrary. The Register shall be available for inspection by the Borrowers at any reasonable time and from time to time upon reasonable prior notice.

- 12.4. <u>Dissemination of Information</u>. Each Borrower authorizes each Lender to disclose to any Participant or Purchaser or any other Person acquiring an interest in the Loan Documents by operation of law (each a "**Transferee**") and any prospective Transferee any and all information in such Lender's possession concerning the creditworthiness of such Borrower and its Subsidiaries; *provided* that each Transferee and prospective Transferee agrees to be bound by Section 9.11 of this Agreement.
- 12.5. <u>Tax Treatment</u>. If any interest in any Loan Document is transferred to any Transferee which is not incorporated under the laws of the United States or any State thereof, the transferor Lender shall cause such Transferee, concurrently with the effectiveness of such transfer, to comply with the provisions of Section 3.5.4.

### ARTICLE XIII

### **NOTICES**

- 13.1. <u>Notices; Electronic Communication. Notices Generally.</u> Except in the case of notices and other communications expressly permitted to be given by telephone (and except as provided in paragraph (b) below), all notices and other communications provided for herein shall be in writing and shall be delivered by hand or overnight courier service, mailed by certified or registered mail or sent by telecopier as follows:
  - (xv) if to any Borrower or any other Loan Party, to:

Actuant Corporation N86 W12500 Westbrook Crossing Menomonee Falls, WI 53051 Attention: Terry M. Braatz Phone: (262) 293-1537

Fax: (262) 373-7497

(xvi) if to the Agent (except as set forth in clause (iii) below), to:

JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A. 10 South Dearborn, 7<sup>th</sup> Floor Mail Code: IL1-0011 Chicago, IL 60603-2003 Attn: Leonida Mischke

Phone: (312) 385-7055 Fax: (312) 385-7096

(xvii) if to the Agent in respect of a Borrowing Notice or Conversion/Continuation Notice for an Advance denominated in a Foreign Currency or to a Foreign Subsidiary Borrower, to:

J.P. Morgan Europe Limited 25 Bank Street, Canary Wharf, London E14 5JP, United Kingdom

Attention: The Manager Telecopy: 44-207-777-2360

Email: loan\_and\_agency\_london@jpmorgan.com

(with a copy to the Agent at the address specified in clause (ii) above)

(xviii) if to JPMorgan in its capacity as an LC Issuer, to:

J.P. Morgan Standby LC Service – Corporate Client Banking 131 South Dearborn, 5<sup>th</sup> Floor Mail Code: IL1-0236

Chicago, IL 60603

Email: jpm.stanbylc.ccb@jpmorgan.com

- (xix) if to any other Person in its capacity as LC Issuer, at the address specified by such Person to the Company and the Agent upon such Person becoming an LC Issuer hereunder; and
- (xx) if to a Lender, to it at its address (or telecopier number) set forth in its administrative questionnaire furnished to the Agent.

Notices sent by hand or overnight courier service, or mailed by certified or registered mail, shall be deemed to have been given when received; notices sent by telecopier shall be deemed to have been given when sent (except that, if not given during normal business hours for the recipient, shall be deemed to have been given at the opening of business on the next Business Day for the recipient). Notices delivered through electronic communications to the extent provided in paragraph (b) below, shall be effective as provided in said paragraph (b).

(b) <u>Electronic Communications</u>. Notices and other communications to the Lenders and the LC Issuer hereunder may be delivered or furnished by electronic communication (including e-mail and internet or intranet websites) pursuant to procedures approved by the Agent or as otherwise determined by the Agent, *provided* that the foregoing shall not apply to notices to any Lender or the LC Issuer pursuant to Article II if such Lender or the LC Issuer, as applicable, has notified the Agent that it is incapable of receiving notices under such Article by electronic communication. The Agent or the Company may, in its respective discretion, agree to accept notices and other communications to it hereunder by electronic communications pursuant to procedures approved by it or as it otherwise determines, *provided* that such determination or approval may be limited to particular notices or communications.

Unless the Agent otherwise prescribes, (i) notices and other communications sent to an e-mail address shall be deemed received upon the sender's receipt of an acknowledgement from the intended recipient (such as by the "return receipt requested" function, as available, return e-mail or other written acknowledgement), *provided* that if such notice or other communication is not given during the normal business hours of the recipient, such notice or communication shall be deemed to have been given at the opening of business on the next Business Day for the recipient, and (ii) notices or communications posted to an Internet or intranet website shall be deemed received upon the deemed receipt by the intended recipient at its e-mail address as

described in the foregoing clause (i) of notification that such notice or communication is available and identifying the website address therefor.

(c) <u>Change of Address, Etc.</u> Any party hereto may change its address or telecopier number for notices and other communications hereunder by notice to the other parties hereto, except that a Lender shall be required to give such notice only to the Company and the Agent.

### (d) Electronic Systems.

- (i) The Company agrees that Agent may, but shall not be obligated to, make Communications (as defined below) available to the LC Issuers and the other Lenders by posting the Communications on a Platform or a substantially similar Electronic System.
- (ii) Any Electronic System used by Agent is provided "as is" and "as available." The Agent Parties (as defined below) do not warrant the adequacy of such Electronic Systems and expressly disclaim liability for errors or omissions in the Communications. No warranty of any kind, express, implied or statutory, including, without limitation, any warranty of merchantability, fitness for a particular purpose, non-infringement of third-party rights or freedom from viruses or other code defects, is made by any Agent Party in connection with the Communications or any Electronic System. In no event shall Agent or any of its Related Parties (collectively, the "Agent Parties") have any liability to any Loan Party, any Lender, any LC Issuer or any other Person or entity for damages of any kind, including, without limitation, direct or indirect, special, incidental or consequential damages, losses or expenses (whether in tort, contract or otherwise) arising out of any Loan Party's or Agent's transmission of Communications through an Electronic System. "Communications" means, collectively, any notice, demand, communication, information, document or other material provided by or on behalf of any Loan Party pursuant to any Loan Document or the transactions contemplated therein which is distributed by Agent, any Lender or any LC Issuer by means of electronic communications pursuant to this Section, including through an Electronic System.

### ARTICLE XIV

### COUNTERPARTS; INTEGRATION; EFFECTIVENESS; ELECTRONIC EXECUTION; WAIVERS

- 14.1. <u>Counterparts; Effectiveness</u>. This Agreement may be executed in counterparts (and by different parties hereto in different counterparts), each of which shall constitute an original, but all of which when taken together shall constitute a single contract. Subject to the qualifications provided in Article IV, this Agreement shall become effective when it shall have been executed by the Agent, and when the Agent shall have received counterparts hereof which, when taken together, bear the signatures of each of the parties hereto, and thereafter shall be binding upon and inure to the benefit of the parties hereto and their respective successors and assigns. Delivery of an executed counterpart of a signature page of this Agreement by telecopy shall be effective as delivery of a manually executed counterpart of this Agreement.
- 14.2. <u>Electronic Execution of Assignments</u>. The words "execution," "signed," "signature," and words of like import in any assignment and assumption agreement shall be deemed to include Electronic Signatures, deliveries or the keeping of records in electronic form, each of which shall be of the same legal effect, validity or enforceability as a manually executed signature or the use of a paper-based recordkeeping system, as the case may be, to the extent and as provided for in any applicable law, including the Federal

Electronic Signatures in Global and National Commerce Act, or any other state laws based on the Uniform Electronic Transactions Act.

14.3. Waiver of Defaults under Existing Credit Agreement. As of the date hereof, each of the Lenders party to the Existing Credit Agreement and the Agent waives all "Defaults" and "Unmatured Defaults" that may have occurred prior to the date hereof under the Existing Credit Agreement and that have been previously disclosed to the Agent and such Lenders. The foregoing waiver in this Section 14.3 shall not (i) be deemed to constitute a waiver of any future breach of this Agreement or any other Loan Documents, or (ii) establish a custom or course of dealing among the Agent, the Lenders, the Borrowers and the Guarantors.

#### ARTICLE XV

### CHOICE OF LAW; CONSENT TO JURISDICTION; WAIVER OF JURY TRIAL

- 15.1. <u>CHOICE OF LAW</u>. THE LOAN DOCUMENTS (OTHER THAN THOSE CONTAINING A CONTRARY EXPRESS CHOICE OF LAW PROVISION) SHALL BE CONSTRUED IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE INTERNAL LAWS (INCLUDING, WITHOUT LIMITATION, 735 ILCS SECTION 105/5-1 ET SEQ., BUT OTHERWISE WITHOUT REGARD TO THE CONFLICT OF LAWS PROVISIONS) OF THE STATE OF ILLINOIS, BUT GIVING EFFECT TO FEDERAL LAWS APPLICABLE TO NATIONAL BANKS.
- 15.2. CONSENT TO JURISDICTION. EACH BORROWER HEREBY IRREVOCABLY AND UNCONDITIONALLY SUBMITS, FOR ITSELF AND ITS PROPERTY, TO THE EXCLUSIVE JURISDICTION OF ANY UNITED STATES FEDERAL OR ILLINOIS STATE COURT SITTING IN CHICAGO, ILLINOIS, AND ANY APPELLATE COURT FROM ANY THEREOF, IN ANY ACTION OR PROCEEDING ARISING OUT OF OR RELATING TO ANY LOAN DOCUMENT, OR FOR RECOGNITION OR ENFORCEMENT OF ANY JUDGMENT, AND EACH OF THE PARTIES HERETO HEREBY IRREVOCABLY AND UNCONDITIONALLY AGREES THAT ALL CLAIMS IN RESPECT OF ANY SUCH ACTION OR PROCEEDING MAY BE HEARD AND DETERMINED IN SUCH ILLINOIS STATE OR, TO THE EXTENT PERMITTED BY LAW, IN SUCH FEDERAL COURT. EACH OF THE PARTIES HERETO AGREES THAT A FINAL JUDGMENT IN ANY SUCH ACTION OR PROCEEDING SHALL BE CONCLUSIVE AND MAY BE ENFORCED IN OTHER JURISDICTIONS BY SUIT ON THE JUDGMENT OR IN ANY OTHER MANNER PROVIDED BY LAW. NOTHING IN THIS AGREEMENT OR ANY OTHER LOAN DOCUMENT SHALL AFFECT ANY RIGHT THE AGENT, THE LC ISSUER OR ANY LENDER MAY OTHERWISE HAVE TO BRING ANY ACTION OR PROCEEDING RELATING TO THIS AGREEMENT OR ANY OTHER LOAN DOCUMENT AGAINST ANY LOAN PARTY OR ITS PROPERTIES IN THE COURTS OF ANY JURISDICTION.
- 15.3. **WAIVER OF JURY TRIAL**. EACH BORROWER, THE AGENT, THE LC ISSUER AND EACH LENDER HEREBY WAIVE TRIAL BY JURY IN ANY JUDICIAL PROCEEDING INVOLVING, DIRECTLY OR INDIRECTLY, ANY MATTER (WHETHER SOUNDING IN TORT, CONTRACT OR OTHERWISE) IN ANY WAY ARISING OUT OF, RELATED TO, OR CONNECTED WITH ANY LOAN DOCUMENT OR THE RELATIONSHIP ESTABLISHED THEREUNDER.
- 15.4. <u>AGENT FOR SERVICE OF PROCESS</u>. EACH FOREIGN SUBSIDIARY BORROWER HEREBY IRREVOCABLY APPOINTS THE COMPANY AS ITS AGENT FOR SERVICE OF PROCESS IN ANY PROCEEDING REFERRED TO IN SECTION 15.2 AND AGREES THAT SERVICE OF PROCESS IN ANY SUCH PROCEEDING MAY BE MADE BY MAILING OR

DELIVERING A COPY THEREOF TO IT CARE OF COMPANY AT ITS ADDRESS FOR NOTICES SET FORTH IN ARTICLE XIII OF THIS AGREEMENT.

### ARTICLE XVI

### **GUARANTY**

16.1. Company Guaranty. In order to induce the Lenders to extend credit to the Foreign Subsidiary Borrowers hereunder, and to induce the Lenders or their Affiliates to provide Banking Services to, and enter into Rate Management Transactions with, Subsidiaries of the Company, the Company hereby irrevocably and unconditionally guarantees, as a primary obligor and not merely as a surety, the payment when and as due of (i) the Obligations of such Foreign Subsidiary Borrowers and (ii) the Rate Management Obligations and Banking Services Obligations of any Subsidiary of the Company owing by such Subsidiaries to one or more Lenders or their respective Affiliates (the obligations described in clauses (i) and (ii) being referred to collectively in this Article XVI as the "Guaranteed Subsidiary Obligations"). The Company further agrees that the due and punctual payment of any such Guaranteed Subsidiary Obligations may be extended or renewed, in whole or in part, without notice to or further assent from it, and that it will remain bound upon its guarantee hereunder notwithstanding any such extension or renewal of any such Guaranteed Subsidiary Obligations.

The Company waives presentment to, demand of payment from and protest to any Borrower or Subsidiary of any of the Guaranteed Subsidiary Obligations, and also waives notice of acceptance of its obligations and notice of protest for nonpayment. This guaranty is absolute and unconditional, and the obligations of the Company hereunder shall not be affected by (a) the failure of the Agent, the LC Issuer, any Lender or any Affiliate of a Lender to assert any claim or demand or to enforce any right or remedy against any Borrower under the provisions of this Agreement, any other Loan Document, any instrument, document or agreement evidencing Banking Services Obligations or Rate Management Obligations, or otherwise; (b) any extension or renewal of any of the Guaranteed Subsidiary Obligations; (c) any rescission, waiver, amendment or modification of, or release from, any of the terms or provisions of this Agreement, any other Loan Document, any instrument, document or agreement evidencing Banking Services Obligations or Rate Management Obligations or any other instrument, document or agreement; (d) any default, failure or delay, willful or otherwise, in the performance of any of the Guaranteed Subsidiary Obligations; or (e) any other act (other than payment of the Guaranteed Subsidiary Obligations), omission or delay to do any other act which may or might in any manner or to any extent vary the risk of the Company or otherwise operate as a discharge of a guarantor as a matter of law or equity or which would impair or eliminate any right of the Company to subrogation.

The Company further agrees that its agreement hereunder constitutes a guarantee of payment when due (whether or not any bankruptcy or similar proceeding shall have stayed the accrual or collection of any of the Guaranteed Subsidiary Obligations or operated as a discharge thereof) and not merely of collection, and waives any right to require that any resort be had by the Agent, the LC Issuer, any Lender or any Affiliate of a Lender to any balance of any deposit account or credit on the books of the Agent, the LC Issuer, any Lender or any Affiliate of a Lender in favor of any Borrower or any other Person.

The obligations of the Company hereunder shall not be subject to any reduction, limitation, impairment or termination for any reason (other than payment of the Guaranteed Subsidiary Obligations), and shall not be subject to any defense or set-off, counterclaim, recoupment

or termination whatsoever, by reason of the invalidity, illegality or unenforceability of any of the Guaranteed Subsidiary Obligations, any impossibility in the performance of any of the Guaranteed Subsidiary Obligations or otherwise.

The Company further agrees that its obligations hereunder shall continue to be effective or be reinstated, as the case may be, if at any time payment, or any part thereof, of any Guaranteed Subsidiary Obligation is rescinded or must otherwise be restored by the Agent, the LC Issuer, any Lender or any Affiliate of a Lender upon the bankruptcy or reorganization of any Borrower, any other Subsidiary or otherwise.

In furtherance of the foregoing and not in limitation of any other right which the Agent, the LC Issuer, any Lender or any Affiliate of a Lender may have at law or in equity against the Company by virtue hereof, upon the failure of any Foreign Subsidiary Borrower or any Subsidiary to pay any Guaranteed Subsidiary Obligation when and as the same shall become due, whether at maturity, by acceleration, after notice of prepayment or otherwise, the Company hereby promises to and will, upon receipt of written demand by the Agent, forthwith pay, or cause to be paid, to the Agent, in cash an amount equal to the unpaid principal amount of such Guaranteed Subsidiary Obligations then due, together with accrued and unpaid interest thereon. The Company further agrees that if payment in respect of any Guaranteed Subsidiary Obligation shall be due in a currency other than Dollars and/or at a place of payment other than at the address of the Agent specified in Article XIII and if, by reason of any adoption of, or change in, any law or regulation, disruption of currency or foreign exchange markets, war or civil disturbance or other event, payment of such Guaranteed Subsidiary Obligation in such currency or at such place of payment shall be impossible or, in the reasonable judgment of the Agent, disadvantageous to the Agent, the LC Issuer, any Lender or any Affiliate of a Lender, in any material respect, then, at the election of the Agent, the Company shall make payment of such Guaranteed Subsidiary Obligation in Dollars (based upon the applicable Exchange Rate in effect on the date of payment) and/or at the address of the Agent specified in Article XIII, and, as a separate and independent obligation, shall indemnify the Agent, the LC Issuer and each Lender (or its Affiliate) against any losses or reasonable out-of-pocket expenses that it shall sustain as a result of such alternative payment.

Upon payment by the Company of any sums as provided above, all rights of the Company against any Foreign Subsidiary Borrower or any Subsidiary arising as a result thereof by way of right of subrogation or otherwise shall in all respects be subordinated and junior in right of payment to the prior indefeasible payment in full in cash of all the Obligations and the termination of this Agreement in accordance with Section 2.7(c).

Nothing shall discharge or satisfy the liability of the Company hereunder except the full performance and payment of the Obligations in accordance with Section 2.7(c).

16.2. Foreign Subsidiary Borrower Guaranty. On the date a Foreign Subsidiary becomes a Foreign Subsidiary Borrower hereunder, whether on the Closing Date or pursuant to Section 2.24., (i) such Foreign Subsidiary shall, to the extent permitted by applicable law, execute and deliver in favor of the Agent, for the benefit of the Lenders, a guaranty of payment of the Obligations of each other Foreign Subsidiary Borrower and (ii) each other Borrower shall, to the extent permitted by applicable law, execute and deliver a guaranty (or, as applicable, a reaffirmation of guaranty) of payment of the Obligations of such Foreign Subsidiary Borrower, in each case, in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to the Agent, together with such supporting documentation, including authorizing resolutions and/or opinions of counsel, as the Agent may reasonably request.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, no Dutch Borrower shall be liable under such Guaranty to the extent that, if it were so liable, its entry into such Guaranty would violate sections 2:98c or 2:207 of the Dutch Civil Code (Burgerlijk Wetboek).

- 16.3. <u>Limitation on Obligations of Foreign Subsidiary Borrowers</u>. Notwithstanding anything contained in this Agreement to the contrary, no Foreign Subsidiary Borrower shall be liable hereunder for any of the Loans made to, or any other Obligation incurred solely by or on behalf of, the Company or any other Loan Party which is a Domestic Subsidiary.
- 16.4. <u>Keepwell</u>. The Company hereby absolutely, unconditionally and irrevocably undertakes to provide such funds or other support as may be needed from time to time by each other Loan Party to honor all of its obligations under the Loan Documents in respect of Specified Swap Obligations. The obligations of the Company under this Section 16.4 shall remain in full force and effect until a discharge of the Guaranteed Obligations (as defined in the applicable Subsidiary Guaranty) in accordance with the terms hereof and the other Loan Documents. The Company intends that this Section 16.4 constitute, and this Section 16.4 shall be deemed to constitute, a "keepwell, support, or other agreement" for the benefit of each other Loan Party for all purposes of Section 1a(18)(A)(v)(II) of the Commodity Exchange Act.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Company, the Borrowers, the Lenders, the LC Issuers and the Agent have executed this Agreement as of the date first above written.

ACTUANT CORPORATION as the Company and as a Borrower

By: /s/ Terry M. Braatz
Name: Terry M. Braatz
Title: Treasurer

ACTUANT LIMITED, as a Borrower

By: /s/ Terry M. Braatz
Name: Terry M. Braatz
Title: Director

ACTUANT FINANCE LIMITED, as a Borrower

By: /s/ Terry M. Braatz
Name: Terry M. Braatz
Title: Director

# JPMORGAN CHASE BANK, N.A., as a Lender, as an LC Issuer and as Agent

By: /s/ Richard Barritt

Name: Richard Barritt Title: Vice President

Jurisdiction of tax residence: US

DTTP Scheme number: 13/M/0268710/DTTP

BANK OF AMERICA, N.A., as an LC Issuer and as a Lender

By: /s/ Steven K. Kessler

Name: Steven K. Kessler Title: Senior Vice President

Jurisdiction of tax residence: USA

DTTP Scheme number: 13/B/7418/DTTP

WELLS FARGO BANK, NATIONAL ASSOCIATION, as an LC Issuer and as a Lender

By: /s/ Thomas P. Trail

Name: Thomas P. Trail

Title: Director

Jurisdiction of tax residence: USA

DTTP Scheme number: 13/W/61173/DTTP

U.S. BANK NATIONAL ASSOCIATION, as an LC Issuer and as a Lender

By: /s/ Monica A. Stariha

Name: Monica A. Stariha Title: Vice President

Jurisdiction of tax residence: United States DTTP Scheme number: 13/u/62184/DTTP

# KEYBANK NATIONAL ASSOCIATION, as a Lender

By: /s/ Brian P. Fox

Name: Brian P. Fox Title: Vice President

Jurisdiction of tax residence: UNITED STATES DTTP Scheme number: 13/K/216374DTTP

BMO HARRIS BANK N.A., as a Lender

By: /s/ Ronald J. Carey
Name: Ronald J. Carey

Title: Senior Vice President

Jurisdiction of tax residence: United States DTTP Scheme number: 13/B359708/DTTP

SUNTRUST BANK, as a Lender

By: /s/ Chris Hursey

Name: Chris Hursey Title: Director

Jurisdiction of tax residence: United States DTTP Scheme number: 13/S.67712/DTTP

ROYAL BANK OF CANADA, as a Lender

By: /s/ Jason C. Hedrick

Name: Jason C. Hedrick Title: Authorized Signatory CITIZENS BANK, N.A., as a Lender

By: /s/ Stephen A. Maenhout
Name: Stephen A. Maenhout
Title: Senior Vice President

Jurisdiction of tax residence: U.S.A.

DTTP Scheme number: 13/R/356159/DTTP

PNC BANK, NATIONAL ASSOCIATION, as a Lender

By: /s/ James P. McMullen
Name: James P. McMullen
Title: Senior Vice President

Jurisdiction of tax residence: United States of America

DTTP Scheme number: 13/P/63904/DTTP

BRANCH BANKING AND TRUST COMPANY, as a Lender

By: /s/ Kurt Anstaett
Name: Kurt Anstaett
Title: Senior Vice President

Jurisdiction of tax residence: United States DTTP Scheme number: 13/B/357522/DTTP

MUFG UNION BANK, N.A., as a Lender

By: /s/ Michael Gardner
Name: Michael Gardner

Title: Director

Jurisdiction of tax residence: United States of America DTTP Scheme number: 13/U/216367/DTTP

# THE NORTHERN TRUST COMPANY, as a Lender

By: /s/ Murtuza Ziauddin

Name: Murtuza Ziauddin Title: Vice President

Jurisdiction of tax residence: USA

DTTP Scheme number: 013/N/60122/DTTP

ASSOCIATED BANK, N.A., as a Lender

By: /s/ Brian Cota

Name: Brian Cota Title: Vice President

Jurisdiction of tax residence: United States of America

DTTP Scheme number: Not a DTTP Lender

# COMMITMENT SCHEDULE

Lender	Revolving Loan Commitments	Initial Term Loan Commitments	Total Commitments
JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A.	\$60,666,666.67	\$30,333,333.33	\$91,000,000.00
Bank of America, N.A.	\$60,666,666.67	\$30,333,333.33	\$91,000,000.00
Wells Fargo Bank, National Association	\$60,666,666.67	\$30,333,333.33	\$91,000,000.00
U.S. Bank National Association	\$60,666,666.67	\$30,333,333.33	\$91,000,000.00
KeyBank National Association	\$48,000,000.00	\$24,000,000.00	\$72,000,000.00
BMO Harris Bank N.A.	\$48,000,000.00	\$24,000,000.00	\$72,000,000.00
SunTrust Bank	\$48,000,000.00	\$24,000,000.00	\$72,000,000.00
Royal Bank of Canada	\$48,000,000.00	\$24,000,000.00	\$72,000,000.00
Citizens Bank, N.A.	\$34,000,000.00	\$17,000,000.00	\$51,000,000.00
PNC Bank, National Association	\$34,000,000.00	\$17,000,000.00	\$51,000,000.00
Branch Banking and Trust Company	\$34,000,000.00	\$17,000,000.00	\$51,000,000.00
MUFG Union Bank, N.A.	\$23,333,333.33	\$11,666,666.67	\$35,000,000.00
The Northern Trust Company	\$23,333,333.33	\$11,666,666.67	\$35,000,000.00
Associated Bank, N.A.	\$16,666,666.66	\$8,333,333.34	\$25,000,000.00
Total Allocations	\$600,000,000.00	\$300,000,000.00	\$900,000,000.00

### PRICING SCHEDULE

Applicable Margin	Level I Status	Level II Status	Level III Status	Level IV Status	Level V Status	Level VI Status
Eurocurrency Rate	1.00%	1.25%	1.50%	1.75%	2.00%	2.25%
ABR	0.00%	0.25%	0.50%	0.75%	1.00%	1.25%

Applicable Fee Rate	Level I Status	Level II Status	Level III Status	Level IV Status	Level V Status	Level VI Status
Commitment Fee	0.15%	0.175%	0.20%	0.25%	0.30%	0.35%

For the purposes of this Schedule, the following terms have the following meanings, subject to the final paragraph of this Schedule:

"Level I Status" exists at any date if, as of the last day of the fiscal quarter of the Company referred to in the most recent Financials, the Pricing Leverage Ratio is less than 0.75 to 1.00.

"Level II Status" exists at any date if, as of the last day of the fiscal quarter of the Company referred to in the most recent Financials, (i) the Company has not qualified for Level I Status and (ii) the Pricing Leverage Ratio is less than 1.25 to 1.00.

"Level III Status" exists at any date if, as of the last day of the fiscal quarter of the Company referred to in the most recent Financials, (i) the Company has not qualified for Level I Status or Level II Status and (ii) the Pricing Leverage Ratio is less than 1.75 to 1.00.

"Level IV Status" exists at any date if, as of the last day of the fiscal quarter of the Company referred to in the most recent Financials, (i) the Company has not qualified for Level I Status, Level II Status or Level III Status and (ii) the Pricing Leverage Ratio is less than 2.50 to 1.00.

"Level V Status" exists at any date if, as of the last day of the fiscal quarter of the Company referred to in the most recent Financials, (i) the Company has not qualified for Level I Status, Level II Status or Level IV Status and (ii) the Pricing Leverage Ratio is less than 3.25 to 1.00.

"Level VI Status" exists at any date if, as of the last day of the fiscal quarter of the Company referred to in the most recent Financials, the Company has not qualified for Level I Status, Level II Status, Level III Status, Level IV Status or Level V Status.

"Pricing Leverage Ratio" means at any date of determination, the ratio of Consolidated Indebtedness on such date to Consolidated EBITDA for the period of four consecutive fiscal quarters of the Company

EXH. A-1 ACTIVE 207422756v.3

<sup>&</sup>quot;Financials" means the annual or quarterly financial statements of the Company delivered pursuant to Section 6.1(i) or (ii).

most recently ended as of such date. As of the end of any fiscal quarter, the Company may use Net Consolidated Indebtedness instead of Consolidated Indebtedness to determine the Pricing Leverage Ratio; *provided* that as of such date of determination no Loans (other than Term Loans) are outstanding under this Agreement. For purposes of this definition, if at any time the Pricing Leverage Ratio is being determined the Company or any Subsidiary shall have completed a Permitted Acquisition or an Asset Sale since the beginning of the relevant four fiscal quarter period, the Pricing Leverage Ratio shall be determined on a pro forma basis reasonably acceptable to the Agent after giving effect to such Acquisition or Asset Sale, as if such Permitted Acquisition or Asset Sale, any related incurrence or repayment of Indebtedness, had occurred at the beginning of such period.

"Status" means Level I Status, Level II Status, Level III Status, Level IV Status, Level V Status or Level VI Status.

For the period from the Closing Date until the receipt of the Company's Financials for the first full fiscal quarter ending after the Closing Date, the Applicable Margin and Applicable Fee Rate shall be determined in accordance with the foregoing table based on Level IV Status. Thereafter, the Applicable Margin and Applicable Fee Rate shall be determined in accordance with the foregoing table based on the Company's Status as reflected in the then most recent Financials. Adjustments, if any, to the Applicable Margin or Applicable Fee Rate shall be effective five Business Days after the Agent has received the applicable Financials. If the Company fails to deliver the Financials to the Agent at the time required pursuant to Section 6.1, then the Applicable Margin and Applicable Fee Rate shall be the highest Applicable Margin and Applicable Fee Rate set forth in the foregoing table until five days after such Financials are so delivered.

$\mathbf{E}\mathbf{X}$	IR	

[Reserved]

EXH. A-3

#### EXHIBIT B

### COMPLIANCE CERTIFICATE

Dated as o	f [	l

To: The Lenders party to the Credit Agreement described below

This Compliance Certificate is furnished pursuant to that certain Fifth Amended and Restated Credit Agreement dated as of May 8, 2015 (as amended, restated, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time, the "Credit Agreement") among Actuant Corporation, a Wisconsin corporation (the "Company"), the Foreign Subsidiary Borrowers party thereto, the lenders party thereto and JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A., as Agent for the Lenders and as an LC Issuer. Unless otherwise defined herein, capitalized terms used in this Compliance Certificate have the meanings ascribed thereto in the Credit Agreement.

### THE UNDERSIGNED HEREBY CERTIFIES THAT:

- 1. I am the duly elected [Chief Financial Officer] [Treasurer] [Controller] [principal accounting officer] of the Company;
- 2. I have reviewed the terms of the Credit Agreement and I have made, or have caused to be made under my supervision, a detailed review of the transactions and conditions of the Company and its Subsidiaries during the accounting period covered by the attached financial statements (the fiscal quarter ended on the last day of the accounting period covered by the attached financial statements is referred to below as the "Fiscal Quarter");
- 3. The examinations described in paragraph 2 did not disclose, and I have no knowledge of, the existence of any condition or event which constitutes a Default or Unmatured Default during or at the end of the accounting period covered by the attached financial statements or as of the date of this Certificate, except as set forth below;
- 4. Schedule I [and Schedule II] attached hereto set[s] forth financial data and computations evidencing the Company's compliance with certain covenants of the Credit Agreement, all of which data and computations are true, complete and correct; and
- 5. Annex A attached hereto sets forth the various reports and deliveries which are required at this time under the Credit Agreement and the other Loan Documents and the status of compliance (including, without limitation, any updates to the Exhibits to the Security Agreement as required by Section 4.12 thereof).

Described below are the exceptions, if any, to paragrap				s
existed and the action which the Company has taken, is taking	, or proposes to take with respect	t to each such conditi	on or event:	
The foregoing certifications, together with the comp delivered with this Compliance Certificate in support hereof, a				,
ACTUAN	T CORPORATION			
Ry				
Name:				
Title:				
SCHEDUL	E I TO COMPLIANCE CERTIF	FICATE		
	EXH. B-2			

+/- Consolidated Net Income (Loss)  +	Consolidated EBITDA	
+       +         -       +         -       +         -       +         -       +         -       +         -       +         -	Consolidated EDITOA	
+       +         -       +         -       +         -       +         -       +         -       +         -       +         -		
+       +         -       -         +       +         -       -         -       -         -       -         -       -         -       -         -       -         -       -         -       -         -       -         -       -         -       -         -       -         -       -         -       -         -       -         -       -         -	+/- Consolidated Net Income (Loss)	\$
+       +         +       +         +       +         +       +         +       +         +       +         +       +         +       +         +       +         +       +         +       +         +       +         +       +         +       +         +       +         +       +         +       +         -       -         +       +         -       -         -       -         -       -         -       -         -       -         -       -         -       -         -       -         -       -         -       -         -       -         -       -         -       -         -       -         -       -         -       -         -       -         -       -         -       -         -		
+ + + + + + + + + + + + + + + + + + +		
+       +         +       +         +       +         +       +         +       +         +       +         +       +         +       +         +       +         +       +         +       +         +       +	+	+
+       +         +       +         +       +         +       +         +       +         +       +         +       +         +       +         +       +         +       +         +       +         +       +		
+       +         +       +         +       +         +       +         +       +         +       +         +       +         +       +         +       +         +       +         +       +         +       +	+	+
+       +		·
+       +		
+       +	+	+
+       +		
+       +		
+       +	+	+
+       +		
+       +	+	+
+ + + + + + + + + + + + + + + + + + +		
+ + + + + + + + + + + + + + + + + + +		
+ + + + + + +	+	+
+ + + + + + +		
+ + + + + + +	_	
+ + + + +		
+ + + + +		
+ + +	+	+
+ + +		
+ + +		
+	+	+
+		
+	+	+
		·
+ +	+	+
+ +		
<b> </b> †		
		Τ
- extraordinary gains	- extraordinary gains	
gains from sales of assets other than inventory sold in the ordinary course of	- gains from sales of assets other than inventory sold in the ordinary course of	
business	business	
C PLATERIERA	C PLATERITY	
Consolidated EBITDA =	Consolidated EBITDA	=

### A. LEVERAGE RATIO (Section 6.19.1)

Calculate the Leverage Ratio for the four-fiscal quarter period ended on the last day of the Fiscal Quarter, by dividing Consolidated Indebtedness by Consolidated EBITDA. If a Permitted Acquisition or Asset Sale has occurred during the applicable four-quarter period, calculate the Leverage Ratio on a <u>pro forma</u> basis reasonably acceptable to the Agent (describe in reasonable detail on <u>Schedule II</u> hereto <u>pro forma</u> adjustments for Permitted Acquisitions and Asset Sales, if any, during such four-quarter period).

Net Consolidated Indebtedness may be used instead of Consolidated Indebtedness to calculate the Leverage Ratio if each of the following conditions are satisfied: (1) the Company did not use Net Consolidated Indebtedness instead of Consolidated Indebtedness to calculate the Leverage Ratio at the end of the immediately preceding Fiscal Quarter, (2) the current Fiscal Quarter is not a Holiday Quarter, and (3) there were no Loans outstanding (other than Term Loans) under the Credit Agreement as of the calculation date of this Compliance Certificate.

Consolidated Indebtedness as of the last day of the Fiscal Quarter	\$
Consolidated EBITDA	\$
(a) Actual Leverage Ratio for Fiscal Quarter	to 1.00
(b) Maximum permitted Leverage Ratio for Fiscal Quarter	[[3.75 to 1.00] [4.25 to 1.00 due to Specified Acquisition completed on, 20]]  [[3.50 to 1.00] [4.00 to 1.00 due to Specified Acquisition completed on, 20]]

# B. INTEREST COVERAGE RATIO (Section 6.19.2)

Calculate the Interest Coverage Ratio for the four-fiscal quarter period ended on the last day of the Fiscal Quarter, as follows:

Consolidated EBITDA	\$
Consolidated Interest Expense	\$
(a) Actual Interest Coverage Ratio for Fiscal Quarter	to 1.00
(b) Minimum Permitted Interest Coverage Ratio	3.50 to 1.00

	MATERIAL DOMESTIC SUBSIDIARY AND MATERIAL FOREIGN SUBSIDIARY CLASSIFICATION (DEFINITIONS, <u>SECTION</u> .21(a), (b))
	Material Domestic Subsidiaries  (a) 7.5% of the Consolidated Assets of the Company and its Subsidiaries as of the last day of the Fiscal Quarter  \$
	(b) 7.5% of the Consolidated Operating Income of the Company and its Subsidiaries for the Fiscal Quarter \$
	(c) Identify on Exhibit A hereto each Domestic Subsidiary of the Company (i) that directly holds any Equity Interest in any Material Foreign Subsidiary as of the end of the Fiscal Quarter, (ii) directly or indirectly holds any Equity Interest in a Foreign Subsidiary Borrowe or (iii) on a consolidated basis with its Subsidiaries, (A) had assets as of the last day of the Fiscal Quarter (other than Equity Interests in Material Foreign Subsidiaries) that exceeded the amount set forth in Item C.1(a) or (B) was responsible for a portion of the Consolidated Operating Income of the Company and its Subsidiaries for the Fiscal Quarter in excess of the amount set forth in Item C.1(a) (excluding, with respect to any of the foregoing clauses (i), (ii) and (iii), any Domestic Subsidiary that is a special purpose Subsidiary created to engage solely in a Qualified Receivables Transaction); and
	(d) indicate on Exhibit A hereto whether each such Domestic Subsidiary is a Domestic Subsidiary Guarantor.
2	. Material Foreign Subsidiaries
	(a) 10.0% of the Consolidated Assets of the Company and its Subsidiaries as of the last day of the Fiscal Quarter \$
	(b) 10.0% of the Consolidated Operating Income of the Company and its Subsidiaries for the Fiscal Quarter \$
	(c) Identify on Exhibit A hereto each Foreign Subsidiary of the Company any Equity Interest of which are held by the Company or any Domestic Subsidiary and that, on a consolidated basis with its Subsidiaries, (i) had assets as of the last day of the Fiscal Quarter that exceeded the amount set forth Item C.2(a) or (ii) was responsible for a portion of the Consolidated Operating Income of the Company and its Subsidiaries for the Fiscal Quarter in excess of the amount set forth in Item C.2(b); and
	(d) indicate on Exhibit A hereto whether any Equity Interests in any such Foreign Subsidiary have not been pledged to the Agent as and to the extent required pursuant to Section 6.21(b).
	EXH. B-6

C.

# D. ADDITIONAL GUARANTORS AND PLEDGED FOREIGN SUBSIDIARIES (SECTION 6.21(c))

i)	85% of Company and Domestic Subsidiaries.
1.	85.0% of the aggregate assets of the Company and its  Domestic Subsidiaries (other than Equity Interests in Subsidiaries) as of the last day of the Fiscal Quarter  \$
2.	The aggregate assets (other than Equity Interests in Subsidiaries) of the Company and the Domestic Subsidiary Guarantors as of the last day of the Fiscal Quarter \$
3.	Does Item D.i.2 exceed Item D.i.1? Yes/No
4.	85.0% of the aggregate operating income of the Company and its Domestic Subsidiaries for the Fiscal Quarter \$
5.	The operating income of the Company and the Domestic Subsidiary Guarantors for the Fiscal Quarter \$
6.	Does Item D.i.5 exceed Item D.i.4? Yes/No
(ii)	Additional Guarantors and Pledged Subsidiaries.
1.	If the answer indicated in either of Item D.i.3 or D.i.6 is "No", indicate on Exhibit B hereto additional Domestic Subsidiaries that shall become Domestic Subsidiary Guarantors in accordance with Section 6.21(a) or 6.21(c) and/or additional Foreign Subsidiaries the Equity Interests of which shall be pledged in accordance with Section 6.21(b), in each case such that, after giving effect to such additional Guarantors and Collateral (and the compliance of any additional Domestic Subsidiaries with the terms of Sections 6.21(a) and the pledge of Equity Interests of any additional Foreign Subsidiaries pursuant to Section 6.21(b)), the calculations set forth in this Section D would result in the answers set forth in such Items being "Yes".
2.	Provide on Exhibit B hereto detailed calculations demonstrating, as applicable, either (i) that the answer indicated in both Items D.i.3 and D.i.6 is "Yes" or (ii) compliance with the foregoing Item D.ii.1.
	EXH. B-7

# EXHIBIT A TO SCHEDULE 1 of COMPLIANCE CERTIFICATE

# Material Domestic Subsidiaries

Material Domestic Subsidiaries	Guar	antor (Y/N)	
		Material Foreign S	Subsidiaries_
Material Foreign Subsidiary	Equity I	nterests Pledged (Y/N)	

 $\begin{tabular}{ll} EXHIBIT B \\ TO \\ SCHEDULE 1 of COMPLIANCE CERTIFICATE \\ \end{tabular}$ 

[Additional Guarantors]

[Additional Pledged Foreign Subsidiaries]

# **Calculations of Compliance with Section 6.21(c)**

# SCHEDULE II TO COMPLIANCE CERTIFICATE

[Add detail as applicable]

# ANNEX A TO COMPLIANCE CERTIFICATE

Reports and Deliveries Currently Due

EXH. B-9

#### EXHIBIT C

#### ASSIGNMENT AND ASSUMPTION AGREEMENT

This Assignment and Assumption (the "Assignment and Assumption") is dated as of the Effective Date set forth below and is entered into by and between [Insert name of Assignor] (the "Assignor") and [Insert name of Assignee] (the "Assignee"). Capitalized terms used but not defined herein shall have the meanings given to them in the Credit Agreement identified below (as amended, the "Credit Agreement"), receipt of a copy of which is hereby acknowledged by the Assignee. The Terms and Conditions set forth in Annex 1 attached hereto are hereby agreed to and incorporated herein by reference and made a part of this Assignment and Assumption as if set forth herein in full.

For an agreed consideration, the Assignor hereby irrevocably sells and assigns to the Assignee, and the Assignee hereby irrevocably purchases and assumes from the Assignor, subject to and in accordance with the Terms and Conditions and the Credit Agreement, as of the Effective Date inserted by the Agent as contemplated below, the interest in and to all of the Assignor's rights and obligations in its capacity as a Lender under the Credit Agreement and any other documents or instruments delivered pursuant thereto that represents the amount and percentage interest identified below of all of the Assignor's outstanding rights and obligations under the respective facilities identified below (including without limitation any letters of credit, guaranties and swingline loans included in such facilities and, to the extent permitted to be assigned under applicable law, all claims (including without limitation contract claims, tort claims, malpractice claims, statutory claims and all other claims at law or in equity), suits, causes of action and any other right of the Assignor against any Person whether known or unknown arising under or in connection with the Credit Agreement, any other documents or instruments delivered pursuant thereto or the loan transactions governed thereby) (the "Assigned Interest"). Such sale and assignment is without recourse to the Assignor and, except as expressly provided in this Assignment and Assumption, without representation or warranty by the Assignor.

2.	Assignee:		
3.	Company:	Actuant Corporation, a Wisconsin corporation	
4.	Agent:	JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A., as the Agent under the Credit Agreement	
5	Credit Agre	reement: Fifth Amended and Restated Credit Agreement dated as of May 8, 2015 among Actuant Corporation, a	Wisconsin cornoration

5. Credit Agreement: Fifth Amended and Restated Credit Agreement dated as of May 8, 2015 among Actuant Corporation, a Wisconsin corporation the Foreign Subsidiary Borrowers party thereto, the Lenders party thereto, and JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A., as Agent.

### 6. Assigned Interest:

1. Assignor: \_\_\_

	Percentage Assigned of Commitment/Loans
\$	\$ %
\$	\$ %
\$	\$ %

EXH. C-1

RECORDATION OF TRANSFER BY TH	E AGENT.]	WHICH SHALL BE THE EFFECTIVE DATE OF
The terms set forth in this Assignm	ent and Assumption are hereby agreed to	
	ASSIGNOR	
	[NAME OF ASSIGNOR]	
	Ву:	
	Title:	
	ASSIGNEE [NAME OF ASSIGNEE]	
	By:	
Consented to and Accepted:		
JPMORGAN CHASE BANK, N.A., as Agent [[, as an LC Issuer and as Swing	Line Lender]	
By: Title:		
[], as an LC Issuer]		
Ву:		
Title:		
	EXH. C-2	

### ANNEX 1 TERMS AND CONDITIONS FOR ASSIGNMENT AND ASSUMPTION

### 1. Representations and Warranties.

- 1.1 <u>Assignor</u>. The Assignor represents and warrants that (i) it is the legal and beneficial owner of the Assigned Interest, (ii) the Assigned Interest is free and clear of any lien, encumbrance or other adverse claim and (iii) it has full power and authority, and has taken all action necessary, to execute and deliver this Assignment and Assumption and to consummate the transactions contemplated hereby. Neither the Assignor nor any of its officers, directors, employees, agents or attorneys shall be responsible for (i) any statements, warranties or representations made in or in connection with the Credit Agreement or any other Loan Document, (ii) the execution, legality, validity, enforceability, genuineness, sufficiency, perfection, priority, collectibility, or value of the Loan Documents or any collateral thereunder, (iii) the financial condition of the Company, any of its Subsidiaries or Affiliates or any other Person obligated in respect of any Loan Document, (iv) the performance or observance by the Company, any of its Subsidiaries or Affiliates or any other Person of any of their respective obligations under any Loan Documents, (v) inspecting any of the property, books or records of the Company, any other Borrower or any guarantor, or (vi) any mistake, error of judgment, or action taken or omitted to be taken in connection with the Loans or the Loan Documents.
- 1.2. Assignee. The Assignee (a) represents and warrants and agrees that (i) it has full power and authority, and has taken all action necessary, to execute and deliver this Assignment and Assumption and to consummate the transactions contemplated hereby and to become a Lender under the Credit Agreement, (ii) from and after the Effective Date, it shall be bound by the provisions of the Credit Agreement as a Lender thereunder and, to the extent of the Assigned Interest, shall have the obligations of a Lender thereunder, (iii) its payment instructions and notice instructions are as set forth in Schedule 1 to this Assignment and Assumption, (iv) none of the funds, monies, assets or other consideration being used to make the purchase and assumption hereunder are "plan assets" as defined under ERISA and that its rights, benefits and interests in and under the Loan Documents will not be "plan assets" under ERISA, (v) it shall indemnify and hold the Assignor harmless against all losses, costs and expenses (including, without limitation, reasonable attorneys' fees) and liabilities incurred by the Assignor in connection with or arising in any manner from the Assignee's non-performance of the obligations assumed under this Assignment and Assumption, (vi) it has received a copy of the Credit Agreement, together with copies of financial statements and such other documents and information as it has deemed appropriate to make its own credit analysis and decision to enter into this Assignment and Assumption and to purchase the Assigned Interest on the basis of which it has made such analysis and decision independently and without reliance on the Agent or any other Lender, and (vii) attached as Schedule 1 to this Assignment and Assumption is any documentation required to be delivered by the Assignee with respect to its tax status pursuant to the terms of the Credit Agreement, duly completed and executed by the Assignee (including, in the case of any assignment of a Revolving Loan Commitment or Revolving Loans, a duly completed tax certificate in the form of Exhibit G to the Credit Agreement (Form of UK Tax Certificate)) and (b) agrees that (i) it will, independently and without reliance on the Agent, the Assignor or any other Lender, and based on such documents and information as it shall deem appropriate at the time, continue to make its own credit decisions in taking or not taking action under the Loan Documents, and (ii) it will perform in accordance with their terms all of the obligations which by the terms of the Loan Documents are required to be performed by it as a Lender.
- 2. <u>Payments</u>. The Assignee shall pay the Assignor, on the Effective Date, the amount agreed to by the Assignor and the Assignee. From and after the Effective Date, the Agent shall make all payments in respect of the Assigned Interest (including payments of principal, interest, Reimbursement

Obligations, fees and other amounts) to the Assignor for amounts which have accrued to but excluding the Effective Date and to the Assignee for amounts which have accrued from and after the Effective Date.

3. <u>General Provisions</u>. This Assignment and Assumption shall be binding upon, and inure to the benefit of, the parties hereto and their respective successors and assigns. This Assignment and Assumption may be executed in any number of counterparts, which together shall constitute one instrument. Delivery of an executed counterpart of a signature page of this Assignment and Assumption by telecopy shall be effective as delivery of a manually executed counterpart of this Assignment and Assumption. This Assignment and Assumption shall be governed by, and construed in accordance with, the law of the State of Illinois.

## EXHIBIT D-1

## FORM OF INCREASING LENDER SUPPLEMENT

INCREASING LENDER SUPPLEMENT, dated, 20 (this "Supplement"), by and among each of the signatories hereto, to the Fifth Amended and Restated Credit Agreement, dated as of May 8, 2015 (as amended, restated, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time, the "Credit Agreement"), among Actuant Corporation, a Wisconsin corporation (the "Company"), the Foreign Subsidiary Borrowers party thereto, the lenders party thereto and JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A., as Agent for the Lenders and as an LC Issuer.
WITNESSETH
WHEREAS, pursuant to <u>Section 2.5(c)</u> of the Credit Agreement, the Company has the right, subject to the terms and conditions thereof, to effectuate from time to time an increase in the Aggregate Revolving Loan Commitment and/or one or more tranches of Incremental Term Loans under the Credit Agreement by requesting one or more existing Lenders to increase the amount of its Revolving Loan Commitment and/or to participate in such a tranche;
WHEREAS, the Company has given notice to the Agent of its intention to [increase the Aggregate Revolving Loan Commitment] [and] [enter into a tranche of Incremental Term Loans] pursuant to such <u>Section 2.5(c)</u> ; and
WHEREAS, pursuant to Section 2.5(c) of the Credit Agreement, the undersigned Increasing Lender now desires to [increase the amount of its Revolving Loan Commitment] [and] [participate in a tranche of Incremental Term Loans] under the Credit Agreement by executing and delivering to the Company and the Agent this Supplement;
NOW, THEREFORE, each of the parties hereto hereby agrees as follows:
1. The undersigned Increasing Lender agrees, subject to the terms and conditions of the Credit Agreement, that on the date of this Supplement it shall [have its Revolving Loan Commitment increased by \$[], thereby making the aggregate amount of its total Revolving Loan Commitments equal to \$[] [and] [participate in a tranche of Incremental Term Loans with a commitment amount equal to \$[] with respect thereto].
2. The Company hereby represents and warrants that no Default or Unmatured Default has occurred and is continuing on and as of the date hereof.
3. Terms defined in the Credit Agreement shall have their defined meanings when used herein.
4. This Supplement shall be governed by, and construed in accordance with, the laws of the State of Illinois.
5. This Supplement may be executed in any number of counterparts and by different parties hereto in separate counterparts, each of which when so executed shall be deemed to be an original and all of which taken together shall constitute one and the same document.
EXH. D-1-1

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, each of the undersigned has caused this Supplement to be executed and delivered by a duly authorized officer on the date first above written.

# [INSERT NAME OF INCREASING LENDER]

By:	
Name:	
Title:	
Accepted and agreed to as of the date first written above:	
ACTUANT CORPORATION	
By:	
Name:	
Title:	
Acknowledged as of the date first written above:	
JPMORGAN CHASE BANK, N.A.,	
as Agent	
By:	
Name:	
Title:	
Name: Title:  Accepted and agreed to as of the date first written above:  ACTUANT CORPORATION  By: Name: Title:  Acknowledged as of the date first written above:  JPMORGAN CHASE BANK, N.A., as Agent  By: Name:	

## EXHIBIT D-2

## FORM OF AUGMENTING LENDER SUPPLEMENT

AUGMENTING LENDER SUPPLEMENT, dated, 20 (this "Supplement"), to the Fifth Amended and Restated Credit Agreement, dated as of May 8, 2015 (as amended, restated, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time, the "Credit Agreement"), among Actuant Corporation, a Wisconsin corporation (the "Company"), the Foreign Subsidiary Borrowers party thereto, the lenders party thereto and JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A., as Agent for the Lenders and as an LC Issuer.
WITNESSETH
WHEREAS, the Credit Agreement provides in Section 2.5(c) thereof that any bank, financial institution or other entity may [extend Revolving Loan Commitments] [and] [participate in tranches of Incremental Term Loans] under the Credit Agreement subject to the approval of the Company and the Agent, by executing and delivering to the Company and the Agent a supplement to the Credit Agreement in substantially the form of this Supplement; and
WHEREAS, the undersigned Augmenting Lender was not an original party to the Credit Agreement but now desires to become a party thereto;
NOW, THEREFORE, each of the parties hereto hereby agrees as follows:
1. The undersigned Augmenting Lender agrees to be bound by the provisions of the Credit Agreement and agrees that it shall, on the dat of this Supplement, become a Lender for all purposes of the Credit Agreement to the same extent as if originally a party thereto, with a [Revolving Loan Commitment with respect to Revolving Loans of \$[]] [and] [a commitment with respect to Incremental Term Loans of \$[]].
2. The undersigned Augmenting Lender (a) represents and warrants and agrees that (i) it has full power and authority, and has taken al action necessary, to execute and deliver this Supplement and to become a Lender under the Credit Agreement, (ii) its payment instructions and notice instructions are as set forth in Schedule 1 to this Supplement, (iii) none of the funds, monies, assets or other consideration used to make Loans will b "plan assets" as defined under ERISA and that its rights, benefits and interests in and under the Loan Documents will not be "plan assets" under ERISA (iv) it has received a copy of the Credit Agreement, together with copies of financial statements and such other documents and information as it hadeemed appropriate to make its own credit analysis and decision to enter into this Supplement and to extend Revolving Loan Commitments and make Loans on the basis of which it has made such analysis and decision independently and without reliance on the Agent or any other Lender, and (v) attached as Schedule 1 to this Supplement is any documentation required to be delivered by the Augmenting Lender with respect to its tax status pursuant to the terms of the Credit Agreement, duly completed and executed by the Augmenting Lender (including, in the case of any Revolving Loan Commitment to make Revolving Loans, a duly completed tax certificate in the form of Exhibit G to the Credit Agreement (Form of UK Tax Certificate) and (b) agrees that (i) it will, independently and without reliance on the Agent or any other Lender, and based on such documents and information as is shall deem appropriate at the time, continue to make its own credit decisions in taking or not taking action under the Loan Documents, (ii) it will perform in accordance with their terms all of the obligations which by the terms of the Loan Documents are required to be performed by it as a Lender, and (iii appoints and authorizes the Agent to take such action as agent on its behalf and to exercise such powers and discretion under

EXH. D-1-3

pursuant hereto	or thereto as are delegated to the Agent by the terms thereof, together with such powers as are incidental thereto.
	3. The undersigned's address for notices for the purposes of the Credit Agreement is as follows:
[	]
date hereof.	4. The Company hereby represents and warrants that no Default or Unmatured Default has occurred and is continuing on and as of the
	5. Terms defined in the Credit Agreement shall have their defined meanings when used herein.

7. This Supplement may be executed in any number of counterparts and by different parties hereto in separate counterparts, each of

which when so executed shall be deemed to be an original and all of which taken together shall constitute one and the same document.

6. This Supplement shall be governed by, and construed in accordance with, the laws of the State of Illinois.

[remainder of this page intentionally left blank]

EXH. D-1-4

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, each of the undersigned has caused this Supplement to be executed and delivered by a duly authorized officer on the date first above written.

	[INSERT NAME OF AUGMENTING LENDER]
	By: Name: Title:
Accepted and agreed to as of the date first writ	ten above:
ACTUANT CORPORATION	
By:	
Acknowledged as of the date first written above	e:
JPMORGAN CHASE BANK, N.A., as Agent	
By:	
Consented to and Accepted:	
JPMORGAN CHASE BANK, N.A., as Agent [, an LC Issuer and Swing Line Lend	ler]
By: Title:	
[], as an LC Issuer]	
By: Title:	
	EXH. D-1-5

#### EXHIBIT E-1

### NOTE FOR REVOLVING LOANS

, 20

[Actuant Corporation, a Wisconsin corporation] [[\_\_\_\_\_], a company organized under the laws of [\_\_\_\_]] (the "Borrower"), promises to pay to the order of \_\_\_\_\_\_ (the "Lender") the aggregate unpaid principal amount of all Revolving Loans made by the Lender to the Borrower pursuant to Article II of the Credit Agreement (as hereinafter defined), in immediately available funds in Dollars or the applicable Agreed Currency at the office of JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A., as Agent, specified in Article XIII of the Credit Agreement, together with interest on the unpaid principal amount hereof at the rates and on the dates set forth in the Credit Agreement. The Borrower shall pay the principal of and accrued and unpaid interest on such Revolving Loans in full on the Revolving Loan Termination Date.

The Lender shall, and is hereby authorized to, record on the schedule attached hereto, or to otherwise record in accordance with its usual practice, the date and amount of each such Revolving Loan and the date and amount of each principal payment hereunder.

This Note is one of the Notes issued pursuant to, and is entitled to the benefits of, the Fifth Amended and Restated Credit Agreement, dated as of May 8, 2015 (which, as it may be amended, restated, supplemented or otherwise modified and in effect from time to time, is herein called the "Credit Agreement"), among Actuant Corporation, a Wisconsin corporation, the Foreign Subsidiary Borrowers party thereto, the lenders party thereto, including the Lender, the LC Issuers and JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A., as Agent, to which Credit Agreement reference is hereby made for a statement of the terms and conditions governing this Note, including the terms and conditions under which this Note may be prepaid or its maturity date accelerated. This Note is secured pursuant to the Collateral Documents and guaranteed pursuant to certain Guarantees, all as more specifically described in the Credit Agreement, and reference is made thereto for a statement of the terms and provisions thereof. Capitalized terms used herein and not otherwise defined herein are used with the meanings attributed to them in the Credit Agreement.

The Borrower hereby waives presentment, demand, protest and any notice (except as to notice specifically set forth in the Agreement) of any kind. No failure to exercise and no delay in exercising, any rights hereunder on the part of the holder hereof shall operate as a waiver of such rights.

EXH. E-1-1

seq., but otherwise without regard	to the conflict of laws provi	isions) of the State of Illinois, but giving effect to federal laws applicable to national banks.
	[ACTUAN	T CORPORATION]
	[FOREIGN	SUBSIDIARY BORROWER]
	Ву:	
	Name:	
	Title:	

EXH. E-1-2

This Note shall be governed by and construed in accordance with the internal laws (including, without limitation, 735 ILCS Section 105/5-1 et

#### EXHIBIT E-2

## NOTE FOR TERM LOANS

promises to pay to the	order of	
	1 D	A .! 1 TT

, 20

The Lender shall, and is hereby authorized to, record on the schedule attached hereto, or to otherwise record in accordance with its usual practice, the date and amount of each such Term Loan and the date and amount of each principal payment hereunder.

This Note is one of the Notes issued pursuant to, and is entitled to the benefits of, the Fifth Amended and Restated Credit Agreement, dated as of May 8, 2015 (which, as it may be amended, restated, supplemented or otherwise modified and in effect from time to time, is herein called the "Credit Agreement"), among the Borrower, the Foreign Subsidiary Borrowers party thereto, the lenders party thereto, including the Lender, the LC Issuers and JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A., as Agent, to which Credit Agreement reference is hereby made for a statement of the terms and conditions governing this Note, including the terms and conditions under which this Note may be prepaid or its maturity date accelerated. This Note is secured pursuant to the Collateral Documents and guaranteed pursuant to certain Guarantees, all as more specifically described in the Credit Agreement, and reference is made thereto for a statement of the terms and provisions thereof. Capitalized terms used herein and not otherwise defined herein are used with the meanings attributed to them in the Credit Agreement.

The Borrower hereby waives presentment, demand, protest and any notice (except as to notice specifically set forth in the Agreement) of any kind. No failure to exercise and no delay in exercising, any rights hereunder on the part of the holder hereof shall operate as a waiver of such rights.

seq., but otherwise without regard to the conflict of laws provisions)	of the State of Illinois, but giving effect to federal laws applicable to national banks.
ACTUANT CORE	PORATION
By: Name: Title:	
	EXH. E-1-4

This Note shall be governed by and construed in accordance with the internal laws (including, without limitation, 735 ILCS Section 105/5-1 et

# SCHEDULE OF LOANS AND PAYMENTS OF PRINCIPAL

NOTE OF \_\_\_\_\_\_,
DATED \_\_\_\_\_\_,

	Principal	Maturity	Principal	
	Amount of	of Interest	Amount	Unpaid
Date	Loan	Period	Paid	Balance

EXH. E-1-5

# SCHEDULE OF LOANS AND PAYMENTS OF PRINCIPAL

	Principal	Maturity	Principal	
	Amount of	of Interest	Amount	Unpaid
Date	Loan	Period	Paid	Balance

EXH. E-1-6

## **EXHIBIT F**

## FORM OF ASSUMPTION LETTER

To the Agent and the Lenders party to the Credit Agreement referred to below Ladies and Gentlemen:

Reference is made to that certain Fifth Amended and Restated Credit Agreement dated as of May 8, 2015 among Actuant Corporation, a Wisconsin corporation (the "Company"), the undersigned (upon the effectiveness of this Assumption Letter and the satisfaction of certain other conditions), the other Foreign Subsidiary Borrowers party thereto the financial institutions from time to time party thereto (the "Lenders") and JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A., as administrative agent and contractual representative for the Lenders (in such capacity, the "Agent") (as the same may be amended, restated, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time, the "Credit Agreement"). Terms defined in the Credit Agreement and used herein are used herein as defined therein.
The undersigned,
CHOICE OF LAW. THIS ASSUMPTION LETTER SHALL BE CONSTRUED IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE INTERNAL LAWS (INCLUDING, WITHOUT LIMITATION, 735 ILCS SECTION 105/5-1 ET SEQ, BUT OTHERWISE WITHOUT REGARD TO THE CONFLICT OF LAWS PROVISIONS) OF THE STATE OF ILLINOIS, BUT GIVING EFFECT TO FEDERAL LAWS APPLICABLE TO NATIONAL BANKS.
This Assumption Letter may be executed in any number of counterparts, each of which shall be an original, but all of which shall together constitute one and the same agreement.
EXH. F-1

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Subsidiary has duly executed and delivered this Assumption Letter as of the date and year first above written.

[NAME OF SUBSIDIARY]

By::\_\_\_\_\_\_\_
Name:
Title:

Acknowledged by:

JPMORGAN CHASE BANK, N.A.,
as Agent

By:\_\_\_\_\_\_
Name:
Title:

ACTUANT CORPORATION, as the Company

EXH. F-2

By: \_\_\_ Name: Title:

[FOREIGN SUBSIDIARY BORROWERS]

### REAFFIRMATION OF THE LOAN PARTIES

Each of the undersigned hereby acknowledges receipt of the foregoing Assumption Letter. Capitalized terms used in this Reaffirmation and not defined herein shall have the meanings given to them in the Credit Agreement referred to in the foregoing Assumption Letter. Without in any way establishing a course of dealing by the Agent or any Lender, each of the undersigned Loan Parties reaffirms the terms and conditions of each and every Loan Document to which it is a party, and each such Loan Party acknowledges and agrees that such Loan Documents executed by it in connection with the Credit Agreement remain in full force and effect and are hereby ratified, reaffirmed and confirmed. All references to the Credit Agreement contained in the above-referenced documents shall be a reference to the Credit Agreement as so amended by the Assumption Letter and as the same may from time to time hereafter be amended, restated, supplemented or otherwise modified. The failure of any Loan Party to sign this Reaffirmation shall not release, discharge or otherwise affect the obligations of any of the Loan Parties hereunder or under any of the Loan Documents.

[EACH LOAN PARTY]
By: Name: Title:
EXH. F-3

### (i) EXHIBIT G

### (ii) FORM OF UK TAX CERTIFICATE

(b)

To: JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A. as Agent

From: [The Existing Lender] (the "Existing Lender") and [The New Lender] (the "New Lender")

Dated:

### ACTUANT CORPORATION and OTHERS - Fifth Amended and Restated Credit Agreement dated as of May 8, 2015 (the "Agreement")

- 1.We refer to the Agreement. Terms defined in the Agreement have the same meaning in this certificate unless given a different meaning in this certificate.
- 2. We refer to Clause 12.3.1(v) of the Agreement:

The New Lender confirms by checking the relevant box that the person beneficially entitled to interest payable to that Lender in respect of an advance under a Loan Document is:

- (xiii) a Lender:
  - (i) which is a bank (as defined for the purpose of section 879 of the Income Tax Act 2007) making an advance under a Loan Document; or
  - (b) (i) in respect of an advance made under a Loan Document by a person that was a bank (as defined for the purpose of section 879 of the Income Tax Act 2007) at the time that that advance was made,
- (i) and which is within the charge to United Kingdom corporation tax as respects any payments of interest made in respect of that advance; or

a company resident in the United Kingdom for United Kingdom tax purposes; or

a partnership each member of which is:

(i) a company so resident in the United Kingdom; or (c) (ii) a company not so resident in the United Kingdom which carries on a trade in the United Kingdom through a permanent establishment and which is required to bring into account in computing its chargeable profits (for the purposes of section 19 of the Corporation Tax Act 2009) the whole of any share of interest payable in respect of that advance that falls to it by reason of Part 17 of the Corporation Tax Act 2009; or

a company not so resident in the United Kingdom which carries on a trade in the United Kingdom through a permanent establishment and which brings into account interest payable in respect of an advance under a Finance Document in computing the chargeable profits (for the purposes of section 19 of the Corporation Tax Act 2009) of that company; or

a Treaty Lender; or

a building society (as defined for the purpose of section 880 of the Income Tax Act 2007) making an advance under a Loan Document; or

none of the above.

- 3. This certificate may be executed in any number of counterparts and this has the same effect as if the signatures on the counterparts were on a single copy of this certificate.
- 4. The New Lender confirms (for the benefit of the Agent and without liability to any Borrower) that it is a Treaty Lender that holds a passport under the HMRC DT Treaty Passport scheme (reference number []),]) and is tax resident in [], so that interest payable to it by borrowers is generally subject to full exemption from UK withholding tax and notifies the UK Borrowers that:
  - (a) each UK Subsidiary which is a Borrower as at the date on which the New Lender becomes a Lender under the Agreement (the "Transfer Date") must, to the extent that the New Lender becomes a Lender under a Loan which is made available to that UK Subsidiary pursuant to Article II (The Credits) of the Agreement, make an application to HM Revenue & Customs under form DTTP2 within 30 Business Days of the Transfer Date; and
  - (b) each UK Subsidiary which becomes a Borrower after the Transfer Date must, to the extent that the New Lender is a Lender under a Loan which is made available to that UK Subsidiary pursuant to Article II (The Credits) of the Agreement, make an application to HM Revenue & Customs under form DTTP2 within 30 Business Days of becoming a Borrower.

#### (i) EXHIBIT H

#### (ii) FORM OF SUBSIDIARY BORROWER TERMINATION

JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A. as Agent for the Lenders referred to below 10 South Dearborn, 7th Floor

Mail Code: IL1-0011 Chicago, IL 60603-2003 Attn: Leonida Mischke

Fax: (312) 385-7096 [Date] Ladies and Gentlemen: The undersigned, Actuant Corporation, a Wisconsin corporation (the "Company"), refers to the Fifth Amended and Restated Credit Agreement dated as of May 8, 2015 (as amended, restated, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time, the "Credit Agreement"), among the Company, the Foreign Subsidiary Borrowers from time to time party thereto, the Lenders from time to time party thereto and JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A., as Agent. Capitalized terms used and not otherwise defined herein shall have the meanings assigned to such terms in the Credit Agreement. The Company hereby terminates the status of [ \_\_] (the "Terminated Borrowing Subsidiary") as a Foreign Subsidiary Borrower under the Credit Agreement. [The Company represents and warrants that no Loans made to the Terminated Borrowing Subsidiary are outstanding as of the date hereof and that all amounts payable by the Terminated Borrowing Subsidiary in respect of interest and/or fees (and, to the extent notified by the Agent or any Lender, any other amounts payable under the Credit Agreement) pursuant to the Credit Agreement have been paid in full on or prior to the date hereof.] [The Company acknowledges that the Terminated Borrowing Subsidiary shall continue to be a Borrower until such time as all Loans made to the Terminated Borrowing Subsidiary shall have been prepaid and all amounts payable by the Terminated Borrowing Subsidiary in respect of interest and/or fees (and, to the extent notified by the Agent or any Lender, any other amounts payable under the Credit Agreement) pursuant to the Credit Agreement shall have been paid in full, provided that the Terminated Borrowing Subsidiary shall not have the right to make further Borrowings under the Credit Agreement.] [Signature Page Follows]

This instrument shall be construed in accordance with and governed by the laws of the State of Illinois.		
	Very truly yours,	
	ACTUANT CORPORATION	
	By:	
Name:		
Title:		

# Schedule 1.2

# **Initial Material Domestic Subsidiaries**

	Jurisdiction of Organization
Material Domestic Subsidiary	
Actuant Electrical, Inc.	New York
Actuant International Holdings, Inc.	Delaware
Engineered Solutions, L.P.	Indiana
Weasler Engineering, Inc.	Delaware
ASCP-Weasler Holdings, Inc.	Delaware

## Other Subsidiary Guarantors

Subsidiary Guarantor	Jurisdiction of Organization
ATU M.E. Investments LLC	Nevada
Actuant UK Holdings, LLC	Delaware
B.W. Elliott Manufacturing Co., LLC	New York
Cortland Company, Inc.	Delaware
GB Tools & Supplies, LLC	Delaware
Hydratight Operations, Inc	Delaware
Maxima Holding Company, Inc.	Delaware
Maxima Holdings – Europe, Inc.	Delaware
Maxima Technologies & Systems, LLC	Delaware
Precision-Hayes International Inc.	Delaware
PSL Holdings, Inc.	Texas
Sanlo, Inc.	Delaware
Versa Technologies, Inc.	Delaware

# Schedule 1.3

# **Initial Material Foreign Subsidiaries**

Material Foreign Subsidiary	Jurisdiction of Organization
Actuant Europe Holdings SAS	France
Actuant Global Sourcing, Ltd.	Hong Kong
ATU Hungary Holding Kft.	Hungary

# Other Foreign Subsidiaries whose Stock is Pledged

Foreign Subsidiary	Jurisdiction of Organization
Actuant International Limited.	U.K.
Actuant Finance Limited	U.K.
Actuant Limited	U.K.
Actuant Acquisitions Limited	U.K.
Enerpac GmbH	Germany

Schedule 1.4

Initial Foreign Law Pledgors and Foreign Law Pledge Agreements

Foreign Law Pledgor	<u>Jurisdiction</u>	Pledged Subsidiary	Pledged Subsidiary's  Jurisdiction
Actuant International Holdings, Inc.	Delaware	Actuant Europe Holding SAS	France
Actuant Europe Holding SAS	France	Actuant International Limited.	U.K.
Actuant International Limited	U.K.	Actuant Finance Limited	U.K.
		Actuant Limited	U.K.
Engineered Solutions, L.P.	Indiana	Enerpac GmbH	Germany
GB Tools & Supplies, LLC	Delaware	Actuant Global Sourcing, Ltd.	Hong Kong

- (i) Securities Accounts Pledge Agreement by Actuant International Holdings, Inc. over its shares in Actuant Europe Holding SAS in favor of JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A.
- (ii) Mortgage over Shares by Actuant Europe Holdings SAS, over its shares in Actuant International Limited, in favor of JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A. as affirmed by Letter of Affirmation dated as of the Closing Date.
- (iii) Mortgage over Shares by Actuant International Limited over its shares in Actuant Limited, in favor of JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A. as affirmed by Letter of Affirmation dated as of the Closing Date.
- (iv) Mortgage over Shares entered into by Actuant International Limited over its shares in Actuant Finance Limited, in favor of JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A. as affirmed by Letter of Affirmation dated as of the Closing Date.
- (v) Mortgage over Shares entered into by Actuant Corporation over its shares in Actuant Acquisitions Limited, in favor of JP Morgan Chase bank, N.A.
- (vi) Share Pledge Agreement by Engineered Solutions, L.P. over its shares in Enerpac GmbH, to be entered into on a post-closing basis pursuant to section 6.21(g) of the Credit Agreement.
- (vii) Mortgage of Shares by GB Tools & Supplies, LLC over its shares in Actuant Global Sourcing, Ltd.

### Schedule 1.5

## **Existing Sale Leaseback Transactions**

- (i) Lease of the Kahl, Germany campus of Heinrich Kopp GmbH, which the Company subleases to Heinrich Kopp GmbH.
- (ii) Lease by Acme Electrical, Inc. of 1739 Commerce Drive, Creston, Iowa:
- (iii) Lease by Maxima Technologies & Systems, LLC of 1811 Rohrerstown Road, Lancaster, Pennsylvania.
- (iv) Leases of equipment and other personal property existing on the Closing Date entered into pursuant to that certain Master Lease Agreement dated May 14, 2010 between Actuant Corporation as Master Lessee and Macquarie Equipment Finance, Inc., as Master Lessor, by each of Viking Seatech Limited (pursuant to the Country Addendum for United Kingdom), Viking Seatech (Australia) Pty Limited (pursuant to the Country Addendum for Australia) and Viking Seatech Norge, AS (pursuant to the Country Addendum for Norway).

## **Existing Letters of Credit**

Bank	Beneficiary	Original Issue Date	LOC Number	•	Expiration/ Next Renewal
				Amount	Renewai
JPM	Doosan (HT Ops-Biach)	5/11/2012	S-209108	\$15,400	10/1/2015
JPM	Doosan (HT Ops-Biach)	5/11/2012	S-209110	\$11,760	8/1/2015
JPM	JPMORGAN CHASE BANK, N.A. (ACTUANT FRANCE SAS)	12/2/2014	S-848553	\$87,743	12/19/2015
JPM	JPMORGAN CHASE BANK, N.A. (ENERPAC INTEGRATED SOLUTIONS B.V.)	12/8/2014	S-853385	\$1,419,380	12/2/2015
JPM	JPMORGAN CHASE BANK, N.A. (ENERPAC INTEGRATED SOLUTIONS B.V.)	12/8/2014	S-853387	\$473,127	12/2/2015
JPM	JPMORGAN CHASE BANK, N.A. (ENERPAC INTEGRATED SOLUTIONS B.V.)	12/8/2014	S-853398	\$2,843,379	12/2/2015
JPM	JPMORGAN CHASE BANK, N.A. (HYDRATIGHT PTE. LTD)	3/14/2014	S-865943	\$10,076	2/14/2016
JPM	TADEO CZERWENY SA TRANSFORMADORES (ACTUANT CORPORATION)	4/7/2015	S-429429	\$271,753.00	7/31/2015
JPM	JPMORGAN CHASE BANK, N.A. (HYDRATIGHT PTE. LTD)	1/27/2015	S-904519	\$8,701.40	1/20/2016

# Schedule 4.1

# **List of Closing Documents**

See attached.
Schedule 5.7
<u>Litigation</u>
None.
Schedule 5.8
<u>Subsidiaries</u>
Organizational Chart is on file with Agent.
Schedule 5.15
<u>Insurance</u>
Reflected on Insurance Certificates Delivered to Agent.
Schedule 6.11
<u>Indebtedness</u>
Attributable debt under Sale and Leaseback Transactions set forth on Schedule 1.5 outstanding on Closing Date in an aggregate amount not in excess of \$35 million.

## Schedule 6.14

## **Investments**

See Schedule 5.8.

## Schedule 6.15

## **Liens**

Liens upon assets of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries subject to Sale and Leaseback Transactions listed on Schedule 1.5.

### Schedule 6.18

## **Contingent Obligations**

The Company remains contingently liable for lease payments of businesses that it previously divested or spun-off, in the event that such businesses are unable to fulfill their lease payment obligations. The discounted present value of future minimum lease payments for these leases was \$19.5 million at February 28, 2015 (including \$14.2 million related to the divested Electrical segment).

#### CERTIFICATION

#### I, Mark E. Goldstein, certify that:

- I have reviewed this quarterly report on Form 10-Q of Actuant Corporation;
- 2. Based on my knowledge, this report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading with respect to the period covered by this report;
- 3. Based on my knowledge, the financial statements, and other financial information included in this report, fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the registrant as of, and for, the periods presented in this report;
- 4. The registrant's other certifying officer and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e)) and internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f)) for the registrant and have:
  - a) Designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that
    material information relating to the registrant, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during
    the period in which this report is being prepared;
  - b) Designed such internal control over financial reporting, or caused such internal control over financial reporting to be designed under our supervision, to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles;
  - c) Evaluated the effectiveness of the registrant's disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this report our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures, as of the end of the period covered by this report based on such evaluation; and
  - d) Disclosed in this report any change in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the registrant's most recent fiscal quarter (the registrant's fourth fiscal quarter in the case of an annual report) that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the registrant's internal control over financial reporting; and
- 5. The registrant's other certifying officer and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting, to the registrant's auditors and the audit committee of the registrant's board of directors (or persons performing the equivalent functions):
  - a) All significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal control over financial reporting which are reasonably likely to adversely affect the registrant's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information; and
  - b) Any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting

Date: July 9, 2015

/s/ Mark E. Goldstein

Mark E. Goldstein President and Chief Executive Officer

#### CERTIFICATION

#### I, Andrew G. Lampereur, certify that:

- I have reviewed this quarterly report on Form 10-Q of Actuant Corporation;
- 2. Based on my knowledge, this report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading with respect to the period covered by this report;
- 3. Based on my knowledge, the financial statements, and other financial information included in this report, fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the registrant as of, and for, the periods presented in this report;
- 4. The registrant's other certifying officer and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e)) and internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f)) for the registrant and have:
  - a) Designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that
    material information relating to the registrant, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during
    the period in which this report is being prepared;
  - b) Designed such internal control over financial reporting, or caused such internal control over financial reporting to be designed under our supervision, to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles;
  - c) Evaluated the effectiveness of the registrant's disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this report our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures, as of the end of the period covered by this report based on such evaluation; and
  - d) Disclosed in this report any change in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the registrant's most recent fiscal quarter (the registrant's fourth fiscal quarter in the case of an annual report) that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the registrant's internal control over financial reporting; and
- 5. The registrant's other certifying officer and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting, to the registrant's auditors and the audit committee of the registrant's board of directors (or persons performing the equivalent functions):
  - a) All significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal control over financial reporting which are reasonably likely to adversely affect the registrant's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information; and
  - b) Any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting

Date: July 9, 2015

/s/ Andrew G. Lampereur

Andrew G. Lampereur

Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer

### WRITTEN STATEMENT OF THE CHIEF EXECUTIVE OFFICER

Pursuant to 18 U.S.C. ss.1350, I, the undersigned President and Chief Executive Officer of Actuant Corporation (the "Company"), hereby certify, based on my knowledge, that the Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q of the Company for the quarterly period ended May 31, 2015 (the "Report") fully complies with the requirements of Sections 13(a) or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 and that information contained in the Report fairly presents, in all material respects, the financial condition and results of operations of the Company as of and for the periods covered in the Report.

Date: July 9, 2015

/s/ Mark E. Goldstein

Mark E. Goldstein

A signed original of this written statement required by Section 906, or other document authenticating, acknowledging, or otherwise adopting the signature that appears in typed form within the electronic version of this written statement required by Section 906, has been provided to Actuant Corporation and will be retained by Actuant Corporation and furnished to the Securities and Exchange Commission or its staff upon request.

The foregoing certification is being furnished to the Securities and Exchange Commission as an exhibit to the Form 10-Q and shall not be considered filed as part of the Form 10-O

### WRITTEN STATEMENT OF THE CHIEF FINANCIAL OFFICER

Pursuant to 18 U.S.C. ss.1350, I, the undersigned Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer of Actuant Corporation (the "Company"), hereby certify, based on my knowledge, that the Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q of the Company for the quarterly period ended May 31, 2015 (the "Report") fully complies with the requirements of Sections 13(a) or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 and that information contained in the Report fairly presents, in all material respects, the financial condition and results of operations of the Company as of and for the periods covered in the Report.

Date: July 9, 2015

/s/ Andrew G. Lampereur

Andrew G. Lampereur

A signed original of this written statement required by Section 906, or other document authenticating, acknowledging, or otherwise adopting the signature that appears in typed form within the electronic version of this written statement required by Section 906, has been provided to Actuant Corporation and will be retained by Actuant Corporation and furnished to the Securities and Exchange Commission or its staff upon request.

The foregoing certification is being furnished to the Securities and Exchange Commission as an exhibit to the Form 10-Q and shall not be considered filed as part of the Form